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PRISON REFORM: ENHANCING THE
EFFECTIVENESS OF INCARCERATION

THURSDAY, JULY 27, 1985

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
WASHINGTON, DC,

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:14 a.m., in_room
SD-106, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Orrin G. Hatch
(chairman of the committee), presiding.

Also present: Senators Specter, DeWine, Abraham, and Biden.

OPENING STATEMENT JF HON. ORRIN G. HATCH, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF UTAH

The CHAIRMAN. We will call this hearing to order. We apologize
that we are a little late, but we had a Judiciary Committee meet-
ing that has taken us away for more time than we had expected.

is momin?, the Judiciary Committee convenes to consider the
effectiv.ness of incarceration in our Nation. This is one of the most
important issues facing the criminal justice system today, and [ am
pleased that we will assisted in our task by this very distin-
guished group of witnesses. I extend a warm welcome to each of
you as witnesses. In %articular, we are pleased to be joined by our
colleagues, Senators Hutchison and Gramm, as well as Associate
Attorney General John Schmidt and former Attorney General Wil-
liam Barr.

_Properly understood, prisons serve three fundamental fune-
tions—the incapacitation of eriminals, the punishment and deter-
rence of crime, and, when possible, the rehabilitation of criminals.
Incapacitation is the linchpin on which the others depend. Punish-
ment and rehabilitation cannot be accomplished if the criminal is
not first incapacitated. If we know nothing else, we know that the
criminal who is behind bars is not victimizing other innocent peo-
ple in society at large.

. Punishment is also a vital pari of our prison system. Ideally, it
instills in the criminal an understanding that breaking society’s
rules has consequences and encourages, we hope, the criminal to
reform. The credible threat of serious punishment also should deter
persons from committing crimes. Equally important, punishment
provides closure and peace of mind to victims of crime who too
often are forgotten by the criminal justice system.

Finally, incarceration should advance rehabilitation. The inher-
ent worth of human beings requires that we recognize their ability
to change and provide them the opportunity to do so. Yet, we must
also recognize the limits of rehabilitation. Some criminals commit

(1)

2

acts so depraved that society cannot risk letting them go free
again.

Our prison system today is plagued by several interrelated prob-
lems—the inappropriate utilization by Federal courts of population
caps and intrusive micromanagement on State and local prisons,
the costlf' effects of frivolous inmate lawsuits filed in Federal court,
and the lack of sufficient capacity.

The Federal Government has the obligation to help address all
of those issues. As of January 1994, 244 institutions in 34 jurisdic-
tions reported being under conditions of confinement court orders,
and 24 reported having court-ordered population caps. '

No one, of course, is suggesting that prison conditions that actu-
ally violate the Constitution should be allowed to persist. Neverthe-
less, I believe that the Federal courts have gone way too far in ex-
ercising their equitable remedial powers to micromanage our Na-
tion’s prisons at the expense of the proper role of the political
branches and the States.

As Justice Thomas suggested in his concurring opinion last term
in Missouri v. Jenkins, Congress has not exercised its power to de-
fine the remedial powers of the lower Federzl courts. g’erhaps un-
wittingly, it has allowed Federal judges to run school districts, pris-
ons, and other public institutions, a function more properly exer-
cised by legislatures and the executive branches.

There are many other things I would like to address at this time,
but I am just going to put the rest of my statement into :he record
and turn to my colleague, Senator Abraham, who will chair most
of these hearings.

I notice that we have a vote on, and we are gecing to have prob-
ably 7 votes in a row, and so what we are going to try and do is
keep the hearing going, even if we have to use staff. Both Senator
Abraham and I will try and alternate so we can come back and
take as much of this testimony personally as we possibly can, at

_least for the first while, and one or the other of us might get stuck

over there.
[The prepared statement of Senator Hatch follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR ORRIN G. HATCH

This morning the Judiciary Committee convenes to consider the effectiveress of
incarceration in our Nation.” This is one of the most important issues facing the
criminal justice system today, and I am pleased that we will be assisted in our task
by this very distinguished group of witnesses. | extend a warm welcome to each of
them. In particular, we are pleased to be joined by our Colleagues, Senator
Hutchison snd Senator Gramm, as well as by Associate Attorney General John
Schmidt and Former Attorney General William Barr. . .

Properly understvod, prisons serve three fundamental functions: the incapacita-
tion ¢f ciiminsls, the punishment and deterrence of crime, and when passible, the
ret.abilitation of criminals. Incapacitation is the linchpin on which theothars de-

end—punishment and rehabilitation cannot be accomplished if the criminal is not
grst incapacitated. If we know nothing else, we know that the criminal who is be-
hind tars is not victimizing other innocent pesple in society at large. Punishment
is also a vital function of the prison systern. . . .

Ideally, it instills in the criminal an understan that breaking society’s rules
has consequences, and encourages the criminal to reform. The credible threat of se-
rious punishment also should deter persons from committing crimes. Equally impor-
tant, punishment provides closure and peace of mind to victims of crime, who too
often are forgotten by the criminal justice system. . .

Finally, incarceration should advance rehabilitation. The inherent worth of
human beings requires that we recognize their ability to change, and provide them
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the opportunity to do so. Yet we must also recognize the limits of rehabilitation.

Soze criminals commit acts so depraved that society cannot risk letting them free
n.

agO\x.l' prison system today is plagued today by several interrelated problems—the

inappropriate utilization by federal courts of population caps and intrusive

micromanagement on state and local prisons, the costly effects of frivolous inmate

lawsuits filed in federal court, and a lack of sufficient capacity. X

The federal ent has an obligation to help address these issues. As of Jan-
uﬁ. 1994, institutions in 34 jurisdictions reported being under conditions of
confinement court orders, and 24 reported having court ordered population caps.
[The Corrections Yearbook 1994, Criminal Justice Institute, Irc]

No one, of course, is suggesting that prison conditions thit actually violate the
Constitution should be allowed to persist. Nevertheless, I b:lieve that the federal
courts have gone too far in exercising their itable remedial powers to
micromanage our Nation's prisons, at the expense of the proer roles of the political
branches and the states.

As Justice Thomas suggested in his concurring opinion last Term in Missouri v.
Jenkins, Co has not exercised its power to define the remedial powers of the
lower federal courts. Perhaps unwittingly, it has allowed federal judges to run
school districts, prisons, and other public institutions, a function more pr:gerly exer-
cised by legislatures and the executive branches. It is time to restore to the political
branches, and to the states, control over their prisons by imposing standards on the
exercise of judicial remedial powers. Prison pupulation caps, which result in revoly-
ing door justice and the commission of untold numbers of preventable crimes, should
be the absolute last resort.

Frivolous lawsuits must also be addressed. Frivolous prisoner suits are reachin
crigis proportions. In some states, these cases make up nearly 50 percent of the fe<£
eral civil docket. In my State of Utah, 297 inmate suits were filed in federal courts
%;::mg 1994. These accounted for 22 percent of all federal civil suits filed in Utah

t year.
I would like to cite just two examples of frivolous prisoner lawsuits from my state
of Utah. In one case, an inmate tely ﬂoodedglis cell, and then sued the offi-
cers who cleaned up the mess because they got his Pinochle cards wet. [Lane v.
Avery)] In another case, a prisoner sued officers after a cell search, claiming that
they failed to put his cell back in a *fashionable” condition, and mixed his clean and
dirty clothing. (Roberts v. Hopkins)
It is time to restore sanity to this system by imposing legitimate limits on the
ability of inmates to tie the courts and prisons in knots frivolous lawsuits.
ures must be modifiad to quickly 1dentify the vigble prisoner claims and weed
out the meritless chaff. The money saved by reducing litigation costs could more a
propriately be used by the states to help ensure that adequate prison space is nvaﬁz
able, and the courts will have more time to devote to truly worthy prisoner claims,
y, it is entirely appropriate that the federal government provide assistance
to the states for an emergency build-up in prison space and to encourage the states,
through the provision of extra funds, to adopt truth-in-sent. ing laws that honestly
tell citizens—and warn criminals—what the penalty is for brealdng the law.
. Our witnesses will be commenting on each of these matters, and pending legisia-
tive proposals address many of the iscues raised. To that end, I am pl to wel-
come onr witneases and I look forward to their testimony.

Senator HATCH. So, Senator Abraham, why don’t we turn to you.
STATEMENT OF HON. SPENCER ABRAHAM, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF MICHIGAN

. Senator ABRAHAM [presiding). Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me
Just say that I am pleased to have the opportunity to have the
chance to preside over at least part of this ggaring today and ap-

preciate the opportunity to do so.
I am convinced that what we are doing here today is important
because people of all political persuasions clearly thi t our

prison system is in need of a good, hard look. Americans, I think,
are truly committed to protecting individual rights, but we are also
convinced that any punishment should fit the crime. While we do
a good job of protecting the rights of the accused, I think we are
doing less well in our treatment of convicted criminals.
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Rightly, in my view, we presume that individuals accused of
crimes are innocent unless found guilty by proof beyond a reason-
able doubt, and we provide people accused of a crime with many
other ﬁrotections—the right to call witnesses, the right not .o be
compelled to testify, the right to counsel, the right to trial by jury.
These protections cost both tine and money, but most Americans
strongly believe that the costs are well worth bearing because they
make our system more just.

However, once a person who Las &
found guilty and our justice system -
cans also believe that the time has
and the victims of crime to stop pay
age of the price of crime. At that point, Yo
the burden should shift as much as possitie 22 122 - -
nals themselves.

This is not because most of our citizens are heartless cr voocziL.
In fact, to the contrary, 1 am confident that most Americazs d3 nat
want to see prisoners subjected to genuinely cruel conditicns, At
the same time, however, I would like to ask all of you to consider
a few crimes committed in this area that have been in the paper
over the last few days.

One about the murder of a 46-year-old doctor and his 22-, 19-,
and 15-3'ear-old daughters, most likely after the 15-year-old was
molested. The second involves a 12-year-old girl who was unspeak-
ably tortured and ultimately killed. I won’t go into the details of
that crime, but it was an unbelievably anguishing experience to
read about. A third example involves carjackers who kidnaped,
robbed, and ultimately murdered a £l-year-old woman.

There are legitimate differences of opinion over whether those
who committed these heinous crimes should be subjected to capital
punishrient. From the newspaper, I gather that for various reasons
most of the individuals involved in these particular crimes cannot,
in fact, be executed. But I think virtuaily everybody believes that
a person convicted of any of these crimes should be put in prison
for a long, long time and rot released early on pa-ole or otherwise.

I also think virtually everybody believes that vhile these feople
are in jail, they should not be tortured, but that they should not
have all the rights and privileges the rest of us enjoy, and that
their lives should, on the whole, be describatle by the old concept
known as hard time. Unfortunately, that is not what necessarily
happens. .

All too often, people who have committed heinous crimes do not
face serious and predictable punishment. Instead, they enjoy amen-
ities that the hard-working taxpayers who pay for them and who
live honest lives and don’t break laws could not in many cases nec-
essarily afford for themselves. These can include unlimited access
to color TV's, law libraries, weight rooms and other athletic facili-
ties.

In addition, the merest inconveniences and hardships resultin
from imprisonment become fodder for lawsuits. And to top it all off,
many are released after serving relatively little time, either be-
cause they are paroled or because the court enters an order that
the prisons are overcrowded.

een gven these protections is
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Let me give you some examples, lest anyone thinks I am exag-
gerating. In my State of Michigan alone, prisoner grievances and
lawsuits over prison conditions have included disputes over how
warm the food is, how bright the lights are, whether there are elec-
trical outlets in each cell, whether windows have inspected and cer-
tified up to code, whether prisoners’ hair is cut only by licensed
barbers, and whether air and water temperatures are comfortable.

Through these lawsuits in many States, prisoners, their lawyers,
and unelected judges have replaced the people and their legisla-
tures in controlling the character of prison life. As a further insult,
the taxpayers themselves often pay for—in fact, in almost all cases,
pay for these lawsuits, and this is completely at odds with prin-
ciples of democracy and federalism.

What is more, the result of such litigation is that violent crimi-
nals are freed to prey on more victims, and that, I think, brings
all of our social institutions into disrepute. I think most people in
Michigan, and indeed most pecple in this country believe this is all
wrong, and I have no doubt that they are right about this because
most of us believe that if somebody is convicted of a serious crime,
that person deserves to lose some of the rights the rest of us enjoy.

We believe this for a good reason. We believe criminals have
earned punishment and deserve to be treated less well than those
who obey our laws. We believe that if criminals learn that they will
have to pay a sericus price for committing crimes, they will be less
likely to do it again, and we believe that people contemplating mur-
dering an entire family or torturing and killing a 12-year-old girl
or kidnaping, robbing, and killing a young woman may be less like-
ly to commit that awful act if they know that they will face many
years of confinement, hard work, and loss of control over their
lives. In short, potential criminals will learn that crime not only
does not Fay, but may impose significant costs; most importantly,
the loss of liberty, dignity, and comfort.

Unfortunately, our system does not always send this message.
qutev the opposite. Through expansive glosses on the eighth
amendment and other rights, our legal system has managed in var-
ious instances to create the impression that prisoners’ rights to
challenge the conditions of their confinement are at least on a par
with society’s authority to decide 1o put them in jail. This message
of mox:al‘equivalence fundamentally subverts the core principle of
our criminal justice system that individuals who have committed
serious crimes are the legitimate objects of society’s reproof and
punishment.

How did this happen? To some extent, no doubt, it was a reaction
to genuine and serious abuses that were taking place in prisons 25,
or perhaps even 20 years ago, and indeed those abuses caution
against complacency, since prisoners are undoubtedly uniquely vul-
nerable to bein used. But that insight is far from &e whole
story and should not make us lose sight of that story’s central fact
that people are in prison because they have done something seri-
ously wrong. An endless flood of prisoner lawsuits alleging prisoner
rights to more handball courts for recreation or more psychiatrists
to cure them of their criminal proclivities fatally undercuts the fun-
damental purpose of incarceration.
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The fpurgmse of this hearing is to reexamine how we can serve
those fundamental dpurposes. I believe it is time the pendulum
swung back in the direction of law-abiding taxpayers and the vic-
tims of crime. We need to ensure that prisoners are fully protected
against cruel and unusual punishment, as our Constitution re-
quires, but we do not need to ensure that prisons are run according
to criminals’ preferences.

A number of my colleagues have introduced various proposals to
address different aspects of these problems. We will be hearing
from two of them now, or in the first panel when they get back
from voting, but I would also like to take a moment to state the
committee’s appreciation for the work of two members of the com-
mittee, the Senator from Arizona, who has made some very innova-
tive proposals about frivolous litigation, and the Senator from Colo-
rado, who has been workinﬁ along with Senator Shelby of Alabama
on proposals regarding work in prison.

In sum, I am convinced that a more balanced approach to these
issues would reduce the number of criminals released early to com-
mit more crimes; reduce the number of criminals committing
crimes after they are released, if they are released; and help pris-
ons function as a more effective deterrent to crime. I hope in this
hearing we will be able to explore the different ways by which we
can achieve a better balance between individual rights and society’s
right to protect itseif and all of us from dangerous criminals.

At this time, I do not s<c the Senators who would make up the
first panel, but perhaps what *ve might do is begin with Associate
Attorrey General Schmidt, if that is agreeable, and have him vegin
his testimony. I will go to vote, and perhaps Senator Specter will
officiate until Senator Hatch gets back.

Scnator SPECTER. Well, we have a block of 6 votes back to back.
This is an unusual morning. We are going to be gone, I think, for
some time, delaying the hearing, but I would like to make a very
brief comment.

I think “hese are very, very important hearings on the ongoing
problems of—staff tells me that we are going to have shuttling Sen-
ators here to try to keep the hearing in process. That is going to
be some job, with 10-minute votes and at least 5 or 6 minutes to
and another 5 or 6 minutes from, but just a comment or two.

I think these hearings are very important on the ongoing prob-
lems of prisons in America. This is a subject that I have been deep-
ly involved in since my days as an assistant district attorney in
Philadelphia many years ago when I was chief of the Appeals and
Pardons Section anX would visit the prisons on geople who had ap-
plied for pardons and paroles, and in that job had an opportunity
to visit alg of Pennsylvania's prisons. The shortage of prison space
is a tremendous problem. i

The first three bills I introduced in my first year in the Senate
involved first, armed career criminals; second, Federal prisons for
career criminals who moved in interstate commerce; and third, re-
alistic rehabilitation requirements for inmates. We have had a
shortage of prison space in this country for at least the past 30
years, to my personal knowledge, and we have had insufficient ac-
commodations for prisoner education and training. It is no surprise
when a functional illiterate leaves prison without a trade or a skill
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that that individual goes back to a life of crime, so that job training
and literacy training are very important.

I see Senator Huichison has arrived to make her statement. Be-
fore I call on her, I would like to note the presence today of a ve
distinguished Pennsylvanian and a very distinguished Philadel-
?hian, the district attorney of Philadelphia, Lynne Abraham, who
aces very difficult problems as the chief law enforcement officer of
a major American city, a job I had for 8 years. But I had an easier
time of it than District Attorney Abraham does because I had As-
sistant District Attorney Abraham to help me with the job when
I was district attorney.

You may not have noticed much about District Attorney Abra-
ham because she hasn’t appeared on the cover of the New York
Times Magazine for almost a full week now. But she has unique
problems and one of them is prison overcrowding. She is one of a
very distinﬁuished panel of witnesses, including former Attorney
General Bill Barr.

At this point, I would like to submit Senator Shelby’s statement.

[Prepared statement of Senator Shelby follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. RICHARD C. SHELBY, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF ALABAMA

Mr. Chairman, one of the many controversial provisions of the 1994 crime bill was
the re ment that states have in place an array of dubious programs, including
social “rehabilitation,” ‘job skills,” end even “post-release” programs, in order to
qualify for the prison construction grant moncy contained in the bill. This require-
ment 18 simply a manifestation of the criminal rights philosophy, which hae reeked
havoc on our criminal justice system. This view holds that criminals are victims of
society, are not to blame for their actions, and should be “rehsbiliiated” at the tax-
payers expense. In their zeal to “rehabilitate” violent criminals, proponents of this
1declogy have worked overtime to ensure that murderers, rapists, and child molest-
ers are treated better than the victims of these acts and that these criminals have
access to perks and amenities most hard-working taxpayers cannot afford.

Award-winning journalist Robert Bidinotto has revealed a myriad of these abuses.
For example, at fercer Regional Correctional Facility in Pennsylvania, hardened
criminals have routine access to a full-sized basketball court, handball area, punch-
ing bags, volleyball nets, 15 sets of barbells, weightlifting machines, electronic bicy-
cles, and stairmasters facing a TV.

David Jirovec, a resident of Washingion State hired two hit men to kill his wife
goerwmqi?mnce money. His “punishment” includes regular conjugal visits from his

wiie,

Bxdmot.to also osed abuses at Sullivan high-security prison in Fallsb NY,
where prisoners hold regular “jam sessions” in a music room crowded with electric
guitars, amplifiers, drums, end keyboards.

In Jefferson City, MO, inmates run an around-theclock closed<circuit TV studio
and broadeast movies filled with gratuitous sex and graphic violence.

, Perhaps the winner in the race for “rehabilitation” is the Massachusetts Correc-
tional Institution in Norfolk, MA. There, prisoners sentenced to life in prison—
Ei‘:x?:?"s&:e t.th:_ “{.:them 3(:}3mup".—held ;t:}.l annuug “Lifers banquet” in the $2 millicn
i nter. These 33 convicts—m ir invi
dined on e ety y murderers—and 49 of their invited guests

This is just the tip of the iceberg. These are not isolated incidents, but have be-
come commonplace in cur criminal justice system. Violent criminals have by defini-
tion commi brutal acta of violence on innocent women, children, the elderiy and,
other ciuzens. Thet the government continues to take money out of the pockets of
law-abiding taxpayers—many of whom are victims of those ind bars—to create
resorts for prisoners to mulf around in is incomprehensible. The rationale for this
system is hiely summed up by Larry Meachum, Commissioner of Correction in the
state of Connecticut: “We must attempt to modify criminal behavior and hopefully
not return a more damaged human being to society than we received.”

) I reject this liberal social rehabilitation philosophy. I, along with ten of my col-
eagues, have introduced legislation, S. 930, which has a different message: prisons
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should be places of work and organized education, not resort hotels, counseling cen-
ters or social laboratories. It ensures that time apent in prison is not good time, but
rather devoted to hard work and education. This is a far more const ictive approach
to rehabilitation.

Specifically, S. 930 repeals the social program requirements of the 1994 crime bill
and instead makes the receipt of state prison construction grant money conditional
on states requiring all inmates to perform at least 48 hours of work per week, and
engage in at least 16 hours of organized educational activities per week. States may
not provide to any prisoner failing to meet the work and education requirement any
extra privileges, Including the e ious items listed above. (Exemptions from the
work requirement are granted for security conditions, medical disabilities, or dis-
ciplinary action.)

The critics of this legislation are likely to portend that it is too costly or too un-
workable. However, as prison reform expert and noted author John Dilulio has
pointed out, one-half of every taxdollar spent on prisons goes not to the basics of
security, but to amenities and services for prisoners. However, these extra perks
would severely restricted under my legislation. No cne failing to meet the werk
and organized study requirements would have access to them, and since the inmates
would occupied for 11 hours per day ing the work and study requirement,
the opportunity for these costly privileges would be reduced. Moreover, to reduce op-
eration costs even further, prison labor could be used to replaced labor that is cur-
rently contracted out. Thus, these programs could be implemented.

The other charge is that the federal government should not micro-manage state

rison efforts. However, this bill does not micro-manage at all. Rather, states have
geen micro-managed by the federal courts which have mandated that states provide

risoners with every possible amenity imaginable. For example, Federal Judge Wil-
Fiam Wayne Justice of the Eastern District Court required scores of changes in the
Texas prison system, designed to improve the living conditions of Texas prisoners.
These changes increased Texas's prison operating expenses ten-fold, from $91 mil-
lon in 1980 to $1.84 billion in 1994—even though the prison population ozly dou-
bled. This legislation will empower state and local prison officials to operate their
systems in a cost-efficient manner, and will give them the much needed protection
from the overreaching federal courts.

Moreover, this is only a requiremant on states who choose to receive federal pris-
on construction money. It does not affect states which do not receive this money.

In closing, I want fo reiterate that the American ple are h'vini in increased
fear of being victimized by violent criminals. People no longer feel safe on the
streets, in their neighborhoods, and even in their own home. Yet, law enforcement
officials are only eble to apprehend a fraction of those individuals committing
crimes. And, only a fraction of those apprehended are ever sentenced. And when
they are sentenced, they only serve a ction of their time. Therefore, we should
take every step possible to make sure that the time they do serve is not spent
watching television, working out with weights, playing basketball, or any other lux-
urious activity. Rather, the Congress should do everything possible to ensure that

rison time i3 devoted to hard labor and focused on requiring the offender to pay
gack to victims and society the debt he or she owes. This legislation is a first step
in that direction, and I urge its passage by the committee.

Well, Senator Hutchison is here now, a veri,;ldlstmgulsh_ed Sen-
ator from Texas who has been very active in this field. While I am
not officially presiding, Senator Hutchison, I call on you at this
time and I will stay for a couple of minutes. The ‘irst 15 minutes
are just about up, so I will have to excuse myself in just a couple
of minutes.

STATEMENT OF HON. KAY BAILEY HUTCHISON, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF TEXAS

Senator HUTCHISON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I certainly hope
that you will be able to continue the hearing. 1 saw Senator Abra-
ham at the elevator and I think he will be right back. I have al-
ready voted, so I certainly understand when you need to leave.

Mr. Chairman, I want to tell you the story about my friend,
Cecile Autry. Cecile and I were sorority sisters at the University
of Texas. She was voted one of the 10 most beautiful girls on cam-
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pus. She was the Texas Bluebonnet Queen. She got married and
moved to Houston and became active in the community.

Cecile didn’t come home 1 day and she was found in a field about
200 miles from Houston. She had been strangled. As the story
evolved, when her car was found and the man accused of her mur-
der was arrested in Colorado, she had walked out to her car in a
parking lot and 2 man had been waiting for her to come. He stran-
gled her, threw her in the back of the car in the trunk, threw her
cut in a field on the way through Texas, and kept on driving to
Colorado.

The murderer was on early release because of a case, the Ruiz
case in Texas, that requires us to release prisoners if we go above
an 1l-percent vacancy rate. When asketf why he strangled my
friend, Cecile, he said, I just had to have her car.

Senator SPECTER. Senator, I am going to have to excuse myself
now. We have got 4 minutes.

{Recess.]

Mr. CoONEY. My name is Mannus Cooney. I am the staff director
of the committee. We have a problem in that there are several
back-to-back floor votes. I have been asked by the chairman of the
committee, Senator Hatch, and by Senator Abraham to at least
begin the testimony. Senator Abraham, I am told, is on his way
back and Senator Hatch will be here shortly. There will be a few
occasions where I may need to sit in in lieu of a Senator. We have
checked with Mr. Schmidt and that is fine with him.

. So, Mr. Schmidt, if you will proceed with your statement? This
g{gh Jo};{n Schmidt, Associate Attorney General of the United States,
ank you.

STATEMENT OF JOHN SCHMIDT, ASSOCTATE ATTORNEY
GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. ScuMipT. Thank you. I guess I should address you as “Mr,
Chairman” and address all the distinguished members of the staff
of the Senate Judiciary Committee, many of whom I do know well.
I know how important you all here, so I am not reluctant at all to
go forward.

I will be brief because I know there are some very distinguished
people, including former Attorney General Barr, who are here to
testify on this important subject. I have a written statement which
we have submitted and I will just emphasize a couple of points.

I think the one message I would most like to convey is that we
think the most important thing that we at the Justice Department
can do to increase the capacity for effective incarceration in this
counfry at this point is to go forward as rapidly as possible with
%%zui r??n Zﬁil&'lf.ymg States under the prison grant provisions of the

As you knew, .almost 810 billion was committed under the 1994
crime law to various forms of assistance to the States in the incar-
ceration area. $7.9 billion of that was set aside for grants to States
thx(.:h met the various conditions in the truth in sentencing area.
Unlike some other areas of the crime law where funding was pro-
vided for us to make grants immediately, in this area the funding
Is intended to be available as of October 1, but it was expected, [
believe, and certzinly we have gone forward on the basis that we
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should use this year to be ready so that on October 1 we could real-
ly begin the grant-making process.

So, in December, we put out draft regulations that requested
comments on some of the key technical issues in the area of truth
in sentencing and defining various categories that are important in
that area. We have received comments from virtually every State
on that subject. We have, in fact, met with representatives of vir-
tually every State and talked about the prison grant program. We
had a conference which was attended by virtually every State. We
set up an office to administer the prison grant program under a
very well-respected corrections professional.

We are ready to go, and I think the States are ready for us to
go. There obviously is an enormous need in this area. You will hear
from other witnesses, but I know from my own experience traveling
around the country that there are literally places in this country
where parts of the criminal justice system have broken down be-
cause of the unavailability of adequate prison space, and that is an
intolerable situation. The 1994 crime law was intended to rectify
it.

There are, as you all know, some proposals around to modify in
various respects the truth in sentencing conditions that are set
forth in the 1994 crime law. I think that would be a major mistake.
I think it would be a mistake, first of all, because I don’t think
there are any alternatives that I have seen that will, in fact, be
more effective in inducing real reform at the State level and in in-
ducing the States to move in a realistic way toward truth in sen-
tencing.

I zlso think it would be a major mistake because I think there
is an overwhelming interest from the standpoint of sound public
poliey and stability in this area in allowing the States to go for-
ward on the basis of the law that was passed in 1994, There are
alrezdy a number of States which have passed laws reforming their
sentencing procedures in reliance on that law. The law passed with
respect to the prison area with overwhelming bipartisan support.
and so I really think it is a mistake to talk about changing it. What
we ought to do is go forward and put those resources to use iw the
way that Congress intended. )

With respect to the other legislative proposals which are before
you which deal with the effort to get at some of the problems of
abusive prisoner litigation and the impact of litigation that Senator
Abrahzm was referring to earlier, we generally support these pro-
vosals. The written statement sets out in some detail our positions.
but we support the provisions that would strengthen the require-
ment for exhaustion of administrative procedures before prisoners
can go to court. In fact, we would like to see those expanded to
cover Federal prisoners as well as State prisoners. ) .

We support the provisions that would generally require that pris-
oners pick up the costs of litigation, which I think is important
given the absence of other disinducements to litigate in a prison
situation. We support very strongly the objective of the STO pro-
visions to make absolutely certain that any cap on prison popi-
lations is used by the courts only as an absclute last resort whern
it is the only remedy which is available for a constitutional viola-

tion.
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We do have a couple of constitutional and other concerns about
particular provisions that are in the STOP proposal, and these are
set out in detail in the statement. But just in general terms, our
concern is that we not have provisions which would bar the use or
a cap if that is, in fact, the only way to remedy a constitutional vio-
lation. I think the problem in the legislation does not arise where
the violation is, in fact, attributable to overcrowding. In those cir-
cumstances, the provision says, yes, you can go ahead and do it.

I will interrupt and let Senator Abraham resume chairing his
hearing.

Senator ABRAAM. Mr. Schmidt, I apologize. Because of the way
these votes are going and our need to try to make sure the Sen-
ators don't miss rollcall votes, Senator Hutchison, who, of course,
is the chief sponsor of this bill, is here and has asked for 5 minutes
to just outline the bill. We apologize to all witnesses, but particu-
larly to you for the need for us to continue interrupting.

Senator Hutchison, thank you for being here, and I apologize for
the fact that earlier when you were here, we were not in a position
to hear your testimony.

Senator HUTCHISON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Earlier, after
you left, I told the story of my friend from college who was brutally
murdered by an early-release prisoner. In fact, it highlighted the
need for doing something about this tragic situation, and my State
is just one example and it is why I introduced this bill along with
Congressman B’ll Archer on the House side.

In my State and others, the Federal courts have imposed unwar-
ranted and onerous limitations on State prison systems that have
resuited in thousands of vielent criminals being released back into
society, in some cases before they have served even half of their
ariginal sentences.

Earlier this year, I introduced the Stop Turning Out Priscrers
Act to curb Federal court takeovers of Stzte prisons. My purpose
in appearing today is to impress on the committec the seriousness
of the problem of Federal court takeovers and to describe the tre-
mendous cests, financial and societal, that the courts’ actions are
imposing on our States.

A brief history of the problem in my State may be helpful to the
committee because it illustrates the absurd circimstances under
which the courts are intervening and imposing judicial control over
Stzte prisons. Under the Ruiz case which was settlcd in 1882, a
Federal district court has asserted control over every important as-
pect of Texas’ correctional system. To quote from the court’s final
Judgment, the court’s control ic in perpetuity in key areas such as
population limits, restrictions on new facilities, use of force, access
to the courts, and staffing.

.Incl'{ded in Ruiz is a requirement from the court that on any
given day, at least 6,100 prison beds, 14 percent of the total space
in my State’s prisons, must be kept vacant. As a result of Texas
sons being forced to maintain a large permanent vacancy rate,
erally thousands of violent criminals are released early after
serving fractions of their sentences. .

At the time of the Ruiz decision, I was treasurer for the State
of Texas, so I speak from firsthand knowledge about the financial
impact of these Federal court demands. In order to comply with the
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Ruiz decision, the State of Texas has embarked on a massive pris-
on-building program with annual expenditures estimated to grow
from $3.75 billion to $4.4 billion over the next 2 years.

But the court has gone even further, Mr. Chairman, in imposing
conditions on how and where new prison beds may be built. The
court stepped in and prehibited building an addition on some pris-
on ground that was used as a baseball field. The court ruled that
Texas cannot use common space or recreation space for housing
without first replacing the common space and outdoor recreation
areas, including all ball fields. It is estimated that the court-man-
dated prison population caps will cost my State’s taxpayers $610
million a year for the next 5 years.

This State prison population cap is also a critical problem for
local taxpayers. Texas county jails are overcrowded with prisoners
that cannot be transferred to State prisons and millions of dollais
in extra costs are being incurred. I would add that so far there is
no estimate of the extra costs of protecting every inch of baseball
fields.

In the court’s view, the prison population cap is necessary to en-
sure that convicts will be comfortable. However, with thousands of
convicted murderers, rapists, muggers, and other criminals out
roaming the streets instead of serving time behind bars, no law-
abiding citizen can feel safe, let alone comfortable.

Our experience in Texas raises two key questions. First, which
are more important, the rights of violent criminals to live com-
fortably or the rights of past and potential victims to live free of
fear that those criminals will be released early to roam our streets?
The second question follows directly from that. If Texans decide
that victims’ rights are more important, is Texas free to set prison
standards that favor those rights? . o

My STOP bill would prevent mare Ruiz decisions. It would limit
relief in a civil action regarding prison conditions to extend no fur-
ther than necessary to grant relief. My bill also provides that the
courts not impose limits or reduction in prison population unless
the piaintiff proves that overcrowding is the primary problem and
there is no other solution available. Furthermore, the courts would
not be able to use a single lawsuit as a springboard to take over
the administration of an entire prison system.

In order to prevent the kind of permanent Federal court control
over a State’s correctional system that we have in Texas today, my
legislation would automatically terminate prospective relief granted
by a court after 2 years, and it would terminate immediately in the
agsence of a finding by the court of a Federal rights violation.

What has happened in Texas is garticularly galling because the
Ruiz decision was not appealed. Although ¥ and others have repeat-
edly called for an appeal to be undertaken, the responsible State
official has declined. Among the provisions of my bill is one that
would allow other State officials and elected representatives that
have a reason and a cause to step in and undertake an appeal in
these cases when Federal courts have gone too far.

Mr. Chairman, we in Texas and those in other States Qesperately
need these kinds of changes. While Federal prisons continue to op-
erate at an average of more than 160 percent _of capacity, my
State's correctional system is required to maintain less than 90-
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percent occupancy. We need the use of those extra beds. Our coun-
ties, whose jails are bursting with prisoners, need those beds to be
available. ] ‘

Mr. Chairman, I am encouraged that you are looking at this and
I appreciate very much the time you are spending on it. I am sorry
about the votes, and I know that has caused a problem. So I just
hope you can get the testimony so that we can move this bill for-
ward, and I hope it will be part of the crime package that you will
put forward later this year.

Thank you.

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you very much, Senator Hutchison,
and thank you for working on this issue.

Thank you, Mr. Schmidt, for indulging all of vcr vote patterns
over here today. We may have at least oue other Senator who has
to come between votes, but please contiwue your tes‘imony.

Mr. SceMIDT. Well, it is timely in ‘hat I was just about to com-
ment on the STOP legislation. Let m> just repeat the one basic
point I had previously made, whicl. is the importance that we see
in Congress not doing anything that will prevent us from going for-
ward and making grants to the States that qualify under the 1994
crime law for financial assistance to build new prisons because I
think nothing else, certainly, that we at the Justice Department
can do is as important as that in dealing with the problem that we
face in this area.

With respect to the legislative proposals to deal with prisoner
litigation and the impact of certain kinds of litigation, as I was in-
dicating, we support the provisions that would require exhaustion
of administrative remedies prior to going to court. We would like
to see those expanded to cover Federal prisoners as well as State
prisoners.

We support the provisions that would generally make it clear
that prisoners must pick up the costs of filing lawsuits, which I
think is important given that there are often no other
disinducements to litigate in a prisoner situation. With respect to
the STOP legislation, we strongly support the principle that a cap
on prison populations should be imposed only if that is the absolute
last resort and the only remedy available for a constitutional viola-
tion.

We have a couple of constitutional concerns with particular pro-
visions that are in the legislation. The one that I was starting to
refer to arises because of a concern that we not, by legislation, say
that the cap will not be available if that is, in fact, the only remedy
for a constitutional violation.

The problem arises not with respect to a violation where over-
crowding is the principal viclation because the legislation says then
the cap can be used. But it is possible to have a situation where
overcrowding is a secondary rather than a primary cause of a con-
stitutional violation, and a court might nevertheless conclude that
the cap is the only effective remedy for that violation. It seems to
us in that circumstance there is both a constitutional and a policy
problem in restricting the court from using the cap as the remedy.

We also have a constitutional concern with attempting to app{y
these restrictions to existing decrees that have resulted from prior
adjudications of constitutional violations. I think there is a real
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constitutional question whether Congress can do that with respect
to decrees that result from adjudications of constitutional violations
prior to the legislation.

Finally, we have juist a practical concern about a couple of the
provisions that relate to consent decrees. In particular, there is a
provision that, at least as we read it, would say that in any consent
decree there would have to be an explicit finding of a violation of
constitutional rights.

The concern we have is that that might present a significant im-
pediment to settling cases in circumstances where the State is pre-
pared to accept all of the conditions of the decree, but is unwilling
to make what would amount to an admission of liability which
could have other consequences.

It seems to us that the problem that we are trying to get at
there, which, as I understand it, is the concern that State officials
would sort of collusively settle cases for their own reasons and not
take into account the interests of the law enforcement community,
is really dealt with by the other provisions of the bill that give to
any local prosecutor or other criminal justice official who has a ju-
risdiction that will be affected the right to intervene in that pro-
ceeding and participate in any consideration of relief.

If you actually had a situation where all of those people, includ-
ing all those intervenors, were grepared to sign off on a consent de-
cree, but for whatever reason the State was unwilling to have that
admission of a violation of the Constitution, it seems to us that in
the interests of avoiding litigation, which is something we generally
try to do in the Justice Department, that that really doesn’t make
sense.

The other somewhat similar concern we have is with the provi-
sion for automatic termination of all decrees after 2 years. The cur-
rent law, as you know, now has a provision that gives the defend-
ant a right to go in and seek a review of any decree after 2 years.
It seems to us if you have a situation where at the end of 2 yecrs
there is still an unremedied constitutional violation, the effect of
the automatic termination is going to be to force a new round of
litigation, and that, from the standpoint of judicial and litigation
economy, doesn’t make sense.

It seems to us that an alternative approach there might be to
give that same group of people who are given the right to intervene
under the bill in the initial proceeding the right themselves to in-
voke the 2-year review of any decree. So there would be an assur-
ance that the review would take place if there was any significant

ublic interest at stake or that would warrant it, but you would not
gave an automatic termination that would force new litigation if,
in fact, it is clear that there is a continuing constitutional violation.

With those qualifications—and I have to say I think those are is-
sues that can be dealt with in the drafting—we think that that is
an area where Congress should legislate. We would like to see it
and we would like to work with the members of the committee to
achieve something that would be both constitutional and sound
from a policy standpoint.

With that, I will stop, and I will be happy to respond to ques-
tions.
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Senator ABRAHAM. The preponderance of the questions may have
to be in writing since the other panel members are still at the
hearing.

Mr. SCHMIDT. That is fine.

Senator ABRAHAM. [ am hopeful that Senator Hatch will, after
casting what is now our fourth vote, will be able to be back, and
I think he may have some questions as well.

I would just like to maybe focus a little bit, because there are
other panels here, on a matter a little closer to home for me, which
is our situation in Michigan. As I am sure you know, we have been
under a longstanding consent decree that affects our prison system.
In 1992, we believed, I think, that things had been worked out.
There was a stipulation agreed to between the Department of Jus-
tice and our State corrections officials that we had solved the prob-
lems which had caused the initial issue to be raised, and so we felt
we were on the way to essentially ending this judicial supervision.

But despite the fact that both parties had agreed to the stipula-
tion, the court overseeing the consent decree refused to cede its
power over these prisons, and when it rejected the parties’ stipula-
tion and we sought to appeal the court’s ruling, as you know, DOJ
refused to argue for support of the stipulation that it had itself en-
tered into. I guess I really would like to understand the Depart-
ment’s position on that a little more clearly because it is a very <is-
ruptive situation, certainly, in our State.

Mr. ScuMIDT. Well, I know about the case. It happened before 1
was there, but I understand about it.

Senator ABRAHAM. And I would certainly stipulate that——

Mr. SCHMIDT. Let me tell you my understanding of it. It is cer-
tainly correct that the Justice Department had agreed to stipulate
to a dismissal of the bulk of the consent decree. I think the provi-
sions relating to mental health were going to remain in place.

Senator ABRAHAM. That is right.

Mr. SCHMIDT. But the rest was to be stipulated to be dismissed.
The court refused to accept that stipulation. As I understand it, the
issue on appeal was whether the court lacked jurisdiction to refuse
to accept the stipulation, and on that legal question the view of the
Justice Department was that the district court was correct that it
did have the jurisdiction to refuse to accept the stipulation, al-
though we had urged the district court in good faith and were pre-
pared to accept the stipulation.

. So on that legal question of whether the district court had the
jurisdiction to refuse to accept the stipulation, the Justice Depart-
ment took that position in the court of appeals and the court of ap-
peals agreed with that. So the distriet court retained jurisdiction.

Senator ABRAHAM. Right.

. Mr. SceMIDT. My understanding is the district court, when it re-
jected the stipulation, set up an alternative procedure under which
it said the decree could, in fact, be dismissed in sort of a piecemeal
fashion if there were a demonstration of compliance in various
areas. It is my understanding that that process is, in fact, going
forward, and to the extent that there are continuing issues under
the decree, substantive issues, they result almost entirely from con-
cerns in the mental health area.

16

But there is, in fact, I tkink, a mediator process that was estab-
lished by the court of appeals which is going forward in an effort
to embody under the new procedure that the district court set up
the sort of substantive result that would have been reached imme-
diately had the stipulation been accepted.

Senator ABRAHAM. But there is nothing in your Department that
has changed insofar as its acceptance of the conditions that
prompted the stipulation; that is, there has not been a reversal of
position at least with regard to the areas not including the mental
health area?

Mr. ScHMIDT. Well, my understanding of what the district court
said was that we needed to look at them area by area and make
a demonstration to the satisfaction of the district court that there
was no continuing constitutional violation. What I said is, I think,
a correct statement of where we are that we think that is going for-
ward and that it is only in the mental health area that we see
major continuing problems.

Senator ABRAHAM. But you would say that in the other areas,
your position remains consistent with the earlier view that Michi-
gan prisons were no longer in violation of the Federal law?

Mr. SCHMIDT. Well, I think our position is that we need to look
at each of those areas and make the appro&;riate demonstration to
the satisfaction of the district court. The district court refused to
accept the flat dismissal, so I think our view of it is that it is not

_appropriate for us then to say, well, not withstanding your refusal

to accept our stipulation, we are effectively dismissing the case.

But, substantively, it is my understanding that we are working
through the other areas in an effort to go to the district court and
say that we believe that, apart from the mental health area, there
is no need for continuing jurisdiction by the district court.

Senator ABRAHAM. All right. What I'am trying to, I guess, estab-
lish is this. Clearly, the district court has reached a different con-
clusion which you have accepted, but has your position or the De-
partment’s position changed insofar as your earlier conclusion? 1
mean, there is some difference there between your actions and your
assessment of the circumstances and I just wonder——

Mr. ScEMIDT. Well, I am not trying to be evasive. I guess what
I am saying is that I think given that the district court rejected the
stipulation and said that we should lock area by area and make
a demonstration and an evaluation of whether there was compli-
ance, we are doing that. My understanding, though, is that that is
going positively and that the sixth circuit or the eighth circuit.

The sixth, imposed a mediation process, so there is actually a
mediator with whom the parties are working to try to work
through the question of: Has there been compliance .in each of
these areas? .

Senator ABRAHAM. I see that we have been joined by another
member of the Senate who is in between rollcall votes here. Again,
if you would indulge us, Mr. Schmidt, I would now ask Senator
Phil Gramm to join us at the table. He, too, I know, has some
strong opinions on some of the current legislative issues before us.

In order that you might get back for the next vote, Senator
Gramm, we appreciate your joining us today and welcome you.
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STATEMENT OF HON. PHIL GRAMM, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF TEXAS

Senator GRAMM. Mr. Chairman, let me thank you for continuing
the hearing during these votes because this is important business,
and given the number of votes we have on the floor, many people
would be precluded from having the opportunity to speak.

Let me begin by saying that [ am a cosponsor with my dear col-
league from Texas, Kay Bailey Hutchison, of her bill S."400. That
bill is very important. 1 want to urge the committee to adopt it as
part of an omnibus crime bill. We took an initial step last year to
try to limit Federal courts from setting arbitrary caps on prison
%%pulations. We took a first step toward setting a higher standard.

is is the next logical step and we need to take it,

Mr. Chairman, you might get a lot of suggestions about how to
figure out who ought to be in prison, not just on the basis of who
committed a crime but by using some other formula or suggestion
because we don’t have tge capacity. I want to take a totally dif-
ferent tack. People who are convicted and sent to prison ought to
serve their full terms.

Let me tell you some things that need to be changed. First of all,
we have at least three Federal statutes that ought to be repealed.
The Hawes-Cooper Act of 1929, the Ashurst-Stumners Act of 1935,
and certain provisions of the Walsh-Healy Act of 1936 should be re-
pealed. Now, these are three laws that have one objective, and that
objective is to criminalize prison labor ir. America.

One bill restricts the commerce of goods produced in prisons. The
second bill prohibits the intersiate transport of most geods pro-
duced by prisoners for sale in the private sector of the economy.
The third bill basically has the objective of banning prison labor,
with certain exceptions.

Now, it seems to me that with the number of people we have in
Prison in America, nothing is more logical than putting these peo-
¥le to work. I believe the statutes I mentioned should be repealed.

think we can work out a compromise to satisfy the concerns that
have been expressed. Every year, my dear friend, Jesse Helms, of-
fers an amendment banning trade with countries that have prison
labor, and I wonder every year why we can’t be one of them. So
I think it is very important that we go back and repeal these laws
and that we puf prisoners to work. I think Federal prison inmates
ought to work 10 hours a day, 6 days a week, and I think they
ought to go to school at night.

I can tell you as Chairman of Commerce, State, Justice Appro-
priations, which funds the prison system in this country, that last
year we spent $22,000 per Federal prisoner, and that doesn’t count
the cost of building prisons. We should include in our next crime
bill a goal of cutting that amount in half over the next 8 years, and
we ought to set a oal of paying for half that amount by having
prisoners work.

We should change the standards for prison construction. We
should stop building prisons like Holiday Inns. We should take out
color televisions and weight rooms and air conditioning. We should
build our prisons as miniindustrial parks where people go to pris-
on, they work, they go to school at night. They pay for their cost
of incarceration by working, something that used to be common
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prior to 1929 when we started making it a crime to make prisoners
work.

Finally, we need to change the whole approach we have in terms
of the criminal justice system. I believe if we change the standards
for prison construction, if we make prisoners work, we can afford
to incarcerate violent criminals in America. I think that is the ap-
proach we should follow and I strongly urge this committee to do
that.

Thank you very much.

Senator ABRAHAM. Senator Gramm, thank you very much for
being with us today.

Mr. Schmidt, I asked you to stay here because I thought maybe
some of the others would come back. I just heard a beep, so I think
I am going to have to go back and vote, as well, fairly soon. So I
would like to thank you for being here.

Mr. ScemiDT. Thank you. . )

Senator ABRAHAM. We in our office are going to submit some ad-
ditional questions, and I suspect some other members will want to
as well, and we appreciate your taking time. Thank you very much.

[The questions of Senator Abraham are located in the appendix.]

Mr. SCHMIDT. Thank you. .

[The prepared statement of Mr. Schmidt follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN R. SCHMIDT

MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE: Thank you for giving me the

opportunity to appear before you today to discuss the progress the partment of
ustice has made and some of what we have learned over the past year in imple-

menting The Violent Offender Incarceration and Truth in Sentencing Incentive
Grants p and related provisions of the Violent Crime Control and Law En-
forcement X:: of 1994. Please include my full written statement in the record.

As you know, last Fall the Attorney asked me to assume overall respon-
sibility for coordinating the Department’s efforts to implement the 1934 Crime Act.
I am proud of the Department's strong record of accomplishment in meeting the
many related challenges it has faced in the past year. Like the Attorney General,
I am confident that with help, we can assure that timely federal assistance
gets to the states that nee{:’tut:: help end revolving door justice. .

As you know, Mr. Chairman, the Crime Act authorizes a total of $9.7 billion in

rison related assistance gver six years, includinf $1.8 billion to reimburse states
?or the costs of incarcereting criminal aliens and $7.9 billion to help address the
critical need to assist States in expanding correctional facility Oﬂe{;&:lty to ensure
ad te space for confi t of violent offenders. The aim of The Violent Of-
fen?er Incarceration and Truth in Sentencing Incentive Grants is to ensure that vio-
lent offenders are not released early because of a lack of secure correctional space
and that they remain incarcerated for substantial periods through the implementa-
tion of truth in sentencing laws. X . X

Justice Department already has made considerable p. in implementing
t.l'x’erh\:iol‘.::i‘::;l Offender Incarceration and Truth in Sentencing imnuvg ts. We
stand ready to provide immediate assistance to state and local correctional systems
where "ﬁesmbumﬁngattheseamThegquﬁmgnmunderthhmqug
law is designed to asaist states—and assist them quickly—to assure that convi
predatory criminals remain incarcerated and incapacitated. . .

Because implementation of these grant programs is a high priority fo the Ju?]m
Department, we created a new Corrections Program Office within the Office of Jus-
tice Programs to develop and administer these prﬁrams. "I'he office is headed by
a Director, Larry Meachum, who has more than 30 years’ correctional eaenenqe
and has led state correctional agencies in Mamchugetta, QOklahoms, and mrictl-
cut. The Deputy Director, Stephen Amos, is former Director of Research and Ev: ut
tion for the Oregon De ent of Corrections. Director Meachum reports to Assis
ant Attorney General Laurie Robinson, who heads the Office of Justice Programs

and in turn, reports to me.
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Soon efter the Crime Act’s enactmert, the Department began meeting with rep-
resentatives from nationsal criminal justice organizations, state and local criminal
justice agencies, and othcrs to determine how best to implement the new law so that
progrems were responsive to the needs of state and locel communities. Our goal in
implementing these prison grant pn‘frams is to forge a productive federal, state,
and local partnership to strengthen the nation’s criminal 4_ustice system’s ability to
effectively deal with career criminals and serious viclenu offenders.

Some states have made important progress in ‘rnefect.ingX and reversing the anti-
incarcerative policies that have contributed so heavily to the growth of crime in the
past. Few states, however, have gone g3 far as the federal system in adopting nec-
essary reforms, and it is clear that nationwide much more needs to be deone. The
prison grants programs of the 1994 Crime Act provide the essential incentives and
ecsistance for edoption at the state level of these urgently reeded measures to pro-
tect the public from violeat criminsls. In fact, we are encovraged many states have
elready taken steps to reform their sentencing laws alresdy in expectation of quali-
fving for grants under the 1934 Act.

BOOT CAMP INITIATIVE

On March 1, the Office of Justice Progrems issued program guidelines and appli-
cation materials for the Boot Camp Initiative. Fer those not familiar with the %oot
camp concept, a boot camp is a residential c-srreﬂional(pmgram fer adult or juvenile
:Tenders. Boct camps provide short-term confinement {or nonviolent offenders. Beot
camps are generally styled after their military namesakes, and require inmates to
achere to 2 regimented schedule that involves strict discipline, physical training,
end work. Education, job training, and substance abuse counseling or treatment also
are provided to help offenders prepare for a productive life in the community.

Reszearch has zshown that boot camp programs can reduce instituticnal erowding
and costs, while improving offenders’ educeational level, employment prospects, en
access to community programs. Evaluations of boot camps in New York and Louisi-
ara have found thet the programs resulted in reduced costs and reduced recidivism.
Our Boot Camp Initiative i3 based on the results of theze evaluations. Applicants
were encouraged to incorporate into their programs strategies that were found to
be successful in existing boot camps.

We're currently reviewing a total of 89 applications received from 42 states'terri-
teries end the District of Columbia. Thirty-nire applicaticas are for boot camp con-
struction, 32 ere for plenning grarcts, and 18 wre for funds to renovate ¢
camps to increase bed space. Mere then ha!f the epplications are for bost cal
Ju\"snile offenders.

‘e expect to award approximately 25 plenning grants of u
frants :Fup to 81 millio:;:‘pwill be aw{u-d tojuris:ixgli ns 10 reno
uez for use as boot camps, and another 5 grants or so of up to &
be ewarded for construction of new boot camp fedlities,
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VIOLENT CFFENDERTRUTH [N SENTENCTING FROGRAM S

While we've been moving forward with the boot camp grant program, we've alen
mede progress in developing the mere complex Truth in Sentencing and Violent OF
fer.der Incarceration Grant ns. These progrems are scheduled to begin in Oc.
tober, with the start of Fiscel Year 1995, -

The statute divides fundi egua.l] between the Truth in Sentencing Inceative
program and the Violent Oftender Incarcerzticn pro Fifty-pereent of these
tunds are 0 be sllocated for Truth in Sentencing a Grants for states that
adopt truth in serntencing laws assuring thet second time viglent offenders serve at
ieast 85 percent of their sentences. State allocations sre based on their UCR rates
fr':-r Part I viclent offenses. The cther 50 percent are to be allocated for Violent OF.
fender Incarceratisn Grants to gl states. To be eligib’e f ding, states m
meet several assurances. Both programs reguire truth in ut the Violent
gf;frc-lildsr incarceration Program is somewhat less stringert in its eligihility require-
ments.

‘_"Spe'c}ﬁcal‘\y, v:nde,r the Vialent Offender Incarceration Program, siztes must show
hat they have implemented or will implement truth in sentencing laws that ensure
vicient cfferders serve a substantial portion of their sentences; provide sufficiently
severe punishment for violent offenders; exd incercerate violent cffenders fer a p;:-
riad of time necessary to protect the public.
tL?taies [must agree to work with locel governments. They also must demonsirate
13t the rights of crime victims are protected. Much like the Byrne Memorizl Grants
state end local Flamzing, states ere also to engage in comprehensive
ung thet includes local governments. We think this kind of com-

e
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prehensive lanmxﬁ is essential to implementing an effective am and wisel
spending feseral dollars, Certainly, this is one lesson—the meetiJ !t:g?plan;?ng—tha{
we learned from LEAA.

To be eligible for Truth in Sentencing grants, states must also show that they
have in effect truth in sentencing lawa that ensure that offenders convicted of a sec-
ond violent crime serve not less than 85 perceat of the sentence imposed or meet
other requirements that ensure that violent offenders, and especially repeat violent
offenders, remain incarcerated for substantially greater percentages of their imposed
sentences. We believe that this is a workable and meaningful goal that states can
meet which sp}::?mabely targets dangerous career offenders and wilt measurably
improve public safety.

ese requirements were outlined in the Interim Final Rule published in the Fed-
eral Register last December. Since then, we've been working with state and local of-
ficials to solicit suggestions on how to best implement key elements of these pro-

Written :igonses have been received from governors’ offices, departments of cor-
rection, sheriffs’ departments, local jails, prosecutors and criminal justice organiza-
tions. Additionally, to help in formulatmﬁlthese programs we've held wo ops
with state and local corrections officials. We've also met to discuss related issues
with, among others, representatives from offices of prosecutors, state attorneys gen-
eral and governors, the National Governors Association and the Nationa! Criminal
Justice Association.

The Department of Justice is committed to ensuring a realistic and workable re-
sponse to violent crime and truth in sentencing that can provide states the prison
beds they need to help assure that violent and predatory offenders are put away—
and put away for a long time. That's what the public wants, thet’s what the public
deserves and we are moving rapidly ahead to deliver thet through this program.

REFORMS RELATING TO PRISONER LITIGATiON

The Department also supgorts improvement of the criminal justice system
through the implementation of other reforms. Several pending bills under consider-
ation by the Senate contain three sets of reforms that are intended to curb abuses
or perceived excesses in prisoner litigation or Frison conditions suits.

e first set of provisions appears in title II of H.R. 667 as passed by the House
of Representatives, and in §103 of S. 3. These provisions strengthen the require-
ment of exhaustion of administrative remedies under the Civil Rights of Institu-
tionalized Persons Act (CRIPA) for state prisoner suits, and adopt other safeguards
against abusive prisoner litigation. We have endorsed these reforms in an earlier
communication to Congress.! We also recommend that parallel provisions be adopt-
ed to retﬂnre federal prisoners to exhaust administrative remedies prior to com-
mencing litigation. .

The second set of provisions appears in a new bill, S. 866, which we have not pre-
viously commented on. The provisions in this bill have some overlap with those in
§103 of S. 3 and title II of H.R. 667, but also incorporate a number of new propos-
als. We support the objectives of S. 866 and many of the specific provisions in the
bill. In some instances, we have recommendations for alternative grmulaﬁons that
could realize the bill's objectives more effectively.

The third set of provisions appears in S. 400, and in title III of H.R. 667 as passed
by the House of Representatives, the “Stop Turning Out Prisoners” (STOP) pro| .
T¥xe Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994 enacted 18 U.S.C.
3626, which limits remedies in prison conditions litigation. The STOP proposal
would amend this section to impose various additional conditions and restrictions.
We support the basic objective of this legislation, including nf)a.rticularly the principle
that judicial caps on prison populations must be used only as a last resort when
no other remedy is available for a constitutional violation, elthough we have con-
stituticnal or policy concerns about a few of its specific provisions.

A. The provisions in §103 of S. 3 and H.R. 667 title II
As noted above, we support the enactment of this set of provisions.

The Civil Rights of Institutionalized Persons Act (42 U.S.C. § 1997e) currently au-
thorizes federal courts to susFend §1983 suita by prisoners for up to 180 days in
order to require exhaustion of administrative remedies. Section 103(a)-(b), (e) of S.
3 strengthens the administrative exhaustion rule in this context—and brings it
more into line with administrative exhaustion rules that apply in other contexts—

1Letter of Assistant Attcrney General Sheila F. Anthony to Henorable Henry J. Hyde concern-
ing H.R. 3, at 17-19 (January 26, 1995).
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by ge:(e!rally prohibiting prisoner § 1983 suits until administrative remedies are ex-
hausted.

As noted above, we recommend that this proposal also incorporate a rule requir-
ing federal priscners to exhaust administrative remedies prior to commencing litiga-
tion. A reform of this is as desirable for federsl prisoners as the corresponding
strengthening of the ustion provision for state prisoners that now appears in
secticn 103 of S. 3. We would be pleased to work with interested members of Con-
gress in formulating such a provision.

Section 1037c) of S. 3 directs a court to dismiss a prisoner T1§1983 suit if the
court is satisfied that the action fails to state a claim upon which relief can be
granted or is frivolous or malicious. A rule of this type is desirable to minimize the
burden on states of responding unnecessarily to prisoner suits that lack merit and
are sometimes brought for purposes of harassment or recreation.

Section 103(d) of S. 3 deletes from the minimum standards for prison grievance
systems in 42 U.S.C. 1937e(bX2) the requirement of en advisory role for employees
and inmates (at the most de:2ntralized level as is reasonably possible) in the formu-
laticn, implementation, and operation of the system. This remocves the condition
that has been the greatest impediment in the past to the willingness of state and

local jurisdictions to reek ification for their grievan~e systems.
Section 103(f) of S. 3 strengthens safeguards against and sanctions for false alle-
gations of poverty by prisoners who to proceed in forma pauperis. Subsection

{d) of 28 U.S.C. 1915 currently reads as follows: “The court may request an attorney
to represeat any such person unsable to emplcy counsel and may dismiss the case
if the allegaticn of poverty is untrue, or if sctisfied that the action is frivolous or
malicious.” Section 103(fX1) of S. 3 a ds that subsection to read as follows: “The
court may request an attorney to represent any such person unable to employ coun-
scl and shall at any time dismiss the case if the allegation of poverty is untrue, or
if satisfied that the action fails to state a claim upon which relief may be granted
or is frivolous or malicious even if partiel {iling fees have been imposed by the
caurt.” }

Section 103ifX2) of S. 3 adds a new subsection (f) to 28 U.S.C. 1915 which states
thet an affidavit of indigency by a prisoner shall include a statement of all assets
the prisoner possesses. The new subsection further directs the court to make inquiry
of the correctional institution in which the prisoner is incarcerated for information
evailable to that institution relsting to the extent of the prisoner’s assets. This is
a reasonable precaution. The new subsection concludes by stating that the court

chall l"?({l‘ure full or partial payment of filing fees according to the prisoner’s ability
to pay.” We would not understand this language as limiting the court’s authority
}_o require payment by the prisoner in instaﬁ:xents, up to the full amount of filing
fees and other applicable costs, where the priscner lacks the mesns to mske full
peyment et coce.
B. S. 866

Section 2 in S. 866 amends the in forma pauperis statute, 28 U.S.C. 1915, in the
following manner:

(1) The autherity to allow a suit without prepeyment of fees—as cpposed
to costs—in subsection (a) is deleted.

(2) A prisoner bringing a suit would have to submit a stetement cf his
prison account balance for the ing six months.
. (3) A prisoner would be liable in all cases to pay the full amount of a fil-
ing fee. An initial partial fee of 20 percent of the average monthly deposits
to or ammonﬁﬂy' bealance in the prisoner’s account would be required,
and thy the prisoner would be required to meke monthly payments
of 20 percent of the p ng month’s income credited to the account, with
the agency having custody of the prisoner forwarding such payments when-
ever the amourt in the account exceeds $10. However, a prisoner would not
be barred from bringing any action because of inability to pay the initial
partial fee.

(4) If a judgment against a prisoner includes the payment of costs, the
prisoner would be required to pay the full amount of costs ordered, in the
same manner provided for the payment of filing fees by the amendments.

_ In essence, the point of these amendments is to insure that prisoners will be full
liable for filing fees and costs in all cases, subject to the proviso that prisoners wi
agt be barred from suing bex of this liability if they are actually unable to pay.

e support this reform in light of the frequency with which prisoners file frivolous
and herassing suits, and the general absence of other disincentives to doing so.
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However, the complicated standards and detailed numerical prescriptions in this
section are not necessary to achieve this objective. It would be adequate to provide
simply that prisoners are fully liable for fees and costs, that their applications must
be accompanied by certified prison account information, and that ds fror. their
accounts are to be forwarded ﬁzﬁo.dxcally.when the balance exceeds a speafied
amount (such as $10) until the liability is discharged. We would be pleased to work
with the sponsors to refine this propoeal.

In addition to these amendments relating to fees and costs, §2 of S. 866 strength-
ens 28 U.S.C. 1915(d) to provide that the court shall dismiss the case at any time
if the allegation of poverty is untrue or if the action is frivolous or malicious or fails
to state a claim. This is substantially the same as provisions included in §103 of
S. 3 and title II of H.R. 667, which we support. .

Section 3 of S. 866 essentially directs courts to review as promptly as possible
suits by prisoners against governmental entities or their officers or employees, and
to dismiss such suits if the complaint fails to state a claim or seeks monetary relief
from an immune defendant. This is a desirable provision that could avoid some of
the burden on states and local governments of responding to non-meritorious pris-
oner suits.

Section 6 provides that a court may order revocation of good time credits for fed-
eral prisoners if:

(1) The court finds that the prisoner filed a malicious or harassing civil
claim or testified falsely or otherwise knowingly presented false evidence or
information to the court, or X

(2) the Attorney General determines that one of these circumstances hes
occurred and recommends revocation of good time credit to the court.

We support this reform in principle. Engaging in malicious and harassing liti%?-
tion, and committing perjury or its equivalent, are common forms of misconduct by
prisoners, Like other prisoner misconduct, this misconduct can appropriately be
punished by denial of time credits. . . .

However, the pi ures specified in section 6 are inconsistent with the normal
approach to denial of good time credits under 18 U.S.C. 3624. Singling out one form
og misconduct for discretionary judicial decisions concerning denial of good time
credits—where all other decisions of this type are made by the Justice Depart-
ment—would work against consistency in prison disciplinary policies, and would
make it difficult or impossible to cooana ate sanctions imposed for this type of mis-
conduct with those imposed for other disciplinary violations by a prisoner.

We accordingly recommend that §6 of S. 866 be revised to provide that:

(1) A court may, and on motion of an adverse party shall, make a deter-
mination whether a circumstance specified in the section has occurred (i.e.,
a malicious or harassing claim or knowing falsehood),

(2) the court’s determination that such a circumstance occurred shall be
forwarded to the Attorney General, and

(3) on receipt of such a determination, the Attorney General shall have
the authority to deny good time credits to the prisoner. We would be
pleased to work with the sponsors to refine this proposal

Section 7 of S. 866 strengthens the requirement of exhaustion of administrative
remedies under CRIPA in prisoner suits. It is substantially the same as part of
§103 of S. 3, which we support.2

C. The STOP provisions .
As noted above, we su;:gort the basic objective of the STOP proposal, including
articularly the principle that population caps must be only a “last resort” measure.
sponses to unconstitutional prison conditions must be desm implemented
in the manner that is most eofpsimerit ;ilth publicds&fety. foca t:lal cnm.lnalt;
should not enjoy opportunities for early release, an e 's general capaci
to prfovidg! ad?qt’x’at‘g%oete?ﬁon and com:;mnal :ce should not be impaired, where
any feasible means exist for avoiding such a .

f; is not necessary that prisons be comfortable or pleasant; the normal distresses
end hardships of incarceration are the just consequences of the offanders’ own con-
duct. However, it is nece 4o recognize that there is nevertheless a need for ef-
fective safeguards sgainst inhuman conditions in prisons and other facilities. The
constitutional provision enforced most frequently in prison cases 1s the Eighth
Amendment’s prohibition of cruel and unusual punishment. Among the conditions

2However, there is a phicminﬁmﬂofmeﬁof:he‘hinmm'mdu-
hauntod’inthisﬂm‘hmemuhammd.'
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that have been found to viclate the Eighth Amendment are excessive violence,
whether inflicted by guards or by inmates under the supervision of indifferent
guerds, preventable rape, deliberate indifference to serious medical needs, and lack
of sanitation that jeopardizes hezlth. Prison crowding may also be a contributing
element in a constitutionsl violation. For example, when the number of inmates at
a prison becomes so large that sick inmates cannot be treated by a physician in a
timely manner, or when crowded conditions lead to a breakdown in security and
contnbute to viclence against inmates, the crowding can be addressed as a contrib-
uting cause of a constitutional violation. See generally Wilson v. Seiter, 501 U.S. 294
(1991); Rhodes v. Chapman, 452 U.S. 337 (1981).

In considering reforms, it is essential to remember that inmates do suffer uncon-
stitutional conditions of confinement, and ultimately must retain access to meaning-
ful redress when such violations occur. While Congress mey validly enact legislative
directions and guidance concerning the nature and extent of prison conditions rem-
edics, it must also take care to ensure that eny measures adopted do not deprive
prisoners of effective remedies for real constitutional wrongs.

i f«x‘th this much background, I will now turn to the specific provisions of the STOP
legislation.

The STOP provisicns of S. 400 and title III of H.R. 667—in proposed 18 U.S.C.
3626{a}—provide that prospective relief in prison conditions suits shall extend no
further than necessary to remove the conditions causing the deprivation of federal
rights of individual plaintiffs, that such relief must be narrowly drawn and the least
intrusive means of remedying the deprivation, and that substantial weight must be
given to any adverse impact on public safety or criminal justice system operations
in determining intrusiveness. They further provide that relief reducing or limiting
prisen population is nst allowed unless crowding is the primary cause of the depri-
vation of a federal right and no other relief will remedy Lﬁat deprivation.

Proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(b) in the STOP provisions provides that any prospective
relief in a prison conditions action shall automatically terminate after two years
(rurning from the time the federal right violation is found or enactment of the
STOP legislation), and that such relief shall be immediately terminated if it was ap-
proved or granted in the absence of a judicial finding that prison conditions violated
a federal night.

Proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626/c) in the STOP provisions requires prompt judicial deci-
sions of motions to modify or terminate prospective reliet in prison conditions suits,
with automatic stays of such relief 30 days after a motion is filed under 18 U.S.C.
3626(b), and after 180 days in any other case.

Proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(d) in the STOP provisions cenfers standing to cppose re-

lief that reduces or limits prison population en eny federal, state, or loczl official
cr unit of government whose jurisdiction or function includes the prosecution or cus-
tody of’ pex"sofns in a prison sulbject to such relicf, or who otherwise may be affected
by such relief.
. Proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(c) in the STOP provisions prohibits the use of masters
in prison conditions suits in federal court, except for usc of magistrates to meke pro-
posed {indings concerning complicated factual issues. Propased 18 U.S.C. 3626(1) in
the STOP provisions imposes certain limitations on awards of ettorney’s fees in pris-
on conditions suits under federal civil rights laws.

Finally, the STOP provisions provide that the new version of 18 U.S.C. 3626 shall
apply to all relief regardless of whether it wes originally granted or approved before,
on, or sfler its enactment.

Tke bills leave unresolved certain interpretive questions. While the revised section
conitains some references to deprivation of federel rights, several parts of the section
‘n:re not ex‘phcxﬂf’ limited in this manner, and might be understood as limiting relief
_{.sed on state law claims in prison conditions suits in state courts. The intent of
‘ne proposal, however, is more plausibly limited to setting standards for relief which
is besed on claimed viclations of federal rights or im: by federal court orders.
If so, this point should be made clearly in relation to all parts of t.heproposal.

A second interpretive question is whether the proposed revision of 18 U.S.C. 3626
affects prison conditions suits in both federal nn:f state court, or just suits in federcl
court. In contrast to thg current version of 18 U.S.C. 3626, the proposed revision—
;;xc"ept for the new provision restricting the use of masters—is not, by its terms, lim-
fred to federal‘ court proceedings. Hence, most parts of the revision appear to be in-
tended to e&p.y to both federal and state court suits, and would probably be so con-
strued by the courts. To avoid extensive litigation over an issue that goes to the
basic scope of the Pmpoaa], this question should be clearly resolved one way or the
other by the text of the proposal.

The ane.!s:szs of constitutional issues reised by this proposel must be mindful of
ceriain fundamentsl principles. Congress possesses significent authority over the
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remedies available in the lower federal courts, subject to the limitations of Article
111, and can eliminate the jurisdiction of those courte altogether. In the latter cir-
cumstance, state courts (and the U.S. Supreme Court on review) would remain
available to provide any necessary constitutional remedies excluded from the juris-
diction of the inferior federal courts. Congress also has authority to impose ire-
ments that govern state courts when they exercise concurrent jurisdiction over fed-
eral claims, see Fielder v. Casey, 487 U.S. 131, 141 (1988), but if Congress purports
to bar both federal and state courts from issuing remedies necessary to s
colorable constitutional violations, such legslabon may violate due process. See, e.g.,
Webster v. Doe, 486 U.S. 592, 603 (1988), Bowen v. Michigan Academy of Family
Physicians, 476 U.S. 667, 681 n.12 (1986); Bartlett v. Bowen, 816 F.2d 695, 703
07 (D.C. Cir. 1987). We therefore examine the proposal’s various remedial restric-
tions from that m@ecﬁve. .

Proposed 18 8.25, . 3626(aX1) in the propossu goes further than the current stat-
ute in ensuring that any relief ordered is narrowly tailored. However, since it per-
mits a court to order the “relief * * * necessary to remove the conditions that are
causing the deprivation of * * * Federal rights,” this aspect of the proposal appears
to be constitutionally unobjectionable, even if it constrains both state and federal

courts.

Proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(aX2) bars relief that reduces or limits prison population
unless crowd?‘“nﬁ is the prima.\g' cause of the deprivation of a federal n'gi% and no
other relief will remedy the deprivation. We strongly ‘support the principle that
measures limiting prison g:pulation should be the last resort in prison conditions
remedies. Remedies must carefully tailored so as to avoid or keep to an absolute
minimum any resulting costs to public safety. Measures that result in the early re-
lease of incarcerated criminals, or impair the system’s general capacity to provide
adequate detention and correctional space, must be avoided when any other feasible
means exist for remedying constitutional violations.

Certain features of the formulation of proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(aX2), however,
raise constitutional concerns. In certain circumstances, prison overcrowding may re-
sult in a violation of the Eighth Amendment, sce Rhodes v. Chapman, 452 U.S. 337
(1981). Hence, assuming that this provision constrains both state and federal courts,
it would be exposed to constitutions! challenge as precluding adequate remedy for
a constitutional violation in certain circumstances. For examgle, severe safety haz-
ards or lack of basic sanitation might be the primary cause o unconstitutional con-
ditions in a facility, yet extreme overcrqwdm%huught be a substantial and independ-
ent, but secondary, cause of such conditions. Thus, this provision could foreclose any
relief that reduces or limits prison population through a civil action in such a case,
even if no other form of relief would rectify the unconstitutionel condition of over-
crowding.

This groblem might be avoided through an interpretation of the notion of a cov-
ered “civil action” under the revised section as not including habeas corpus proceed-
ings in state or federal court which are brought to cbtain relief from unconstitu-
tional conditions of confinement. See, e.g., Preiser v. Rodriguez, 411 U.S. 475, 499
(1973). However, this depends on an uncertain construction of the proposed statute,
and the proposal’s obf'_ectives :hould be ur(l}?:bermmed r:;téhg extent r:;urlexz?edxv:ll agéhox;—
ity depended on the form of the action as p! ing vs. civil action).
Stxynce ;Sxe relief available in habeas proceedings in this context could be limited to
release frem custody, reliance on such proceedi as an of limiting the release of
prisoners as a remedy for unconstitutional prison conditions.

A more satisfactory end certain resolution of the problem would be to delete the
requirement in proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(aX2) that crowding must be the primary
cause of the deprivation of a federal right. This would avoid potential constitutional
infirmity while preserving the requirement that prison caps and the like can only
be used where no other remedy would work. . . . .

Proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626{b)—which automatically terminates prospective relief
after two years, and provides for the immediate termination of prospective relief ap-
proved without a judicial finding of violation of a federal t—raises additional
constitutional concerns. It is possible that prison conditions held unconstitutional by
a court may persist for more than two years after the court has found the violation,
and while the court order directing prospective relief is s4ll outstanding. Hence, this

rovision might be challenged on constitutional grounds as foreclosing adequate ju-

icial relief for a continuing constitutional violation. ~= ) .

However, we believe that this provision is constitutionally sustainable t
such a challenge. Importantly, this provision would not cut off all alternative forms
of judicial relief, even if it applies both to state court and federal court suits. The
possibility of construing the statute as not precluding relief through habeas corpus
proceedings has been noted above (as has the possibility that habeas may provide
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only limited reiief). Finelly, the section does not appear to forecicse an eggrieved

ner from instituting 8 new and separsate civil action based on constitutional vio-
iations that persisted after the automatic termination of the prior relief. .

A more pointed constitutional concern arises from the potential application of the
restrictions of proposed 18 U.S.C. 3626(b) to terminate uncompleted prospective re-
lief ordered in judgments that became final prior to the legislation’s enactment. The
epplication of these restrictions to such relief raises constitutional concerns under
the Supreme Court's recent decision in Plaut v. Spendthrift Farm, Inc.,, 115 S.Ct.
1447 (1995). The Court held in that case that legislation which retroactively inter-
feres with final judgments can constitute 2n unconstitutional encrcachment on judi-
ciel authority. It is uncertain whether Plaut’s holding applies with full force to the
prospective, long-term relief that is involved in prison conditiens cases. However, if
ihe decision does fully epply in this context, the application of proposed 18 U.S.C.
3626'b) to orders in pre-enactment final judgments would raise serious constitu-
tional 'prob!ems. L

While we believe that most features of the STOP proposal are constitutionally
sustainable, at least in prospective effect, we find two aspects of the legislation to
e I'paﬂiiculm‘ly problemeatic for policy reasons. . . o

irst, the pz'o1posal apparently limits prospective relief to cases involving a judicial
finding cf a violation of a federal right. This could create a very substantial impedi-
ment to the settlement of prison conditions suits—even if all interested parties are
fully satisfied with the proposed resoluticn—because the defendants might effec-
tively have to concede thet they have caused cr tolerated unconstitutional conditions
in their facilities in order to secure judicial approval of the settlement. This would
result in litigation that no one wants, if the defendants were unwilling to make such
a demaging admission, and esuld require judicial resolution of matters that would
ctherwise be more promptly resolved by the parties in a mutually egreeable man-
ner.

Second, we ere concerned about the provision that would automatically terminate
eny prospective relief after two years. In some cases the unconstitutional conditions
cn which relief is premised will not be corrected within this timeframc, resulting
in a need for further prisen conditions litigation. The Justice Department and other
plaintiffs would have to refile cases in order to achieve the objectives of the original
crder, and defendants would have the burden of responding to these new suits. Both
£or reasons of judiciel economy, and for the effective protection of constitutional
rights, we should aim at the resoclution of disputes without unnecessary litigation
and periodic disruptions of cngoing remedial efforts. This point applies with particu-
igr force where the new litigation will revisit matters that have already been adju-
dicated and resolved in an earlier judgment.

Existing law, in 18 U.S.C. 3626{(c), already requires that any order or consent de-
cree seeking to remedy an Eighth Amendment viclation be reopened gt the behest
of a defendant for recommended modification at 8 minimum of two yesr intervals.
This provision could be strengthened to give eligible intervenors under the STOP
proposal, including prosecutors, the same right to ‘}:m—iodic reconsideration of prison
cenditions crders and consent decrees. This would be a more reasonable approach
to guerding sgainst the unnecessery continuation of orders than impositicn of an
ungualified, sutomatic time limit 6a all orders of this type.

Senator ABRAHAM. At this time, I would czll the rext panel for-
ward—Mr. Barr, Mr. Cappuccio, Mr. Dilulio, District Attorney
Abraham, Mr. Gadola, Mr. Watsen, and Mr. Martin.

. Thank you all for coming here today, with the same caveat that
the whole morning, I think, we will unfortunately have to operate
under, that we may have votes that cause me to have to leave.
Hopefully, Senator Hatch and I will be able, between us, or the
staff, to continue this hearing without interruption at this point,
but I do ask ahead of time for your indulgence.

O}u‘ panel consists of former Attorney General William Barr; Mr.
Paul Cappuccio, an attorney at the law firm of Kirkland and Ellis;
P;'ofe_ssor John Dilulio, of Princeton University; Lynne Abraham,
district attorney for Philadelphia, PA; Mr. Michael Gadola, who is
the director of the Office of Regulatory Reform of the State of
Mlchlga.n; Mr. Bob Watson, who is director of the Department of
Corrections for the State of Delaware; and Dr. Steve Martin, who
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is the former general counsel of the Texas Department of Correc-
tions.

What 1 would propose is that in the order of introduction, each
of you make your opening statements, and then we will proceed to
questions at the end of the panel and hopefully have other mem-
bers here by then when the votes probably will be over.

So we will start with Attorney General Barr. Thank you for
being here today.

PANEL CONSISTING OF WILLIAM P. BARR, FORMER ATTOR-
NEY GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, WASHING-
TON, DC; PAUL T. CAPPUCCIO, KIRKLAND AND ELLIS, WASH-
INGTON, DC; JOHN J. DIiIULIO, JR., PROFESSOR OF POLITICS
AND PUBLIC AFFAIRS, PRINCETON UNIVERSITY; LYNNE
ABRAHAM, DISTRICT ATTORNEY, PHILADELPHIA, PA, ON BE-
HALF OF THE NATIONAL DISTRICT ATTORNEYS ASSOCIA-
TION; MICHAEL GADOLA, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF REGU-
LATORY REFORM, STATE OF MICHIGAN; ROBERT J. WATSON,
COMMISSIONER OF CORRECTION, STATE OF DELAWARE;
AND STEVE J. MARTIN, FORMER GENERAL COUNSEL, TEXAS
DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM P. BARR

Mr. BARR. Thank you. It is a pleasure to be here, Mr. Chairman,
on this important topic. I have a prepared statement which I ask
to be entered in the record, and I will try to be brief with just some
overview remarks. ’

Senator ABRAHAM. Without objection, it will be entered.

Mr. BARR. Part of my central program as Attorney General was
to stress the essential need for prison capacity in any crimina jus-
tice system. I believe that the key addressable element of viofent
crime in our society is the violent crime committed by chronic ha-
bitual offenders. I believe this is the largest part of predatory vio-
lence and it is the most preventable part of the problem, and that
we have to have adequate prison capacity to incapacitate these vio-
lent offenders.

As I tried to get this message out and worked with State and
local officials on this issue, I constantly heard that one of the
central problems that was faced at the State and local level was
the Department of Justice itself and the fact that the Department
had been a key player in hamstringing State and local officials in
operating and managing their prison resources.

So I started to look into the problem, and Mr. Cappuccio, who is
here with me today, was spearheading that effort at the Depart-
ment of Justice when I was there. We found that in the 1970’s and
1980’s, really, during the heyday of judicial activism and sort of
soft-headed constitutional law in many areas of the law, there was
a flood of litigation under the eighth amendment challenging prison
conditions.

In many of those cases, the litigation was afgmpriate. Condi-
tions were unconstitutional and the beginning of that litigation was
fully justified. But in many cases, we also found. that the Federal
courts, assisted by the Department of Justice, had applied incorrect
standards in determining an alleged deviation from the Constitu-
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tion, overall circumstances or totality of circumstances tests, and
had really not been rigorous in determining whether there was in-
deed a Federal constitutional violation.

In other cases, we found that courts sort of confused what the
eighth amendment required with what was sort of sound penolog-
ical practice at the time, or what the best practice was thought to
be in correctional circles, and attempted to run prisons according
to those standards.

We found tr st in remedying eighth amendment violations, or al-
leged violations, many of the courts went far beyond what the Con-
stitution required. They started specifying diets and exercise pro-
grams. I think the Ruiz case down in Texas is probably the best
example of judicial overreaching. I personally visited the Texas
prison system where the judge was specifying the materials that
had to be used for tables and chairs, the length of shelving that
was required in the prisoners’ cells, and so forth.

Most pernicious of all, many courts were actually capping prison
populations and forcing the turning-out violent predators back out
onto the streets without any real analysis of whether this was es-
cential to alleviate an unconstitutional condition.

This judicial micromanagement of the prison system had sub-
stantially raised the costs of prison construction and precluded the
use of existing space. For example, many courts had prohibited
double-bunking, as if double-bunking was per se unconstitutional.
We now know it isn't. They specified the size of cells. In many situ-
ztions, the required size of cells was much bigger than what we
currently had in the Federal prison system, which during my ten-
ure was operated at about 165 percent capacity.

I also believe that there was an overly aggressive use during the
1970’s and 1980’s of consent decrees in prison litigation, and I
thought the Department had misused consent decrees in two ways;
one, in putting into those consent decrees conditions and standards
that were plainly in excess of constitutional requirements. I think
that some of your examples in your opening statement, Senator
Abraham, are good examples of the kinds of things that the Justice
Department was putting in consent decrees and clearly are not
mandated by the Constitution. They may be good or bad practice
as a policy matter, but they are not mandated one way or the other
by the eighth amendment.

The other way I thought the Department was misusing consent
decrees was really using these suits as sort of an occasion, a trig-
gering event that was used to take control and impose on prisons
sort cf perpetuel obligations and perpetual supervision, rather than
using a case for what it should be, which is resolving a particular
dlsgute, eliminating the unconstitutional violation and then termi-
nating the case. Rather, they were using consent decrees as a regu-
latory tool for keeping perpetual supervision over the systems.

I took a number of actions in early 1292 when I became Attorney
GKeneral, and‘some of the details are set forth in my testimony and
Mr. Cappuccio’s testimony. Basically, I directed that the Depart-
ment should not initiate or continue prison litigation unless it was
necessary to remedy a specific deprivation of a prisoner’s basic
human needs, the standard set forth in the Seiter case.
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Second, I directed that the Department should not seek remedies
that go beyond remedying the discreet constitutional violation.
Third, I directed that the Department should not encourage or sup-
port ongoing supervision of a prison system unless plainly nec-
essary.

Let me say—and I don’t hold me exactly to this, but I think
when I took office, prison systems or part of prison systems in 43
States were being run under judicial decrees. My view was that
State officials can be trusted to run the prison system and that we
should not encourage ongoing supervision or micromanagement by
the judiciary.

Fourth, I directed that once a violation was cured, then the de-
cree should be terminated and the litigation should be ended. Let
me just say in the Michigan case, I think the Department was
wrong in not appealing. If the parties to a suit agree that there is
no longer a controversy, there is no controversy. There is no article
IIT basis for a continued Federal court role. If someone wanted to
then make a claim and invoke the power of the court and point to
a violation, they are free to do so, but that case should have been
settled on the basis that was agreed to by the Department when
I was there as Attorney General.

Fifth, I took the position that the Department should now ac-
tively support States in modifying their consent decrees under the
Rufo case and that we should come to the aid of the States who
wanted to reopen their decrees. Two States and one city took me
up on that. Texas and Michigan were the States and Philadelphia
was the city, and I know you will be hearing more about the situa-
tion in Philadelphia from Lynne Abraham, the District Attorney.

The courts fought us tooth and nail on each of these cases, and
obviously when we left the Department this effort petered out, to
put it charitably. Our experience, though, suggests to me that there
is need for clear legislative standards and this cannot be left to ths
comings and goings of administrations and the peccadillos of par-
ticular Federal judges, but we do need a clear, uniform standard
on this.

1 generally support the proposals in the STOP legislation. I think
that the Department has pointed to two concerns. I think they are
easily addressable. One concern is the requirement that the over-
crowding be a primary cause in order to justify a cap. I think that
the word “primary” there is ambiguous, and it is almost metaphysi-
cal whether overcrowding or unsanitary conditions, for example, or
lack of plumbing are the primary cause. What is the primary
cause?

I think that could be more artfully drafted, and basically I think
everyone knows what we are saying, which is that unless there is—
you have to show there is no other way of remedying the viola-
tion—for example, putting in new plumbing—before you can resort
to something like caps.

The second problem with the STOP legislation that the Depart-
ment refers to is the automatic retroactive termination of existing
decrees; that is, decrees that are in effect today and the fact that
that might run afoul of the Plaut case. I think that that, again, we
can address relatively easily in the legislation. I agree that the way
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it is drafted now does raise constituticnal problems, but 1 do think
it is possible to require the courts to revisit at a certain date.

If the decree has been, for example, in existence for 2 years—the
existing decrees 1 am talking about, not prospectively—revisit
those decrees and terminate those decrees unless it can point then
to an ongoing constitutional violation. I think that that would be
constitutional because I think you must be able to point to a viola-
tion. It is OK to say to a court you have to point to a violation
today to keep a decree in effect because if they can’t point to a vio-
lation, if there is no ongoing violation, then I think essentially the
article 111 basis for use of the Federal power has evaporated. .

So, in conclusion, I think this is a critical part of solving the vio-
lent crime problem in the United States, bringing some ratlonal_lti
to the judicial micromanagement of the prison system. I thin
there is a need for statutory standards and I think a lot of the pro-
posals that are before this committee deserve urgent attention.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Barr follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF WiLLIAM P. BARR

1 am pleased to be here todey to testify in support of
fforts to help the Justice Department and the States
i habituel vinlent crimingls,

1 I'might co todey 1s describe for you what, during my tenure as
Attorney Generel, I sew as the challenge facing the Federal Government end the
States in providing adequate tElrison capacity in this country, and then to discuss
briefly some of the principles that I believe should guide legislative reforms in this
area.

Study sfter study shows thet there is a smell segment of our population who ere
repeat violent offenders end who commit much, if not most, of the predatery viclent
crime in our socicty—you know the profile—these offenders typicaily stert commit-
ting crimes when they are juveniles, and they keep on committing more, and more
serious crimes through their adult years.

‘When arrested and released before triel, these hebituel offenders go right ¢n com-
mitting crimes. L

‘hen given probotion, instead of o prison term, they go right on committing
crimes,

Vhen let cut of prison on percle and early release, they go right en committing
crimes.

In fact, the only time we ere sure thet these chronic offenders are not committing
crimes is when they are locked tp { i

We can debate a lot of things ebott =: Cen they rchebili
they deter offenders? But, there is one thing thet is beyond ¢
onment {neapacitates chronic violent crimirals. For every yeor
eits in b ison cell, there are scores, perhaps hundreds, of i
committed on our streets,

Now, it is obvious that, in order to pursue a successful strategy of incapecitating
hebituel violent offenders, the Federel Government and the States must provide
cdequate prison space to incarcerate these career criminals. That was a centrel part
of my messzge, particularly to state officials, during my tenure as Attorney General.

As I traveiled the country with this message, I he sneistent rerain from State
corrections officials: The chility of the States, to opcrate their pr s effectvely and
efliciently has been hamstrung by the involvement cf the Justice Department and
the Federal courts in the day-to-day operation of State facilities. After hearing these
complaints enough times, I esked my st2ff to lock into them, and to develop rec-
ommendations for alleviating ineppropriate burdens on the States.

lieve thot bath the problems thet we identified and the soluticns thet we at-
tempted to Implement internally et the Justice Department in 1992 provide an cp-
propricte st«an_xcl:ﬁ point for this committee’s consideration of legislative reform in
this area, particulerly reform of the Department of Justice’s and Federal courts’ role
in litigation chellenging the conditions of confinement in State prisors.

Whet we fzund was this:

rman.
tont

te criminals? Do
debate: Imprie-
ituel offender
lent crimes
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First, the 1970s and 1980s saw a flood of litigation in the Federal courts by State
prisoners challenging poison conditions as violating the eighth amendment’s prohibi-
tion of “cruel and unusual punishment.” In some instances, Federal court interven-
tion was appropriate because the conditions in State prisons genuinely did fall
below the constitutional minimum—amounting to “cruel and unusual punishment.”
In many cases, however, the lower Federal courts applied incorrect constitutional
standards to justify their intervention in some cases, courts a; plied a vague “totality
of the circumstances” or “overall conditions” standard to find that the State system
was in violation of the eight_h_amepdment. In other cases, courts improperly equated
the eighth amendment’s minimalist protection against “cruel and unusual punish-
ment” with a requirement that States follow what was thought to be current sound
penological practices.

Second, we found that, in remedying slleged eighth amendment violations, many
lower Federal courts often went far beyond what the constitution requires—issuing
orders with respect to the particulars of prisoners’ diets, exercise, visitetion rights
and health care. Most burdensome of all, many courts imposed limitations, or caps
on the populations of state prisons and local jails. !

As a result of these extra-constitutional requirements, we saw that the cost of a
prison bed space in many State institutions was for above what was - -.c22arv to
comply with the Constitution, and in some instances, was even higher ... -~.stin
the Federal prison system. But even more troublesome was the effect of the arbi-
trarytgopulat:on caps imposed by some courte. In 1991, while I was Attorney Gen-
eral, the Federal prison system operated at approximately 140 percent of design ca-
pacity, and did so in compliance with the Censtitution. Many States, however, are
required by judicial order or decree to operute af, or even below, design capacity.
At the time, we calculated that if the States could ¢ perate at levels at or near the
level of the Federal prison system, the States woul: have room for neerly 300,000
additional inmates, which translates into a savings -{ approximately $13 billion in
fsrison construction costs. While not every State may e agle to operate at the same
evel as the Federal system, it seems clear that the potential for savings from re-
maving arbitrary court-imposed populaticn caps is en:mous.

The third, and perhaps most disturbing, problem -1at we found was the Justice
Department’s overly aggressive use of consent decrc 5 in the prison litigation con-
text. I'll let Mr. Cappuccio speak to this problem i: more depth, as I understan
it to be the focus of his testimony. But let me just bri ’y outline the problem:

In my view, in the past, the Justice Department h: ; used consent decrees in two
ways that, in the context of prison litigation, are inap -opriate:

First, in the past, the Department hes insisted o:. including in consent decrees
requirements that quite plainly go well beyond the ; -otections of the Constitution.
In fairness to the Department, in many cases thos: decrees were negotiated at a
time when some lower courts thought that the eigt h amendment required more
ambitious improvements by the States than the Su -eme Court has subsequently
held thst amendment requires. But the fact remaine that Federal court decrees in
this area are rife with requirements that go well be; cnd the minimum protections
provided by the eighth amendment.

Second, in the past the Department has used the occasion of a lawsuit allegi
discrete eighth amendment violations impose near}i perpetual obligations on, a§§
supervision of, State prison sxystems. By and large, the Department and the Federal
courts have lost sight of the fact that Federal interference with the authoriiy of the
States to run their own corrections system may legitimately last only so long as is
necessary to remedy the sreciﬁc eighth amendment violation alleged in the Govern-
ment’s or prisoner's complaint. Such a lawsuit should not, however, be used as an
excuse to impose continuing supervision of the Stet- Zstem beyond the time it
u?kes the State to remedy the discrete constitutional -olations alleged in the com-
plaint.

Perhaps most troublesome and burdensome of all ;. the combined effect of these
two missteps. By first insisting on decree provision: that require more than the
eighth amendment guarantees, and then, attempting to enforce those extra-constitu-
tional provisions ag:r the underlying constitutional wiolation has been remedied,
the Department and the courts have, in some cases, zucceeded in imposing on the
States in near perpetuity burdensome and expensive requirements that the Federal
Government had no authority to impose on the States to in with.

To remedy these problems, in early 1992, I set forth the following general prin-
ciples and specific guidelines to govern the Justice Department's involvement in
prison litigation. I believe these principles, which I imposed as a matter of the De-
partment’s prosecutorial discretion, are also appropriate guideposts for any legisla-
tive reform in this area.



31

First, es the Supreme Court has recently made clear in cases such as Wilson v.
Seiter, the Federal courts have no autherity to held that prisen conditions are un-
constitutional unless it is proven that prison officials have acted with “deliberate in-
difference” to “the minimal civilized measure of life’s necessities.” It is not an eighth
amendment violation merely because the overall conditions in a prison are bad or
substandard where no specific deprivaticn of a human need is demonstrated.

Accordingly, I di that the Department should not initiate goxson litigation,
or intervene in on-going prison litigation, unless necessary to reredy specific depri-
vation of a prisoner’s basic human needs—deprivations that rise to the level of cruel
and unusuel punishment,

Second, in remedying constitutional viclations, the courts are not free to order

rison officials to improve conditicns beyond the basic necessitics required by the
%onstjtution. As the Supreme Court has recognized, the Constituticn “does not man-
date comfortable prisons,” end the courts may not require prison officials to follow
what some may think are sound correctional practices.

Accordingly, I directed that the Justice Department should seek to remed{ con-
stitutional wviolations, but should not seek to impose on the States-—through litiga-
tion or consent decrees—additional burdens not required by the eighth amendment
or other applicable Federal law.

Third, Sxe business of running prisons belon% to the appropriate State officials,
not to Federal judges, Justice DePart:nent officiels, or special masters. The fact that
a court finds a constitutionel violation does not justify court or Justice Department
supervision of prisons either direct or through the appointment cf a special master.
The duty to vindicate inmates’ constitutional rights does not cornfer on the ccurts
or the Justice Department the power to manage prisons. Where a court finds a con-
stitutional viclation, it should give the Stete an appropriate opportunity to remedy
the vicleticn without crdering more specific rc!ie(Pan:rvn?thcut sitempting to teke
control of the State prison system.

Therefore, I directed that the Department of Justice should not cacourage or sup-
port court supervision of State prisons, either directly or by the cppointment of a
special master, except es a last resort where it was pleinly necezzary to remedy a
continuing constitutional violation thet a state failed to remedy.

Fourth, once a State hes cured a specific constitutional viclaticn identified by a
court, ongoing remedial decrees should be terminated. Court decrecs should not op-
erate in perpetuity once the State hes come into compliance with the requiremcnts
of the Constitution, neither continuing court supervision nor permznent conditions
and limitations are appropriate. Moreover, many States ere cperating under decrees
thet were negotisted at a time when some courts thought the eighth emendment
r;fgxires more than it does. Under the Supreme Court’s decicion in Rufo v. Inmatcs

of Suffolk County Jail, courts must stand ready to respen, modify and/or vecate de-
crees where a State secks modification based on the change of the underlying con-
stitutional law.

To effectuate these fundamental limits on consent decrees, I directed that the De-
partment should support terminetion of a consent decree as soon as a Stete has
remedied past constitutional violaticns and there is no indication 22t the State will
revert to pricr unconstitutional practices. In addition, I directed thzt, where a con-
sent decree or other judicial order remeins in effect, the Department should consider
whether to sugport tete's request for modification of such decree cither because of
a change in the governing constitutionel law or to the extent necessary to remove
restrainte on the State not required by the Supreme Court's recent interpretations
of eighth amendment,

r annourncing these new guidelines, I offered States and locelities living under

Federal-oqurt consent decrees opportunity to have the Depariment review their case
to determmg whether they were entitled to relief. Two States (Texas and Michigan)
end one major cit; (Philedelphia) took me up on the offer. Over the next severel
months, after s reviewed these ceses, we began to make significant progress in
freeing these States and localities from unwarranted Federal-Government intrusion
in the management of their prisons and jails. -
. The task, however, was more challenging than I thought, and more difficult then
it ehould have been. Even with the support of the Department—which was a plain-
tiff in the Michigan action ard a long-standing intervenor in the action—the Federal
judges in those cases resisted our attempts to return complete control to the States’
even though it was clear that both States were in compliance with the Federal Con-
stitution. Before the tesk wes completed, administration turned over and we left the
Delpartment.

It seems to me t.hag the difficulty we faced in implementing these common sense
gu}de}mea mekes legisletion in this erea all the more important. Codifying these
principles in legislation wowd achieve two important goals: First, it would ensure
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a more consistent application of the fundamentel principles governi i litiga-
tion that would not depend on the inclinations of the pnrtig:lar adngﬁﬁgﬁong?n
power. Second, many of these limitations can, and should, be imposed not merely
on the Executive Branch, but also on the courts. Since rothing in these principles
would in any way undermine the ability of the Federal courts to remedy genuine
constitutional violations, it would be entirely within the power of Congress to im-
pose these common sense limits on the courts.

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you very much.

Mr. Cappuccio?

STATEMENT OF PAUL T. CAPPUCCIO

Mr. Cappucclo. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I also have extended
written testimony that I have submitted to the committee and, if
you would, I would like it to be made part of the record and I will
just briefly summarize that testimony now.

Senator ABRAHAM. It will be.

Mr. Cappucclo. I had the privilege of working for Attorney Gen-
eral Barr at the Justice Department and one of my primary respon-
sibilities was to assist in a review of ongoing Federal court litiga-
tion concerning the cr.nditions in State prisons and local jails. As
part of that task, Mr. Chairman, I visited a number of prisons, a
number of jails, very many from your State. I think I took the en-
tire tour of the Mich gan facilities. I have also been through Texas
facilities and facilicies in Philadelphia, and some of these trips
were actually inspection tours that the Civil Rights Division was
conducting.

Based on that experience and some of my other work with the
Department, I left with some serious concerns about how the De-
partment was conducting prison litigation and, in particular, con-
cerns about the use of consent decrees in prison litigation. I would
like to address those problems briefly and then talk about some
commonsense solutions.

Mr. Chairman, I start from the proposition that, at least in the-
ory, consent decrees are good things. They avoid the enormous ex-
pense of litigation which could last for years and they allow the
parties to agree on relief and to avoid potentially much more intru-
sive court orders. So I begin with the bias that we should continue
to encourage the use of consent decrees, provided, however, we can
control some of the adverse consequences that have sort of come up
in practice. That is what I would like to talk about today, is some
of the practical problems with them and ways to fix them.

I identify a number of problems with the Government’s use of
consent decrees in my written testimony, but I want to focus on
just three this morning. First, and perhaps one of the more serious
ones, is under the current law there is little or no limitation on the
scope of relief or the scope of requirements that can be imposed on
a State in a consent decree. That is a consequence of a case decided
by the Supreme Court called Local 93 v. Cleveland which says that
the parties to a consent decree can agree to relief that is broader
than necessary to remedy a Federal violation. In fact, the Supreme
Court has held that the parties can agree to relief that the court
itself could not impose after full litigation.

In large part, as a result of this rule, I saw a repeated pattern
in many ofP these negotiated decrees of going well beyond what I
think a fair court would rule the eighth amendment requires, and
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you see this in at least three different respects. Some of these de-
crees went into specifying all manners of prison life—the diets of
prisoners, their exercise rights, health care, visitation rights, all
sorts of other things.

1 think some of the examples, Senator Abraham, that you gave
in your statement today are good examples of decrees getting into
specifics that go well beyond what the eighth amendment mini-
mally requires. Even more troublesome, as Attorney General Barr
pointed out, is many decrees impose quite arbitrary population
caps and space requirements, and those levels generally are much
lower than the levels that the Federal Bureau of Prisons has been
operating with successfully for many years.

Still other decrees, I think, go beyond the Constitution by, in ef-
fect, replacing the narrow constitutional standard, whether the
State is depriving a prisoner of the minimal necessities of life, and
replace that narrow constitutional standard with more openended
and vague standards, like the State of Michigan shall provide
sound care; the State of Michigan shall provide adequate rec-
reational facilities znd safe conditions. These broader standards
znd more openended standzards end up replacing the constitutional
standards, and the State ends up agreeing to do much more than
it would have had to do if the court was ordering it to fix a viola-
tion.

A second problem relates to the duratien of these decrees, and
it sort of dovetails with the firsi. Scme of these decrees have been
going on for many, many, many years. Again, the problem is the
parties will agree and the court will approve quite broad and open-
ended relief, such as sound conditions and adequate recreztion, and
then for the next decade or so the Justice Department will monitor
whether, in its view, the State is living up to those rather open-
ended cbligations.

The result is situations like Michigan where, by my calculation,
the Justice Department has becn in there something like 11 years,
maybe more, even though—and this is based on my own personal
experience—even though if you walked through those prisons, you
would be hard-pressed to see anything that you would call a sys-
temic constitutional violation. There may be incidents of guards
doing things wrong, but I den't think a fair person could walk
through the Michigan prisons and say they are not providing pris-
oners with the bare necessities for life.

Nevertheless, because these consent decrees impoese these open-
ended obligations, the Justice Department continues to enforce the
decree and hasn't let go. In fact, I think we need to give a lot of
credit to the career people at the Justice Department for their te-
nacity and hard work and 211 that, but if I would criticize them in
one area, it is for hanging in there too long. I mean, I think we
ha_ve‘to keep in mind the notion of a lawsuit. The notion of a law-
suit in Federal court ought to be the Federal Government gets in,
fixes a problem, and then leaves. We have lost sight of that.

A final problem, I think, is sort of democratic process problems.
I think it is bad, particularly given the duration of these things,
for one administration to be able to bind successor administrations
in a consent decree. I think that is the problem that Philadelphia
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has, and Ms. Abraham will be talking about that. That, I think, is
unhealthy. ’

There are also sort of collusive budgetary problems. When I went
around the country, I noticed that, oddly, while senior State offi-
cials often opposed continuing consent decrees, the local correc-
tional people didn’t mind them so much, and the reason for that
was it was guaranteeing their budget. That seems to me to be an
evasion of the democratic process.

Well, then, quite briefly, how do we fix all this? How do we save
consent decrees, while at the same time fixing these problems, and
at ;}txe? same time not infringing on the constitutional role of the
courts?

I guess I would begin by saying it would be enormous progress
in this area if the committee could get the Justice Department
merely to agree that it will adhere to the five commonsense guide-
lines that Attorney General Barr announced in January of 1992,
They are in my testimony and they are in his. I have the originals
right here. If anyone reads those and thinks they are controversial,
I don’t think they are being serious about reform in this area. If
the Department would agree to those guidelines and enforce them
internally seriously, we would come a long way. I think legislative
reform is also appropriate here, and I will just end by saying I also
support most of what is in the STOP legislation, with the few
tinkerings that the Attorney General talked about.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Cappuccio follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF PAUL T. CAPPUCCIO

Thank you, Mr. Cheirman and Members of the Committee, for inviting me to tes-

tify today.

served as an Associate Deputy Attorney General at the Justice Department
under Attorney General Barr. Shortly after he become Attorney General, General
Barr offered State and localities that were involved in Federal court litigation con-
cerning the conditions in their prisons and jails the opportunity to have the Depart.
ment review their cases to determine whether Fedemi) intervention should be termi-
nated or modified. A number of States and cities took General Barr up on that
offer—including the States of Texas and Michigan, and the city of Philadelphia—
and I was assigned the job of assisting in that review.

In carrying out this task, I had the chance to see first hand how priscn conditions
litigation is carried out at the Federal level. I came away from that experience with
decidedly mixed feelings. On the one hand, I could not Kelp but admire the dedica-
tion and tenacity of the career staff at the Civil Rights Division in dsing what they
believed was right. On the other hand, I came away convinced that in several in-
stances over the last 20 years, the Department of Justice had overreached in pursu-
ing, or continuing to pursue, prisoa conditions litigation, and improperly intruded
into the legitimate domain of the States and localities to manage their own correc-
tional facilities.

In my testimony today, I would like to focus, very briefly, on just cne area of pris-
on cenditions litigation that, based on my experience, I believe needs reform. Specifi-
cally, I would like to focus the committee’s attention on some of the problems with
the use of consent decrees in prison litigation.

Of 21l the things that need fixing, why complain about consent decrees? After gll,
the theory of the use of consent decrees in institutional litigation is that they are
decidedly good things. Consent decrees allow the parties to agree to remedy an al-
leged violation of law without the crushing expense of litigation, and, when properly
used, they allow the defendant institution to agree to a remedy that it has some
ro‘ae in shaping and implementing, rather than be subjected to mare intrusive court
orders.

But there is ofien a difference between theory and practice. Based on my experi-
ence, in practice the use of consent decrees in the prison litigation context has often
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turned cut to be more burdensome for States and localities than full-blown litigation
would have been. Indeed, just the other day, I was speaking with one State official
who told me that, bused on that State’s experience with a Justice Department con-
sent decree, the State would have been better off if it had fought the lawsuit in
court to the end.

1. PROBLEMS WITH THE USE OF CONSENT DECREES

As I see it, the problems that have arisen from the use of consant decrees in pris-
on litigation lie in several different areas. These groblems can, in my view, be cor-
rected%:y a combination of responsible Executive Branch conduct and sensible legis-
lation that is respectful of the constitutional functions of the Federal courts.

(1) Cne problem with the widespread use of consent decrees in this area is that,
in practice, they give the Government some incantive to pursue cases that it likely
cstld not (and should not) win in a full-blown court proceeding under the govern-
ing constitutionsl standard.
As the committee is awere, over the last several years, the Supreme Court has
clerified that the eighth amendment is not violated unless prisen officizls have
scted with “deliberate indifference” to “the minimal civilized measure of life’s ne-
cessities.” see Wilson v. Seiter, 501 U.S. 294 (1991). Based on my experience, some
of the cases thet the Government pursued and resolved by consent decree ne
well have been cases in which the Government could not have established this dif-
ficult etandard in court.
The device of the consent decree, however, allows the Government to force the
States and localities to agree to take action in marginal or week cases. The threat
of expensive and ﬁme-co:mxm’n§ litigation, the unequal resources of Justice De-
partment versus the States and localities, and the possibility of drawing an activ-
15t judge are too much for most States and cities to stand up to, so they end u
agreeing to consent decrees in some cases that most likely do not rise to the leve
of genuine eighth amendment violaticns.
While such overenforcement may be good in some other areas, in the context of
prison litigation, it has costly implications for States’ rights and the rights of law
abiding citizens.
(2) A second problem with the use of consent decrees in prison litigation concerns
the scope of the relief that may be included in a consent decree. Under Supreme
Court t-{‘ux'xspmdem:e. the parties to a consent decree can agree to “broader relief
then the court could have awarded after a trim.” Local No. 93, Int’l Ass’n of Fire-
fighters v. City of Cleveland, 478 U.S. 501, 525 (1986). In many consent decrees
in this area, the relief contained in the decree goes well beyond either the mini-
mum requirements of the eighth amendment, or even what a Federal court could
have ordered after a trial on the merits.
4‘5 number of the decrees that I reviewed while at the Justice Department speci-
{led, either by their terms or through mandatory implementation plans, the de-
tails of all manners of prisoners’ diets, health care, exercise and recreation, end
the like. In several instances, the particulars of what these decrees required
seemed quite plainly to exceed what could reasonably be thought to be required
by the eighth amendment. Perhaps even more troublescme, however, several of

ese decrees impc arbitrary numerical caps on the number of prisoners that
the State or I could incarcerate in its facilities that were well below the
level at which the Federal bureau of prisons has been successfully operating.
Thus, in many instances, the burden on a State or Jocality im; oseg by a consent
decree has turned out to be greater than what a court could g\ave ordered efter
full blown litigation beceuse the terms of the decree go beyond strictly remedying
the constitutional violation alleged.
(3) A third, and in my view more serious, problem with the use of consent decrees
in prison litigation concerns their duration. In many instances, the Justice De-
partment and the ccurts have, in my view, not known when to let go. Instead,
{.pey have maintained intrusive supervision and micromanagement of state correc-
tional facilities well beyond the time when the State has cured the underlying
constitutional violation.
The vast majority of consent decrees in this area contain no explicit durational
limit, Accordmgly, termination of the decree is governed by Federal rule of civil
procedure 60(b), which provides for termination of a court decree when the pur-

ses of the litigation have been fully achieved.

ermination under rule 60(b) should be straight-forward when the underlying
constitutional viclation is remedied by £n easily-identifiable, objective event. How-
ever, in the prison litigation context, the determination of when conditions cease
to be “cruel and unusual” is socmewhst mc. subjective, and this difficulty is
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compounded by the fact that the Government often includes in consent decrees
somewhat vague and open-ended requirements, such as the provision of “ade-
quate” medical care or “safe” conditions. As a result, in cost irstances, the Federal
courts have not usually terminated prison consent decrees when they should—
when the specific and particular constitutional violatior alleged in the original
complaint has been remedied.

As a consequence, it is entirely unsurprising to see States and localities bound
up by consent decrees (and the intrusive court or government supervisian they en-
tail) for longer than a decade, and well past the point that a reescnable person
would conclude that there was any genuine ongoing eighth amendment violation.
Thus, for example, Michigan has lived under a consent decree with the Justice
Department for over 11 years, and Texas has lived under some form of negstiated
decree even longer. And based on the review that 1 was involved in, I do nct be-
lizsve that either State was currently in violation of the eighth amendment on sys-
tem-wide basis, or even close to that line.

(4) A fourth, and perhaps the most serious, problem with the use c¢f consent de-
crees in this area relates to the inappropriate ceding of State and local govern-
ment power. Precisely because of the uncertain and nearly perpetusal duration of
many of these consent decrees, the effect of pressuring (or even allowing) State
or local officials to enter into a consent decree governing the management and op-
eration of their correctional facilities is to cede for the indefinite future a signisi-
cant aspect of local governmental power to the Federal Government, the courts,
and/or even to private plaintiffs.

This strikes me as decidedly unhealthy in a couple different respects: First, the
practical consequence of the use of consent decrees in this area is that ore admin-
istration of a State of local government can bind successor administrations to rem-
edies (and expenses) that go beyond the minimum that the Constitution requires.
That necessarily infringes upon the essence of local democracy the right of the
voters to change their minds and elect officials who will do things differently. Sec-
ond, consent decrees can encourage semi-collusive arrangements between the
plaintiffs and those correctional officials who (understandably) want a larger
share of the State’s budget. By agreeing, in near perpetuity, to specific and de-
tailed requirements in a consent decree, corrections officials can ensure that the
State will fund their agency fully for the foresseable future. Such arrangements
evade the democratic budgetary process.

II. COMMON SENSE REFORMS

In my view, these prcblems with consent decrees are serious end must be ad-

dressed. But to say that there are preblems with consent decrees in this area is not

to say that their use should be (or even could be) prohibited altogether. Rather, in*
my view, there are scme obvious and common sense reforms that can and sheuld

be implemented in this area that would allow all involved to enjoy the bexnefits of

cansent decrees without murh of their current pitfalls.

(1} Many of the problems with consert decrees can be avsided by re(s;?eonsib!e Ex-
ecutive %ranch conduct. Shortly after becoming Attorney General, General Barr
announced new guidelines to govern the Justice Department’s participation in
prison conditions litigation. Those five simple guidelines were:

(a) The Department should not initiate or intervene in prison litigetion—
including by entering into a consent decree—unless necessary to a specific
deprivation of a prisoner’s basic human needs, i.e., unless necessary to rem-
edy a genuine eighth amendment violation.

5::) lgn resolving prison litigation—by consent decree or otherwise—the De-
partment should seek to remedy the constitutional violation, but should not
seek to impose on the States or localities additional burdens not required
by the Constitution or other applicable Federal law. .

(c) Where an existing consent decree or other judicial order remains in
effect, the Department should consider supporting a State's or locality’s re-

uest to modify the decree to the extent necessary to remove restraints on
&e State or locality not required by the Constitution. .

(d) The Department should not encourage continuing court supervision of
State prisons or local jails, either directly or by a special master, unless
such supervision is plainly required as a last resort to remedy a continuing
constitutional violation. i . .

(e) And finally, as soon as a State or locality had remedied past constitu-
Honal violations (and there is no specific indication that the State or local-
ity will revert to such unlawful practices) , the Department should support
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termineation in a timely manner cf gll litigetion and consent decrees that
Emit the ability of the State or locality to run its own prisons and jails.
If these 5 common sense, and I believe uncontroversial, guidelines were strictly
adhered to by the Department, many of the evils associated with prison litigation
end consent decrees in which the United States is a party would be substantiall
alleviated. Of course, such reforms would not necessarily cure the problems wi
consent decrees resolving prison litigation initizted and controlled by private
laintiffs,
1p2) Legislative reform is also called for in this area. indeed, in my view, three dif-
ferent types of legislative reform are worth considering in more depth:

(a) First, I see no reason why the Congress should not impose some pre-
sumption of a durational limit on prison condition consent decrees that are
enforceable in the Federal courts. It seems to me entirely justified to put
a limit on the duration of relief (provided, however, that the consent decree
can be extended if the constitutiona! violation has not been substantially
remedied); or, at a minimum, to require the courts to consider periodically
over the life of a decree whether partial or full termination is warranted
under rule 60(b).

{b) Second, I believe that it would be entirely eppropriate for the Con-

s to specify that, in approving consent decrees, a Iederal court must
ﬁmﬁne that the relief contained in the decree is narrowly tailored to
remedy the constitutional (or other Federal) violation alleged, and does not
contain broader requirements that unnecesserily intrude upon the legiti-
mate governmental functions of States and loca{it.ies. In my view, such a
provisien would present no serious separation of powers concerns, provided

it was carefully crafted, because it would not in eny way prevent a Federal
court from doing what was necessary to remedy a genuine constitutionel
violaticn. Indeef, such a provision would not be different in kind from the
regquirement in the Tunney Act that requires a Federel court to determine
that a consent decree is in the public interest before approving it.

(c) Finally, the Congress may want to consider reaﬁirming and meaking
more explicit what I believe the law already requires—that as soon a State
cr locality can demonstrate to a Federal court that it has remedied the con-
stitutionel violation alleged in the underlying complaint, end there is no
imminent risk of that violation recurring, a consent decree should be termi-
nated. That is so even if the consent decree conteins additional provisions
thzt may 50 beyond what the Constitution requires. A Federza! court cennot
enforce a decree when the underiying Federal viclation has been fully rem-
edied, and the parties have no right to attempt to confer upon the court the
jurisdiction to enforce their own agreement with the contempt power of the
court.

* L] - - *

All of these reforms can be accomplished without intruding en the responsibility
cf the federal courts to remedy constituticnal violations. In this regerd, I note that
the draft bill that the committee stafl sent to me addre number of these re-
forms. Although the lenguage of the bill may need some & ng both to be effec-
tive and to ensure gn appropriate respect for the courts, it seems to me that the
cemmittee is headed in the right direction.

Senztor ABrAHAM. Thank you very much.

Mr. Dilulio?

STATEMENT OF JOHN J. DiIULIQ, JR.

Mr. Dilunio. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. With your permission,
[ would like to just summarize portions of my 1i-page written tes-
timony.

Benator ABRAHAM. Please, and we will submit your full testi-
mony for the record.

Mr. Diivuio. Thank you.

Make no mistake, revolving-deor justice is a reality. The facts
and the figures on the public record support the American public’s
crime fears. The testimony you will hear today from Ms. Finnegan,
the testimony you heard earlier from Senator Hutchison, and the
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testimony that could be given by literally millions of crime victims
and their families, including my own, is not merely anecdotal, as
is sometimes claimed. Nor are these tales of criminals who are re-
leased from custody and who maim and kill merely sensational.
Rather, as I will attempt to show very briefly, they are reflective
of the systemic realities of revolving-door justice in America today.

Let’s take a look at just some of the hard facts, just the tip of
this iceberg. In 1992, there were over 10 million violent crimes
committed in America, but only about 641,000 of these violent
crimes led to arrests, barely 165,000 to convictions, and only about
100,000 to prison sentences which, on average, would end before
the criminal served even half his sentence behind bars.

Indeed, fully 60 percent of convicted criminals with one violent
felony conviction, 45 percent with two, and 41 percent with three
are not even sentenced to prison. Even those convicted of homicide
and released from prison in 1992 had served, on average, only
about 6 years on sentences of about 12.5 years. Of the 4.9 million
persons under correctional supervision in America in 1993, about
72 percent were not incarcerated.

What I would like to stress here and beg for understanding is
that while some prisons may indeed be overcrowded, and while
overcrowding may create in some conditions a need for judicial ac-
tion, the Nation’s streets are now overloaded with serious convicted
criminals who are out on probation and parole. This is not a myth.
This is a reality.

In 1991, for example, recent research shows that of those persons
convicted of a violent crime and presently under correctional super-
vision, 372,000 were in prison while nearly 600,000 violent con-
victed criminals were out at that point on probation or parole.
What happens on probation or parcle? We all know the statistics
about 33-percent recidivism rates, about only a fifth of probation
violators who are ever sentenced to jail for their failure to comply.
We know about over 90 percent of all convicted criminals who do
go to prison get paroled after serving only 35 to 40 percent of their
sentenced time behind bars.

Nearly a third of parolees who are in prison for a violent crime
and nearly a fifth who are in prison for a property crime are
rearrested within 3 years for a violent crime. Too often, that violent
crime is murder. Of death row prisoners in 1993, 68 percent had
a history of felony convictions, including 9 percent with at least one
previous homicide conviction. Moreover, 42 percent were in cus-
tody, mostly on parole, at the time they murdered.

Indeed, ongoing research reveals that up to a third of those con-
victed of murder over the last many years were in custody on pro-
bation, parole, pretrial release, at the very time they did the mur-
der or murders for which they were convicted. For example, be-
tween 1990 and 1993, Virginia convicted some 1,411 persons of
murder, 33.5 percent of whom had an active legal status at the
time they did the crime. Likewise, between 1987 and 1991, pris-
oners released early from Florida's prisons committed well over
15,000 crimes, including 346 murders. Indeed, about a third of all
violent crime is committed by persons who are technically in cus-
tody when they find their latest victims.
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Once ard for all, let us lay to rest the fatally false notion that
most prisoners are mere drug offenders or technical parole viola-
tors. Based on a scientific survey representing 711,000 State pris-
oners in 1991, the U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics found that fully
94 percent of State prisoners were violent or repeat criininals. This
same analysis, by the way, has been run with data representing
three previous data sets stretching back to the 1970’s. In every
case, tge figure was 80 percent or more.

Studies I have done with Harvard economist Ann Piehl likewise
document that in the year prior to their incarceration, State pris-
oners commit an average o? a dozen serious crimes, excluding all
drug crimes. Likewise, a recent National Bureau of Economic Re-
search study reported that incarcerating each State prisoner re-
duces the number of crimes by approximately 13 a year, and a re-
cent analysis published in the Journal of Quantitative Criminology,
which is good for insomnia, I suppose, suggests that prisoners com-
mit between 17 and 21 indexed crimes a year when they are on the
loose.

Parolees do not return to prison for nothing. This is a popular
myth, a myth that has been promulgated especially with regard to
the increase in the California prison population, the Nation's larg-
est, over the last 5 or 6 years.

In three separate blue-ribbon commission reports in California, it
was asserted that the main factor fueling the growth of that State’s
prison population was the return to prison of mere technical parole
violators. That, we now know from recent research, is totally and
demonstrably false.

In California, in 1991, some 84,194 persons were admitted to
prison, but only 3,116 of them, 3.7 percent of total admissions,
were technical parole violators. The other 42,834 parole violators,
representing 51 percent of total admissions and 96 percent of all
parole violator admissions, had been convicted of thousands upon
thousands of new crimes, including 255 newly convicted of murder.
In sum, Mr. Chairman, it is absolutely and abundantly clear from
all the empirical data on this subject, from zll the real studies and
research, that America does have a world-class problem of revolv-
ing-door justice.

have no comparative advantage here in discussing the constitu-
tional or legal issues involved with the STOP provisions. I am not
a lawyer; I do not want to be, I do not pretend to be. But I would
urge this Congress to avoid getting lost in what most Americans,
I think, would consider to be rather empty legalisms on this sub-
Jject, especially with regard to such issues as prison crowding.

As I summarize on pages 9 and 10 and 11, I believe, of my writ-
ten testimony, as all the best studies indicate, and I cite several
there, such inmate housing practices as double-celling and open-
bay dorpﬁtories are neither constitutionally impermissible nor
automatically dangerous to institutional order and well-being.

In conclusion, the rise of judicial intervention has had recisely
the .adverse. public safety and other consequences detaileg by the
National District Attorneys Association, lamented by legions of
local police, and testified to by countless crime victims.

The responsibility to act on this stretches, obviously, to.both ends
of Pennsylvania Avenue. At a recent White House dinner I at-
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tended, President Clinton participated in a 3-hour discussion of
crime and violence in America. It is clear that both President Clin-
ton and leaders in this Congress care deeply about America’s crime
problem and are concerned about the demographic time bombs that
are waiting to go off in just a few years.

What remains unsettled, however, is whether our institutions,
beginning with this Congress, can work to protect decent, law-abid-
ing citizens from violent and repeat criminals released early be-
cause of prison caps. With these hearings, Mr. Chairman, I am
heartened that that might happen, and I thank you for inviting me
to testify. :

[The prepared statement of Mr. Dilulio follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JOHN J. DiluLio, JR.

These Senate hearings on crime could prove to be among the most important that
Congress has ever held. If Congress acts wisely, it can help to end the insanity of
revolving-door justice in America. Moreover, it can help to restore public trust and
confidence in the criminaljustice system, and, in turn, in the moral authority of
government itself. At stake in your deliberations is not only the fate of proposals
to reinforce or revise provisions of the 1994 federal crime bill. At stake is the very
capacity of our representative institutions to honor the will of a persistent papular
mejority of the American people, a m?:ﬁty that encompasses Americans of every
race and region, and of every demographic description and socio-economic status.

1 believe that your deliberations should be guided by three sets of principles.

First, America does have a deep, documentable, and morally disastrous problem
of crime without punishment.

Second, the problem of revolving-door justice is due largely to the influence cver
the criminal-justice system exercised by activist judges, as well as by the dispropor-
tionate influence over criminal-justice policy exerted by those who insist (and, in
some cases, have insisted for decades) thet many or most incarcerated criminals
should be released from custoedy or placed on probation or parole.

Third, this Congress does have the constitutional writ, the moral responsibility,
and the policymaking capacity with which to in to set America’s criminal-justice
system straight, enhancing public safety while bolstering public confidence in our
political process.

THE REALITY OF REVOLVING-DOOR JUSTICE

Revolving-door justice is a reality. The facts and t‘i)ig'l.l.res support the American
public’s crime fears. Ms. Finnegan's testimony here today, the testimony offered in
the House last February by the father of slain Philadelphia police officer Daniel
Boyle, indeed, the testimony that could be given by literally millions of crime vic-
tims and their families, including my own, is not merely anecdotal. Nor are the tales
of released criminals who maim and kill merely sensational. Rather, they are reflec-
tive of the systemic realities of revolving-door justice in America today.

Earlier this year, the U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics (BJS) released what is the
first fully reliable data set on criminal victimization in America in a given calendar
year. The product of BJS's outstanding 10-year effort to perfect its National Crime
Victimization Survey (NCVS), the data revealed that in 1993 Americans suffered
some 43.6 million criminal victimizations, 11 million of them violent crimes. Thus,
fully a quarter of all crimes committed in America in 1993 were violent crimes.

iven that American citizens are now suffering well over 10 million violent crimes
each year, how many predators really do go to prison for violent crimes, how lo
do they actually rematn behind bars, and what is their complete criminel profile?

In 1992 about 3.3 million violent crimes were reported to the police. About
641,000 led to arrests, barely 165,000 to convictions (over 90 percent of them the
result of plea bargains), and only 100,000 or so to prison sentences, which on aver-
age endecr before the convict had served even half his time behind bars. Indeed BJS
data show that fully 60 percent of convicted criminals with one violent felony convic-
tion offense, 45 percent with two felony conviction offenses, and 41 percent with
three felony conviction offenses are not sentenced to prison. Even those convicted
of homicide and released from prison in 1992 had served, on average, only 5.9 years
on sentences of 12.4 years.
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And of the 4.9 million persons under correctional supervision in America in 1993,
about 72 percent were not incarcerated. Between 1980 and 1992 the nation’s incar-
ceration rate per 100,000 residents increased from 139 to 344. But over the same
period the number of persons sent to prison per 1,000 crimes increased from 128
to only 148.

Likzwise, from 1980 to 1993 the nation’s prison population increased by 184 per-
cent but its parole population increased by 205 percent. A recent study by Professer
Joan Petersifia of I.?(g at Irvine, formerly research director of RAND’s criminal jus-
tice pro, , found that in 1991 of those persons convicted of a violent crime and
presently under correctional supervision, 372,000 were in prison while nearly
600,000 were on probation or parole. : . o )

Revolving-door justice in corrections begins with revolving-door justice at the time
of arrest. In 1992, 63 percent of the 51,000 felony defendants in the nation’s 75 larg-
est counties were released before trial. Among the released defendants, 27 percent
had one or more prior felony convictions. About a third of those released were
rearrested on a new charge, feiled to appear in court as scheduled, or committed
some other violation that resulted in the revocation of their pretrial release.

Within three years of sentencing, nearly half of 2il probationers are convicted of
a new crime or sbscond. Among probationers with new felony arrests, 54 percent
are arrested cnce, 24 percent are arrested twice, and 22 percent are arrested three
times o1 more.

The popular belicf thet the nation's 4 million community-based convicted crimi-
nels can get eway with murder is true both figuratively and literally.

As a recent article in Science by Dr. Patrick Langan revealed, about 99 percent
of probationers are required to do one or more things as a condition of their commu-
nity-besed status—pay restitution to victims, stay under house arrest, perform com-
munity service, participate in substance abuse counseling, and so on. But about half
of them never comply with the terms of their sentences, and only a fifth of the viola-
tors ever go to jail for failure to comply.

Similarly, over 90 percent of all convicted criminels who do ﬁ;ocw prison are pa-
roled efter serving only 35 to 40 percent of their sentenced time behind bars. Nearly
a third of parolees who were in prison for a violent crime, and rearly a fifth who
were in prison for a property crime, are rearrested within three years for a violent
crime.

Between 1977 and 1993 abcut a third of a million Amcricans were murdered,
Over the same period, however, 225 persons were executed for murder while 1,789
persons convicted of murder had their death sentence lifted es a result of
commutations, higher court decisions, or other reasons.

At the end of 1993, some 2,716 persons were on death row. Aveilable criminz! his-
tory records reveal that 68 percent had a history cf felony convictions, including @
percent with at least one previcus homicide conviction. Moreover, among ceath row
inmates whose legal status at the time of the capital offense wes reported, 42 per-
cent were “in custody” at the time the{ murdered. Abgut half of them were ¢n pa-
role. The other half were on pretrial release, probation, or had escaped from prison.

In many jurisdictions, about a third of those cornvicted of murcer over the last
many years were “in custody” at the time they did the murder cr murders for which
they were convicted. For example, between 1990 arnd 1993, Virginia convicted 1,411
persons of murder, 33.5 percent of whom had an active legel status &t the time they
did the crime. More broadly, since 1986 in Virginia, over helf of all murders, 76 per-
cant of gl ?‘ggrav;ted assaults, and 81 percent of all robberies have beea the work
of repeat offenders. The data on other states ere much the same. For example, be-
tween 1987 and 1991 some 127,000 priscners were released early from Florida's
prisons. Within a few years cf their parole, they committed over 15,000 vislent crnd
property crimes, including 346 murders.

Indeed, about 12 percent of =il persons arrested for all violent crimes are out on
pretrial release for a previous cherge, 7 percent are cn parole, and 16 percent are
on prebatien. Thus, about a third of all violent crime is committed by persons who
are techrically “in custody” when they find their latest victims.

In sum, we have reached the 1pcint in this country where the criminal penalties
for crime in general, and for violent crime in perticular, are neither swift, nor cer-
tain, nor severe, and where more is invested in finding out how many convicted scx
o{fepaers get what type of inelfective treatment behind bars than in how many rape
victims, assaudt victims, and murder victims could be spared by ending or at least
pumping the brakes on revolving-door policies and practices.

And yet, despite &ll the dete I've just summarized, despite the mountains more
that document the gzme revolvmg-door reality, end despite the public’s justifiable
outrage, one continues to hear and see reported as fact the fatally false notion that
ost prizoness ere “mere” drug offenders, “techrical” parole violators, end other un-
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fortunate souls who did little criminal harm to society when they were free
would do no harm to society if they were released fror); rison togwrrow moéafurﬁ

Such anti-incarceration notions are errant nonsense at gest, and do not merit the
academic, media, judicial, and legislative attention that they continue against all
reason and morality to receive.

Based on a scientific survey representing 711,000 state prisoners in 1921, BJS
found that fully 94 percent of state prisoners were violent or repeat criminals: 49 per-
cent were serving time for a violent crime, 62 percent had been convicted of one or
more violent crimes in the past, and all but 6 percent had a previous sentence to
probation or incarceration. Nearly a quarter of violent prisoners had victimized
more than one person, and 20 nt had victimized a minor.

Studies I have done with Harvard economist Anne Piehl and published in The
Brookings Review document that, in the year prior to their incarceration, state pris-
oners commit an average of a dozen serious crimes, excluding all drug crimes. Like-
wise, a recent study by Dr. Steven Levitt of the National lgureau of Economic Re-
search reported that incarcerating each prisoner reduces the number of crimes by
approximately 13 a year. And a recent analysis published in the Journal of Quan-
titative Criminology—not exactly beach reading, but quite relevant here—suggests
that prisoners commit between 17 and 21 index crimes a year when on the loose.

By the same token, a recent study of “mere” federal drug-law violators revealed
that the average quantity of drugs involved in their cases was 183 pounds for co-
caine traffickers and 3.5 tons for marijuana. In 1991, only 2 percent of those admit-
ted to federal prisons were convicted of simple drug possession. In the states, most
drug-law violators, like most prisoners generally, are recidivists who have dcne a
mix of property and other crimes.

Likewise, a recent study by Professor Petersilia examined the oft-repeated claim
that the growth in California’s prison population has been driven by the return to
prison of “technical” parole violators who had done no more than ?Ya.iled to phone
their parole officer or failed a urine test. She found that in 1991, 55 percent of the
84,194 persons admitted to California prisons were indeed parole viclators. But only
3,116 of them—3.7 percent of total prison admissions—were technical parole viola-
tors. The other 42,834 of them—&1 percent of total admissions, 96 percent of all pa-
role violator admissions—were returned to Ssrison because they had committed and
been convicted of thousands upon thousands of new crimes, including 255 newly-
convicted of murder.

In sum, the Pope is. Catholic, frogs do not have wings, and America has a world-
class problem of revolving-door justice.

COURTS AND CRIMINALS

But why? Why does this problem persist against all public concern, &ll evidence,
and all laws intended to bring it under control? For example, in the 1970's and 80’s
many states passed wave upon wave of mandatory sentencing and truth-in-sentenc-
ing-style reforms. Yet by 1988, most prisoners still served a third or less of their
time in confinement, and violent offenders were released after serving 43 percent
of their time behind bars. By 1992, that number had moved in the right direction—
up'~—but only to 48 percent of time sentenced, time served. Why?

A huge part of the answer concerns the role that activist judges, mainly but not
exclusively at the federal level, have come to Jalay in America's criminal-justice sys-
tem. Earlier this year, a Floride felon who had 13 previous convictions for robberies,
burglaries, theft and drug crimes was indicted for killing an aspiring major-league

itcher and father on a West Palm beach street. Because of a judicial order to re-
ieve “overcrowding” in Florida's prisons, the felon was on his fourth so-called condi-
tiocnal release when he was booked for the cold-blooded murder.

Since the first filing of prison overcrowding litigation on the grounds of crue! and
unusual punishment in 1965, similar lawsuits have been brought in at least 47
states. Twenty-five years later, 1,207 state correctional facilities were under court
order or consent decree, 264 of them ordered to limit their populations, and hun-
dreds of others under specific orders governing staffing, food services, recreation,
counseling programs, and other matters. In its own January 1993 prison proje:t
“status report,” the ACLU trumpeted the overwhelming success of prisoner-plantiffs
in 64 out of 70 major overcmwgfng cases. By late 1994 some 39 states and 300 of
the nation’s largest jails operated under some form of federal court direction. In-
deed, the entire prison system was under court orders in nine states, and over-
crowding litigation was pending in many more. o

In 1 1 edited a book entitled Courts, Corrections, and the Constitution (Oxford
University Press), which examined the impact of court intervention on prisons and
jaila. I believed then, and I believe now, that some instances of court intervention
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are both constitutionally required and morelly imperative. Most federal judges ect
rféiponsibly to balance public safety, prisoners’ rights, and other important public
velues.

But in far, far too many cases over the last three decades, federal judges have
issued reckless orders that unduly jeopardized public safety and imposed great
human and financial costs on citizens.

In December of 1994, the Nationsl District Attorneys Association (NDAA) passed
a resolution that took dead aim at the undue influence exercisod by judges who im-
pose prison caps that invite released criminals to do murder and may%em on the
streets. The NDAA resolved that “federal court orders in prison litigation often have
severe adverse effects on public safety, law enforcement and local criminal justice
¢ystems.” Last February, the House strengthened relevant provisions of the 1994
federal crime bill by adopting Title I1I of the Violent Criminal Incarceration Act.

The Stop Turning Out Prisoners or STOP provision cuts to the heart of what’s
wrorxg here by making prison caps a remedy of last resort. In essence, STOP would
stop federal judges from issuing sweeping orders, as they do now, and releasing dan.
gﬁmuz criminals without ruling on constitutional claims or holding a trial on the

egations.

.Tﬁose who opposed the: kindred provision of the 1994 crime bill, and who are ral-
ljy;mg now to step STOF, would like us to accept the entirely disingenuous argument
that the judges in question aren't imposing enything cn anyone. They attempt to
hide behind the fact that many such court interventicns oceur via so-called consent
decrees, which are signed by mayors or other duly-elected public officials.

But t.he}?mcess by which activist federal Jjudges have gained control of substantial
portions of the nation’s justice system is hardly the disinterested, thoroughl epoliti-
cal, arms-length, Judicially-tempered Frocess conjured up by the anti-STOP coali-
tion. Government ty federal comeent decree is not government with the consent of the
Boverred. Anyone who doubts this should take a look £t receat bosks end articles
on the subi'ect, most pointedly the essay in the Summer 1983 issue of Policy Reviews
by Philade! phia Assistant District Attorney Sarah Vandenbragk,

Better still, they should read Federalist Paper No. 78, wherein Alexander Hamil-
ton tried to assuage the fears of those early Americans who wosried about an impe-
riel federal judiciary. The judiciary, promised Hemilton, would have “no influence
over either the sword or the purse,” and could “take no active resolution whatso-
ever.” If Hamilton could return to Philadelphia today and talk to Mayor Rendell,
District Attorney Abraham, or other city officials who for years have been battling
the jail cap imposed by Federal District Court Judge Norma Shapiro, he would have
to concede that the Anti-Federalists were only too right to worry. Likewise, Senator

uu;}u'son and others who have witnessed Federal District Court Judge William
Justice's control of the Texas prison system know thet Jjudges in these cases have
gore way beyond remedying specific, documentable violations and exercised enor-
Imous influence cver both prison populations and public expenditures. In Texas,
since 1980 the rison population has about doubled, but inflation-adjusted per pris-
oner spending has increased ten-fold. As a result of court orders and consent de-
crees,” in many stetes today half or more of every priscn doliar gocs to prisoner
services, amenities, and things other than security basics.

e ar.:;-ST_OP coalition would like nothing better than to have this Congress
f97U2 on side issues andeﬁft lost in empty legalisms. And frem prison crowding to
parcle, the anti-STOP coalition would like this Congress to believe that the plurel
of anecdote is data. But it is not. The empirical evidence on the reletionship be-
tween prison population densities and levels of viclence ond other problems behing
P2rs iz embigusus or non-existent, To cite just four exemples:

1. A 1986 BJS study of over 180,000 housing units at 694 state prisons found thet
the most crowded prisons had g rate of homicide lower than that of less crowded
ETisons, and concluded that there was no clear evidence that crowding levels were
Qirectly related to the incidence of homicide, assault, or majer disorders, (C. Innes
Pcpulataan Dersity in State Prisons (BJS, December 1988)

2A 1939 survey of the empirical literature on prison crowding concluded that,
Setpite familiar claims that crowded prisons have produced dramatic increases
in pnson] wg:!&nge, illness, and hostility, modern resecrch has failed to establish
eny conciusive link between current rison spatial and social densities and these
problems. (J._Blelch, The Politics of f’rison growding. CA Law Review, 79, 1959)
3. A 1990 review of the empirical literature on crowding and other “pains of im-
Prisonment ~—produced, inadentally, by scholars whose other work some STOP
?ppcnex‘:ﬁ‘_ haw’eg;ed in support of prisoner rehabilitation programs—Aflatly chal-
eﬁﬂged the validity of the view that imprisonment is universelly ainful,” end
added that from “a physical health standpoint, inmates appear more%ealthy than
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i i " (J. Bonta and P. Genreau, Reexamining the Cruel
iﬁ"ucgmmg;fﬁf %?;ﬁ;gn Life, Law and Human Behavior, 14, 1990)
4. An exhaustive 1994 review of the empirical literature on crowding, ane th‘at. re-
vised the author's own much-cited 1985 research on the subject, wncludedrpau?ldy
as follows: “Despite the prevailing sentiments about the harmful effects ohcrow -
ing, there is little consistent evidence supporting the contention tha& 8! ox-i)-ri or
long-term impeirment of inmates is attributable to &nson density.” (G. Gaes, Pris-
on rowdjng%eexamined. The Prison Journal, 74, September 1994).

i using practices as double-celling and open-bay dormito‘ries. are nei-

?hg;l c?oxlz:g‘l:u‘:ig‘nlﬂy 1£peruﬁssib]e nor automatically dangerous to msut:_:tmna.l

order and well-being. Institutional Xeafiemll‘up aft{d :n:lxilagreom%?g ﬁﬂ'%%ﬁnﬁi‘iigx‘

cial intervening variables that determine how, if at all, ¢ w'd i Sonditions.

judges have totally ignored the empirical evidence zm; 2 1se,

Eﬁ;rmfgﬁﬁ Janpgm'v'fA}‘.)le arguments about crowding to justify sweeping interven-
tions,

CONGRESS 1S CONSTITUTIONALLY RESPONSIBLE

i i judicial i centi isely the adverse public
, the rise of judicial intervention has had preczs‘_ y ve:

sail‘g:;(’:;]du?f!:‘er ocemsequefz‘ces detailed by the NDAA, lamented by legions of local

i i tless crime victims. o
po%;:;ar?‘% t:sl:g;celrmni{l 01033 rxeost want or pretend to be. Nor do | specmhze.m con-
stitutional theory or such topics as oogaent d«icree drs:‘fl'ts-mln;x;lgjg o(f:rfeg:xi:lnfx;
i i uld prevent any real vio ]
rights. But 1 fail to see how STOP wo gb y real viglation of federal law

itutional deprivation suffered by a parti TiS, .

;x{;:;);;l gcg:x?htilciuxlagl;ime" rom bein&addresuk sed u{a ﬂes.sa.rys iy ;ti»ggga‘ld Jc‘iixg:?.righw

I will readily concede, however, that fe mos! erican tims’

i ' ri i ty concerns ahead of legel ebstractions.
ahead of prisoners’ rights, and public safe ! g s ons.
i turn ed at how so seemingly simple and strai
I remain, by turns, amazed and appalied at ho ame oy b i o Sireight
forward an exercise of democratic will-—anti-crime laws p d by & cjed off-
i d time and again by irresponsi le judges an,
cml:n_i::él ::dﬁg%ktf;ega?rbﬂﬁzf policy elites who dismiss public concerns sbout re-
vo&?g;g Olml;i‘iingt:;;et:gutgn:}g;v. the ;3uki}i<;‘s cc;gcemf abrg I;a%ig%v Q’Q’Jbﬁ?f{v’;
i i t “get-tough” politics. It's not abou - It

aﬁ;u '{'}alhsed;l‘;zr«;lt ;sn é‘o:om‘éuti%nal regsponmbxhty of Congress to mapo‘nd tgh t&fxe&.’éﬂ
2f a persistent popular majority, and to check and balarce federal courts that trifle

ith publi i ublic purse. .
méti gi‘x:lgm: If’iiiggnmoﬁxssﬁmégz}a! law scholar Edward Cofgv-jxn aéiwuif"tgz
e e e o e abish Py axprici lneoas o acaits 111
ge:rsgg g%‘?t’ﬁ aﬁxst;?t’\fh%rgaftfrgi‘;hes Congress with more than enough authority
to enact STOP and STOP-like provisions into federal l.a.w.' et neither can it act

But while Congress should not duck its responsibility to act, nei

Y i i Clinton participated in

i I recently attended, President | n

et o oo me ] el e T A P!
i o P ngress care de

fg;tcglfx’:‘ew;fx}gﬂf%l:?ei?ncemed about the demographic crime bombs that are

i e - 2es, er . . R
semaﬂﬁgﬁaoﬁilgaﬁwﬁw&xgr, is whether our representative political institu

tions, beginning with this Congress, can work to protect decent, law-abiding citizens

fronrx; i,é;%%‘r:n&dnii;&?e:;l?z%?bubhc institution received lower ratings from the pub-

lic than did the Congress itself, namely, the criminal-justice sys&z:t. hBe pp;sisg
STOP without any major changes, and by passing other measures ¢ belp to lock
the revolving-door, this Congress can begin to save innocent lives and re

blic trust in government. .
pul ufank you for inviting me to testify.

RAHAM. Thank you very much. . )

%?:tﬁ”g g?tomey Ahraharg, I have just been informed thatban

other vote has started, and in that t:h:izre q{g t?l?e ost:;re z:geeg
1d like to ask somebody wi :

}r;gei’s gxat_gev;?g a few minutes to run over, cast what will btlé' 2;

votes, and then we will start again, because I think every panelis
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deserves the opportunity to address at least one member of this
committee and convey their testimony.

Ms. ABRAHAM. My pleasure.

Senator ABRAHAM. So I will be back soon and the hearing will
stand in recess for a few minutes. Thank you.

[Recess.]

Senator ABRAHAM. The committee will come to order, please. For
the benefit of the panelists and the audience, we have 2 votes left
and we will continue now with District Attorney Abraham’s testi-
mony. I will probably have to leave 2t the end of it and cast those
final 2 votes, but I think we will be able to get those 2 done a little
quicker.

So at this point, if you would continue.

STATEMENT OF LYNNE ABRAHAM

Ms. ABRaHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Senator Biden. My
name is Lynne Abraham. I am District Attorney of Philadelphia,
and in addition to appearing in my own right, I am appearing also
on behalf of the National District Kttome s Associaticn.

I would appreciate it if the Chair would move into the record a
letter sent to the Honorable Orrin Hatch from Michael Barnes, now
the n‘ew President of the NDAA, and make that a part of the
record.

[The letter referred to follows:)

NATIONAL DISTRICT ATTORNEYS ASSOCIATION,
OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT,
~ Alexandria, VA, July 25, 1935,
The Hon. ORRIN G. HATCH,
Chairman, Serate Commitiee on the Judicizry,
Dfrksen Senate Office Building,
Waskington, DC.

DE.’:.R':CHAIF.‘.!A.\' HATCH: As the new President of the National District Atorneys
Associction I want to €Xpress our appreciation fer your continual efforts in explorin
new and enhanced methods of assisting local law enforcemert in fighting crime ang
protecting the citizens of our communities. The work you fre embarking upon, in
af;:endmg tsm_e Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994, can ornly
refocus public interest in the abilities, and needs, of local ccmmunities in fighting
crime. In reviewing what we believe needs to be done to remove obstacles to our
efforts, cne area for Congressional effort is readily apparent.

‘Tfhe almost continuel Intervention and interference by federal courts in prison liti-
g:é.xcn !*:as had an adverse effect on our ability to protect our communities. Court
oh ers stemming from the unwarranted intrusion by federal judges has resulted in
the release of erous crimirels back to our city streets; has resulted in the
iquandenn of scarce resources to meet the whims of self-designated monitors: 2~4

as us yii Odt;h;oaud'gmty an‘d respcnsti}l:iligzs of locally elected officials. '

. pSsoclation strenuously urges the Congress to adopt legislaticn that woul
:%tabthlsh uniform provisions Kmmng federal court orders gnd gnsent decrees tha%
fec ocal prisons snd jail fecilities; that would limit anu);dpemﬁssible injunctive or

would give local prosecutors and other law enfore i ding to
® \ ement officials standing to chal-
o ﬁfgle }ntarvenhon of federal courts; that would provide for the modi 1c:tic-cn ac:':
wba on of court orders where unconstitutionel consitions have been corrected or
ngﬁ{: fé’fb&?ﬁgz ::et né.) longgr vg.hd; m:_dl provide measures to protect prisoners
. . e itt 1 i
txoz:hty of potn P dftions.m ons of legitimate chalienges to the constitu-
a career prosecutor, and speaking on behalf of my peers from across th -
;q‘ré there is “nothing more frustrati 1o a lacal lew enfcpr::ment official tsi'xer-xetgo :‘-Td
senm!}g!hau y ?:lkqunal 1nvestigation srd crimiral trisl only to see a cenvicted felon es3-
Sen ky w Y ﬁ-ee_because'of judicia! overreaching. Our criminal justice system is
o<kery when priscners rights and comforts imperil the law-abiding citizen
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The members of the National District Attorneys Association and I look forward
to continuing to work with you in our mutual efforts to make this country a safe
and decent place to live and raise our families.

Sincerely,
MICHAEL P. BARNES,
PRESIDENT, NATIONAL DISTRICT ATTORNEYS ASSOCIATION,
Prosecuting Attorney, South Berd, IN.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Since I am going to digress from the previous
notes that I submitted on behalf of my testimony, I would ask that
the Chair also admit my testimony in whole so that I may speak
to some of the issues that perhaps some of the other speakers have
not touched.

I also wanted to thank publicly former Attorney General Bill
Barr who, during his tenure, very graciously and wholeheartedly
entered into Philadelphia’s problems with the prison cap and was
of siix;‘iﬁcant assistance to us.

I think that all of the people who have appeared before me have
talked about several of the things that are of interest to them, and
I thought I would put a little more human face on it. This past Sat-
urday, I took 25 of my 1st-year assistant district attorneys across
the city to see how what they are doing impacts upon Philadelphia,
and also to get them familiar with what they are going to deal with
as assistant district attorneys.

One of the places that we visited was a shooting gallery and
crack house in a drug-infested, crime-ridden neighborhood wheie
the house that we entered was without any kind of heat, light, or
electricity. It was the flop house fer 30 or 40 drug addicts. It is
filled with bugs and garbage and lice, some of which wc.re carried
off on my assistants. We met 4 drug addicts there, one of whom
was very close to needing to be carried to the hospital because he
was losing his leg because of sepsis caused b{ drug injections.

I couldn’t help but think that if any or all of the people that we
saw in that house were arrested, two things would happen. Num-
ber one, they would join the prison suit complaining about the in-
humane conditions of the prison, even though they lived in such
conditions. The second thing is that they would be released right
back to that house to live that night because they would be part
of the prison cap problem. )

Since I have become district attcrney in Philadelphia, I have
been waging a very hard campzign to rid Philadelphia, and indeed
with the STOP Act I hope every jurisdiction, of the kinds or prison
caps that we have been suffering. In 1970 in this country, there
were no prisons or jails under sweeping court orders, but by 1990,
508 municipalities and over 1,200 State glrisons were subject to
court orders or consent decrees, many of which contain pricon pop-
ulation caps. .

In our case, in particular, the Federal judge sitting on our prison
cap issue and our consent decrees has never made a finding of a
constitutional violation. There has never been a trial on the issue.
There has been nothing determined that would viclate any con-
stitutional right, but what has happened is that at least 600 pris-
oners a week are reilegsed from our prisons. They don't have to post
bail. They frequently don’t appear. ) .

As a gxatugr of fict, as ap running feature in the Philadelphia
Daily News there is a series called “Back on the Street,” and what
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it does every week is it features a person, and sometimes more
than one person, who has been released under the cap. It lists the
500 or 600 people who have been released, and it gives you the
name of the person and it tells you how many cases this person has
failed to appear from before.

We have people with 8, 7, and 8 cases open; 11, 12, 15, and
sometimes 20 people who fit into this category of having 10, 11,
and 12 failures to appear. One, in particular—a defendant has 8
open felony cases, including robbery, burglary, and criminal tres-
pass. He had 7 prior failures to appear last year. He is a fugitive
from other States. He has 5 SociaFSecurity numbers, 5 addresses,
and 6 different names. This man will never show up in our court.
The only way he will show uF is if he is arrested and incarcerated.
This group of people is similar to the many, many hundreds who
have gone through our prison system and been released.

In addition to the wholesale release of prisoners, the issue of how
you can be released is really quite simple. Instead of considering
the defendant’s failure to appear, what his charge is, his history of
criminal conduct, the only thing that we worry about is a charge-
based system. In cther words, the only guestion that the bail com-
missioner asks is what is this defendant charged with today, not
an&y of those other factors that are traditionally considered by
judges.

If the defendant is charged with what the Federal judge has
deemed to be a nonviolent crime, that person cannot be held for
bail or go to jail, no matter how many times he has failed to ap-
pear. Some of these so-called nonviolent offenses are stalking,
carjacking, robbery, burglary, drug-dealing, vehicular homicide,
manslaughter, terrorism threats, and gun-dealing. A person cannot
be detained pretrial, no matter how many time he has previously
failed to appear, and in thiz absurd situation drug dealers who
carry loaded Uzis on a street corner cannot and will not be sent
to prison under our present prison cap because carrying a loaded
Uzi by a drug dealer is not considered a violent offense. Therefore,
we have that issue.

In the 18-month period that we tracked, and of the thousands of
defendants who were released onto the street because of the prison
cap, some of these people have been arrested for a variety of
crimes, including 79 murders. One of the people who has been with
us in this fight throughout this issue on the STOP bill is Patrick
Boyle,.who is here today right in the front row, in the tan suit. Mr.
Boyle is the father of young Danny Boyle, a 21-year-old police offi-

cer who stopped a defendant who had been in a stolen car who was .

released under the prison cap. The defendant shot his son and
killed him right on the street and right through the stolen car win-
dow because he did nct wart to be arrested and he did not want
to go back to prison.

This is not the only case of that kind. In Atlaata just a few
months ago, a person released under a prison cap in Atlanta shot
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dealing charges, almost 750 burglaries, 3,000 thefts, 90 rapes, and
several thousand assaults. ;

The STOP Act, it seems to me, Mr. Chairman and members of
the committee, is an important Act for our citizenry. The STOP Act
does several things. It properly prevents consent decrees, which are
nothing more than hammers imposed upon us by unfortunately too
frequently activist Federal judges who intrude themselves unneces-
sarily, and sometimes, unfortunately, in perpetuity, into State mat-
ters. L )

Full compliance with these mandates is impossible. The decrees
underestimate the sheer magnitude of the problem. Thgy don't an-
ticipate changing conditions. Political support is certainly lacking
and, of course, it binds one administration after another, each one
pointing the finger at the previous administration that it wasn’t his
or her fault, that the cap or consent decree was there before. Of
course, the cost not only in monetary terms, but in human terms
is absolutely astronomical. ]

1t seems to me that STOP is an appropriate way to address the
issues. There may be some tinkering with some of the language, as
suggested by Attorney General Barr, that we might wish to look at,
but STOP is not a violation of the separation of powers since we
can change in Congress the substantive underpinnings of how the
courts will adjudicate matters because the layvs will _change. It cer-
tainly won't deny access to the courts, but it certainly does limit
remedies and the length of time for those remedies. .

Since my light is red, I would bg happy to answer any additional
questions at such time a;l t}ﬁe Chair wishes to ask me, and I appre-
ciate the opportunity to be here.

[The prel}))gred sta{ement of Ms. Abraham follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF LYNNE ABRAHAM

e Abrahem, the District Attorney of Philadelphia. 1 am also
a gﬁb?:%#th?&&? of Directors of the National District Attorneys Association.
I am delighted that the Senate Judiciary Committee has invited me to speak today
abowuhx]t' em(‘;m ﬁoal.:cg:?:re it a number of federal issues that are critically impor-
tant to prosecutors, I would like to focus on the question of what the federal govern-
ment can do to help states run their own criminal justice systems in order to ensure
justice for beth, for the victims of crime and those who commit crimes. . )
Over the last 25 years, we in law enforcement have seen a dramatic change in
prisoner release practices. In 1970, there were no prisons or jails under sweegmg
court orders. By 1890, 508 municipalities and over 1,200 state prison were subject
to court orders or consent decrees, many of whxch‘cont&_med Fpson population caps.
Unfortunately, the federal courts, often with the intention of improving prison cond-
ditions, have intruded unnecessarily into tl.le state criminal justice systems an
completely undercut their ability to dispense justice and protect the pul::hc.9 ot
A Justice Department study of 79,000 felony tﬁir:batxg)nem found. that 4 =
of them were rearrested for another felony wil their state while on prol sah on.
Half of these arrests were for a violent crime or a drug crime. Another gtudyf tﬁvqﬂ
that 35 percent of all persons arrested for violent crimes were, at the time of leu;
arrest, on parole, probation or pre-trial release. All too often these chronic violent
offenders are on the street because of pressure from the federal courts. I
From the day I took office as District Attorney over four years ago, I P‘{:il en
trying to rid the City of Philadelphia of a prison cap that has gutted the ﬂbi -
hia criminal justice system and has convinced our residents that crime pays big
Eime After inmates in our local prisons filed a lawsuit complaining about the prison
conditions, a federal judge, who made no finding of any consutuhtgnsg In:ﬁtu;;,
began overseeing what has now become an eight-year-old program of wholesale
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leases of up to 600 criminsl defendants per week to keep the prison population down
to what she considers an “appropriate level”.

In this same federal lawsuit there has never even been a trial. In fact, a different
federal judge recently found that the conditions in even Philadelphia’s very oldest
and most decrepit facility—Holmesburg Prison—were still constitutional. Unfortu-
nately, the prior mayoral edministration did not even put up a defense to this law-
suit—it simply folded its cards and agreed, under pressure from the federal judge,
to enter two consent decrees providing for the ongoing release of huge numbers of
inmates.

These two consent decrees mandate federally ordered releases of criminal defend-
ents awaiting trial, Insteed of individualized bail review, where Philadelphia judges
would consider all of the factors relsting to a defendent’s dangerousness and risk
of flight, we have a “charged-based” system for determining who may enter the pris-
cns. In other words, the only question asked is “what is the defendant charged with
today™ If the defendent is charged with what the federal judge calls “non-violent
crimes”, he cannot go te jeil no matter how dangerous he is and no matter how obvi-
cue it is that he will flee and not show up for his trial. Some of these so-called non-
violent offenses are stalking, carjacking, rcbbery with a baseball bat, burglery, dry
dealing, vehicular homicide, mans!a\?g%lter, terroristic threats and gun charges.
person cannot be detained pretrial no matter how many times he has failed to ap-
pear in court. In this ebsurd system a drug decler czrrying a loeded Uti is deemed
“ron-violent”. The defendent's prior convictions, his Listory of feiling to appear for
court, his mental health histery, his lack of ties to the comrnunity, even if he is in
the country illegally, and his drug or elcohol dependency are deemed completely ir-
relevant under these federal decrees.

_ Unferturately, criminzl defendents know the system and know that Philedelphia
indges no longer have any power to compel a defendant to appeer for his trial. The
ferz] interference with our state beil system hes been catastrophic:

¢ Before the federsl prison cep begen, Philadelphia had epproximastely 18,000

‘ nding bench warrents (that is, arrest warrants issued when a defendant
to show up for trial and becomes a fugitive). Now, we have almost 50,000
ench warrants end virtuelly na one out on the strects looking for these fugi-
if errested, they will all be released again to the streets be-

In an cighteen month period, thousends of defendents who were on the street
because of the priscn cap have been arresicd for new crimes, including 79 mur-
Czrz, 859 robberies, 2,215 drug dealing charges, 701 burglaries, 2,748 thelts, 99
nd 1113 essauits.

3 and 1934, over 27,000 new bench warrants {or misdemeansr cnd felony
23 were issued for defendents relessed under the prisen cep. This rc;;-
nied 63 percent of all new bench warrants issued in 1993 end 74 percent
of el] new bench werrants issued for the first six months of 1994,

The rate of feilure to appear in court is higher fer prison cop defendents than
for defendants released under our traditicnal state court beil progrems. A 1932
study estatlished the following fellure to eppear retes: drug dealing 76 percent;
burgiary 74 percent; theft 69 percent. B contrast, the feilure to eppear rate for
aggravated assault—a crime for which defendents cennot be releesed under the
Fnsen cap—was just 3 perceat. The fugitive rate nationally for defendants
charged with drug dealing is 26 percent in a yeer. In Philedelphia, however,
our FTA rale of 76 percent is three times the nationel rate.

But these statistics do not reflect the incalculable losees to our community caused
by criminel!s confident in their belief thet the criminal justice sysiem is powerless
to stop them. The murder of even one citizen is too high a price for these ill-con-
ive 1seit decrees but we have seen over 100 persons in Philadelphia killed by
criminals set free by the prison cap. Nationally, with well over 3 milllen probation-
ers and parolees, many states will not seek to return violatars to prison because cf
the impact parole cr probation revocations have on the prison population. Even
when parole or probeaticn viclators are sent back to prison, they ere often released
again to comply with a federally-ordered prison cap—a reel Ca!cg; 22,

Unfortunately, the prison caps also cause needless financial losses to our citizens
end t{usme§ses, Businesses suffer thefts, losses not covered by insurance
deductibles, increased security and surveillance costs, and increased insurance pre-
miums. How can we hc};x: to attract retail businesses to urben ereas when store
cwqi)rs know thei professional thieves and burglars have a “get-out-of-jail-free
cr._:a‘.l Prison cezs are not simply a law enforcement issue—they are, in turn, inex-
tricably tied to the financial viability of a city. Fear of crime and the belief that law

.
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enforcement is ineffective are the synergies behind citizens arming themselves in
record numbers. The notion is widespread, firmly fixed and accurate that federally-
ordered prison caps create nothing more than recycling nrograms for criminals,

Philadelphia is, by most accounts, an extremely attractive terminus in the drug
trade. The Philadelphia International Airport is now a favored location to send out.
of-state couriers. Under the prison cap, we cannot hold a drug smu%gler in prison
unless he is caught with more than 50 pounds of marijuana or more than 50 grams
of cocaine. So the drug cartels and their minions need not even have to suffer the
inconvenience of putting up any money to bail out the courier—none is req'mred

One case involving a drug dealer out of jail because of the prison cap. Undercover
detectives from Montgomery County, which is adjacent to Philadelphia, arranged a
drug deal in a parking lot along the road that forms the border between Philadel-
phia and neighboring Montgomery County. Before the deal took place, the defendant
tried repeatedly to move the deal to the Philadelphia side of tt e street because, the
defendant explained to the undercover detectives, he could go to jail in Mon omery
County but not in Philadelphia. The defendant nevertheless completed the deal on
the Montgomery County side of the street and, yes, he did go to jail out there. He
would not if he had completed his drug deal on the Philadelphia side of the street.

While the prison cap has encouraged defendants to commit more crimes and to
thumb their noses at our court system, one must keep in mind that individuelized
bail review—as opposed to the cap’s “cherge-based” system—is essential for reduc-
ing the overall costs to the criminal justice system. )

e conscni decrees in this case raise extremely disturbing questions ebout
whether eny federal court ought to intrude 2o unnecessarily into one of the most
basic functions of state government—its criminel justice system. The federal judge,
of whom I am speaking, has controlled 224 million dollars in bond funds for the con-
struction of & new state prison and the new state courthouse, even though there is
not a single prison bed in the courthouse. The federal judfe even insisted that the
Bond Ix::'?enture contain language requiring her approval of routine construction
matters. Every single construction change order has required federal court approval.
Recently, for example, the Philadelphia court systzm wanted to expand one room
in the courthouse for court interpreters. This change, if done during the construction
phase, would have cost $5,000. But the federal judge did not like the proposal, so
she rejected it. This change will now be completad post-construction—at a cost to

hiladelphia taxpayers of $30,000.
P The fe%eral couri has micro- ed the Philadelphia criminal justice agencies
to a fare-thee-well—there have been sebates over the gleacement of flag poles on our
prisons, whether the state judges’ new chairs should scotch-guarded, the candle
watt power of the light fixtures, and the choice of art work at the prisons. Even if
some of these issues are important, the fundarental <¥.xestion is who should be in
charge of the debate—the feé)eoral judge or state officials? . . .

This raises a most disturbing aspect of federal consent decrjee_:s in prison condi-
tions lawsuits. With a consent decree, one state political adrainistration can arro-
gate unto itself powers it does not have under state law. It can make political deci-
sions, embody them in the federal court order, and then insulate that policy frem
change by the next duly elected mayor. Indeed, as it stands now, prison caps can
be-—and have been—forced upon states for as long as .twen?r ‘gears with no power
vested in the state to be relieved of the burdensome weight of the decrees. .

We, the current mayor, other law enforcement officials and I are attempting to
rid ourselves of the prison cap, even though I have no standing to challenge any
of the issues I have spoken agout today. But we cannot take the naive view that
this step alone will solve the problem. Elimination of the prison cap is only the most
immediate action that can be taken to increase the effectiveness of law enforcement.
Law enforcement in a large urban area is to_:Fh enough; federally-epforptﬁ prison
caps undermine our efforts. Restricting federal court interference with individual-
ized bail review, the state judges’ power to punish those defendants who willfully
refuse to appeer for their court hearings or who 'fwla.te probation or parole, is an
essential step in returning to our state criminel justice system the ability to dis-
pense justice. . i

In Philadelphia, we are committed to devcting adequate resources to ensure ep-
propriate prison conditions for inmates and safety for our correctional officers. Hu-
mane conditions are essential not only because they prevent a federal takeover of
our prisons but, more importantly, because we are morally required to regard the
rights of all members of our society, even those who break the law. But we must
also recognize that resources devoted for prisoners come at the expense of other pro-
grams essential for our law-abiding citizens. None of us has the luxury of housing
prisoners in conditions that far exceed the standards of humane treatment when we
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do so at the cost of depriving needy, law-abiding citizens of essential and fundamen-
tal government services.

In Philadelphia, a new 2,000 bed prison is about to open. Because Holmesburg
Prison, our oldest facility, will be closing, we will have a net gain of only 400 prison
beds. These beds, which will be filled in a matter of days, are too costly to be squan-
dered by rigid adherence to outdated and ill-advised consent decrees that preclude
the full use of available prison space.

For these reasons, the National District Attorneys Association, a bi-partisan orga-
nization of prosecutors from zcross the country, has unanimously endorsed a resolu-
tion recognizing the severe, adverse effects of federal prison conditions litigation and
strongly urging Congress to strengthen the provisions of last year's Crime Bill limit-
iniremedies in prison litigation. On February 10th of this year, the House passed
H.R. 667, which included provisions that would accomplish the major goals endorsed
by the Naticnal District Attorneys Association. Senator Hutchison’s Senate Bill 400
contains these same lvaisiorm 1 strongly urge the Judiciary committee to include
in the 1995 Crime Bill these provisions establishing reasonable and necessary limits
cn prison court orders.

I genuinely appreciate the invitation to speak here today. I entreat you to help
eli of us in [aw enforcement with this overwhelming problem. With Congress' help
we may finally have an effective criminal justice system in Philadelphia that cur
citizens Lave the right to expect but long ago gave up hope of ever seeing.

Y

Thank you.

INATIONAL DISTRICT ATTORNEYS ASSOCIATION

RESOLUTION

WHEREAS, federal court erders in prison litigetion often have severe adverse af-
fects on local criminal justice systems gecause of the premature release of dangerous
pretrial detainees or sentenced prisoners;

WHEREAS, such federal court orders are often entered pursuart to & cousent de-
cree in the absence of a finding that detainees or prisoners have been subjected to
uncenstitutienal conditions:

WHEREAS, such federal court orders often result in substantial federal court su-
pervisicn of local and state prisons and jails exceeding that necessary to ensure con-
stitutional Xgison conditions;

WHEREAS, such federal supervision often results in an incrdinate percentage of
state and locel funds being diverted to improve prison conditions at the expense of
law enforcement programs designed to protect the public:

. WHEREAS, federal injunctive relief often remains in effect even after prison con-
aiticns clearly meet constitutional standards:

WHEREAS, such supervision often results from federal consent decrees whereby
oxe political administration attempts to bind future political admiristrations to poli-
cies cencerning prison and criminal justice administration:

VWHEREAS, such consent decrees are contrary to one of the most fundamental
principles of our nation that the electorate is free to compel political changes when
it dxsagrees with the policies of elected ofidals:

WHEREAS, on September 13, 1994 President Clinton signed into law the Violent
Crime Contrel end Law enforcement Act of 1934 (hereinafter the 1994 Crime Bill):
o WHEREAS, Section 20429 of the 1994 Crime Bill amended Title 18 of the United
States Code by 2dding a new section. § 3626 entitled “Appropriate remedies with re-
€282t 10 prison crowding” (hereinafler “Prison Remedies Provision ")

L\J‘IEREAS the Prison Remedies Provision of the 1994 Crime Bill prevides (1)
thet a feder_al court shall not hold that prison crowding causes en Eighth Amend-
ment violation unless a particuler identfied inmate proves thet he has been sub-
Jected to cruel and unusual punishment: (2) that a federal court shall not order a
prisen populetion ceiling unless it is necessary to remedy a constitutional violation:
and (3) that state and local governments are entitled to periodic reopenings of out-
standing prison crders end consent decrees:

WHE .:}S. eltorneys opposing local criminel justice officials have attempted to

revent enforcement of this provision on a wide variety of grounds, seizing upon al-

:cl-‘g:ed embiguities in the language of the Prison Remedies Provision to assert that
this legxslat:qg violates the separation of powers doctrine, does not apply to local
detenuop facilities, does not apply to consent decrees entered prior to its ezactment,
ﬁ?evf not regure the roopening of consent decrees, and, at most, codifics existing
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WHEREAS, the Congressional sponsors of the Prison Remedies Provision clearly
intended that this legislation would place substantial restrictions on a federa!
court's ability to enter excessive injunctive relief in prison cases, intended that it
apply to local detention facilities, intended that it apply to all outstanding consent
decrees in prison cases, and intended for local jurisdictions to have the immediate
right to vacate prison cap orders in cases where there had been no finding of a con-
stitutional violation: .

WHEREAS, at least one federal judge has expressed the opinion that the Prison
Crowding Remedies provision should not be interpreted as the Congressional Spon-
sors intended it to be; and

WHEREAS, there has been a historical reluctance of the federal courts to disturb
federal injunctive relief in institutional prison litigation or modify federal injunctive
relief on an itious basis. . )

BE IT NOW RESOLVED, that the National District Attorneys Association urges
Congress to ensure comprehensive relief for local and state governments who have
been adversely affected by federal court orders entered in institutional prison litiga-
tion. The National District Atiorneys Association urges that this comprehensive leg-
islation accomplish the following goals:

(1) establish a uniform provision limiting federal court orders and consent decrees
affecting all state and local prisons or jails including those facilities that house
pretrial detainees, sentenced prisoners, or a combination of prisoners:

(2) establish these limitations in those federal proceedings, such as civil actions
filed pursuant to 42 U.S.C. §1983, where Con clearly retains the right tc
limit federal remedies without raising an arguable separation of powers claim:

(3) limit the federal courts injunctive and equitable remedies to those that are the
least intrusive means to remedy a constitutional violation, with substantial
weight being given to any adverse affect on the public safety or the operation ¢f
a state or local criminal justice system:

(4) provide for the prompt modification or vacation of orders where the inmates
are not currently subject to unconstitutional conditions, or where the prior find-
ings or orders for injunctive relief are no longer current:

(5) permit law enforcement officials whose duties may be ecversely affected b
prison population reduction measures to have standing to challenge such meas-

ures:

(6) establish time limits for court rulings on such motions: and

(7) protect prisoners rights to obtain prompt judicial determinations of legitimate

chaﬁenges to the constitutionality oftgrison. conditions and continued enforcemer::

of any measure necessary to protect those rights.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the attached proposed amendments to 1%
U.S.C. §3626 would accomplish the foregoing goals endorsed this day by the Na-
tional District Attorneys Association. )

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the National District Attorneys Associaticn
strongly urges Congress to enact legislation in accordance with this Resolution.

Adoptedr%y the Board of Directors, December 3, 1994 in Longboat Key, Florida.

Senator BIDEN. Mr. Chairman, the light has been red for § mix-
utes, but I have never known you to stop for a red light, Lynne
It is good to have you here.

Ms. ABraHAM. | learned at the feet of a master, Senator Biden,
so thank you.

Senator BIDEN. I know you did. It is good to see you, Lynne.
Thanks for being here.

Ms. ABRAHAM. My pleasure.

Senator ABRAHAM. Just to inform the panel, happily, one of the
votes has now been voice-voted, so we only have one left. There are
about 5 minutes left and I think gerhaps, before we gc ahead or
the balance of the panel, it might be better for everybod:i'l if we re-

cess temporarily, go vote, and then we can at that point have clear
sailing.

Sengator BIDEN. And then hopefully at that point have no more
interruptions.

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you all very much. We stand in reces:
again.
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[Recess.]

Senator ABRAHAM. The committee will come to order again, and
[ thank witnesses and I thank the audience and the huge press
corps that continues to join us over here on this vital topic for their
indulgence. [Laughter.]

I think Senator Biden will be joining us. I passed him on the way
coming up here, but we had had from the outset known that Attor-
ney General Barr would have to leave at about 1 p.m., and I had
at least one question that I wanted to ask you before you left and
the panelists who have not yet testified have agreed to hold until
we get through with any questions for him. Then I gather every-
body else can stick around for a bit and we will go through the nor-
mal question format.

Mr. Barr, I would like to ask your opinion, having now witnessed
both from inside the Justice Department as well as from a distance
here the CRIPA statute and how it has come into play, how it
interrelates with the normal rights that prisoners might have to
bring lawsuits under any conditions. I would just like to get your
view as to its efficacy and worth at this point, if you think we need
it.

Mr. BaARR. I think, on balance, Senator, we do need a statute like
CRIPA. I think it is important, however, that it be accompanied
with the kinds of guidelines that are being discussed here so that
we don’t have Federal agencies like the De artment using it really
as a vehicle for taking over the functions o State officials, and also
some rigor in determining when a Federal constitutional violation
really does exist. I think if we get some ground rules in that area,
I still think it is an important protection for prisoners,

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you.

Senator Biden, as I indicated, Mr. Barr has to leave at 1 .m.
and if you had questions for him, I thought maybe we would do
that now.

Senator BipeN. Well, I do, and I wilil be brief.

It is good to see you, General.

Mr. BaRR. It is good to see you, sir.

Senator BIDEN. As I know you know, but others should know,
too, I truly enjoyed working with you when you were Attorney Gen-
eral. You were one of the best I have ever worked with, and there

have been a lot of Attorneys General since I have been here, and
I mean that sincerely.

Mr. BARR. Thank you, sir.

Senator BIDEN. I have a number of questions. I will send a cou-
ple to you in writing. I won't overburden you. I know you are busy
as can be, but let me ask you two constituticrally related ques-
tions, and if you don’t have an answer off the top of your head, I
would be delighted to have it in writing,

I am intrigued by this legislation. I think Lynne Abraham is the
single best distriet attorney in the country. I mean, I really mean
that. She brosecutes more cases in one year than the entire Federal
System coes in a year, and that is not to suggest that other big
cities don't nave similar caseloads. The fact that both of you are
here suf)ior:__ig this gives me reason to take a much closer lock at
it, but [ have a couple of questions. I have an open mind about it
and I would be cu. ‘sus to know what your view is.
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As I understand it, the STOP legislation terminates currently ex-
isting consent decrees; not just future consent decrees, bui cur-
rently existing consent decrees. These are contracts bet“:een two
parties, contracts between the Federal quemment and the State
or the locality. Is there any constitutional impediment, as has been
suggested by U.S. District Court Judge Milton Schader to Senator
Hatch? He says potential constitutional problems involving the im-

i t of contracts exist.
pall)r;ne;:)u‘)fsee any potential cqnsti_tutiopal prob_lems protecting
against government actions which impair thg, n_ght to contract
here? In fact, in some contexts, government action interfering with
contracts could be construed as a taking under the takings clause.
Do we have any of that problem, or is ‘th_at an unreasonable con-
cern or a concern thatbis 80 distant that it is not worth us spending

ime thinking about?

m%g} tg:lin. Well,grecognizing this is off the top of the head, as I
said in my opening extemporaneous remarks, I do have some con-
cerns over the provision of the STOP proposal that would termi-
nate existing decrees almost automatically and retroactively, but
that is really under the Plaut decision relating to the legislative
power’s ability to upset final judgments of courts. L

Senator BIDEN. '] atfwas my second question. I have a similar

ation of powers. .

corﬁg%:RnRs-e gruesg 1 haeen’t thought about the contract provision,
although my view of a consent decree is that it is not a contract.
It is a consent decree which implicates the article I1I power of the
court. It has some attributes of a contract, but ultimately you are
asking a Federal court to enforce it. That means there should be
an underlying Federal case or controversy. So I think the right
aualysis is to look at the Plaut case and what buirden that puts on
retroactively upsetting a consent decree rather than the contracts
Cl%\l/};e'proposed solution to the Plout problem would be to say that
when these things are revisited on a 2-year basis, or w_hat have
you, a judge still must make a determination that there is an un-
derlying vioiation still there because my view is once the Fec}iera.l
violation goes away, I don’t care what the parties have agreed to.
There is no longer a proper article III remedial function being per-
formed by the court and I think the case should then be termi-
nated. .

S N. I have several more questions, but I know the
G&leel;zlto}:aglgaleave by 1 p.m. and I will refrain. Thanks an awful
o Thank you, Senator

u, . )
gg‘laBtng ABRA??AM?%‘hank you very much for being here today. I
iate it very much. . .
apgie&i;etitme,rywe will continue with the panel and their testi-
mony, aud it is Mr. Gadola’s turn. Thank you for being here.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL GADOLA

- . ould
. Gabora. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, I wou
as?{h’.chgt my written testimony be made a part of the record as

l' - .
weSlenat,or ABRAHAM. Without objection.
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Mr. GADOLA. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate this opportunity to con-
vey the State of Michigan’s perspective on the topic of prison re-
form. In my previous incarnation, I was deputy counsel for the gov-
ernor in the State of Michigan and had some fair involvement with
prison litigation in that capacity.

The Michigan perspective is necessarily colored by Michigan’s ex-
perience, which is unfortunately not unique, with the Civil Rights
of Institutionalized Persons Act, or CRIPA, as it is enforced by the
Civil Rights Division of the U.S. Department of Justice. That expe-
rience began in 1982 when the Justice Department launched an in-
vestigation of the conditions in various Michigan prisons. This in-
vestigation culminated, or should I say led to, the Justice Depart-
ment’s simultaneously filing in 1984 a CRIPA action against the
State and various State officials, an entry of a consent decree and
an accompanying State plan for compliance that were designed to
address the Civil Rights Division’s myriad concerns about Michi-
gan’s penal institutions.

The consent decree and State plan permit the Civil Rights Divi-
sion attorneys and the Federal district court in Michigan to delve
into such constitutional enormities as whether food being served to
prisoners in segregation is scraping the top of the meal slot when
being delivered to whether food debris has adequately been cleaned
from an electric can opener in a prison mess hall.

I brought with me a series of compliance reports tha: the State
has prepared during the tortucus course of this litigation that out-
line the unbridled extent to which the Federal judicial and execu-
tive branches have delved into the minutest details of the adminis-
tration of Michigan’s prisons.

The bill of particulars that is the State plan for compliance and
attendant court orders allow for a situation in which the State of
Michigan advances the ball down the field to satisfy the demand
of the moment, only to have the court and/or the Justice Depart-
ment move the goal posts further away by an equal distance. The
State thus negotiates with itself in its futile efforts to bring an end
to this enormously costly litigation.
~ But my primary purpose in speaking to you today is not to delve
into the minutia that is the U.S.A. . Michigan consent decree, It
Is rather to ask that you think about what message the Michigan
experience with CRIPA, the Civil Rights Division, and the Federal
court sends to all States. To understand this, it is important that
you understand where Michigan found itself in January of 1991
;:;:m my boss, John Engler, became governor of the State of Michi-

The Fe_deral. district court had found Michigan in contempt of
court for its failure to com ly with the various requirements of the
decree and had imposed 10,000-per-day fines on the State. The
new administration’s response to the state of affairs was to purge
the contempt and to seek compliance with the terms of the decree
In an honest effort to terminate the need for further litigation.

This approach met with initial success when the Justice Depart-
ment, aﬂ';er conducting its own investigation of the conditions in
chhjgan_s consent-decree institutions, concluded that Michigan
had attained the objectives of the decree in the areas of medical
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care, fire safety, sanitation, and others, with the exception of men-
tal health. .

In April of 1992, the parties stipulated to the dismissal of all con-
sent decree issues, with the exception of mental health care. It aF-
peared that Michigan’s vigorous and expensive efforts at compli-
ance had resulted in the hoped for outcome. The Federal district
court, however, refused to dismiss the most onerous decree require-
meiits. Michigan thus found itself in the anomalous situation of not
being able to dismiss a lawsuit that the parties themselves agreed
should be dismissed. ] ]

Michigan appealed the court’s refusal to take the parties at their
word, hoping against hope that the Justice Department would rally
to the defense of the stipulation that it had entered into less than
a year previous. In fact, not only did the Justice Department fail
to support the stipulation on appeal, it filed a brief with the Sixth
Circuit Court of Appeals supporting the district court’s ability to
refuse acceptance of its own stipulation with Michigan. Following
this Justice Department flip-flop, the sixth circuit upheld the dis-

ict court’s ruling.
trlAl!ow me to shgare two further indignities that Michigan has suf-
fered that demonstrate the counterproductive message that the
Michigan experience sends to the States. In its effort to purge con-
tempt in early 1991, the State entered into a stipulation that in-
cluded, at the court’s insistence, a requirement that the State oper-
ate mental health bed space equivalent to 3.2 percent of its prison
population, with 1 percent of that total consisting of acute care

ds.
beTo attain compliance with this and other consent decree require-
ments, the State converted a former prison facility into a 400-bed,
state-of-the-art mental health hospital, at a cost of approximatel
$30 million. The State also instituted a new treatment regime and,
in a revolutionary move, turned administration of its prison mental
health program over to the State’s Department of Mental Health.

Given current population projections, the 1-percent acute care re-
quirement would force Michigan to fully staff approximately 400
acute care beds by the end of this year. The only problem with this
requirement is that patient caseloads do not justify opening this
number of beds, The current acute care caseload is below 300 pa-
tients, in part due to the State’s success in treating inmates. The
State’s motion to modify this requirement were deme‘d, and earlier
this week the sixth circuit denied the State’s motions for stay,
which now forces the State to open and fully staff acute care beds

atients that do not exist. o )

o e ;atent absurdity of this situation faces Michigan with a
choice between defying a Federal court order or spendmlg millions
of scarce taxpayer dol?ars treating imaginary prisoners. I put it to
you that the taxpayers of Michigan or any other State would de-
mand that any elected policymaker who made such a decision be
promptly examined by one of the newly hired psych;atpsts, and
enscoriced in one of the newly creategi beds. Again, I_thhlgans ef-
forts at compliance have been met with an unrelenting refusal to
give the State any credit for managing its own affairs in this arena.

What has been Michigan’s latest reward in its continuing strug-
gle to hit the moving target that is the U.S.A. v. Michigan consent
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decree? It was announced to State officials in 1994 that the Civil
Rights Division would be launching yet another CRIPA investiga-
tion, this time of the State’s women’s priscns. Thus far, I am happy
to report the State has successfully resisted the Justice Depart-
ment’s heavy-handed efforts to pry its way into our facilities on the
basis of generalized prisoner complaints. In fact, two Federal dis-
trict judges in Michigan have denied the Civil Rights Division’s ef-
forts to tour these facilities prior to filing suit.

To help demonstrate the absurdity of the allegations the Civil
Rights Division is making in its investigation of the State’s wom-
en’s prisons, the Federal Bureau of Prisons periodically houses fe-
male inmates at one of the facilities subject to the investigation. As
recently as last fall, the Bureau gave the facility a glowing report
on all measures of performance.

The Civil Rights Division alleges that the prisoner grievance sys-
tem denies female inmates their constitutional rights, but the Jus-
tice Department recently certified that system pursuant to the pro-
cedures set forth in CRIPA itself. It would appear that the left
hand does not know what the right hand is doing at the Justice
Department with respect to Michigan’'s prisons housing female in-
mates, which I believe calls into question the true motivation of the
Division in this investigation.

Now, I would ask you, miembers of the committee, what does the
Michigan experience say to States involved in CRIPA litigation?
Michigan’s sincere efforts at compliance and the attendant expendi-
tare of millions of taxpayer dollars have left it in no better position
than it found itself in in January of 1991 when the court was im-
g $10,000-per-day fines upon the Stzte. If the wages of compli-
we are the same as those one would presume for continued
unrepentence—namely, Justice Department flip-flops, court orders
g no basis in reality, and seemingly vindictive attempts to
nother consent decree on the Stzte—then why ¢
e motivated to comply?
the message to the States seems to be that there is no benefit
to be derived from complying with the demands of the Justice De-
partment and Federal courts and CRIPA litigation. I suggest to you
that this particular consent decree has outlived its uscfulness and
that the CRIPA statute as a whole deserves serious reform.

Thank you very much.

[(The prepared statement of Mr. Gadola follows:)

wuld the

IR

PREFARED STATEMENT OF MIcizari GADOLA
2n end distinguished Judiciery Committee members, thenk you for

Mr. Chair

p.r.oﬁdin me the oppertunity to ecmmunicate the great State of Michigen's pers
tve on the issue of overhauling the nation’s priscrns. For better or worse, prissns

a]re particularly big business in Michigan. We incarcerate more people per capita
when eny other northern, industriel state. The current budget for our Department
¢ Corrections is $1.3 billion dollars. In Washingten terms, thet is Pmbably not
much, but in Michigen it is extremely significent. In point of fect, Michigan now
spends 15 percent of its genera] revenue funding to operate its prison system. In
‘11‘971‘?0 corTections spending represented only 3 percent of the general revenue fund.
"mi; vthec tremendous x&crgase hlzs reiadrcv}z;s :ec:imnutted to corrections? The rezson is
£.mp.e: cur priscn population skyrocke over the pest 15 yesrs—f{rom

Erisoners in 1989 to 38,815 prisonem}as of July 21st thig yeer. lguring tl:gt lés{iﬁ
:§f~+€ro%:e' Michigen has spent in excess of one billion dollers on net prison con-
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Because of the explosive growth in our prisoner population and in prison spend-
ing, Michigan has, in part out of fiscal necessity, become a national leapder in pprison
reform. The State’s Community Corrections and Boot Cemp programs are just two
of the innovate, reasonable and cost-effective alternatives to traditional incarcer-
ation which have been indegfndent;i implemented by the state. Michigan is also

roud of its efforts to run a quality, humane and constitutional priscn system.
Nearly all of our correctional facilities are fully accredited by the American Correc-
tions Association. We have what may be the most extensive training program in the
nation for corrections officers. Our rate of prison violence is among the lowest of any
state. Michigan spends an aver‘ife of $4000 per year, per prisoner for health care,
including nearly $1700 for mental health services.

Despite these and other pbertine_nt facts (several of which I will note below), sev-
eral federal laws, whether their Sza;n_ words or threugh judicizl interpretaticn,
have erabled both the Civil Rights Division of the Justice Department and federal
judges to micro-manage the day-to-day operations of innumerable Michigan priscas.
Such federal micro-management of a purely state function has resulted in more
than a decade of protracted litigation which has cost Michigan taxpayers hundreds
of millions of dollars since 1984. The Committee now has the unique and important
opportunity to remedy the abuses caused by certain federal laws, while preserving
t.ge level of constitutional rights to which a prisoner is entitled.

The federal statute which has been most frequently utilized to micro-manage
Michigan’s prisons is the Civil Rights cof Institutionalized Persons Act of 1950
(CRIPA). As you are aware, CRIPA as written provides limited power to, and one
would have thought, fairly clear directions as to the role of the Attorney General:
the Attorney General may only initiate suit against a state if the Attorney General
gersonally verifies that he/she “* * * has reasonable cause to believe that'any state

* * is subjecting [prisoners] to egregious or flagrant conditions which deprive per-
scns of any rights * * * secured-or protected by the Constitution * * * causing such
persons to suffer grievous harm, and is pursuant to a pattern or practice of resist-
ance to the full enjoyment of such rights * * *” This is a very higg threshold. Con-

ess also placed clear requirements upon the Attorney General with respect to pre-
gjn disclosures and the offering of federal assistance to states, as a means of 1imit-
ing federal intrusion into state matters and to reduce, to the extent possible, adver-
sarial litigation. .

Mareover, Congress properly attempted to limit the remedies which the Attorney
General could seek in any CRIPA action to: “* * * equitable relief as may be appro-
priate to insure the minimum corrective measures necessary to insure the full engy-
ment of those rights * * *” As Michigan's unfortunate history with the Justice De-
partment’s Civil Rights Divisior and federal court interpretation of —CRIPA reveals,
the Congressional Eimitat.ions initiallg' placed within the statute are not being ad-
hered to by either of these two branches of the federal government. Instead, CRIPA
is being used by federal officials as a vehicle to insure that state prisons are cper-
ated in a manner which these officials believe they should be operated, disreg: ing
the Congressionel directive of limiting federal authority to enforcing the minirnum
corrective measures necessary for the enjoyment of constitutional rights. To tax-
payers and to all law-abiding citizens, the abuse of CRIPA is a crime.

n 1982, the Justice Department’s Civil Rights Division investigated several
Michigan prisons and concluded that unconstitutional conditions existed. In July
1984, and on the same day that federal court litigation had been instituted by the
Attorney General, a Consent Decree was entered into bi the parties to remedy the
concerns raised by Justice. As the District Court itself had noted, the Consent De-
cree was entered into as a means to end the litigation (see United States v. Michi-
gan, 680 F.Supp. 928 (WD Mich. 1987)) and alleviate certsin minimal constitutional
concerns rai by Justice. This is consistent with CRIPA’s original intention that
the Attorney General safeguard prisoners’ threshold constitutional rights through
minimum corrective measures. L.

Since 1984, however, the Attorney General and the Federal District Court have
strayed far from the limited constitutional purposes of CRIPA and the Consent De-
cree. The Consent Decree, rather than setthng the CRIPA suit as intended, has pro-
vided Civil Rights with a vehicle to pursue a course of litigation (with the admira-
tion and full support of the Federal District Court) to micro-manage the Conseat
Decree prisons. &g:at has resulted in the USA v. Michigan case is the federal gov-
ernment (more specifically the Executive and Judicial branches) tg;;xrs".:.mg litiga tion
to insure that food served to prisoners is a certain temperature, that a certain num-
ber of Light fixtures and electrical outlets are in each cell, and that food loaf not
be served to prisoners under certain circumstances. These pats;ntlg absurd rulirgs
with which Michigan has had to comgly or ap are all verifiable and reported
in the volumes of the Federal Supplement. See USA v. Michigan, supra, 680
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F.Supp. at p. 1004; USA v. Michigu.i, 680 F.Sup&._fm, 277 (WD Mich. 1987). What
is lost in this fitigation is cne simple fact. Prison is not a vacation, and not a
home away from home. Prison is puni ent.

Of course, the Consent Decree was agreed to by the state, and has proven success-
ful in certain areas specifically provided for in the Decree. The problem lies in the
Court end Civil Rights Division's continued pursuit of prison intervention by delving
into the minutia of prison operations all in the neme of enforcing the general provi-
sions of the Decree. . -

ing the eleven years of its continuing jurisdiction over the CRIPA Consent De-
cree, the Court has ordered the hiring of numerous independent experts to admin-
ister compliance with the Consent Decree. Unlimited access to prisons, prison per-
sonzel and documents are granted to these experts, each of whom are paid excessive
hourly or daily rates at the expense of Michigan taxpayere. These experts, who have
a significant financial incentive if the Court continues monitoring these Michigan
prisons, have assisted the Court in meking rulings on such constitutionally signifi-
cant decisions es the handling of laundry and the freguency with which laundry
must be done. See USA, supra.

I state the obvious when I say that what was lost upon the Executive and Judicial
tranches iz the Congressionel pronouncement that PA remedies are to be nar-
rowly tailored to remedy, in the least restrictive manner, constitutional violations.
Issues like whether a prisoner’s diet intludes food loef, or whether food served to
priscners is et a certain temperature, do not raise to constitutional significance;
rather, they provide clear examples of the federal é‘udiciary improperly delving into
the state’s exclusive role of manaELrég the day to dey a'Tmirs in its own prisons. In
fect, in Sandin v. Connor, 1985 U.SLL.W. 1, the U.S. Supreme Court recently
cited the USA cose as an example of impermissible federal micro-management of
prison operations which occurs under the guise of enforcing constitutional rights.

I am sorry to report that the trivialization and abuses of CRIPA continue to this
day. Most recently, the Court in USA has g)anted the Civil Rights Division request
for eccess to a _prison not covered by the Consernt Decree, and which did not even
exist in 1984, ermore, over the &ast yeer, the Civil Rights Division has been
conducting an investigation of two Michigan women’s prisons, alleging the existence
of unconstitutional conditions. This investigation is agparer.tly continuing despite
the fact that one of the prisons has been approved by the Justice Departmert’s oun
Federal Bureau of Prisons to house fed women priscners, and both are fully sc-
credited by the American Corrections! Association The Civil Rights Division has
also alleged that Michigan's grievance procedure viclates Due Process; at the same
time this allegation was made, this same Justice Department awarded full certifi-
cation of the procedure under CRIPA.

. On July 28, 1994, the Justice Department filed suit against Michigan, seeking un-
limited access to these women’s prisons fer p ses of 1ts investigation, a tactic em-
ployed in other states gs well. In a letier dam!ay 9, 1995, Governor John Engler
asked Attorney Generzal Janet Reno to prevail upon her staff to “* * * follow the
C’I_IEA statute and provide the requisite notice of the specific concerns involving the
Michigan facilities prior to issuing a complaint.” The Governor went on in the letter
to remind the Attorney Gen al that “* * * the CRIPA envisions cooperation
through reciprocal exch of information.” Michigea has always been walling to
cooperate with federal officiels regarding legitimate concerns related to its prison
operations, but we have steadfastly insisted that those officials comply with the
spirit and irntent of CRIPA before the stete would consider going to the rather ex-
traordinary step of facilitating a ﬁ'ee-mn?ng inszction of any of its correctional fa-
cilities. And indeed, two Federal District Judges have concurred with Michigan's de-
cision to deny Justice Department access to the women’s prisons in question. Both
District Judges held that CRIPA does not provide pre-litigation access to a state fa-
cility without state consent. However, even this principle, secmingly made clear by
Congress in the statute and its legislative history, has been subject to differing in-
terpretations across the country.

for compliance with the requirements of the USA Consent Decree, as inter-
gmted by the Court and Justice, are staggering. Since 1984 Michigan has spent over

S225 xmﬁxon to comply with the initial terms of the Consent Decree as well as the
supplemental requirements ordered by the Court. The Michigan Department of Cor-
rections has hired innumerable staff whose scle responsibihtz is to ensure compli-
ance with the Consent Decree.! These excessive costs and the micro-meneagement

“‘Ehe Deparu‘j.:e:z‘. hes been ordered to eubmit to the Court end its experts bi-ennual and
querterly complisnse reports oa mental bezlth iszues, non-merntal health issues, and out-of<cell
activities. I bave brought copies of severc! such reperta for the Committee to excmine, as the

Continued
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of Michigan prisons are the direct but unforeseen result of the misinterpre ation
and misuse of CRIPA by the federel courts and Civil Rights Division. The best suit-
ed remedy to alleviate these serious abuses is to amend—CRIPA, to make explicit
what was initially intended by Congress, and to limit the statutory power of the At-
torney General in p ing CRIPA actions.

For example, an amendment making it explicit that the Attorney General does
not have a pre-litigation right of access to a state facility in the absence of state
consent. Such an amendment will not only preserve the law as intended by Con-
gress in 1980, but will also preserve siate sovereignty, another important issue rec-
ognized by CRIPA but ignored by Justice and the courts. A CRIPA amendment pro-
viding that the Attorney General shall not institute a suit unless he/she has clear
and convincing cause to belicve a violation of the statute exists should be adopted
to protect states against frivolous suits brought at federal taxpayer expense. Cur-
rently, the Attorney General only needs reasonable cause to believe a violation ex-
ists.

Other amendments which I believe would remedy the abuses spawned by CRIPA
can be found within the Contract With America's “Tak.ing Back Our Streets” pro-
posal, which includes: continuing the requirement of dismissing a suit for 180 tfays
when the prisoner has not exhausted available remedies, but eliminate the judical
discretion in ordering the dismissal; adding a provision allowing a judge to dismiss
sua sponte a prisoner comgﬁint which fails to state a claim; and, with respect to
pre-litigation 1ssues, amendments requiring (1) the Attorney General to provide a
state with the specific facts which allegedly constitute unconstitutional mis-
conduct—including the names of prisoners subject to the alleged misconduct—and
(2) enabling a judge to review the substance of an Attorney General certification,
which would reduce the number of federal suits by providing the full disclosure of
facts necessary to make a prelimi determination as to the validity of any allega-
tions and whether there is a need for voluntary compliance to remedy zctual con-
stitutional violations.

With respect to Consent Decree cases, an amendment phu:inil ecific time limits
on the duration in which the Attorney General may litigate C ?A consent decree
cases—such as three years unless specific unconstitutional conditions are proven to
exist—would ensure that the Attorney General and the courts no longer lure states
into volun compliance plans only to turn around and create decades of costly
and constitutionally unnecessary litigation. While federal judges may serve for life,
consent decrees should not be a lifelong burden on states. Given the history of con-
sent decree litigation in this country, most especially in Michigan, only with such
an amendment will states have any incentive to enter into voluntary agreements
which save costs for everyone and expeditiously alleviate the unconstitutional condi-
tions which Congress has sought to remedy through CRIPA. Under current law, no
state would enter into a consent decree when doing o inevitably continues and ex-
pands litigation and reduces resources otherwise available for the prison system.

Thenk you for allowing me to express Michigan’s strong concerns on these impor-
tar;:: 1topics. If we can be of further assistance in your efforts, we would be plessed
to help. :

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you, Mr. Gadola, and thanks for your
patience in waiting.

Mr. Watson, thank you also for lfyour patience and waiting here.

Senator BIDEN. Mr. Chairman, if I may interrupt, Mr. Watson is
from Delaware and I am glad he is here, but his patience is legend-
ary. Thanks for waiting.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT J. WATSON

Mr. WATSON. Mr. Chairman, I would request that my written
statement be entered in the record, also.

Senator ABRAHAM. It will, without objection.

Mr. WATSON. Let me depart a moment from my prepared testi-
mony just to say that with regard to control of crime, Delaware,
being a small State, has taken considerable action in this area. We

reports evidencs the absurd detail in which Justice and the Court have become involved in pris-
on o tions. These reporta just as clearly establish the amount of taxpayer supported work
which is required of Michigan to prove compliance with these extraordinary orders.
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abolished parole and we have enacted truth in sentencing. I think
we are one of the few States that complies with the 85-percent re-
quirement of the crime law. We have had a three-strikes-and-you-
are-out bill for 17 years that, has been in use.

We have 5 levels of sentencing, really, to protect the public by
allowing judges to craft sentences that are more responsive to what
they see in the defendant, and they generally combine them—some
prison time, some halfway house time, then some intensive super-
vision and on back to the commmunity. So I just say that as a pre-
liminary comment because there are some other distinguished col-
leagues in the room you will hear from later who will speak about
other matters before the committee. So I will defer to them to talk
about those issues.

I am here to speak about the matters before you that relate to
STOP. I think as one of the prior panelists said, he has found cor-
rections commissioners generally see those with some favor because
of the consequence on our budgets, and I think that is true. That
has been my experience.

I also think that by abelishing the zccess to consent decrees as
an initial move or a preliminary move, the States really lose the
right to get in and to resolve things when we consider that to be
appropriate. It does not take away the option of the State to take
a matter to trial if that is how we see the matter should go. It also,
I think, adds costs to local government.

STOP requires that almost all lawsuits involving conditions of
confinement in prisons, jails, and detention facilities would have to
go to trial, and that just means that local governments can't settle
these suits without admitting liability and opening themselves to
countless other actions.

I was in the Oregon Department of Corrections for approximately
30 years, and in that time was the head of the department for 10.
Seven of those 10 years, we were in Federal court on a lawsuit that
dealt with the totality of conditions in the prisons. That was over-
turned. Then we had to go back to trial on every single condition,
and in the end we lost and had a long order entered by the court,
which in subsequent years I have seen very closely resembled what
could have happened had we enterad into a consent decree and
dealt with those matters.

The ironic thing is that in the case and in matters that have oc-
curred since, the strongest evidence the attorneys for the inmates
have is our own requests for improvements to the prison system
that we document for them year after year, improvements that
need to be made. As you know, legislatures have limited funds and
tend to defer to other matters in many instances of a much higher
Fnont;y, and I would agree with that. But nevertheless, when these

awsuits come forward, it is not unusual to have subpoenaed your
budget requests for the last several years, or matters that go to ac-
credltqtion. and what those circumstances find.

So, in hmdsjght, it looked as if we would have been far better
off than spending 7 years and wasting the court’s time and ending
up at the end of that time with something that could have been ne-
gotiated and probably was a mistake. So in subsequent lawsuits
there, we did settle some others by consent decree, and in others
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we went to trial. We felt that we were right and, for the most part,
won those. -

But I think where we go after a settlement with no chance of
winning, we ire the courts. We bring about increased attorney’s
fees. Our attorneys don't work for anything either, plus all tne time
1t takes from our staff, and they are always key staff, to appear in
court.

Under the provisions of STOP, as you have heard, they self-de-
struct every 2 years, and I can tell you after 42 years in corrections
and 18 heading State departments, you don't get things corrected
in 2 years. It takes several ¥ears, usually, to deal with the matters
that get brought before the Federal courts.

We have a consent agreement in Delaware that is not before the
Federal courts, but it has been around since 1988. We had hearings
over the last 2 days, again, about a number of issues that for the
most part I would generally need attention. We don’t think
we are in contempt of court. %e don’t think they are unconstitu-
tional, and that is the argument with the judge.

But those things take time to resolve, and to have these things
self-destruct every 2 years—and perhaps the suggestion earlier of
a review would be a way to deal with that, but I think it will inter-
fere with measured efforts to move forward. Quite often, we will go
the legislature and we have to go with a 3-year plan, and some-
times it is a 5-year glan 80 thefv can allocate money over a longer
interval of time. Judges have found those acceptagle. The 2-year
self-destruct, I think, is a problem and it increases our expenses.

It does require a commitment on behalf of the legislature to
make these things work, and quite often we can’t get their atten-
tion without some action by the court. So, again, I think the provi-
sions of automatically terminating are a problem.

So how do we deal with this thing? I think our best approach,
of course, is to have professional s so they can do the job that
has to be done in the prisons, and to do it in a way that we all
want done. Professionals in corrections would then avoid having to
deal with unconstitutional prisons. Again, it is a money problem,
and quite often it is a training issue that has to be gone over and
over and over again. The professional standards of the field require
individuals to be trained every year. So it requires ongoing mon-
itoring and if you miss, then it could be an issue that would have
to go back to trial again, which I think is probably again a mistake.

En inordinate portion of our budget, I think, would be shifted to
defending these suits and I think it would delay improvement if we
did that. I think it stops courts from having access to more infor-
mation in a timely way. I just have to say that when these issues
have arisen, as a corrections person I have more to say about the
court orders and the consent decrees than I do when it goes to
trial. That is really an issue that gets up in the air.

When it is a consent decree, I go personally and our key staff sit
down and say here is what is possible to do and here is the time
schedule it would take to do it, contingent upon funding. If you go
to trial, it is the lawyers taking over, and they argue legalities and
they e forever and it takes a long time to get these matters
settled. i much prefer a consent order that I have had substantial
say in what it looks like, when it happens, and how we are going
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to do it. So I think that is a serious consideration that is lost by
the STOP legislation. .

These cases are complex. They are burdensome, they are politi-
caliy sensitive. You read about them in the paper. They generate
all kinds of mail going to the courts and to my office and to legisla-
tors and to everyone. I haven’t found a judge yet tbat‘really likes
them. I know the judge that we got so acquainted with in Portland,
OR—after the hearing, we woulf often go to speak at the bar asso-
ciation or some organization and I would be introduced as the head
of the department of corrections and he would introduce himself as
really the head of the department of corrections. )

That was really the way it was. His role became so involved.
After hearing every detail of all those prison conditions and the tes-
timony that was brought forth and the issues that were brought by
experts from both sides, I think he was really an expert after the
end of that trial after all those years.

I would close by saying that prisons are nct a bastille anymore.
At prisons all over the country, volunteers come by the hundreds.
In our small State, about 500 volunteers a month come in. They
help with things like education and religious services and voca-
tional training, and on and on, and I think those individuals are
entitled to assurance that the prisons are safe. I think they are
safer with a ready access to consent decrees than if that issue was
abolished, and again, good staff, a good grievance system, and fi-
nally access to the courts, if all else fails. 1 think passage of STOP
would complicate this process and make it more difficult to settle
legitimate claims.

would just close by saying that prisons are not ideal places to
live. They will always be subject to challenge. As a person who has
spent 42 years in the field, I urge this committee to not make my
job more difficult by taking away from the States this important
tool. It is cost-effective and humane, and I think our goal to man-
age safe prisons and the right to settle these things at our option
and go to trial when we have to and settle when we don't should
be left alone.
Theank you.
[The prepared ctatement of Mr. Watson follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ROBERT J. WATSON

Cood Morning. Thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify before this
+oe regerding legisletion that is currently under censideration by this Con-

reme is Bed Vigtess. I em the Commissioner of Correction of the State of
Delaware, a pecition © have held for over eight years. I have worked in the field
of corrections for 42 years, beginning in Oregon in 1953 as a Correctione]l Officer
in the State’s maximum security pnson. After working my way up through the
ranks, I was appointed head of the Oregon Department of Corrections in 1976, a
position that I held for 10 years before moving to Delaware,

_Thave also been an active member of & number of national corrections oxggnniza-
tions, heving scrved 23 President of the Association of State Correctionsl Adminis-
trators, Chair of the Commission on Correcticnal Accreditation, and Chair of the
Congresa of Correction. I am also a recipient of the American Correctional Associa-
tion’s E.R. Cass Correctional Achievement Award.

My p in being here today is to offer ggu my views regarding the “Stop
Turning Gut Prisoners Act,” a bill known as * OP.” This proposed legislaticn is
of serious concern to me {or a number of reasons. First and foremost, it has the
practical effect of dopriving state edminisirotars of the right to settle prison cendi-
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tiens litigation by whatever means they consider most g, i i
cumstances. This significantly com ' ri pproprisie under the cir.
potBential};ilical et on t.heysta t‘esr.vmmmes. states’ rights and creates an enormous
y prohibiting courts from approving and enforcing orders that do not inclu
ﬁnnf of liability, STOP requires that almost all lawsuits involving coné.?é{)hrfse ol}
%;i inement in prisons, jails and juvenile detention facilities will have to go to trial
s means that local government defendanta cannot settle suits—even whea the
deem it to be in their best interests—without admitting liability and opening Lhe_my
selves 181 to countless actions for damages that they would be unable to defend. i

The Oregon Department of Corrections was sued in the late 1770's regard.ing
variety of conditions of confinement. We spent neariy seven years in Federal Coux:
defending the conditions that were alleged to be unconstitutional, giving man
hours of testimony on each of the issues raised. We lost that lawsuit in pm:%ecausz
the conditions were clearly um@ablg and in part because our own documents—
for example budget requests, tation applications and our own professional at-
}empts to make improvements—revealed that we were aware of the existing prob-

ems. Our state le&slnture has many priorities and prisons and detention certers
are not always at the top of the I or this reason, it is not uncommon for impor-
tant requests for funding to be repeated year after year, underscoring our knowl-
edge of .t.he need for improvement. In that case, we spent tax dollars in defense of
a situation that was not defensible and, in the end, the court entered an order that
;'e(%uig tredmulxéeﬁism mpchxmeinft:r tio be made ovler time—a situation that in hind-

e n achiev: ess expensive iy )

thtIa neggtiation otl' a consent decree. y and far more effectively through
. In subsequent lawsuits that were filed during my ten years as h i

in the State of Oregon, we settled some issues y,' and wen?z:d) ohisz::céii
issues that the parties were unable to resolve by agreement. We settled when in
our assessment we hgd no chance of winning, and by negotiating a settlement we
avoided a ﬁnd.\sﬁf of liability and minimized the financial en on the State that
would have resulted from trial, as well as from the countless damages actions that
would have been filed blvi gndivxdual prisoners on the basis of a court ﬁndmg of li-
:}t}x;l‘xﬂtjé. b'I;hle gegsxsg:mto 8 oésl orﬁtq setttJ: out of court without admitting Liabili

e: an [ i
entl %Jvertﬁment. cials to make, not imposed on states by the fed-
nder the provisions of STOP, judicial findings of liability will self-destru, rery
two years, requiring repeated full-blown trials on the meritsy: Thus, STOP w;.ilt 3;?—
fere with officials’ measured efforts to eliminate unconstitutional conditions and will
result in huge expenditures of money and judicial resources. Many of the improve-
ments that are required to bring conditions up to constitutio standards take
years to implement. They also require a commitment on behalf of legislators to pro-
vide the necessary funding. A two-year limit on court ordered relief will create a
tendency to delay necesaa? improvements, adopt only temporary fixes, and/or de-
vote all of the Department’s resources to litigating the same issues over and over
©"By way of Wustration, federal la fle
y way of il on, wsuits often challe: a prison’s staffi

nent by claiming, for example, that there are insuffi apeg:t coprrecﬁonal s t?:o ?a%:
guard prisoners from violence at the hands of other prisoners. However, if a court
crders a remedy for this problem, and the state elects to hire additional staff, but
does not require the s to u.nde:a:g adequate training program, we can make
a temporary fix, which will do nothing to solve the underfying problems. In the
s_!:prt term this may appear to save money. In the long term it will lead to mcre
litigation and far greater expense. Tax d that would have to be spent on the
repeated defense of prison conditicns suits that would result from temporary fives
would be tx‘xl:ucl'x more effectively spent on implementing Iong-term, well-planned im-
provements.

Professional corrections staff do not want to run unconstitutional prisons. They
want to improve conditions where ni but will be undermined in their at-
gm tsrttodogaﬁthd:-mtgl%mrfkand partment of Corrections are required

vert a si cant portion ent’ i
sh‘o’uld e t&:&ﬁ - partment’s budget to defending cases that
arious of the STOP bill's other provisions are equally misguided. As a result of
the intervention provisions in this corrections oﬂiayals, state and local execu-
tives, and State Attorneys General will lose control of litigation. Local sheriffs, dis-
trict attorneys, or individual legislatars who intervene as defendants can turn good
faith, coordinated efforts to meet constitutional requirements into political circuses.

STOP also deprives courts of the benefit of court monitors appointed to monitar
comp!mneeandserveasmediataysdunng’ the remedial stage. istrates are not
permitted to perform these functions and, as a result, courts and states’ attorneys
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wAll be required to conduct repeated compliance heerings. Most monitors that are
eppointed by the courts heve significant corrections experience or expertise in the
specific areas covered by the court order—for example medical care—and can work
with corrections oficials during the remedial stage, offering practical suggestions
end working cut problems based on their expertise in the area in questions. This
viiel role of court-appointed monitors would be lost if this provision of STOP were
enacted. The attorney’s fee provision of the bill would exacerbate this problem by
imiting plaintiffs’ attorneys’ role in the remedial phase of litigation—a loss of exper-
tise st a crucial stage in prison conditions litigation and a significant erosion of the
nation's commitment to safeguarding the civil rights of all persons.

STOP would also seriously impede the federzl judiciary’sability to enforce the con-
stitutional end statutory rights of adulte and juveniles by removing the power to
issue emergency relief. Federal courts do not willingly become involved in the oper-
eticns of prisons end jeils—these ceses ere complex, burdensome, politically sen-
sitive, generate a lot of prisoner meil, and continue for 2 much lonier period of time
then most litigetion. In all my years in the correctional field, I have yet to come
gcross a judge who likes these cases. Nonetheless, the courts perform an essential
rcle in protecting the rights of prisoners. The i.mg)or{ance cof this role is even more
proaounced in the context of emergency life and health-threatening conditions. A
court must be eble to respend to a proven emergency, such as a TB cutbreak, with-
cut holding a full-blown triel. The power of the courts to act quickly without the
delay of a trigl, when there is an imminent danger, is one of the most important
-szfeguards offered by cur legal system. Restricting the ebility of the courts to re-
spond to such emergencies raises not only civil liberties concerns but also serious
rmenagement problems for those of us werking in the corrections field.

A prison is net &1 isolated bastille peptlsted solely by prisoners and staff. Due
to limited funding, a=d efiorts to bring the comm v into corrections, members of
the locel community visit prisons on a daily besis to assist with church services, the

rovision cf educational and vocaticnel programs, end en array cf other programs.

a1 Delaware, more than 500 volunteers visit our prisons eech month. In larger
stetes with similar peolicies, the number of volunteers could be {n the thousands. We
cwe the protection of the courts to all those inside cur prisons and to the commu-
nizies to which they return.
e zre glso responsible for the safety and security cf these v
cf steff and prisoners. STOP will mske our job more di
Good prison menege=ent requires an effective and respected process for the
on of prisgners’ claims. An orderly process for the resaluticn of claims helps

5 relien 2 end anger of priseners who {eel they have genuine prob-
lems that require rescluticn. Well-ircined steff ere the first step in responding to
legitimate prisoner claims; a formal grievance system is the second step. Overloaded
stete end federal courts ere glready insisting thet stetes implement certified griev-
ance systems that reduce the courts’ workioad by resclving prisoners’ claims cut-cf-
The finel swep, when &1l else fails, is for th ner to sue the governer and
fons staff i : i cgte this process by meking
t end by diverting scarce tax
ars from the impertant sreas of steff training and prison maintensnce to litiga-
thereby edding to the inevitghle tensions of prisen life.
his proposed legisletion is extremely costly and ccmes at a time when 2
ere particularly scerce. The Judicial fmpact Office of the
the Courts hes estimzted thet the polex

more thon $233 mUlen end 0,033 position

w

e Office of
uel ressurce costs of STOP
ez2ld be o g of which at leest 280 would
be judicial officers. At least $85 millien could be incurred if just 50 percent of exist-
ing prison conditions cansext decrees end court orders were refiled in federal court
sudsequent to their termination under this b, Many mere millions of dollers in
ressurce costs could be ircurred by the judiciary if 24 the plaintif members of &
class were required to testify es to how the alleged priscn conditions affzcted them
specifeally. Ontopcfelic countiess dollars that states will be required
10 expend 2 conduct a wizl In slmost every case, and every two years thereafles
The vest majority of these expenditures wodld be for no good purpose and could be
saved by leaving well enough aloze.

Prisons are not ideal places to live, and they should not be. However, conditions
1 elways be chailenged, sometimes with good cause. As & persen who hes spent
=2 years in the £icld of corrections, eighteen of which have been spent heading u
departments in (w3 eiates, I urge this Committee not to make my job more diffzgcu:
by taking eway from the slates en importent tocl in the cost-effective, humene, and
safe management of cur priscns—tke right to setile Ltigetion when we determine
it to be in our own best interests.
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Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you very much, Mr. Watson.
Last but not least, Mr. Martin, and thank you for your indul-
gence and patience here today.

STATEMENT OF STEVE J. MARTIN

Mr. MARTIN. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and Senator Biden.
A housekeeping matter. May I likewise move my written statement
to be part of the record?

Senator ABRAHAM. It will be so included.

Mr. MARTIN. Then one additional uest, if it doesn’t violate
protocol. I have some correspondence from colleagues in Texas,
former board members and a former director of the Texas prison
system, that I think would be relevant and helpful to the commit-
tee. If I could also move that?

Senator ABRAHAM. Without objection, they will be entered into
the record.

[The correspondence referred to follows:]

RaymonDp K PROCUNIER,
Gardnerville, NV, April 19, 1935.
Hon. ORRIN G. HATCH,
U.S. Senate,
Washington, DC.

DEAR SENATOR HATCH: I urge you to read this letter with care as it is besed on
my more than 40 years of experience in the field of corrections. I served as Director
of Corrections in California from 1967 to 1975 under then-Governor Ronald Reagan.
1 also have served as Director of Corrections in Utah, Vi ginia, and Texas. In Texas
and California. ] managed the two largest state prison systems in the United States.

I em not soft on crime, and I am not soft on corrections conditions. I support the
death penalty, for example, and hsve presided over executions in Virginia and
Texas.

1 am writing about two pieces of critically imgortant legislaticn that are pending
before the United States Senate and that are of enormous importance to American
correctionsal professionals.

One of these is section 103 of S. 3, introduced by Senator Dole and cthers. Secticn
103 corresponds to Title II (“Stopping Abusive Prisoners Lawsuits™) of H.R. 667,
which the House of Representatives has passed. Section 103 would reduce frivolous
or malicious individual lawsuits filed by prisoners. Based on my experience in cor-
rections, passage of this legislation will reduce the financial resources dedicated to
unnecessary litigation, reduce the time corrections officials waste in court, and im-
prove the operation of inmate grievance systems. Therefore, I strongly urge you to
vote in favor of section 103.

Just as strongly, however, I urge you to vote inst S. 400, which is pending be-
fore the Senate Judiciary Committee and which has not yet been incorporated into
S. 3. S. 400 (“Stop Turning Out Prisoners”) is identi to Title III of H.R. 667,
which the House o? Representatives has passed. Unlike section 103 of S. 3, however,
S. 400, if passed, will be harmful to corrections.

S. 400 would:

» deprive federal and state courts of jurisdiction to enforce existing or future con-
sent decrees in class actions involving prison and jail conditions;
cause the court’s remedial decrces to automatically self-destruct every two
years, requiring class actions to be re-litigated every two years;
permit any federal state, or local official who “is or may be affected” by class
action litigation invelving prison conditions to intervene as a defendant;
prohibit any state or federal court from issuing prelimi relief {e.g., 8 tem-
porary restraining order or a preliminary injunction) until a full trial on the
Imerits of the action has been completed; and
eliminate, for all practical purposes, the court’s authority to appoint & special
master or court monitor to engage in iniormal monitoring and mediation proc-
esses, even when State officials determine the appointment of such a court mon-
itor is in the State's best interests.




1 believe that good prison edministrators avoid litigation by running lawful and
professional correctional institutions and systems. If they do this, they avoid the
need to enter into consent decrees. Indeed, as Director of Corrections 1n four sys-
tems, I have rot been required to negotiate and enter into a consent decree to settle
class action litigation. )

On the other hand, ! have served in systems (Texas being the best ex?_mple) that
hed fallen below constitutional standards before I became Director. I aiso have
served in systems that hed secttled class action litization through consent decrees
before my appointment. . . .

do not ergue that el class ection lawsuits agai f
oue. 1 aleo have seen some consent decrecs in which State officials agreed to terms
they should have refused. Unfortunately, however, many lawsuits are valid. T have
testified in some lawsuits on behelf of prisoners, and for the state in others. Most
important, when meritorious suits are filed, it is imperative that State officiels, in-
cuding the Director of Corrections, maintain control of the litigation, When they
deem It appropriate to do so, these officials must be permitted to settle a case by
entering into a consent decree. A .

Thank veu for reading this letter and considering my views. The issues I have
discussed are cf vitel importance to the American correcticns profession.

I urge you to support section 103 of S. 3 .

1 urge you to oppose S. 400, whether it becomes part of 8. 3 cr is offered &s an
ermendment during floor debate on S. 3.

Sincerely yours,

nst prison officials are meritori-

RAYMOND K. PROCUNIER.

Harey M. WHITTINGTON,
ATTORNEY AT LaAW,
Austin, TX, July 19, 1995.

Hon, ORRIN HATCH,
Cheirmen, Senate Judiciary Commitice,
U.S. Senate, Waskington, DC.

Dear SENATOR HATCH: From 1979 to 1985, during the ten-f*ear Ruiz litigation,
I served as a member of the Texas Board of Corrections, and I was the liaison be-
tween the Board, the State Attorney Generel and the Special Master appointed by
the Federal Court. In this role I participated in extensive negotiations which led to
the settlement of the class action suit brought by inmates to enforce their constitu-
tional riihts against the State of Texas.

Though my legal prectice in Austin, Texas, since 1850 had not included any civil
rights matters, I soon learned that the State of Texas was exposed to serious liabil-
ity for the manner in which it had been operating its prisons. Much of the informa-
tion I obtained came from my own investigation of the treatment inmates were re-
ceiving, and I was asta:mndedv to learn that so many state officials were either un-
aware of the prison conditions or unwilling to recognize the obligation of Texas
under the U.S. Constitution.

In recent years I have observed that most political candidates in Texas are basi

their pal on “law and order” and attempting to discredit ell or us who ha
any part in the settlement of the Ruiz litigation. Most of the politicians heve feiled
to understand the complex issues which were involved and also have very limited
Fnowledge of the operational aspects of correctional institutions. Anyone who was
femiliar with Tezas prisons and wanted to see them operated in a safe, humane and
constitutional manner would ag;ee that the needed reform would not have occurred
without the intervention of the Federal Court.
. As I read Title III of House Resclution 667, I am concerned thet such legisletion
is no more than en ettempt to ellow states to flaunt the U.S. Constitution under
the guise of preventing the early release of convicted felons. Moreover, this legisla-
ticn would seriously impede the progress which correctional institutions have al-
reedy made throughout the nation. I em disap%ointed that my two friends and fel-
low Pubhcans from Texas are supporting the bill which has bean incorrectly titled
as the “Stop Turning Out Priscners” Act.

The last time we met in Austin you helped us elect Chief Justice Tom Phillips
to the Supreme Court of Texas. He is rurning for re-election end so fer does not
heve an opponext.

I hope to have the opportunity to see vou egzin soon when I am &t Snowbird.

Best regards.

Yours very truly,
HARRY I, WIITTINGTON.
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ROBERT D. GUNN,
_ PETROLEUM GEOLOGIST,
Wichita Fells, TX, July 24, 1995,
g’c;n. ORRIN S};IANH.’I Co
airman, Senate ud&aaﬂ i mmittee,
U.S. Senate, Waskington, DC.

DeaR SENATOR HATCH: I am a longstanding, active supporter of th; ubl
party in the State of Texas. In 1981, Governor William Eoment.s ap eigtegid?'::atz
nemt of Corrections, T was & mambor ot e Bomey forSoncy of the Texas Depart
ment of ons. I was a m T O e or fiv N 2
Chairman from 1685 thr 1985 ¢ years, and served as
t is from these perspectives t I em writing to urge you and the other m
of the Senate Judiciary Committee to oppose S. 400.°po);'»ula.rly known : theemggs
o Ot rimners A5 (SO 15 v, his ploposed egblatio, i eneced
crea 208 in o t are attempting to v~
FulAli while disclzxn ing their duttiﬁs to prot(_ect the public. pting to operate law
you may know, Texas was the site of a prison-condition class actio: 2
v. Estelle. Until I became a member of t.h'eli!oerd of Corrections, 1 dig c:oliedmRyzz
the depth of the problems in the correctional system in Texas. To name a few, in-
mates performed the function of guards, three or four prisoners lived together in 45
square feet cells, prisoners were brutalized by other inmates and by , and living
conditions—by any standard of measurement—were generally intolerable. What is
most important is that TDC officials, having misled the Board and the Attorney
General for a time, attempted to defend these conditions and surely would not have
corrected them but for the intervention of the federal court.

Following a finding of unconstitutionality (after a trail of more than 150 days),
the federal court appointed a izl master. One of the primary functions of the
special master was to help the and agency officials negotiate, rather than liti-
gate, remedial ?lans that were acceptable to the State. Through this informal proc-
ess, the State of Texas gained much more than it would have ugh eont:inueff liti-
gation.

Without questions, the efforts of the Board and the Governor would have been ad-
versely affected had county sheriffs, troubled by TDC’s pecessary steps to control its
population, been permitted to intervene as defendants in th:zwsuit. We and the
Attorney General of Texas would have lost all control over the litigation.

Finally, nothing of value could have been accomplished in Ruiz if the Stete hag
been required to go back to court every two years. Although one can argue that we
c%\;ld s&mp&a;e tx_'e tgd tzdm.\ssw' ions of liability to 1I:vmd this problem, concerns
about the nd of the State's exposure, as well as the realities of practical
politics, would have forced conflicts in court. P

Ruiz was & painful experience for the State of T'exas. We emerged from that law-
suit, however, with a constitutional and better managed Department of Corrections.
In the last analysis, the court and the special master were not our adversaries, and
their cooperation and patience with our efforts redounded to the benefit of our state.

I hope that you and your fellow committee mezmbers will take these views into
account as you consider this uninformed legislation Frankly, I would not have ex-
pected a bill of this kind to be supparted by any senator or congressman truly com-
mitted to leaving state concerns in the hands of agﬁmpriate state cofiicials, subject
only—of course—to the rule of the Constitution we all revere.

Sincerely,
ROBERT D. GUNN.

CONSORTIUM FOR CITIZENS WITH DISABILITIES

Dear Senate Judiciary Committee Member, On behalf of America’s le with
disabilities, we urge the members of Congress to stop the so-called STOgeE (“Stop
Turning Cut Prisoners ), S. 400/Title III. H.R. 667.

The bill would drastically undermine mtecﬁon of the rights of many people with
disabilities, both physical and mentsal; limit the discretion of responsibg:ooﬁdals;
and overload the courts.

It would “stop™ reasonable protectior: of the “:g_l;t: of people with disabilities in in-
stances such as the following, all of which ill te a conditions cases brought

under federal law:
¢ Provision of minimally a te rmedical and mental health services, including
suicide prevention, in facifities, jails and prisons.
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Prevision of epeciel education for young people with develepmental disabilities
who ere confined in juvenile facilities, jails and prisons.

Protection of the rights of people who are deaf to fair treatment and equal ac-
cess to rehabilitation in juvenile facilities, jails and prisons.

Promoting effective access to such basic facilities as toilets and bathing, and ac-
cess to rehabilitation programs by confined people with mobility impairments.
Frovision of edequate protection ageinst the spread of tuberculosis, which is
easily transmitted in the institutions and poses a particularly deadly threat to
those with compromised immune systems.

Tke bill would undermine the following protections:

o The courts ability to grant emergency remedies when werranted by such urgent
conditions as epidemics.
Consent decrees resulting from settlement agreements regarding elleged sub-
gtandard conditions in juvenile facilities, prisons, and jails. Settlement agree-
ments deliberately avoid edmissions of a violation of law. Hence, government
officials are more willing to enter into settlement agreements to avoid exposing
themselves to glleged violations. They would rather improve conditions than be
required to pay money damages. To date, hundreds of cases have been settled
without having to be tried.
The ability to discover violstions, making future enforceable settlements impos-
sible to achieve
Coust orders would be limited to two years, even after trizl, requiring retriel
of cases that heve been ressived if more than two years ere needed to echieve
compliance with the law. Two yecrs is ofien not long encugh to achieve compli-
ance in institutional cases.

o The role of court-appcinted masters in enforcing orders in conditions cases,
grossly tying up the time of courts which rely on masters as their monitors.

This bill would have the effect ¢f placing people in juvenile facilities, jails and
priscns further outside the protection of the law then they cre todey. It would vir-
tuplly abolish the abi]i:!\.'l of responsible oXiciels—federzl, state and local—to settle
conditions cases when they feel it is wise to do so. It would multiply the workload
of the courts.

We ere joined in cther letters opposing “STOP” by a Ioni list of people and organi-
zatisns not emong the “usual suspects” on prisoners’ rights matters. They include
Michzel Quinlen, who headed the federal Buresu of Prisons under Presidents
Reagan and Bueh; present aud former correction commissioners of Idaho, Min-
nesota, Oklahoma, Washingten and Wisconsin; the American Bar Association; the
American Friends Service Committee; the Asian Law Ceucus; the Bishop of the
Episcopsl Diocese of New Jersey; the Lutheren Office for Governmentel Affairs,
ELCA; the Naticnel Black Police Association; The National Center for Lesbian
Rights; the Nationel Conference ef Bleck Lawyers; the National Commission on Cor-
rectione]l Healthcare; the Netional Muelim Pelitical Action Committee; the Unien of
American Hebrew Congregations; and the United Methodist Church, General Beard
of Church and Soziety.

 We urge you to cppose the “Stop Turning Out Prissriers Act.” Thark yeu for con-
sidering our views con this exiticsl issue,

Swp STOP!

Sincerely,
Bazelon Center for Mentel Health Law,
Nationel Parent Network on Disebility,
Federation of Behavioral Peychological and Cognitive Scicnces,
Netionel Association of School Psychclogists,
National Association of Protection & Advocacy Svetems,
American Aesocietion on Mentel Retardation,
Justice for All,
Paralyzed Veterens of America,
Nationel Association of Developmentel Disabilities Councils,
The Learning Disability Association,
Nationel Mental Health Associetion,
Neticnel Head Injury Foundation,
Arerican Psychiatric Association,
Nationgl Association ef Sociel Workers,
American Peychologicel Aseaciation.
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March 9, 1995,
DEAR SENATOR,

We urge you to oppose the “Stop Turning Out Prisoners Act” (“STOP ™) (S. 400;
Title 1II of i{.R. 66?). The STQOP bill violates the guiding principle of this (countxy
that all people, even the least deserving, are g:nacted by the Constitution. This leg-
islation would create a dangerous precedent stripping constitutional rights from
groups of individuals who are in Lic disfavor,

The bill seeks to deprive the federal courts of the power to remedy proven con-
stitutional and statutory violations. It requires the termination of judgments two
years after issuance, regardless of whether the underlying violation is ongoing. This
provision would prohibit a court from continuing to enforce a court order even in
the face of an ouﬁing tuberculosis epidernic t threatens staff and prisoners.
Similarly, the legislation deprives the courts of their power to issue temporary emer-
gency orders in appropriate circumstances. Equally unwise is the provision that
usurps the tradxﬁonallﬁower of the courts to appoint special masters.

Furthermore, the bill calls for the immediate termination of all settlement agree-
ments, known as “Consent Decrees,” in Erison andd';.x:enile conditions cases and pre-
vents parties from entering into such in future by requiring a court to
make constitutional findings before approving agreements. Since the purpose of set-
tlement is to remove the need for s-v.n:’i: ﬁnd.in‘f, the bill essentially prevents esettle-
ments in these cases. This would necessitate the re \emx::f of final orders in numer-
cus cases around the country and would force states and municipalities to litigate
cases that they would prefer to settle, thereby i ing their expenses and expo-
sure to a fee award. States and municipalities are eatitled to determine their own
best interests. Similarly, the provigion that amends 42 U.S.C. §1988 to limit the
fees that can be awarded to plaintiffs” attorneys forbids a state or municipality frem
entering into a settlement agreement that includes a fee provision. States and mu-
nicipalities are entitled to conclude that such an agreement is preferable to the ex-
posure to a far greater fee award after trial. The bill would also significantly in-
crease the burden on the federal courts by necessitating a lengthy trial in each and
every case.

We urge you to oppose the “Stop Turning Out Prisoners Act.” Thank you for coxn-
sidering our views on this critical 18sue.

incerely,
THE UNDERSIGNED CRGANIZATIONS AND
INDIVIDUALS:
Organizations
Alabama Prison Project,
Alliance for Justice,
American Civil Liberties Union,
American Friends Service Committee, Pacific Mountain Chapter,
Asian Law Caucus,
Berkeley Constitutional Law Center,
California Lawyers for Civil Rights,
Center for Community Alternatives,
Citizen’s United for the Rehabilitation of Errants (CURE),
Come Into the Sun,
The Correctionsl Association of New York,
Criminel and Juvenile Justice Internatioral,
Criminal Justice Consortium,
Criminal Justice Policy Foundation,
D.C. Prisoners’ Legal ices Project, Inc.,
Delaware Council on Crime and Justice,
Families Against Mands Minimums,
Florida Academy of Public Irxterest Lawyers,
Florida Justice itute,
Fortune Society, Inc., 3 X
Justice Services Program, Travellers’ Aid Society of Rhode Island,
Juvenile Justice Center,
Koinonia Prison and Jail Project, i
Kolodinsky, Berg, Seitx & Tresher, Daytona Beach, Florida,
Legal Aid Sode:{ of the City of New York,
Legal Services :
Legel Services for Prisoners, Inc.,
Legal Services for Prisoners with Children,
Lewisburg Prison Project,
Louisiana Crigis Assistance Center,
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Lutheran Office for Governmental Affairs, ELCA,

Lynn, Scott, Hackney & Sullivan, Boise, Idaho,

hzassuchusetts Correctional Legal Services,

Middle Ground Prison Reform,

National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers,

National Black Police Association, .

National Center for Institutions and Alternatives,

National Center for Lesbian Rights,

Na.:onal Conference of Black Lawyers (NACDL),

National Council on Crime and Delinquency (NCCD),

National %s‘}amic Pnsonlx:i F}gxng:uog. .

National yers N apter,

National Le::l Aid and Defender's Association (NLADA),

National Muslim Political Action Committee, . .

National Prison Project of the American Civil Liberties Union Founda-
tion, X

Nationsl Network for Women in Prison,

Neational Rainbow Coalition,

National Women’s Law Center, -

Nevin, Kofoed & Herzfeld, Boise, Idaho,

New Jersey Association on Correction,

New Jersey Prisoner Self-Help Clinic,

Patterson, McHugh & Cautz,

Pelican Bay Information Project, )

Pennsylvania Legal Services, Institutional Law Project,

Prisoners’ Legal ices of New Yerk,

Prison Lew Office, San Quentin, CA, .

Project COPE (Congregation Offender Parnership Enterprise),

Public Advocates,

Robinson & Quintero, New Mexico,

Rosenthel & Drimer, Syracuse, New York,

The Sentencing Project,

Southeast Mississippi Legel Services,

Southern Center for Human Rights,

Southern Poverty Law Center, )
Srriggs & Johnson, Tallahassze, Florida,
Union of American Hebrew Co tions,

The United Methodist Church, Gereral Board of Church and Society,

The Women'’s Prison Association,

Youth Law Center,

Currert and Former Correctional Adminisiraters

Warren Benton, former Commissioner of Corrections for the Stete of
Oklehoma,

Allen Breed, former Director of the National Institute on Corrections of
the Dcpartment of Justice and criminal justice consultant,

Rebert L. &hen, M.D., former Medical Director of the New York Deten-
toa Facility, Rikers Island,

Walter Dickey, former Commissisner of Corrections for the Stete of Wis-
co!

nsin,

Michael Hennesscy, Sheriff of the City and County of San Francisco,

Patrick McManus, fermer Secretary (Commissioner) of Corrections for the
State of Kansas and Assistant Commissioner of Corrections for the
State of Minnesota,

Dr. Jeffrey Metzner, former Chief of E;.s‘fchology, Colorado State Peniten-
t ugene Miller, prison and jail security expert, former Direclor
of&?ail Operations Project for the National Sheriffs’ Administration
end former corrections facilities edministrator for Alaska Division of

Corrections, .

J. Michael Quinlan, former Director, Federal Bureau of Prisons,

Chase Riveland, Seaeu%(Commissioner) of the Department of Correc-
tions for the State of Washington,

Steven M. Safyer, M.D., former Medical Direcior of Montefiore-Rikers [s-
land Health Services, New York City,

Ellen Schall, former Deputy Commissioner of New York City Department
of Corrections, and former Commissioner of New York City Depart-
ment of Juvenile Justice,
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Dr. Steven S. Spencer, forrner Medical Director of rrection art-
" ‘ment for the State of New Mexico, the Corrections Depart

Richard Vernon, former Director of Corrections for the State of Idako

Other Individuals

Douglas Reed Ammon, Pe.xsacola, Florida,

Michael Barnhart, Attorney, Detroit, Michigan,

Lynn Blais, University of T'exas School of Law,

Jeffrey O. Bramlett, Attorney, Atlanta, Georygia,

Markd;l.v Brown, Stetson University College of Law, St. Petershurg, Fior-
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Benjamin Currence, Attorney, U.S. Virgin Islands,

Michelle Deitch, Attorney, Austin, Texas,

Mark Donatelli, Attorney in New Mexico prison litigation,

The Right Reverend Joemorris Doss, Bishop of the Episcopai Diocese of

New Jersey,

Dan Foley, Attorney and Hawaii Corrections Expert,

Yale T. Freeman, Attorney, Miami, Florida,

Stacy Gillman, Atterney, Sarasota, Florida,

David Glantz, Atlorney, Miami, Florida,

Ralih Goldberg, Attorney, Atlanta, Georgia,

Michael Keating, Attorney and Corrections Expert,

Eric Latinsky, Attorney, Daytona Beach, Florida,

Douglas La University of Texas School of Law,
Dan Manville, Attorney, Detruit, Michi
John B. Morris, Jr., Attorneyy, Washi n, D.C.,

Richard Rosenstock, Attorney, Santa Fe, New Mexico,

Scott Rudnick, Attorney, Susquehanna Services, Pennsylvania,

The Reverend Theodare Schroeder, Evangelical Lutheran Church in
- America, St. Louis, Missouri,

Joseph Schuman, Leader, Ethical Culture Society, Bergen Co., New Jer-

sey,

Kim Scouller, Attorney, Louisville, Kentucky,

Jeffrey Segall, SE Regional Vice President, Nationsl Organize=cn of
Legal gem'we, Workers, Local 2320, UAW,

Brenda Bernstein Shapiro, Attorney, Miami, Florida,

Robert Smith, Attorney, Orlando, Florida,

Thomas M. West, Attorney, Atlanta, Geergia.

February 8, 1993.

DeAR CHAIRMAN HATCH AND MEMBERS OF THE JUDICIARY COMMITTEE OF THE
UNITED STATES SENATE: | am writing to express opposition to the “Stop Turaing
Out Prisoners Act,” Title III of H.R. 667. In my capacity as the director of the Fed-
eral Bureau of Prisons from 1987 to 1992, I have been intimately involved in prison
conditions litigation. No admiri: .. . wants to operate an unconstitutional facility,
The community, staff and prisoners alike are better served when we assure mini-
mally decent conditions in our cation's prisons. My experience, as well as the experi-
ence of correctional administrators around the country, is that prison conditiozs Liti-
gation has often helped administrators improve conditions in their facilities.

I believe that the bill is extremely misguided for two reasons. First, by requiring
a court to make factual findings before approving a Consent Decree, the bill essen-
tially prevents federal, state, and other governmental entities from entering into
settlement agreements in prison conditions litigation. These entities are enntzi)ged to
determine that settlement is in their best interests. Requiring them to go to trial,
and thereby exposing them to a much greater attorney fee award, encroaches on
their autonomy. Preventing states from settling, once they have determined it to be
in their best interests, is bad policy.

Second, the provision that requires federal courts to use Magistrates instead of
ls;ecial masters or monitors in prison conditions litigation is extremely impractical.

asters and monitors serve an extremely important role in prison litigation; their
duties are complex and time consuming. individuals have typically worked in
the correctional field for several years and have developed expertise in correctional
management. Repla%ethgm with Magistrates who are slready overworked and
have no special expe: in prison mansgement would create inordinate delays,
misguided correctional policy, and an onslaught of further litigation.
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1 urge you to oppose this bill or, et & minimum, to hold hearings at which the
views of correctional administrators and others can be heard. Thank you for consid-
eration of my views.

Sincerely,
J. MICHAEL QUINLAN.

Mr. MARTIN. I really appreciate the opportunity to make this ap-
pearance because I think that what is under consideration before
you in terms of the STOP Act really puts us on the edge of a very
seminal point in the history of American corrections, certainly, in
the last half century.

I say that because of this. The honorable D.A. from Philadelphia
made reference to there were no prison system cases before 1970.
I believe she said there were no systems under court jurisdiction.
A very ready answer for that, a very plausible answer for that—
that is because of a case that was handed down by the tenth circuit
in 1954, styled Banning v. Looney, which basically stood for the
proposition that Federal courts were not empowered to intervene in
the affairs of prison matters, and that became known as the hands-
off doctrine. The hands-off doctrine remained firmly in place
through about the 1970’s.

Now, what is interesting, and I believe very notzble for this com-
mittee, and I would urge you revisit or to acquaint yourselves with
it, is what happened when the insulating effect of the hands-off
doctrine was removed. It subjected prisons across this country to
judicial scrutiny. What, in turn, did that judicial scrutiny produce?
Well, it produced a litany of horrific conditions that anyone that is
involved in this area under consideration of this act should become
acquainted with.

We have had a number of herrific statistics set out before us. We
have had the horrible tragedy of Mr. Boyle, and my he:rt certzinly
goes out to you, as I think any right-minded persen would, But 1
would remind this committee that there was a litany of horrific
ﬁgxé%i’tions that emerged from conditions litigation in the 1970’s and
1980's.

Just a few brief examples, but hepefully they are colorful enough
that they will illustrate that serious and horrific conditions like-
vise existed when these systems were insulated from scrutiny. You
had the Tucker telephone in Arkanszs. You had inmates in Mis-
sissippi that routinely carried and wielded shotguns with live
rounds, and frequently fired that lethal weaponry at other inmates.
We had the bat in Texas, which was a huge piece of ozk that offi-
cers used. Corporzl punishments were the rule of the day. Inmates
routinely died from inadequate health care, Condition, were such
that infecticus disease was routine.

The spate of litigation during that time—I believe most of the
commentaters and scholars familiar with this area of law would
agree that the judicial intervention brought about the reform to a
large extent of American prisons across this country, and that is
why there was some reference made that 43 States had active
cases. Well, you have to ask yourself why? How did that come
about? You cannot put it all in terms of renegade activist judges.
You cannot put it in terms of renegade irresponsible plzintiffs’ at-
gxgéeys. There had to be a basis in fact; factual findings had to be

red. ‘
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So what I would ask the committee is to visit the history of this
issue, when the prisons were insulated from judicial review, be-
clziuse it is my viewuthat thg) pracfiical effects of some, if not all of
thesg proujgigns will serve to insulate systems and jails from judi-
cialsgcrawéw, that®a be the very intent. Itjis my ieres-
sion, at least to some extent, that that is the precise intent of this
legislation.

would just urge a great deal of caution before you adopt—and
I will speak to specific provisions momentarily—wholesale provi-
sions across the board, regardless of the merit of a particular case.
Let me just go into one quick example because it is fresh——the
automatic termination of existing consent decrees. That provision,
as written, treats all existing consent decrees alike.

I have been involved in corrections not nearly as long as the
Commissioner from Delaware, but almost a quarter of a century.
I have never seen two consent decrees or two sets of prisoner jail
conditions alike. How in the world would you pass something that,
in my view, is almost foll$¥that says we are going to go and find
every consent decree that exists in America in prison and jail oper-
ation and terminate them?

A lot of what has been said today has been couched in terms of
population caps. Now, if this provision is directed at that, it is
much too broad. It is going to catch up a lot of conditions that exist
in prisons and jails that don’t have anything to do with population
caps. The point here is that a number of the provisions impress me
as being overly sweeping, as being arbitrary.

For instance, I would urge the committee to demand or request
why the 2-year period was selected for the consent decree revisit.
I mean, where J)id that 2 years come from? Again, I would agree
with our colleague, Mr. Watson, that 2 years in the life of a large
bureaucracy like a prison or a jail system is a very brief span of
time.

These consent decrees and institutional reforms—I believe,
again, most commentators would agree it is complex, it is methodi-
cal, and it is slow. So, at best, what you are going to be doing—
if you have a commitment and you are moving forward with a com-
pliance agenda, you are going to have needless interruptions that
will slow that process down by its very nature.

Let me move quickly through some of the provisions to make my

oint on the insulation. The removal of special masters—again,
grofessor Dilulio cut of his book recognized that in complex litiga-
tion of this type, they provide the eyes and ears of the court, and
their on-site presence to assist the court, reEort to the court, et
cetera, If you remove that on-site presence of the Federal court, you
insulate that defendant gov 2r.mental entity from possibly accurate
reporting, possibly reports that are disguised. A number of things
could happen, but the effect is an insulating effect.

The provision that prohibits the aw. of attorney’s fees for
plaintiffs’ attorneys during the remedial phase of the litigation—
again, plaintiffs’ attorneys have a tremendous stake in the reme-
dial effect. That is the essence of their case. They tend to be very
diligent and very aggressive in pmﬁ% direction and oversight.
If you pass a provision wherein they not be able to get attor-
ney’s fees, you have, in effect, made it very, very difficult for them
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to maintain that activity during the remedial phase. Again, the ef-
fect of that is to insulate the defendant governmental entity from

- that appropriate direction and oversight.

The last provision that I would like to specifically comument-on
is the prohig

ing, which would obviously require a full-blown hearing. I have
been in institutions in which conditions were so severe that I be-
lieved that death was immirent. In one particular case, I observed
a very, very crowded holding cell that I described later in court as
a human c t. A week after I made that observation, 4 inmates
died, were taken to the hospital and died from an infectious disease
outbreak. This provision, as I understand it, the way it is written,
would have made it very, very difficult to have gone in and gotten
a TRO or a preliminary injunction to have remedied that condition
immediately.

So let me conclude my remarks by just simply urging that you
not adopt provisions that are arbitrary and have an across-the-
board, wholesale application. Number one, that will scnd, I think,
the wrong message to many correctional administrators because I
have got a suspicion here that we are at least on the edge of legis-
ating to the extreme. We are hearing these cases of Michigan and
Philadelphia, and I am not intimately involved with those and I
have heard some things that I find very bothersome that the D.A.
hes gaid, and the gentleman from Michigan. But I have also been
involved in hundreds of cases, like cases, over the past 15 years
and those cases sound out of the norm to me.

I know there have been some representztions made about the
Texas case here today, but I don't know of 2n agency official, from
the governor to the lieutenant governor to the speaker of the house
to the board chairman to the director of prisons, sitting behind e,
that has moved to rid themselves of the consent decrees in the Ruiz
case. They are elected officials. They have not done so.

So my last point is that there are things that can be done in
terms of expediting and eliminating scine bizarre situations, hut
across-the-board, wholesale, arbitrary provisions, such as automatic
‘drop-d'ead date after 2 years of a consent decree, 1 think, zre very
ill-advised and will be in the long term very counterproductive, if
not set the-stage for us to return to that time of the mid-century
of the hards-off doctrine, which I would suggest weas in part re-
spensible for a lot of the extreme conditions we saw in the later
decades of the 1960’s and 1970's.

Thank you, sir.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Mart:n follows:)

PRE; 278D STATIMEINT OF STEVE &, MARTIN

 Good Morning. My Dame is Steve Martin. Thank you v much for inviting me to
shere with you my views regarding the legislation that this Cemmittee hes under
consideration. I began my career in corrections in 1972 es a prison guard for the
Texas Department of Correcticns. After going to law school, I began working with
the Department in various itions, among them Chief of Staff to the Executive
Director of the Department ultimately became General Counsel to the department
n:?d its governing anrd. I'left in 1985 and joined the visiting faculty at the Univer-
sity of Texas School of Law, where I taught a semizer in institutional reform litiga-
tion. While at the lew achoal, I 230 worked as a Speciel Assistent Attarney General
edvising that offize on Correctional litigation matters. Since 1957, I have worked as

ition of preliminary or emergency relief absent a fifiée-
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an attorney and corrections consultant on prisou and jail litigation involving hun-
dreds of confinement fac}x;litieiol;iicross the United States. @

My primary purpose here ay is to urge you not to pass the Stop Turning Qut
Prisoners Act, otherwise known as “STOP.” If passed, the bill will wreak hagoc in
states, counties, and Correctional systems across the Country. As a preliminary
matter, unlike the “frivolous lawsuits” bill that is also under consideration by this
Committee, STOP is directed at all aduit and juvenile prison and jail litigation,
even litigation that raises meritorious constitutional and statutory claims. No mat.
ter how ious the conditions, no matter how valid the claim, the provisions of
STOP will prevent states from setﬂiﬁnhhgation, will call for court orders to self-
destruct every two years, and will disallow the use by Courts of special masters or
monitors with expertise in prison operations.

In my capacity as General Counsel for the Texas Department of Corrections, I as-
sisted in the defense of a longstanding piece of litigation known as Ruiz v. Estelle.
I do not wish to devote the valuable time that I have been given here today to the
details of the Ruiz litigation, but a brief description of the case will allow me to il-
lustrate the grave problems with the STOP legislation. Ruiz began in 1972 with the
filing of a civil rights action by eight prisoners detailing a wide variety of constitu-
tional claims in a pro se pleading. At the time, the system was beset by high levels
of prisoner-on-prisoner violence and staff brutality, inhumane medical care, and
overcrowding so extensive that, at one time, prisoners were housed three and four
to a 45-square-foot cell. -

After a 1980 trial that took 159 days, Judge William Wayne Justice of the Eastern
District of Texas issued a 248-page opinion ﬁndm%ot.hat Conditions in the system
were Unconstitutional. The Texas Department of Corrections appealed the ruhng
and, in 1982, the United States Circuit Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit afl
firmed in toto the court’s factual findings but held in abeyance certain court-ordered
remedies and affirmed others. The primary remedial framework in Ruiz was the re-
sult of a court-imposed decree. The much discussed consent decrees entered in the
case were for the most part simply compliance plans to implement the court’s reme-
dial decree. After the 5th Circuit ruling, the plaintiffs moved for further relief, seek-
ing to impose a single-cell requirement on the prison system, a requirement the ap-
pellate Court had held in abeyance. Thiiﬁ)mm ted the parties to negotiate a major
consent decree in which the system was allowed to double cell its generaldpopulanon
inmates. In return for the double ceilingf the prison board agreed on pre-determined
capacities at these particular prisons. Those critics of the caps in the Texas case
often forget that a court imposed single-celling requirement, which we avoided by
entering into a consent decree, would have reduced our capecity by half,

Notwithstanding this long and complicated history, 1 can say strongly and un-
equivocally that but for the sustained intervention of the federal court in the uncon-
sntutionalyoperatjon of the Texas prisons, the system would have continued to oper-
ate in the disturbing manner that I described Previously. Adnﬁ‘tted]t}vl, in hindsight,
there were many points along the path of the litlglatnon at which the parties, and
even the Court, might have conducted themselves differently. Most significantly the
department could have elected to settle the litigation et the outset, rather than de-
fending a system that was unlikely to pass constitutional muster. Instead, the State
spent millions of dollars defending against the litigation, and was ultimately re-

uired to undertake measures that were similar to those proposed by p'aintiffs at

e outset. A . i X

This brings me to the first of my several concerns about this legislation—that it
usurps what have heretofore been the prerogatives of state and local jurisdictions
to determine that settling litigation is in their best Interests. If the State of Texas
were to find itself in the same circumstance today that it was in at the time the
Ruiz litigation was filed, the STOP bill would have required the State to expend mil-
lions of 5ollars on legel costs; the Texas Department of Corrections would not even
have had the option of resolving the lit.égat.ion 13’ negotiating an agreement. The
consequences of this are made worse by the fact that negotiated settlements, in my
view, are better tailored to achieve remediation than court-imposed remedial
schemes. . R : o4t

It is equally indefensible for Congress to legislate the termination of all existin,
settlement agreements—known as consent decrees—in prison conditions cases,
know all too well that consent decrees are the product of endless hours of negotia-
tions between the parties, carefully tailored to a particulerized set of ac cir-
cumstances. Simply terminating these decrees arbitrerily by legislative fiat will
und> all of that work, and immediately require departments of corrections around
the country to prepare for trial in each case that is affected. .

The decision to settle a case by a consent decree must be left to correctional offi-
cials and State Attorney Generals who are familiar with the conditions in the sys-
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tem or facility at issue. It is indefensible for Congress to simply strip the statea of
this option. To suggest that Congress would be doing the states a favor by passing
this legislation is misguided. If a state wishes to to trial rather than to settle
a case, it has that option under current law. And if a state wishes to settle a case
rather than to to trial, it has that option too. I urge you to leave it this way.

I have been told that this legislation has been advocated for by the District Attor-
ney in Philadelphia because a consent decree that applies to the Philadelphia gails
kes, she zlleges, resulted in the release of some ns who would not have been
released if the decree was not in place. I would like to inform the Committee that
no court order or consent decree 1n the States of Texas, Washington, Colorado, or
Wisconsin, that has cap) pulations in one or more institutions, has required
that inmates be rel ier than the normal release at the conclusion of their
sentence. Instead, the Legislatures in all four states responsibly provided additional
capacity. This is true in most jurisdictions across the country. Those few jurisdic-
tions suffering court-imposed early release conditions are generally those in which
the funding bodies have refused to provide sufficient resources to meet constitu-
tional minima. Indeed, it is my experience that Governors and Legislatures in states
that have rienced priscn disturbances or been subject to major prison litigation
are more likely to be responsive {o providing adequate resources.

The second of my concerns, related to the first, is the enormous fiscal impact that
the bill would have on state and local governments. On its face, this bill
misleadingly appears to relieve states and local jurisdictions of litigation; I fact,
it would sigrificantly increase, rather than decrease, the litigation expenditures that
stetes will be required to inzur. This is so because states and localities will be re-
lc.uire:{ to go to trial in every case, even in those cases that they believe they will
ose.

It is impertent to rextze theot Departments of Corrections elect to settle these
cases that they have dete od they are likely to lose et trial. They do 5o because,
if they go to trial and, as expected, the court finds thet the pleintiffs’ rights have
been viciaizad, that finding opers the door to numercus demages actions by individ-
uel ¢vs, and precludes the system from mounting a defense. This bill would
recuire a state to go to trial in almost every case, evea those that the state knows
it will lose, and consequently exposes the system to Countless demages awards. The
Costs to the states thet Wl.ﬁ result from those damage ewards would far cutpace
the costs they presently inzur b} settling such litigation.

There ere only two wars under thxsnixll thet a tizl could be avolded, neither of
which is satisfactory. First, a state could egree to a finding of ligbility thet Was in-
corporated into the court order granting relief to the plaintiffs. Such & finding woul
create the same problems that I mentioned previously with regard to a post
finding of liability, namely, that it would e the sicte to countless individu
lawsuits by prisoners for c{s.maga, and the admiscion of lability would prevent the
state from asserting a defense. Fer this reesen, prison conditions settlement agree-
ment do not include admissions of liability and, instead, typically include a provision
to the contrery.

The other manner in which trial couid be aveided would be if the parties
to settle the case with a non-eaforcezble settlement. The House of Repres

pessed an emendment ¢ the STOP bill that epccifically exempts nen-enforcezble
=ettlements {ram the bill's coverege. The Scocate version of the bill does not include
2 ezmendment but, evea if one were passed, this cption is problematic for sev-

reassns. First, plaintiffs’ attorneys are unlikely to egree {5 a non-enforceshle
settlement agreement precisely because it is non-enforcesble. For example, in a ju-
ve—‘mle facilities case in Colorado, the plaintiffis’ attornays recently turned down a
settlement offer from the state becsuse cf the threst of the passage of STOP. Sec-
czd, this solution only delays the menifestation of the problems with the bill. If a
nsn-enforcezble settlement agrecmert s not successful in resolving the disputes be-
iween the parties, the suit will simply be revived cr reinstated by plaintilis’ Coun-
sz, thereby cteanﬁ the very same problems that discussed previcusly. Finally, a
non-enforceable settlement is simply not a viable option in mozt cases, particularly
where the defendants ere resistant to remediation.

For these reascns, the bill will result in a trial being held in almost every prison
end jail conditicns lawsuit eround the country. And after the state conducts the
trial, it will have to dq 80 egain, and agein, end agein, evi two yeers until the
problems are fixed. This is use of the provision that for court orders to
eutomaticelly self-destruct every two years. Institutional remediations by its very
nature, is a slow process. The Texas prison system had literelly institutionzlized un-
constitutional practices, some of which had been occurring for generations. Such
practices are not ehmn:ated without the ecfercement of well designed remedial
plans for & sustained period of time. At the very least, the Committee should require
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an explanation as to why two years was selected, a figure that to me seems quite
arbitrary. Having been involved for the last 15 years in prison and jail litigation,
I can categorically state that I have never seen two cases alike. To apply a herd-
and-fast two year rule to every case is, at best, counter productive ang, at worst,
ure folly.
P I recognize the concern behind this bill that some gﬁson conditions litigation
seems {0 go on terminally. So that there is no confusion, 1 would like to let the Com-
mittee know the current law on consent decree modification and termiration—law
that I think should adequately address an? reasonable concerns. The Supreme
Court established in Rug v. Inmates of Suffolk County, decided in 1992, that a con-
sent decree can be modified if a rhu%emcucume_mmmwarmntsarevision.me
ear before, in Board of Education of Oklahoma City v. Dowell, the Supreme Court
Keld that a court should dissolve a decree once a system has achieved compliance
with the court's orders and is likely to remain in compliance. This body of law has
resulted in the terminstion of many prison congent ; that others have re-
mained in place for a long period of tame is no reason % change this law.

This is 50 because the longevity of prison conditions cases is by no means due to
federal court resistance to easing defendants; rather, the longevity of these cases
depends on the extent to which a prison system resists the implementation of reme-
diation. The Texas case offers a classic example of this phenomenon. The Texas pris-
on officials for a time vigorously resisted implementation of the court’s orders. In
my view, had these officials known that the remedial decrees would terminate sfter
two years, the reforms would have never been institutionalized or, at a mimamum,
the implementation would have been even more protracted and expensive than it
was because the Department’s resources would have been significantly m@;xred by
the requirement that they litigate the izsues in Court every two years. These re-
sources are much more wisely and effectively spent cn remedying the infirmities of

a tem.

?:vould like to briefly address some of the other problems with this bill Section
(aX1) of the bill is extremely vague and, at a minimum, should be clerified. In its
current form, it suggests that a court will have to hear from every le class mem-
ber before the court will be able to issue relief that affects the cless. If that is what
is intended by the legislation, its absurdity cannst be overstated. The class action
device was designed precisely to avoid this consequence, not to mention the amount
of time and resources that a state would need to devote to even a single case. It
is beyond dispute thet there are facilities in this country that are beset with uncon-
stitutional conditions that affect all prisoners housed in the facility. Indeed, the
class action rule under which these cases are typically brought—Federal Rule of
Civil Procedure 23(b)(2)——»alres.<3; requires, as a prerequisite to certification of the
class, that the gourt find that “the party opposing the class has acted or refused to
act on grounds generally applicable to the class, _t.hen_e?g making appropriate final
injunctive relief or corresponding declaratory relief with respect to the glass asa
v%ole." In such circumstances, that purposes will be sen_'ed by requiring the defend-
gnts, and a federal court, to hear testimony from every single inmate?

This same section, section (a)Xi), would also prevent a Court from issuirg any re-
lief until after it finds a violation of law, thereby preventing a court from entering
any form of emergency relief, such as a temporary restraining order or a prelimi-
n injunction. Emergencies arise in prison operations, and terrible coxsequences
c:v:f:i result if the federal courts were stripped of the sbility to respoad appro-
priately, for example, to an imminent tuberculosis outbreak I have been invo ved
In litigation in which no emergency relief was granted and inmates literelly died
from infectious disease. I have been in cellblocks in which crowding was so extreme
that inmates formed a human carpet. Conditions such as these do not abate with
the passage of time. . . )

T}Ee prog:;ision that for all practical purposes eliminates a coust's authority ta ap-

oint a court monitor to engage im informal monitoring and mediatica c{ the reme-
Sial process would likewise severely retard implementation of the court's reedial
orders. It is important to remember t.]]::t pgson conditions cla.ses are o%:e:g a.::c;xy
larly complex. Again, using the Texas litigation as an example, prison oficals ear
on uringpthe remedial pnhgae, repeatedly concocted superfical remedia! plans, sce
of which were intended to continue the very practices that the Court had ordered
to be ceased. The Court monitor, who was actually on-site to monitor these plans,
was able to accurately report on remediation and to detect those instances in which
facially valid plans were inadequate. The on-site presence of a court representatives
was clearly critical in the Texas litigation, especially during times when prison offi-
cials were defiant of the Court’s orders. . . . »

Admittedly, some court monitors and special masters in prison conditions cases,
gs in other types of cases, may have abused their position. But legislate against
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those abuses; don't legislate against the use of masters end moniters sltogether. For
exermple, this Committee meay wish to consider passing legisletien that reguires the
federal courts to issue an Order of Reference for each appointment that limits the
moniter's duties end compensation and requires the monitor to submit periodic re-
ports, at intervals established by the court, regarding his or her fees and expeandi-
tures for approval by the court; and the Commitiece may wish to consider passing
legislation that requires the federz! courts to give the parties an opportunity to ob-
ject to the findings, recommendaticns, foes or expenses of a court-eppointed monitor.
Simply forbidding the use of mozitors altogether would deprive the courts of the
vital essistance provided in these cases by individuals with special expertise in pris-
cn cperaticns. This provision brings to mind the old adage of “throwing out the baby
with the bsth-water.”

Another provision of the STOP bill thet would cleerly have adversely affected the
Texas litigation is that which prohibits court-awarded ettorneys’ fees for work done
during the remedial phese. As I have often said in writing end speeches over the
years, institutional prison reform cases are not won or lost in the courtroom, but
rather, in the remedial phese. Complex remediation requires vigilant and sustained
Girecticn. Such direction cen best be provided by attorneys representing the plaintiff
cless. Had the pleintiffs’ attorneys been effectively pr'eventes from providing direc-
ticn, due to their inability to recover fees for their work, the remedial framework
thet was ultimately implemented would have been significantly compromised.

Fineolly, the provision that allows wholesale interventica by sny party potentially
affected by any relief imiting a prison’s populeticn will clearly cause litigation of
this noture to be more costly and proire Mere importantly, it will require fed-
eral courts to become immersad in the entire spectrum of locel criminel justice af-
feirs, a result thet even the propenents of STOP would tale iscue with.

I would net represent myself £5 a constituticnal schslar, but I know from the
3z I heve done thus for, thet there are legitim icims of uncenstitution-
thzt would be fertile ground for litigation for meny yveazrs to come. Atteched
timony is a letter eigned by 250 constitutional law professors gsserting
STOP bill reises serisus constituticnal concerns, as well as &n analysis
by a locel law firm called Covington & Burling that reaches the same conclu-
S e uncertainty that will result while the constitutionality of the legislation
is being Litigated will czcuse a great deal of confision regarding, fycr example, wheth-
cr a consent decree will be honored, whether a court crder remains in cffest, end
whether states will have to devate the majsrity of their Depertment of Corrections'

udgets to litigation efforts.

.Lm:r_su'z, it i my opinion thet this bill unfeirly and unwisely strigs stetes end
es of the right to respoad enpropriately to litigaticn regarding their own cor-
rectional systems. The only option that this gill leaves to the stetes—going to tricl
in most, if not ell, cases—:s an extremely expensive cne. And by depriving the fed.
ercl courts of the traditional tools they heave used to cnsure complience with their
orders—such es the eppaintment of special mesters with epecicl cxpertise in prison
cperati th t of a ccurt’s orders until they ere complicd with; the is-
suance of temporary resis 'Tainﬁxo:de:s end preliminery injunciions to respond to
proven emergencies; and the ability to eward ettorney’s fees for work done by Plnik.-
Ufis’ et‘crneys in the remediel phace of litigatiocn—we would have inadvertently sct
he stage for the return cf our prisons to the homrific conditions of the past.

to the 1860s, judges rezcted to prisuners’ challenges by adhering to the idea
ris were without power to interfere in prison efieirs. This rule of law wes
olen referred 1o o3 the “nands off doctrine.” I would invite the Committee to exam-
ire the history of America’s prissns—the conditions thet cidcted when the “hands
off,” doctrine wes in place; end the chenges thet tock plece cver the caur

n

se of the
dismantling of thet doctrine. Pessage cf this ect will crecte a setting in which we
will be destined to repeet the feilures of the past.

Also, I would Like to shere some brief thoughts en the “chusiv
shere the concern thet eppeam to have engendered this frivolous lawsuits legicla-
tien, elthough I belicve thet the courts mﬁmd{ equipped to respond to those con-
cerns. In 1853, I wrole o law reviow erticle deteiling the efforts of the Fifth Circuit
Court of Appeals to respond to frivoloun lawsuits. While I faver reasonzble pleading
standards, ecreening mechenisma, and even the imposition of sanctions for ebuse,
I urge the Commitles to strike o balenced spproach that does not single out pris-
oners s a class to be subjected to greater obstacles in seeking redress than gl other
persons who file lewsuits. The Committee should keep in mird thet legitimate pris-
cner claims end disputes nesd to be addresced in en epproprizte forum, end £2 long
cs this exists, I believe thot unlawful mezns cf protest, such as prison riots en
wirg eppages, ere leas Lkely to oezur,

Trenk you for giving me the epportuzity to shere Ty opinions with you.
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Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you all very much. I think what we
might do is this. I will start off here, and maybe since it appears
there will just be twso of us during this question phase, maybe we
will just alternate u ntil we have each either exhausted our Gues-
tions or exhausted you, maybe at about 10 minutes apiece.

Let me just begin asking generally this. I thick one issue that
several of my colleagues who aren't able to be here today but who
are concerned about this issue have raised—and it was sort of
touched on, I guess, by Mr. Watson—was the whole notion of giving
States or communities flexibility; that the STOP legislation would
somehow be in contravention of the whole notion of federalism be-
cause we would be usurping a lot of the authority that States ought
to have and the latitude to enter into choices regarding whether
they get into a consemt decree or litigate a matter to its fullest.

But it is my impression from getting into some of the allusions
made by the initial panelists that there are circumstances that
have prompted States to enter into ccnsent decrees where, in fact,
there wasn’t a tremendous zeal to do so on the part of the State,
but rather other factors that sort of forced their hand. It kind of
touches on the issue that Senator Biden raised about the coatract.
I mean, in a sense, & contract is an important document if it was
entered into willingly by both parties, but if it was a contract made
under duress, as has been suggested, then that is a different story.

So I wondered if maybe Mr. Cappuccio could begin commenting
on circumstances that might cause people to enter into consent de-
crees where, in fact, that wasn't the desire necessarily, but it was
coerced in some way or another.

Mr, CarpPucCClO. Sure, Senator. Let me start by making clear, 1
think, what my position is here, and I think also, if I can speak
for Attorney General Barr, what he thinks. I don't think it is pec-
essarily a good thing to prohibit States from entering into consent
decrees unless there i s a violation shown first.

I think I agree withy some of the panelists at the end that it takes
away a lot of discretion from the State and a lot of discretion to
avoid expensive litigation if you say, if there has been no finding,
a consent decree should automatically be terminated. I think.
therefore, I would op pose that provision, but I think you can put
other safeguards in prlace. Why do you need the other safeguards,
which is really the point of your question?

I wouldn’t say that these are situations where we have collusive
lawsuits, but you do have situations where you don’t necessarily
have true adversity on both sides of the case. The reason for that
is that corrections officials quite naturally and quite understand-
2bly want a larger piece of the budget. So what I have seen in my
experience, while I cextainly would not characterize any of it as col-
lusion, I see that oftenitimes tke interests of the corrections officials
are not so different from the interests cf the plaintiffs. They want
to get a piece of the budgetary pie.

Now, what do you do to protect against that going to far, and
how can it go too fax? Well, look, no one is suggesting that we
shouldn’t remedy constitutiorzal violations. You have to do that.
The Constitution requires it. The Justice Department is very seri-
ous about it. But what you want to make sure does not happen is
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that the corrections officials agree to a lot more and to broader
things because they want a piece of the State’s budget.

What can you do to ensure that doesn’t happen? I think the pro-
vision in STOP, which I very much support, that says that before
a court approves a consent decree, it needs to determine that it is
narrowly tailored to the alleged violation—that is a very important
safeguard against this problem of not enough adversity.

I think, really, the situation we see now is virtually indistin-
guishable from the thecry of the Tunney Act. Now, you and I are
probably too young to remember when the Tunney Act came
around. e

Senator BIDEN. Whoa, whoa, wait a 1ninute now. Let’s ease up
here a little bit, all right? I mean, I was with you up to that point.
[Laughter.]

Mr. Capprcclo. Surely, Senator Biden is toos young.

Senator BIDEN. Thank you. Please proceed. [Laughter.]

Mr. Cappuccio. The idea of the Tunney Act was this. The Con-
gress said, look, in antitrust cases we are afraid about the Govern-
ment entering into consent decrees that are too soft with compa-
nies. Think of Microsoft for an example, the big flack about
MMicrosoft. So what the Government said in the Tunney Act was be-
fore a court will approve a consent decree and enforce it with the
contempt power of the court, we are going to make the court make
a finding, and that finding should be that the consent decree is in
the public interest—a very general finding.

I think an important safeguard here which is included in the
STOP Act is before a court approves a consent decree between cor-
rections officials and piajntﬂ%s, it ensures that it is narrowly tai-
lored, or you can pick another word, reasonably tzilored, to remedy
a constitutional violation, or at least the constitutioral violation al-
leged, and that it is not doing all sorts of other things.

Senator BIDEN. Is the phraseology “to remedy a constitutional
violation” part of your recommendation, or is that already in the
STOP Act? To be honest, I don’t know.

Ms. ABraHAM. I think they use the words “Federal right.”

Mr, CappUcclO. I am not an expert on this. I just received the
Acts a couple of days ago. I think the House bill differs {rom the
Senate bill. T think the House bill says “to remedy a Federal right,”
and the Senate bill says “to remedy a Federal right claimed.”

Senator BIDEX. And what are you recommending?

Mr. Cappuccro. “Federal right claimed.”

. Senator BIDEN. It seems to me the precise language is relatively
important.

Mr. Capruccio. Correct.

Senator Binru. S0 what is your specific rezemmendation?

Mr. CaPPUCCIO. Narr: ca.\?l, tailored—well, I am not sure I can en-
swer the question specifically. I can tell you what I want to co.

Senatsr BIDEN. QK.

Mr. CappucCIO. I want to make it narrowly tailored to what the
c?iart ri‘mds would be a constitutional violation if the facts are as
elleged.

Senator BIDEN. Thank you. That is what I thought you meant.

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you. Let me just move ahead here and
ask Ms. Abrabam if she would also comment on the question [

o
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originally posed, whether there were circumstances that might
cause local officials to enter into these consent decrees even though
they weren't necessarily desirous of doing so.

Ms. ABRAHAM. There are certain things, and some of them are
politically motivated. It is more expeditious to enter into a consent
decree than to fight it out in court, and sometimes rather than look
like you are bad guy—“Prisoner Files Lawsuit’—and I have never
had this; I am just telling you what I perceive to be one of the is-

that is brought up. -

sufgather than hgve t}?e local governmental body look like they are
the bad guys, wanting to deny the rights of oppressed people in
prison and be recalcitrant in their desire to make changes, and look
as they are forward-thinking and reform-minded as part of a total
political package, it seems as though it saves money up front, it
saves political capital, and you just sort of agree that you won't
fight it and you will just enter into some consent decree. .

The probl){am with entering into the consent decree is that it
doesn’t anticipate changes. For example, when Philadelphia en-
tered into its consent decree 8 or 9 years ago, we didn’t have the
scourge of crack. We couldn’t anticipate what effect that would
have on our prison system. So, number one, we can’t anticipate fu-
ture events. Number two, the person who enters into the consent
decree—it is behind him or her. He or she can go on to the next
item on his agenda and leave to the next person in office the prob-

of trying to fix it.
leri‘thin!l—gqalgo what happens is that when we allow Federal courts,
absent findings of constitutional violations, to put a hammer to the
heads of succeeding generations of office-holders and limit access to
intervenors who have a legitimate claims, like prosecutors, to inter-
vene to show that there are changed circumstances, I think you

e a problem.
hal‘{‘in y, I think also the issue of the master that was brought up
by Mr. Martin—one of the great problems about prison masters is
that they are the eyes and the ears of the court, to the exclusion
of eve gody else. ey hold private, secret discussions with pris-
oners. There is no record kept. There is no attempt or allowance
on the part of the parties to come in and make their statements.

The master is appointed by the court as his or her own personal
watch dog at public expense, without any accountability, an
record, any access to the records by the complaining ple, su
2s the mayors of the cities, and so f‘o_rth, and then makes the rec-
ommendations to the judge and the judge makes a finding based
on something that yo:d have no information on. So this is really like

tar chamber proceeding. . .
¢ i&’e believe th%t an important provision of the STOP Act is that
a master—first of all, a Federal magistrate should do it, not a mas-
ter. We don’t want anybody being the foot soldier of the judge. The
second thing is that even if it is a master, that that master, as 2
last resort, if it is not a magistrate, hold public hearings where
there is a record, a proceeding, and an attempt made, at least, to
have access to the record by ple outside of the prison, such as
judges, D.A’s, mayors, and other intervening or interested parties.

Senator ABRAHAM. Would any of the other panelists like to com-
ment on the pressures that might cause somebody to get into one
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of these against maybe their preference? Anybody can answer, real-
ly. Mr. Watson?

Mr. WATSON. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I think that the comment that
there were politicians who wanted to look as if they wanted to set-
tle, T think, is not a representation of my experience now. I think
that probably was true in the 1960’s when, as many panelists have
said, these dy;ings started to unfold. There was an interest in, you
know, what is this thing about eivil rights for prisoners. That was
a new ball game for everyone, and I think a lot of mistakes were
made and we are living with those mistakes.

My contention is, however, that I don'’t se> many politicians now,
certainly not in our State, who want to do anything but get pretty
tough on crime and are, as a matter of fact, very much opposed to
looking as if they are wanting to settle things and look good that
way. It is the opposite.

Senator ABRAHAM. Anybody else? Mr. Gadola?

Mr. Gapora. Senator, I would say in answer to your initial ques-
tion, if the current system is the model of federzalism, as has been
alluded to, I guess I am ready and the State of Michigan is prob-
ably ready for the alternative.

I think I would agree with Ms. Abraham when she said that
there ara probably political motivations, and in Michigan’s case I
am quite certain there were certain political motivations for enter-
ing into that decree. The problem becomes that at least in Michi-
gan’s case, and I am sure with a lot of other States and localities,
the decree is so openended and not related to specific constitutional
violations that we find ourselves caught in this morass of detail
from which we are not able to escape. That is where Michigan cur-
rently finds itself,

Senator ABRAHAM. Mr. Dilulio, do you want to respond?

Mr. DiluLio. All I would add is I can't speak to the politicai moti-
vations or lack thereof, although there is a fair amount of descrip-
tive work on the subject. I mean, the practical effect in every case
going back to 1965, the first major overcrowding litigation, the 64
of the 70 major overcrowding litigations that gave been won by
prisoner plaintiffs—the practical effect in every case at the end of
the day, whatever people’s motivations or calculations may have
been, is that the corrections department ends up with more re.
Sources, more money, and more staff to deal with fewer inmates,
w:xich carrecticnzal officer urions, and so forth, tend to like.

You haveﬁseen that to some extent in the Philadelphia case
where one cf the groups that is not happy with STOP or STOP-lil-e
provisions is the correctionzl officer unions, for obvious reasons. No
one begrudges them that preference, but I think that is the obvicus
bottom lin~ nd has been for the last 3 decades in these cases,

Ms. ABRAHAM. | begrudge them that. [Laughter.)

.Senato'r ABRAHAM. In this round, and then we will go to Senator
Bxder}, I just have sort of a broader question just to put this in per-
spective. One of the things I think we always have to ack when we
are looking at legislation of this type is exactly how many of these
problems are out there, and the one thing that none of the testi-
mony has at least focused for me is this. How many of these con-
sent decrees are currently operational, and how many cases that-—
let’s just tzke, for example, the Michigan case 2nd tha Philadelphia
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case, which maybe are the extremes, but how many out there, you
know, have fallen into this kind of pattern? _ ]

I think in trying to piece together a bill here that is a sensible
response, it is sort of important, I think, to get a feel for what we
are contending with. Does anybody have—— )

Ms. ABRAHAM. Senator, I think in my prepared testimony, I—and
there was a typographical error in my prepared testimeny, but ’I’
said, “By 1995, 108 municipalities and over 1,200 State prisons,
it should read, not “prisoners,” “were subject to court orders or con-
sent decrees.”

Senator BIDEN. Federal court orders?

Ms. ABRAHAM. Well, some werz Federal, some were not, but
many of them were Federal.

Se)x’lator BIDEN.OWhel_l, ét ig a big deal, though.

. , indeed.

Ig'iiggx}‘i%}lig?& All we have the authority to do is affect Federal.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Of course. .

g{;ﬁgr BIDEN. So I think the question we need to know is how
many affect Federal—how many would be affected by this legisla-
tion, is another way of putting it. )

Ms. ABRAHAM. I can’t answer that question, and I can try to find
out the answer for the committee if you would like me to. I am not
prepared to answer that right at this moment. . .

Senator ABRAHAM. We would submit that in written form.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Would you?

Senator ABRAHAM. Of course. . .

[The questions referred to are located in the appendix.]

Senator ABRAHAM. 1 am just trying to get a handle on those

T . Mr. Dilulio? . o
nuﬁkelr)sml;go.l)lf you look at what the Bureau of Justice Statistics
puts out in its annual counts of these things, the statistic tk}at_ the
district attorney just cited was a 1990 statistic, the same statistic
that I have in my testimony as well. At that time, 264 of the 1,207

rison facilities that she mentioned were under specific orders to
;imit thei lations.
I?\.st Egetl}!;epggzstion of what number is under Federal court order,
if you lcok at some of the ACLU's status reports on the subject and
you look at some of the other data, it is sort of like the problem
that Attorney General Barr raised this morning with the meta-
physics of defining what represents an order and what takes effect
i ircurmstances. N
uanﬁz ggiitsfilc is that by October of 1994, 39 States and 300 of the
Nation’s largest jails operated under some form of Federal court di-
rection. 1 do not have here with me the precise breakdown of hqw
many were overcrowding, and so forth, but that statistic I ha've.
The entire system was under such ordtehrs in 8 or 9 States and over-

i itigation pending in many others. ) ]

mé‘:g:lgrhxgw The lgast part of my question was this. It was
earlier suggested that no judge likes to have these under gheu-hdcz-
main, although I am not sure that I necessarily agree w1tt};1 t}_at.
It is my impression some judges may like to have this. But Si't cig
as it may, the instances that we have heard about here from Mi ;
gan and Philadelphia—are these totally aberrational or is there a
least a significant number of similar kinds of problems of this type
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where we have widespread early releases, and so on? Does anybody
have an ability to answer that?

Mr. Martin? :

Mr. MARTIN. Mr. Chairman, I w>uld like to at least take a stab
at it. I think in answering that, it depends on who you ask. I am
just totally blank.

Senator ABRAHAM. I realize it is obviously tough. I am just trying
to get a feel, though. Again, it goes back to the question of how se-
rious the problem is. Obviously, we have now got a sense that quite
a few States in some way or another are operating in response to
court orders and consent decrees. But my question is, are these two
aberrational or are there other similar instances where the results
of these have led to widespread early release or other sorts of re-
spoases that—Mr. Cappuccio, do you want to answer that?

Mr. CapprcclO. My knowledge is a bit out of date because I have
been out of government now for almost 3 years. But my sense was,
while there were a lot of States involved, we have pretty much
talked about the worst States, and I don’t know if I would call that
aberrational, but it is not the norm either.

Ttere is one theory, though, which would broaden this out even
mere, and that is I am not sure the problems we have talked about
today are necessarily limited to prisons. You know, if you had
AT&T and the telephone companies in here today, they would have
some view 6n consent decrees, too.

One of the things that the committee may want to consider is
whether there isn't another sort of broader bill in here somewhere
where we generally think about, when Federal courts get involved
in remedying any Federal violations, how far they go and when you
recpen them.

Senator BIDEN. We could put busing into that category as well.

Mr. CaPpPUCCiO. You could. In fact, I guess the Supreme Court
kas had a couple of cases on that recently.

Senator ABRAHAM. Any others? Mr. Gadola?

Mr. GADOLA. Senater, I don’t think thay are zberrational at all,
I can cite two examples from the State of Michigan, neither of
which is a CRIPA lawsuit, but I think they both demonstrate the
Iongstandlgg nature of these lawsuits and the inability of the State
to get out from under the aegis of judicial control.

We have a class action lawsuit bmught on behalf of female in-
mates in the State of Michigan, the Glover case, which has been
extant since 1978; a companion to the U.S.A v. Michigan lawsuit,
Haddz.x v. .Jo_hnson. That lawsuit, in front of a different Federal
court in Michigan, has been around, as U.S.A. has, since 1984, and
the judge presiding over that particular lawsuit recently indicated
that he would expect that case to continue into the year 2000, So
I think this is not aberrational, at least not in the case of Michigan.

Ms. ABrAHAM. think also, if I may, Senator, there are a couple
of other Statep, I think, that feature—besides Michigan and Penn-
sylvania, Flongla and Massachusetts. I think there is a court order
now that applies to a jail that has been closed in Boston. If vou
would like me also to submit some information about the fact
that—obviously, we wouldn’t come to the Federal Government to
ask the Senate to act on a bill that would apply only to State is-
sues. Some States have limited the effect of consent ecrees. Some
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of them have outlawed them because they don’t want them. They
want other kinds of ways to fix this problem, or at least address
it.

I know that if we didn’t think this was an important issue—if
this was just an aberration for Pennsylvania and Michigan, we
wouldn’t have been working for over 4 years to get something done
in the Congress. This is something that I think this whole country
is going to feel the pinch of, and it is either because of some percep-
tion on the part of prisoners interpreting Supreme Court cases like,
you know, Monroe v. Pape in the 1960’s or the Civil Rights Act, and
so forth.

Anything that you are going to allow prisoners to take advantage
of is going to necessarily involve the Federal process because I
think their chances of success in the Federal process are much like-
ly of success than the State process, and I think that is where peo-
ple look to go. I think after we give you some information, you will
find that we wouldn’t be sitting here today if we felt that—I can’t
speak for Michigan, but I think I get the drift of what Mr. Gadola
was saying. We wouldn’t be here if we were the only two States,
and neither would all these people behind us be here.

Senator ABRAHAM. Well, we are just going to alternate rounds
here and I have had more than my share for a while, so let me
turn it over. Senator, did you want to make an opening statement?

Senator BIDEN. No. I would like permission to put my opening
statement in the record, if I may, Mr. Chairman.

Senator ABRAHAM. Without objection.

[The prepared statement of Senator Biden follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOSEPH R. BIDEN, JR.

Today, the Judiciary Committee convenes this hearing to discuss a number of is-
sues relating to cur Nation’s State prisons and county and local jails. .

As 1 have stated at every judiciary committee hearing we have convened this year
relating to the crime issue, it is my hope that we build on the achievements
of the 1994 crime law. .

It is counterproductive to retreat on last year’s progress—our attention now must
focus first on achieving full implementation of the crime law—including the various
prison provisions——eng on identifying additional areas, not addressed in that law,
where action can be helpful to the fight against crime.

The 1994 crime law contained the first-ever direct Federal grant program to help
States and localities build and operate pmona—grcviding $9.7 billion over six years,
all fully paid for by eliminating 272,000 Federal bureaucrats. -

The overriding goal of the prison grant prograr1 was to help States take violent
offenders off the streets and keep them behind bass for as long as possible.

The law promotes this gosl in several ways:

s First, almost $4 billion is set aside in a progrem designed to encourage States
to move to a “truth-in-sentencing” system modeled on the Federal system many
of us worked on years ago. The program would that States keep all sec-
ond-time violent offenders in prison for at least 85 percent of their sentences.

Ultimately, | hope the States move to keep all violent offenders behind bars
for at least 85 percent of their sentences, just as we do in the Federal system.
But right now, States are keeping offenders behind bars on average for only 48

ercent of their sentences. X .

Bupt the cost to_the States of nearly doubling the amount of time prisoners spend
behind bars is, to put it mildly, sta ng. I am told that requiring States to
keep all violex:ts go i?lclixen in pri:mon ;1; 25 percent t:%hgup;e;t::ﬁgwould add
approximate! illion over the next five years to their -

It ux:gku no sez?se to think that States will spend $60 billion io get $4 billion from
the Federal Government. For this reason, we set a more modest—but attain-
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eble—goal in the 1994 crime law. we reasoned that it would be better to offer
help States could afford to accept, instead of an empty promise.

¢ Serond, the law gives the States the flexibility to build either secure prisons or
military-style bost cemp prisons for non-violent offenders as a cost-effective
means to free-up expensive prison cells for violent crimi 5

Based on the most.recent data available (1992), we know that almest 30,000 vio-
lent offenders do not spend a dey in prison because there is no space for them.
At the same time, 160,000 non-violert offenders are taking up secure prison
spaces.

Ths flexibility provided by the 1994 crime law sallows States to maximize their
prison dollars by moving these non-violent offenders to cheaper space—making
room for more viclent offenders.

Tkird, the law gives States the flexibility to support the operational costs of

prisons—this is particulerly important because some States rave prisons built,
Eut no furds to open them.

Fourth, the law also requires consultation between the State and counties and
local governments—because the Nation's jeils are run almost exclusively by
counties end cities;

* Finally, the law requires sessuranses that Siates develop correctioneal plans
recognize the rights and needs of crime victims, train corrections officers
eeling with violent prisoners, put prisoners to work, educate prisoners, treat
drug-addicted prisoners, and cssess the danger prisoners may pose to society
before they are released;

Earlier this yeer, the House passed a bill—H R. 667—which would chenge many
of these features. ) )

Most notably, it added a new “truth-in-sentencing” standard, the effect of which
would be thsat few States would qualify for any of the dollars. Just how few is made
starkly clear by a Justice Department repart released this week.

This report, “Violent Offenders in State Prison: Sentences and Time Served,” is
based solely on data provided by the States themselves. The report indicates that
only 1 cf the 27 States that provided data would meet the new stendard proposed
by House republicans—and that is my home State of Delaware.

Ncw, gerhaps other States which did not report information could clear the new
hurdle. But, based on the data from the 27 States—which reports that violent crimi-
nals serve 48 gement of their sentence—it does not seem ikely that many of the
non-repcriing States will meet this new test,

. ‘ihxs hearing will also address some key issues relating to litigation by prisoners.
241 of us want to keep viclent offenders behind bars for as long as possible. And
all of us want to limit frivolous and abusive priscner lawsuits,

In fact, a provision in lsst year'’s crime law gave States edded authority to dispose
of prisoner complaintas before they could be filed in Federal court. This year, we gzre
faced with several additional proposals to limit prisoner litigation, and T believe we
should telie a close look st them.

Pne of these isa rew proposc] designed to limit the scope of Federal court in-
vo.vement in prisen conditions lowsuits, about which I have serious questin
eighth amendment to the constitution, which prohibits cruel and unusus
mglgxht, deﬁx l‘::mt :ﬁndiﬁons are unaceesetable.

e cou ve the responsibility of determini ng in specific cases whether that
standard is met. And, where there is a violation of the eighth amendment, our Con-
stitution reg; .m-els t.he' courts to fashion a remedy.

The pro egislotisn wouid limit the courts’ traditional role in correctin, n-
st:‘tuhunam'soe':tioas. 1 c{;&sﬁon whether this is appropriate. S com
seitag!egfo concegnadmi.,at this e islation would appear to terminste existing con-

es—con between litigants ead taf nd woul verely imi

pos ﬁxt}me G tigan the States—and would seve: ely limit
02 U3 went to help States improve the efectiveness and efficiency of their pris-

:}:.1 ,:yfetimlg All of us want to see violent offenders in jeil where theyycan no !uigcr

I look forward to discussi how best to meet these poals wi ur wiines

iay. Thank voa mdwm goals with our witnesses

Senator BIDEN. Let me compliment you on conducting these
earings. You have only been in the Senate a little while now and
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your insight on a number of these problems. I compliment you on
that and the way you are conducting this hearing.

As I said, I am sympathetic to this legislation. My staff will be
checking out—Lynne, you have enough problems without having to
do our work for us and figure out what the rest of the Nation is
doing. Anything you have would be helpful, but we can find out the
answers to the questions that were just asked.

I would make the point that Mr. Watson made about the change
in tone of politics today. In my State, there is a majority of the
members o? the State senate who have petitioned and introduced
legislation and cosponsored it to bring back the whipping post. So
if anybody thinks that in my State—by the way, we had the whip-
ping post, where you actually got strung up to the post and got
whipped in the courtyard in front of everyone else, until the year
1968. I think the last whipping was in 1964, and there is a call to
bring it back. So, if anything, a kinder, gentler, more prisoner-ori-
ented mood does not prevail in my State.

So I have clean hands here, I want to talk about two things here.
One is how the STOP legislation fits with truth in sentencing, be-
cause they do relate irll terms of impfa_ct. They don't relate in terms

he law, but they relate in zrms of impact. .
Ofltgfanat to make Sz clear I a: : a little like Brere Rabbit on the idea
of the Republican proposal ft truth in sentencing. You know, don’t
throw me in the Erambles, .ut if you do, Delaware gets all the
money. So I want to be real lear about it. We do our job in Dela-
ware and we do meet the & -percent requiremeqt. We don’t bave
to build any more prisons to -et the money, and if you make it an
85-percent requirement, I p: ‘mise you we are going to get your
money and we are going to tr - very hard to get it. . .

I want to be up front abou: that. I make no apologies for it, so
no one later says, well, Bide - didn’t fight; even thpug’h his crime
bill didn’t have the truth i sentencing, Biden didn’t fight this
change, and it looks like the zason he didn't fight it was because
Delaware benefits. The answ: - is right, and right, and right.

So, having said that, let - 2 ask in a less parochial vein, Ms.
Abraham, your main problerr with the effect of the consent decree
is the caps, right? I mean, ti .t is the beginning, middle, and end
for you. You helped me write :at crime bill. I use the example you

ave me years ago where you Dointed out, and I use it constantly,
%think it is almost every Fric 1y, or almost every Friday, the court
of common pleas judges or s: neone sits down there and they de-
cide, you know, who do they f: e, Barabbas or Jesus.

I mean, they get a list of r-ople and they are told they have to
go down—I am not being faccrious. I mean, that is the essence of
the problem. They have to r:t out on the street people who are
hardened criminals who are r- cidivists who end up getting arrested
again, but they have no choicc because of the existence of the court
order. So I think I have an appreciation, and having adopted Phila-

delphia as my second city, I “nink I have a sense of the problem,
but it relates to the prison cay -, right? . .

Ms. ABRAHAM. It not only : iates to the prison caps for new of-
fenders who are, of course, 1 2sumed innocent, but that cap also
affects probation violations ¢ 1 who gets sent to prison even at
sentencing.
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Senator BIDEN. It is across the board.

Ms. ABRaHAM. It is across the board. It impinges and impacts on
crime and the perception of crime in major American cities, the
prison cap does.

Senator BIDEN. Now, let me ask you a question. I am not sug-
gesting that I want to make this change in the legislation, but let
me just ask it to you. The question was raised by Mr. Martin about
all consent decrees. There are consent decrees in here that relate
to conditions that nobody in the world, nobody in the civilized
world, would consider should be abandoned, zmgY that is relate to
things like no heat in prison cells, like guards that smash the
heads of prisoners routinely against walls. I mean, there are con-
sent decrees relating to training for prison guards, consent decrees
relating to length of hours they work, consent decrees pertaining
to lighting in prisons and the effect dungeons, in effect.

If we altered this legislation to say only those consent decrees
which related to prison caps would be automatically reopened,
v;/hiq’h this legislation calls for, would you have a problem with
that?

Ms. ABRAHAM. I think the STOP Act is much broader than Jjust
consent decrees or caps.

Senator BIDEN. It is. That is why I am asking.

Ms. ABraHAM. I think that there are other orders other than
caps that need to be addressed, and that is why the legislation was
drafted the way it was.

Senator BIDEN. I understand.

Ms. ABranar. I think it would be totally selfish and utterly self-
serving for just Philadelphia, since my problem is the cap. There
are other problems across this Nation that I think STOP addresses
that don’t necessarily——

Senator BIDEN. But quite frankly, Lynne, the only one that puts
people back out on the street is the caps, and I don't give a damn
about the rest. I just don't want these people out on the street.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Well, sometimes, as a way of enforcing, or forcing,
dependxpg on your view of things, reform, the court will crder a
moratorium on prison admissions until, let’s say, something is fin-
ished; let’s say the kitchen is redone or something of that sort. But
the hammer that most judges have over prisons like mine is some
kind of either prevention of people getting in or release from pris-
on. So, for me, and I am only speaking for me, the cap is the major
problem, but there are other problems as well. )

Senatqr BIDEN. Professor, you know your stuff in this area. You
have written a lot about it and you are well respected. One of the
things that came up 5 years ago, and even earlier, that I found my-
self having to argue against was a similar argument that three of
you made today about, “Interfering” with the ability of States to
?%tsr into consent decrees with Federal courts, and it went like
Li .

Everybody knows that the attorney general of the State of Dela-
ware and the attorney general of Michigan and the D.A. of Detroit
and the D.A. of Philadelphia and the %J_A. of New York—this is
how the argument went—enter into these awfiil plea bargains, let-
ting these awful people out on the street. There was a proposal
here in a crime law—and I sce a Philadelphia Congressman behind

e ———————
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you; he may remember it when he was here—a proposal that said
we are going to outlaw plea bargaining, because there were a num-
ber of studies written about, in plea bargaining, the same incentive
exists for a D.A. that exists for a prison official, the same exact
one; one, their batting average, especially if they are elected; two,
their incredibly overcrowded workload.

If we eliminated plea bargaining, Lynne, you would go out of
business.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Any district attorney who says he or she is going
to eliminate plea bargaining is a fool or a liar, one or the other.

Senator BIDEN. I am with you. Now, the problem I have is the
conceptual one. I sat here for 3 years arguing against the atte mpts
of some of my friends, tough law and order folks, saying we are
going to get tough and we are going to make sure that we hawe no
more plea bargaining because if someone is accused of first-de
rape, the cops must have had a reason to accuse him of that and
to allow them off on simple assault or to allow them off on what-
ever is an outrage and they are just going back out in the commu-
nity, There are all these statistics to show that people with whom
D.X_’s have to plea bargain, I would argue have to plea bargaim, go
out and commit a significant number of crimes.

Now, my question is how, conceptually, do we make the «ase,
professor, that it is appropriate for me to intervene between a gov-
ernor, a mayor—by the way, Mr. Watson, when he ran the prison
system in Oregon, had no authority to do anything by himself. He
may have been involved in it, but the Sovemor had to sign off on
it. He has no authority in the State of Delaware that the governor
doesn’t have to sign off on.

So I am ir:x::lingd:n to vote for this legislation, but I am thinking,
OK, I vote for this and I tell the governor he can’t enter into plea
bargaining, in effect. That is what it is. How do I not turn around
and say, by the way, the attorney general has no authority to enter
into a plea bargain? Same motivation, Mr. Cappuccio, same exact
motivation as the prison official may have. Can youx make a distine-
tion for me, professor? . .

Mr. DIIULIO. Senator, you are a special legislator because you de-
mand that kind of conceptua% claxl'ity. That is one of the things that
I think is often lacking from legislation. .

There are tradeoffs involved in all of this. I think the remson
why, if you look at the public opinion survey data on this, rmost
people are willing to have prosecutors make those tradeoffs—they
don't like plea bargaining; it is considered by many people to be the
seamy side of the justice system. But it is almost without excep-
tion, if you look at the survey data, that people believe that big-
city prosecutors, like my friend, District Attorney Abraham here—
when they make those tradeoffs, the primary value in their calcula-
tion is public safety. It is not second, third, or fifth; it is first.

Senator BIDEN. Well, let me interrupt you there. In all the data
I have seen, the public overwhelmingly opposes plea bargaining
and overwhelmingly would support legislation to eliminate plea
bargaining. You may havg. different data than I have and I would
like to see some submitted. .

M:O DiluLio. No; I would be shocked and amazed if that were not

the case.
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Senator BIDEN. That is the only point I am making.

Mr. DIIuLIO. Yes. .

Senator BIDEN. So the public thinks that. o

Mr. DiIuLIO. Obviously, in this case the public is uncomfortable
and is opposed to the notion that people are committing three and
four crimes and are getting off with one. But the reason we had
the move to mandatory sentencing, in my view, in the 1970’s an_d
into the early and mid-1980’s was because people were saying this
justice system involves an tilf"re(ciiucible minimum of discretion.
Somebody has got to exercise the discretion. .

The lg milligon violent crimes committed in 1992, the third of
them reported, the 165,000 of them resulting in convictions, the
100,000 that went to prison—we are not ever goin to have a sys-
tem that is going to invest the human and financial resources nec-
essary to go after every criminal and incarcerate eve? criminal,
nor would most people at the end of the day want to do that. So
¢l ian is going to be exercised. The guestion always becomes
vho is going to do the sorting, who is going to exercise that discre-
tion.

I think from my perspective, Senator, the conceptual point you
raise leads me to the conclusion that most people are more satisfied
to have prosecutors exercise that sort of discretion than unelected,
unascountable Federal judges who intervene in cases in local and
State jurisdictions and who do not, and this is what we are really
talking about here, put public safety first.

Senator BIDEN. Well, I think you are comparing apples and or-
anges. The prosecutor is to the govcrnor what the State judge is
to the Federal jucﬁe. It is not the presecutor to the judge. The fact
of the matter is the prosecutor doesn't make a deal with anyone
other than the defendant, which then can be overruled by the
court. In my State, you can make a plea bargain the court will not
allow to be had in my State. I don’t know about the State of Penn-
sylvania.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Well, excuse me, Senator. All plea bargains are
subject to the court accepting the plea, so the court must accept it.

Senator BipeN. Right, OK, that is what I am saying. So it is the
zame in your State. I just didn’t want to s for every State.

The point is the Feéeral judge is located in the same spot in this
deal between the governor and a Federal court as the prosecutor
iz between himss!f or herself and the State court. The person in
question is either the defendant or the prisoner, and so I just have
great difficulty—by the way, the data I have seen—I share your
view about who is going to lock at the public safety, but the truth
is prosecutors, if you notice, nationwide have not experienced an
overwhelming embrace by the Americzn public.

All of them that have run for higher oifice have gotten beaten,
by the way. It tells you a little something about what has happened
in terms of where the public thinks prosecutors are. Now, I am not
being critical because Fuam supportive. I don’t think there is a sin-
gle person here in the 1.8, Senate who has been more supportive—
there are many as supportive—of State znd local and Federal pros-
ecutors as I have been. I am not making the case that they aren’t
rezponsible. I am making the case in terms of what the public per-
ceives.
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In my State, I promise you the pecple of my State would be more
certain that the governor of my State is going to protect their inter-
ests relative to prisoners than they think the =attorney general
would because they know the attorney general wants resources.
They know the attorney general, which is the prosecutor in my
State—we have no D.A’s—the attorney general in my State wants
more personnel, wants more authority. So every State differs.

I don’t want to beat this to death, but I find it difficult for me,
and that is why I am so intrigued by what you have suggested, sir.
I think if this legislation lays out a predicate—and, unfortunately.
I was here when Tunney was here. That is how old I am, but I got
here when I was 30. The predicate that you are suggesting exists,
and that is that there has to he a finding that there is a reasonable
prospect that a constitutional violation exists. Then I am much less
concerned about me interfering in the State’s affairs.

Here we are with this entire movement out there coming from
the center-right saying, Federal Government, stop dictating to the

tates, except when it comes to morals and when it comes to stiff-
er, meaner, harsher, better punishment. Here we are telling the
States, by the way, you, governor—if I vote for this as it is now,
I have to go back to my governor and say I don’t think you are
competent; you are not competent; I don’t trust you because vou
make deals; I don't trust you to make a deal with a Federal court
judge. There is no getting arourd that. That is what it says.

That is what you have all said. You have said these guys, prison
officials—and that is what the gentleman from Michigan has im-
plied that a previous administration, whoever it was, Democrat or
Republican, entered into this consent decree. It was a political deal.
So I have got to sit here as a U.S. Senator and say my governor,
who probably knows as much or more than any of you at the table
ebout governing and has an ezemplary record—and the one before
him, Mike Castle, and the one before him, Governor duPont-—that
these guys aren’t smart enough, aren’t honest enough, aren't de-
cent enough, aren’t capable enough to decide whether or not thev
want to enter a decree with the Federal court.

No governor—and, Lynne, you know this—and no mayor, I don’t
care who they are, is going to let a prison official seal their political
fate for them. There ain’t a one. Not a single one in America is
going to let a prison official say, by the way, this is the consent de-
cree I entered with the Federal court.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Senator, I am not here to quarrel with you. You
know I have a great affection for you personally on a personal
level, as a Senator, and for the institution of the Senate, and I am
not here to argue about perceptions. It depends, first of all, on your
view of who people really trust, and some people do trust their
local prosecutor more than their mayor and more than their gov-
ernor. .

Senator BIDEN. That is true.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Second of all, when it comes to some of these liti-
gations, the moving gaxt , the plaintiffs, whoever they may be, do
not move against the district attorney. They file their lawsuit
where the district attorney has nothing to do with it. It is against
the mayor or the body of government.
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a time?
Well, the has appointed a sen
dmm;hat was done at the F
required to make recommendations back some time
s at the conclusion of that year. The legisiature then
hutbsabﬂitytoadoptormjectthooemmmendaﬁou.

Senator, speaking for myself and not the governor
nor the National District Attorneys

Association——
_Senator BIDEN. I would like to see you as governor of Pennsylva-

nia.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Well, he is a good man.

Ma. Amumrog. T think

Ms. ABrRAHAM. I think the people of this country and the people
of my State really want truth, whether it is in sentencing or any-
tbingelae.lthinkt.heywouldbewﬂlingto.paﬂtbegdeeifitmeant

that they could feel free of predatory cri I think they are so
fed up, they are arming themselves in record numbers. They are
to death.

I think it is about time that [ having to send my cases down
to my Federal prosecutor because there is pretrial detention, a trial
within 60 days, long sentences for felons in possession, and the
like. I would like to be able to do that m. rather than having
to foist those cases onto my local Fed prosecutor because our

are full and everybody thumbs their nose at the system. So
mgportit.Yes,Iwould.

on.

. I think we have been here before, but

with M%mw&%am»-

toeorrwtimsph.nn!ngsalumaﬁmto and so
House bill.

qualified to opine on this——
Senator BIDEN, That doan'tptopamof
Carruccio. I would su cept, although I don't
necessarily think it is doing it the right way to pay

the

away to the States if they are not going to use it to people u
and them off the street. P
That being said, it strikes me that there is a bit of a chicken-
and-egg problem here, and you have alluded to it. You can't get
more money to lock people up until you have locked them up, at
which point you probably run afoul of all sorts of Federal decrees.
We have to out a way around that problem.

Senator BIDEN. That last was a little gratuitous—afoul of Fed-
eral decrees. All you have to do is build more prisons and she

has got no problem with F decrees.
Mr. Carpuccio. That is right. You have to come up with your
own money.

Senator BIDEN. Right.

Mr. Cappucclo. 1 am not sure that one rule for every State is
going to be feasible. With that, I support it.

Senator BIDEN. I thank the Chair for allowing me to go over my
time.

Senator ABRAHAM. Before we proceed, I would like to just also in-
dicate that we have entered into the record a correspondence at the
request of the chairman of the committee that was seant to him
from Michael Barnes, who is the prosecuting attorney in South
Bend and President of the National District Attorneys Association.
with respect to this legislation, the STOP legislation.

I also would just observe—I may or may not be right about this,
but I am sure that the population of ware is one reason that

ou have reached these standards. But fromm what Lynne Abraham
iassaid,italsomjghtbethecasethatiflwas i imi
activity, I would not do it in Delaware. I would go to Philadelphia
where it sounds like things are——

Senator BIDEN. Unfortunately, they are coming from Philadel-
phia to do in Delaware.

Ms. RAHAM.Senator,wewﬂlmu:normal out of jail
free card, which everybody has in Philadelphia. [Laughter.]

Senator ABRAHAM. Mr. Cappuccio, let me go back to the consent
decree issue one more time. g:nntur Biden, ing up on some
of the earlier questions, raised the question of how much authority
States ought to have and why we, in an era im which we claim we
are going to try to relinquish more Federal authority and let States
domor:hfhings for themselves, would be considering this type of an
approa

pfguess‘the thing that brought me initially to this issue and I
guess drove home to me the importance of at least hearing more
about it is the expcrience we have had in Michi because there
the State doesn’t want to be part of the consent and neither
does the Department—or at least as of 1992, did the Department
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of Justice. So, surely, it would seem to me, andeouldlikeg:ur
comments, that when both DOJ and the State and its officials have
concluded that the consent decree’s purposes have been met, that
ought to suffice, it would seem, to bring it to an end. It hasn't, but
1 guess I would like your thoughts on at least that exception.

Senator BIDEN. That is a good point.

Mr. Carruccio. Sure, I agree fully. I think the importance here
is to keep in mind the framework and the perspective of a Federal
lawsuit and what is a Federal lawsuit. When I was at the Depart-
ment, I kept saying to myself, what do you need to do? You need
to remedy real constitutional violations. You need to get in there
andﬁxitandwhenyonmdone,gouneedtogohome use you
are not in charge. That was sort of the mind set that I had, th
I am not sure it is always the mind set that has prevailed at the

ent of Justice.
the case of Michigan, what we saw was it was really undis-
puted that an enormous portion of what the original consent decree
covered was not longer at issue. I forget the particular ea}:a'ovisious
that were involved—{ire safety. I forget whether medical was cov-
ered or not. I know mental health wasn't.

The philosophy of Attorney General Barr, consistent with what
I said and consistent with the Supreme Court’s decision in Free-
man v. Pitts, is as aspects of the system come into constitutional
compliance, let them go. So what we tried to do in Michigan is say,
all right, there is no dispute as to these 4 categories; that is it, it
is over as to that, and we will just have a separate settlement
agreement/consent decree on the other thing.

The idea that some Federal judge thinks he can say no to that,
I think, is offensive to the notion of judicial power in article III.
Again, it goes back to a lawsuit. When the parties to a lawsuit de-
cide the controversy is over, it is over. It is not up to that Federal
Judégetokzep it going. I think he had no authority to keep it going,
and I am deeply, deeply saddened and disappointed that a ooupfe
of days after we thrown out of office the Justice Department
for some reason flipped position on this. I think that that is dis-

g
tor BiDEN. Can I interrupt on that point?

Senator ABRAHAM. Sure.

Senator BIDEN. But it is on point, Mr. Chairman. In last year's
crime bill that we passed—so much of it, a lot of people aren’t
aware of the specifics of it, and you may or may not be. In title
18 of the law now, section 3626, subsection (c), refers to periodic

€ and it says, “Each Federal couri order or consent decree

to remedy an eighth amendment violation shall be re-

] at the behest of the defendant for recommended modifica-
tion at a minimum of 2-year intervals.” That is now the law.

Ms. ABRAHAM. Well, it doesn't define what “reopening” means.
That is one of the problems. It is a little bit mushy.

.SenatorA_BnAmn.Thatwassortofthe direction I was kind of
going to go in here because I know that there was an effort in the
sent, decron posbieme We cor fary releases and some of these con-

3 blems. We are try to out wheth-
er——ltiseaxgymthupm,admitte&vly,butwhetherornotpeo-

ple who have to deal with this on the front lines feel that we have
gotten to the point that we have addressed it effectively.

Could at least Ms. Abraham and Mr. Gadola and anybody else
who would like to, but you two obviously have been right in the
middle of these——

Ms. ABRAHAM. Well, just briefly about the 1994 crime bill, the
crime bill of 1994 addresses eighth amendment claims. There is a
difference between an eighth amendment claim for sentenced pris-
oners and a due process claim for pretrial detainees who are incar-

cerated.

In looking at that act, the is somewhat ambi and
it doesn’t rgally specify whatm for relief and it 't de-
fine “reopening.” The problem is that for Federal judges who are
inclined to do what Mr. Cappuccio said—OXK, fellows, you have ac-
complished what you have set out to do and now it is time for you
to pack up and leave—that is fine.

But, unfortunately, there are a number of loopholes in the act
and judges who are not so inclined to say, OK, have accom-

lished what you have set out to do, go hom ey, will find the
Foo holes in the act, and that is why we are back here. We wouldn't
be back here in light of the crimebl:ill of 1994 if tt.;ere weren't wha;
we perceive most respectfully to an ambiguity in language an
a ng:d to make certain definitional changes in ughmwup. We
wouldn’t be sitting here today if we had the problem sol

Senator BIDEN. Lynne, have you made a motion to go back to
court to reopen since the crime bill? . .

Ms. ABRAHAM. Well, I have to tell you something interesting,
Senator Biden. The answer is yes, but I have been found to have
no standing because the prisoner sued the former mayor.

Senator BIDEN. Right. . .

R mie Hoderal judgs In qucation bad  new prison
said, not only has our ju in question a new prison
buiclli, which Jv{iras—l am not arguing that we didm’t need it. WPe did,
but she had control of the whole Federal courthouse that was built
which doesn’t have one prison cell in it. Her name was on the bond
indenture. No change order could be entered. She decided where
the flag poles went, whether the furniture got scotch-guarded—fan-
tastic.

Senator BIDEN. I have got that, b':xt could the mayor file? Does
he have standing, the present mayor?

Ms. ABm%The mayor is stuck with the consent decree. He
has attempted to get it

SenatormenN.gI?Ias he attempted to reopen under the new law?

Ms. ABRAHAM. Oh, sure. We have been fighting and fighting and
fighting. Of course, as soon as the crime act came down—as his
promise was, the very day that the crime bill was signed—we were
in Washington for the signing.asyourgmember—-the next day, he
walked into court and filed a motion to intervene. But, you see, the

ju isn’t really moving qui on it, doesn't have to because
Jt.hdegr:: is no time {imit on it, anfikxe just puts the motion aside and
doesn't rule on it.

Senator ABRAHAM. Would others want to comznent on the new
bill and what we need to look at or what your experience has been?



on and on, ad infinitum.

Segat.or ABRAHAM. Mr. Cappuccio
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incisive question. I mean,
heart of it, OK, because what happened on
wi Judtéo ruled on the motion,

todoisitosay‘iaﬂ:ersome
can' on any
on‘theConsgh?tutionis
't met. I think that is what rule

in agreemen!
this, and I think if Congress made that clear, it wouldn't be a

cuts t to the
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tion, I guess, was that the Federal i in these cases might
beabletodowhatevertbeymted.m,bnﬂththem
wﬁ,ﬁxeretiv:amtalkingnbout.

en prosecutors exercise discretioa, end ith fewer
violent repeat criminals in custody and fmr cos:: the
judges exercise discretion, you end up with fewer violent and re-
tcnminalsmmtodyandhighercost&.'l‘hathwby,getﬁns'
ack to the question asked earlier by Senator Abraham, the STO
provision or a STOP-like provision deals mainly, in my view,
thn:lugl‘:btll;esmnca pmionwith&blicsaf , but it goes be-
yond public and w restrain growth in costs that
oot e g et e tervenionn” = -

mean, the Texas case is, i a ect here. Be-
tween 1980 and 1994, the Texas prison population t doubled.
Yet, real inflation-adjusted cost per prisoner went up tenfold. Now,
in those increases you see the influence of the Ruiz orders, as I
think former Texas Director Lane McCotter, who is sitting here in

theaudieneetodal{l,andothmwould i :Solthinkthatiswhy
the 1994 crime bill provision didn't quite do the trick. I think it is
clear that that was not medicine that was enovgh.

Mr. MARTIN. I would add one element to Mr. Cappuccio’s rec-
ommendation, and that is, in addition to the constitutional find-
ings, that there is a reasonable expectation that that constitutional
condition will continue. That simply would be a codification of the
current Freeman and Dowell cases that, as you know, relate to de-
segregation. If there is a reasonable extpilectation that that will re-
main constitutional, then it is time for the Federal court to fold its
tent and go home.

Senator ABRAHAM. I have an awful lot of additional questions
and we have a whole additional panel, so I am going to twrn it back
to Sema‘!ll ott:or Bi%z:a herelagd sub:;n:o a group ofwaddiﬁonal questions
to you use I do wan get your on how we
ought to proceed on a number of other matters. -

e questions of Senator Abraham are located in the appendix.]

Senator ABRAHAM. Senator Biden?

Senator BIDEN. Mr. Chairman, you have been
withmeinthetimeyouhaveaﬂotted.lwinmanynﬁ‘ﬁmﬁ
questions to be answered now. I would ask one broad question
each of you and, with your permission, Mr. Chairman, I would
to submit some questions in writing.

Senator ABRAHAM. Please do.

Senator BIDEN. My broad question for you to contemplate to an-
swer in writing, and I will put it in writing as well, is is there a
way to remedy without the act the existing section which reads “re-
Bopiocts gaid. and T thonght o was nodding his head i ngre:

ppuccio an e was agree-
T eems to ey be abte to (o5 what is really in everyone'

seems to me we may e \/ s
craw, inclu mine, the problem of the court on long after
it has outlived its reason for in i
I dont know whether that can be I have no pride of author-

you have,

Fs
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BOARD OF COUNITY NERS,
PASQUOTANK COUNTY, NC, ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL
ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES

ida’s revolving doo. ofim'usﬁcel,ﬂbeartbemofaa'imevicﬁm.
Because of early release, my life was shattered. 1 would like to

share with you my story.

In 1985, I became a la . I believed in our system of justice
end the American ideals I was taught to as a child.
My first job after law school was an assistant public defender. 1
usually went way beyond the call of duty to my clients and,
likeasocialworier,lfmndhomesfor I gave them money
for food, and I helped them get jobs. Unfortunately, none of them

eir an ior and they ended up back behind

bars. After 3 years as a public defender, I had learned enough
about the realities of our system to know that I wanted to pros-
ecute instead, so I became an assistant State attorney.
On August 17, 1988, :K’life changed forever when mygﬁ
crossed with Sam Pettit, had been released early from
prior

On the day of the crime, I had presented first murder case
to a grand jury. What started out as one of best of my
career turned into a nightmare that I will never forget. 1 gone
out with some friends after work and it was a nice ing until
goman tonandlwalkzdtoNoxm’lur.Onj‘::trwq
e parking lot, we were i a.ndbappy. joying our
lives.Butsuddenlythatchang:l; (n'SamPettxtwul\equ'xf.,‘g.lgn'g
darkness. He wasn't behind where he belonged. He was free
and he was pointing a revolver at me and Norm.

Pettit stuck the gun in my side and told us to get into the car.
I sat in a small sports car between a violent, habitual criminal and
the finest man I have had the opportunity to call my friend. The
early releasee made Norm drive to a wooded area, me
my money and jewelry along the way, and I was I was
able to keep him from tbebadﬁin
Once we reached a seclu
&‘éctledthti?i:ehide'énm?t mnyjustbagi‘:nlng.for Igletout
" over. But it was as
a mmatumsighofmﬁeﬁNotmuid.hpkﬁlndlnw

of the , a flagh of light, and I felt r
and shoulder. Then Norm Langston made himself a human shield
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the Federal Bureau of Prisans. You have the opportunity to provide
an outstanding model for States to emulate and follow.

One of the flaws in the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforce-
ment Act of 1994 was its failure to recognize such States as Utah
that have indeterminate sentencing structures. The proposed revi-
sion in both the draft Senate bill and the House bill 667 izes
thisandnttemptstoeonectthepmblem,andwemgm for
that. However, there are some flaws in it. Based on time, I am not
goingtoi:tintothemctﬂamthatlfeelamthem,butlamvery

leased that you are addressing indeterminate sentencing structure
tates.

Utah’s indeterminate sentencing system has done an exceptional
Jjob in exceeding the intent and I think the spirit of truth in sen-
teucing.'l’hesystem,lt.bink,inUtahalsohast.hesup rt of our
courts, prosecutors, even some defense auomey:}‘r Iy not all,
the Department of Corrections, the Board of Pardons and Parole,
znd most importantly, I feel, it has the support of the general pub-

c.

In a recent study of average time served of selected violent of-
fenders within Utabh, it is sisiﬁmnt to note that we exceeded the
national average in homicide, rape, kidnaping, and robbery—all
very important violent offenses that our citizens have to face. Utah
currently has 215 murderers in prison, and only 30 of them have
apamledateandwﬂlspendmorethanmyeaminprison.hes-
ently, 35 percent of Utah's convicted murderers have already
served more than 10 years in secure prison facilities. Moreover,
some second-degree felons are serving full 15-year sentences.

This significantly skews Utah’s statistics and does not show the
fact that Utah is extremely tough on dangerous and violent offend-
ers. So based on the problems of qualifying for Federal funds under

the pro andt.head.st.hatyouarelookingat,itisrec-
ommended that Com consider eliminating the strings on Fed-
eral requirements on States to ify to receive Federal

grants for truth in sentencing.

Each State has different needs and different eriminal justice Sys-
tems. The statistics in one State are often not even comparable to
the statistics in neighboring States, however, should be ac-
countable and required to have and provide criminal justice plans
that_ address in sentencing based on the uniqueness of each
particular State when applying for any Federal funding grants.

Oddly enough, States may need Federal funding the most in
order to move toward the true spirit of truth in sentencing could
be thepnesthatconldnevetqmlifyundertbeact.'lbetmthin
sentencing requirements of the proposed bill, while meant in the
best intentions, could actually become counterproductive. The bot-
tom hnels_thatsme.tbatmalmdydoingagoodjobintruth
In sentencing should not be penalized or eliminated from Federal
funding consideration as we plan for future violent offender popu-
lation growth and needs.

I would like to j forn.econdmenﬁoninmatelih?tm' ion. I
know my time is up. It has already been spoken to y
panelists today about the d dealing with the hands-on
doctrine prior to the 1950’s 1960’s, s0 I won't go into any of

would talk the extract of the May 22,
{974 ok MMMwmm‘dmmu
it chs this direction. This was an interview with Justice Black.

dollars.
Finally, I would just like to take this to my
persanal views in support of STOP that s being considered bere i
well as House bill 667. I won't

:
2
L
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ﬁt, regardless of their efforts to be in full compliance. It is sig-
ificant to note that many of these consent decrees contain require-
ments or corditions that far, far exceeq constitutional conditions of
confinement.

With that, sir, I will close mg(remarks.

[The preparad statement of Mr. McCotter follows:]

FREPARED STATEMENT OF O. LANE MCCoOTTER

Chnirmmﬂawhanddisﬁnguiabedmbend‘theCommit‘uee.Imhomredto
have been invited to be here toda wtpukwomofmemmuiﬁm}issuesfadng
Uhh.uwellunﬂsutas.-ndtgntisthepmcﬁonofaﬂmrdﬁzensh insuring

mhwndoquhmmpﬁmbedswbmmﬁmentoﬁ‘ﬁem?gisdisﬁn-

guished committee and the entire Congm-mtobeo:ylimeated for debating and

ing this issue. Safe, secure, adequate, constitutional prison beds
war oo crime.

ﬂ:euimebiﬂbeﬁumﬁm‘,luinpmﬁdemyﬁmonmmln&n&nung' , and
secondly, provide my views on inmate litigation issues clogging both state and fed.
courts today. R

TRUTH IN SENTENCING

TmmpwpthmthinSentcndngsddnasedintheCﬁmeBiHisa‘usfiﬁedbacb
hshr:igmmmmmmmmmmeinwmemmwhmﬁoemeﬁ'endm
are uaedﬁ‘ompﬁmaﬂamﬁngonlym table portion of the imposed
seatence by the courts. Reasons for ‘early release” of violent offenders range from
hwmmmmmmlmmdimmdmmmdsen-

means. The continued “early release” of inc ated violent offenders from prison
s@swm&mmwwdﬁum. The victims of violent
mfed&qdmh.ngmtmwmmbdimmtcdme
does pa Muww&ﬂ:en&,andthewhythdingdﬁunfeehtheenﬁm
mﬁmmnmmhwq&mmmgummnﬁum
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INMATE LITIGATION
Egcmndhﬁchankedbad&uswdAyminuwmdinmuﬁﬁgg-

mw&xw.mmm;&mmmw.moﬁdm~
toward inmate and prison operations. Some signi ¢ examples of the courts
position inthismmrdm?ﬁknng' decisions: Hgnifean ol
Oh'ﬁﬂinamﬁmhdnplbwtm'itbdnm“‘ofmnypﬁvt

! and a restriction justified the considerations underlying
p*n:nmu%%ru v. Johnson, 334 U.S, 226 (1948), our
" of Priaers s P eie, °3irts to superiatend the mprissamen: thaPine

Pprisoners oe, ver from

Mm Eaia,ym FP.2d 8§50 (CA9 g%l}. ®

* “The power of i tions pecessary for the safety of the prison
poplation and the ic as as for the maintenance and pgyg;er ﬁ:ncttPening
gfthemsuhmonigmtedmeonecﬁomafﬁdﬂswithexperhsemtheﬁddnot
in the courts. There can be no question that they must bo ted wide discre-
tion in the exercise of such suthority.” Long v. Parker, 390 F.2d 816(CA3 1968).
-Wmﬁwmwmmmmmmﬁonutointeﬁm
with the ordi ! rules of i . i . Looney, 213 F.2d 77
(CAL0 TS50, cord B 54 8 RS aos. © Banning . Looney '

The inmate rights 3 in the late 1960’s and early 1970’s. It th
October 1973 tem of oo Oes States Supreme Court that clearly changed the
et W iy 2 m Sl e e
Cmmdimﬁmh’vﬁhwenfmmmandm&eﬁom 7

Justice Black was interviewed short] be(mhinduthandwasasked,
"Invwwofthcdedﬁmywm 'ydnwnhm,im‘titaimos;impos—

Thsmdinaﬁmcnﬁtudeofthe&prm&mtmd’mdmof‘ ta” Justi
m-&uwwmw.wm;m&muammt;g.md:
Mﬂ%gmﬁem@th&uﬁumfmmmﬁem
andmﬂhuofmbﬁis' ﬁ::d" Srg the tax pa il
3 5 I Ina e resources.
As m Epuhm continue 1o rise dramatically, 80 does the volume of frivo-
lous mwuxmﬁfﬂ:dﬂwenmtedemimdockst'
mmxumodbypﬁm hmo.e,'as,zlﬂgﬁlm,ooopx:ir?tespitsﬁledﬁ-gm
numerous civil ri; suits and habeas corp ﬁem‘:mm filed in state
m%de,mmhmwmm i nevergutoé?d,ab
Mx%:ﬁmﬁnn dollars are expended in dismissals.
In mmdhmw oﬂygeroentcff.heeefedaal

files
p filed 60 ivil rights law-
suits over duhnﬁnrmnndwhwhmdamued'f'# wam?&ﬁ?‘e;
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2. After refusing to come out of his ceil to est for two days, prisoner sued for fail-

* ure to feed him, Glick v, Sgewart be ) be had

&”Tmmm-mﬁ?ﬁmmmmmauhu
Glick v. Stewart

delivered to inmate, he on gusrds, then
M&WW&MMu s the bot meals.

Paodd to ghs Miraol cnemas. Elocts v. Defond :
v.
mmhmummmb.mamwm—:&h&:
: t some of his dem.ands for religious materials, he promptly re »
mw“mmmumw& his case

of on two occasions before finally a8 N
case dragged long that the Religious Restoration
(RERA) bocane s juet bedire ch finat fo the Teoth Grcuit The Teuth Cir
mmgmqmamms the prisoner was entitied to keep a
black medicine bag with vaxious items in it, which could not be inspected or even

looked inside by correctional officers. Werner v. McCotter ot ol.

There are thousands and ofcn.nphndﬂvdﬂ.hmhhzﬂhu

ruqr.:&:z even dismiss such divert badly needed funding could be

medhw.mohﬁumd .rqbq-thmp-

e oo piing a Tt ot yors o each siate's “bs ton Hot” of Sivoios Tamate lew

The ¢ e alin thie Bood of litigation s that inmates have -
ina.n M&bwﬁaﬁuﬁi{ succeed on some

3
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thuec!vﬂmihlihuimindms.vbaemddimhnlndauﬁvemmth

entertained.
lt'uﬂdbemuthdpfulifmmldnqﬁnﬂ:emmmnplytheam
Additionally, requiring or at least some partial filing fee in cases where the
e &m&mﬂdﬁmummst
helpuhﬂhhquﬂrighhfumimiﬁqltmmemiﬁoned,iow
mmmammmmm&nmmm
miﬂimofdoﬂnnnynr.huip’nﬂinbntdtheﬁvﬂkighhmhubeenmado
i i suits.

ing of 42 U.S. §1988, the attorney fee provision of the Civil
S. t'A“:‘b(‘lo:.’:'.xt,‘e.buvte"l?t ‘hedeuded th Cao reabﬁ awardedtgsttomeymfe!ﬁg'lgxe
u e ver, 1 at y meant t prevaili e-
preme ¢ : at Congress rally meant that pre

, tiffs should y n-
erp\a!ybenyudedfes,mwhenlaﬁt‘udimiu@'ﬁthmgtaﬁndingofa&n-
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F‘inally,lwmldlihhhkethisoppcﬁ:mty' to ress my support for
thepmviﬁonsofcbeSenmanlillandeBﬂlss'l :xlrmihsconsentdeueeg
to a two ﬁmapuiod.&naginglndmdlnﬁngmelawsimethelmo’s
have ted in ill ived t d and permanent injunctions
thnﬁethehlmsﬁmecﬁmdldminimmﬁrmﬂ:emqjoﬁtyofmtzeor-
recﬁtmﬂldminismwa,mn,lndlegi' are now hampered with binding
mmgntdeamthntwaetgnedhbyi::ﬁmsldminimﬁomwitbmposdble
ecroes o et o A2l compliance. Many o the consent

contain requirements or itions exceed constitutional conditions
dmﬁmenthmmmdeeumtherehavebeenmmplu

ago, the rison is actually from properi f ousl; tally ill
use the i lhndnrlx’n orselx;mng:;;nwy
mental health and far exceeds Supreme in
Washington v. Harper, ing in qnlityofeneformmates.Abaenthelp
ﬁmmﬂmdeauvinquﬂum dollars in fees to dismiss
. x m:;mt_mﬁ:m limit, o fyou
¥ your sed actions to time limitats on d is
This concludes my remari. ’mcylcptu” mmmm anks, and th
m@dm«&mmﬁﬁ tion, : t

precedented growth in violent
Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you, Mr. McCotter.
Mr. Thomas?

nation, for your sup
in all areas of prison reform in these most ing times of un-
Pprison n challenging times of un:

STATEMENT OF ANDREW PEYTON THOMAS

Mr. THOMAS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of this
committee, for the opportunity and honor to appear before this
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signed to protect have now been lost to lower-paid foreign workers
anybow.

A repeal of these laws would permit the return of prison labor
on t;’elzot'oarl scale. If t!nl: rd'ormh:::le accompanied by ?n exception
to minimum wage laws applicable to prisoners employed in cer-
tain industries whose jobs :Eudy hsve%een overwhelmingly lost
to lower-paid foreign laborers, it is quite conceivable that the wages
of foreign laborers could actually be underbid for a change, and
that many of the j lost to workers overseas could be brought
back to America. A restoration of prison labor would allow more
humane conditions for prisoners, would allow them to help pay for
their keep and to compensate their victims, and would reduce re-
cidivism rates.

The genuine terrors that today’s prisoners confront daily, cruel
and unusual by the standards of most civilizations, are partly the
result of the Federal laws thwarting wide-scale prison labor. It is
eml;'fectﬁxlly submitted to this committee that repealing these Fed-

laws would significantly aid government in the fight against
crime. In the meantime, we must wonder what the early prison re-
formers would say upon peering into our Nation’s prisons today
and whether they would consider them an improvement over the
houses of horror they frequented some 2 centuries ago.

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF TIMOTHY P. COLE

Mr. COLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name is Tim Cole and
I am chairman of tke Board of Wackenhut Corrections Corporation
headquartered in Coral Gables, FL. I am here today to support the
gamage of amendments to the Violent Crime Control and Law En-

orcement Act of 1994. Among other things, that statute authorized
the expenditure of $10 billion in Federal grants to construct and
lm'gne State prisons.

(] bllls_ introduced in this Congress, S. 3 and S. 38, introduced
by the Maﬁo:ity Leader, Senator Dole, and Judiciary Committee
Chairman Hatch, respectively, would improve existing law in cer-
tain respects. However, we believe additional language to encour-
age greater reliance by the States on the private sector would
pmdncempambstanhal cost savings and other benefits for the Amer-
ican yer.

One proposed amendment which is set out more specifically in
my written statement would help to assure that these grants will
help the States incarcerate more violent criminals and not make
State governments more dependent on Federal tax dollars in the

. S
. contracting-out of the integrated design, financing, construc-
tion, andOperabonofaprisontotbeprivatesectorbeminthe
Princmers o aeieie s rore,ian, 90 facliies and 50,000
T er pri r ment. With 23 contracts in
the United States, Canada, Puerto Hico, England, and Australia.
and over 14,000 prisoners under management, Wackenhut Correc-
tions Corporation is a recognized leader in the private development
and operation of prisons.

——— ey
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We count among our employees dozens of former Federal and
State corrections professionals. Our board of directors includes

ames governor from the State of Illinocis; Ben-
JaminCiviletti.former General of the United States; and
orman Carlson, the Director of the Federal Bureau of Prisons for
17mhairman, is not an experiment and it

contracts. Public-private prison partnerships can do all of the fol-
lowing: reduce construction costs by 10 to 40 percent; reduce oper-
ating costs, which account for more than 80 percent of a prison’s
hfecydem,bylowzopement;accelu_atefadlgtymm
by as much as 30 to 50 pereent,auurehxgh—quahtymwe;and

The White House has acknow. the value of privatization by
specifying in its budget est for the Department of Justice in
fiscal year 1996 that several correctional facilities will be developed
and operated by the ﬁrivate sector for the Federal Bureau of Pris-
ons. In addition, the n
the value of privatization just last week when it voted to appro-
pﬁate$500mﬂlionfortheexisting$tatepnsopﬁtlxlt rogram and
noted, that “substantial savings for taxpayers in llars terms
and in the time necessary to make newly constructed facilities
operational can be achieved by encouraging States to utilize the
private sector.” i . .

A prison designed by its private sector operator is the best guar-
antee of maximum safety, sec\;;?, and cost efficiency. Al.
many public sector agencies orm some fanctions ly,
public sector efficiencies tend to get absorbed in in
staff, growth in procurement, growth in bureaucracy. Some govern-

uently seem unattainable or unsustainable. I suspect this
qtothe’iackofapmﬁt-basedstrnchue.lnshqrt,nomhu
visedal;etterpencilsharpenertbanthepnnumandopen

pri
able than publicly ogt;.:{ed facilities for exactly the same reasons
theAyt mg?muwnoeontﬁbuh to this high standard of accountabil-
ity.OwnennquimitinthetemsofthamMMapbd]—
ity-based monitors. The government conducts annual audits. 'l'boi'
contractor conducts in-house corporate audits. Accountability
paxtoftheaea’ediut?gon system, and competition among private op-
erators guaran .
hairman of Wackenhut Corrections Corporation, I want to
thiAx:kcyou, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to testify in support
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of the inclusion of privatization language in the Senate crime legis-
lation, and I would be happy to answer questions later.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Cole follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF TIMOTHY P. Corz
Mr.Chnirman,MembenoftheCunmidee,tbankmforthh portunity to a
mmntodaywlddmtbem' of prison privatization. Mymmeqx.g‘ﬁmcgfe;lag

of Wackenhut Carrections tion and Executive Vice President of
the Wackenhut Corparation, in Coral Gables, Florida.
1 am here toduy to support the of amendments to the Violent Crime Con-

Ll_wEanentAdot 994. Among other things, that statute authorized
theexpenf!}t:xxjeo{SlObmioninfedenlgmntstoconsmmsndimpmvesmtepris-
ons. Two bills introduced in this Congress—S. 3 and S. 38, introduced by the !:(-jior-
xtyLader,Sen.DoleundJudiciuyCommitueChdmn}hzch,respecﬁ y—
would improve existing law in certain respecta. However, we believe additicnal lan-
gur;fetoe greater reliance by the states on the private sector would
produce substanti aostuvingslndou:a-benaﬁhfortheAmericantaxpayer.Our
gmpoeedamendmnt[Att.d:mentl]wouldhd to assure that these grants will
elp the states incarcerate more violent crimi and not mske the state govern-
ments more dependent oq federal tax dollars in the long tarm.
The “contracting-out™ of the integrated design, financing, construction and oper-
ation of a pris &ot.begﬂnteeeqforbegnnmthemidl%Todaytbmmmm
than 90 facilities and 50,000 prisoner places under private sector management.
With 23 contracts in the United States, Canada, Puerto Rico, E d and Aus-
tralie, and over 14,000 prisoner places under manegement, Wackenhut Corrections
Corp. is a Lx;eoogn.izedleaderintheprivate development and operation of prisons [At-

Committee has heard compelling testimony today about the growing demand
by the lic for greater safety and security. M%st Americans havgemgrown
with w] toﬁenlgpeanmbeadlsnubgngmimtcbbeweenmntemm
andmwnwelevedBypaﬁngfkuth‘mwhws,mteshavebeﬁunh
m:ﬁﬁwmdmmmmmmduﬁmem pun-
mhmenthlge:mﬁm,meghanhndthdrmabﬂiﬁsmdchauengg;ome
old-fashioned ideas about prisors. Prison privatization has developed in di re-
Mr.Chaimn,pﬁsonwivnﬁzaﬁonismtanexperimen'itisnot ilot project.”
Wenhm theUmi:;d States and a;wndthtéwoﬂd ax:?;hievgx?gmal
savings er benefits developing operating prisons under private
sector contracts, Public.private prison partnemhipscandobﬁof the following:
Oraducemmmmbylwmt;
® reduce ? i t ison’
o owlun:’dlmwhmhmn for more than 80 percent of a prison’s
-omdmteﬁdﬁtywmbyumncbum-sopement;
* assure high quality service; and
* increase bu inty, including the i i i i
o eddm::g:m : ud:x;%theqostaamnudmthpnsouerhwmts

Bureau of Innddmon,t.hﬂousedppmpnmm
thevx.‘medpmammmh.u'eekwbenitvmdtoappmpmheﬁoommn
or the mupnmmmpmmaad.mtd'mtmnﬂumpfot

A prison designed by its sector operstor is the best guarantee of maximum
safety, security and 3 sector i
some functions etﬁcunuy, public WM dﬁumamn’wm%m -b-n:g:gux:‘ WMM

a:noltbomunndm ﬂhmdu:hdn--ithmvm
onsmm than Miﬂ-.hﬁtmdbthomr.:ﬂny
are more economical. factors contribute to this higher standard of ac-

As Chairman of Wackenhut Corrections Corporation and Vice President
of the Wackenhut Corporation, I want to thank , Mr. for the oppowr-
tunity to testify in su; dthoindﬁondpmnﬂmmmthsm
crime legislation. 1 be happy to answer

ATTACHMENT 1

PRISON GRANTS: PRIVATIZATION WILL MAXDQzE PUBLIC BENEPFITS

CURRENT LAW SUBSIEDIZES INEFFICIENCY AND INCREASES DEPENDENCE ON FEDERAL.
FUNDS

Democratic Crime (Pub. L. #103-322) $10 hillion in to
'%'&wﬁmwmmm%
ventional prison space for the confinement of viclent offenders. ® ¢ * .
oﬂmnewgnntpmg:mis:nﬂabhﬁw'dtam_ﬁnmwﬁgn-}ﬁdhﬁ-'md
Toe o . wﬁr :?;m the forr

onal state government responsibilities
'%mmw-ﬂ"&ummw
:Mh@wmmh&mhﬁd&m i
e Current law encourages billions to be spent on new or retrofitted facilities that
are not large enough, secure enough or efficient encugh to keep the maxionms
number of violent criminals in prison for the least cost. .
o States will therefore need even more federal financial assistance in the future_
PRIVATIZATION WILL MEET THE MOST URGENT NEEDS
With privatization, States have proven they can:
* reduce construction costs by 1040 percent;
o reduce operational cosis (which now account for 80+ percent of the 20-year Life-
cycle expenses of a prison) by 10~20 percent;
» deliver new fucilities 30-50 percent faster;
« assure quality service; and
o increase overall budget certainty.
THE LAW SHOULD ENCOURAGE PRIVATIZATION, WHILE STILL AFPORDING FLEXIBILIYY

The following provisions should be added: o the et o
to ronge
e It should be clear mmmmml 'MIE:%,“*”' i
should expected to show that mw
.mtytou:;.rkml integration program and they
wmmphythbdmdﬂcmm
o The wwwwmhhmiw
“Aarder”
-nmmammwwwm&

Attor-
General should give priority to an executive body dedi-
ate to the review and consideration of

i




cerrectonal fac.hbes,t.heAct thatthemm fsceabascmfras&-u
problem. However, the Act did nct xnto-eeounnhefoll two
uﬁcaspech that infrastructare enshngmtefnahheam
curi tlel.
stmg::_n e ty mdwiet;aufsmuch .m—
stead bangmieg,n tnptunohemhmn A
bk hu'ewinm:ronl,y o e 2 h{esand
eost guarantee sta
tharamm% %butubhdpmtthem&vm
torlguetaxesortnnekm to keep their prisons operating 1
or 15 years

after construction.

Two states-—Texas and Floride—have addressed the urgent need for prison space
by building ‘I;;Er “harder” prisons, Andb_y-enntnd‘mgwtto private organizations
not only to newp:mbntbopcﬂewbnttbey t Procurement practices
hx_vebeegrevuedhempham savings in both consiruction and hxl

quick delivery of new facilities, refl the
standards, and budget certain %t’mﬂtume;nngnmwwfwmh
40 percent less, operated for 10 to 20 percent less and delivered 30 to 50 percent

procurement ces.
Section 1 of the bill adds bnmbothshn't—mdlong—tameomdu

ations. First, the proposed hSec.ml.Ol(a)woulddmfythatgmntsm
uvaﬂnbletohelpmtap‘yﬁtthe range of correctional sentences they can
ps&mugmbs@m l.(l)!3)and(4)mx!d pham show

3 reqmrea tato
theyha:dnnrhg lepdntxvelmhz:}ty p ted“-'
integrated approach, several types of publidy- cox-
The purpoee is {0 assure not only that wmldbeusedfor
mwmmunmmmnnwmmum-

costs, make prison ion safer and more not increase

Wlox:g;hrmdepemkmem[edﬂﬂfan&.

pr 1 FEY jons by di-

InmlmﬁngthouW’ i and to maximize the long-term cost ts of the

&mh‘sb:thﬂt, A%Gpsﬂ'opugrmqbewngvepnm
have inadequscies of traditional nt

Mhn'wmmmmﬁwbodyh romote in design,

professionalism in facility operation and limit a state’s exposure to cost overruns in

construction or operstional expenses.

Section 2 of the bill makes these improvements in the law effective upon enact-

104th Coagress
15t Sessioa daf 5-9-95
S.

To.-ﬂ-.‘-.‘ﬁi—ﬁdh‘d,ﬁ-mdﬁ“-n_

IN THE SENATE OF THE UNITED STATES

May _, 1995
Mr./Ms. m“mmﬁmﬂm‘mn&
commmceonlhelncﬁaafy

A BILL

r-wuw&muwmwuun—m
&umv;mwmmdmdmwmqma
Congress assembled,
MAdmnduvmmcmumw.wdm
umwmmwmwumﬂam
WA-WOGWWQGMEWWM

*Sec. 20101. Grants for Correctional Facilities.

*(2) GRANT AUTHORIZATION mmwﬂ’—"w”"“"‘
States and o States organized as multi-Stie compacts, m"'m
m.mammmmmmﬂ_

o . s Mmhﬁemdmmh
e P tabic for the coafiacment of viokgat offeaders aad 1 implceat TV
in sentencing laws for sentencing violent offeaders.

“® Wmmmmmmﬂuwu

%
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ATTACHMENT 2

- Financial Highlights

WACKENHUT e, it
CORRECTIONS -
1994 Annual Report -

= —
1990 1791 192 1973 oM

Net income
Thwonmarnds of doles
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Corporate Profile
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SeIvie ey f1Um ¢
ment of ser ure Laalites

1P 23251150 o facility s unity, the Lonpany provides a wide 3:1ay of rehabilitative and edu
cabonal programs, such (hemica! dependency counseting and treatment, basic educahion
and job and life-shalls trasnang 1t 310 provedes full logistacal suppwet. Bralth secvice, instity:
ponal food service, and similar (ONTual requirements
hut Corporatron, Wabenhut Cotrect:ons be
163 10 seven states as well #y Austral:a, Great

Founded 1§ 954 as a vipon of The Watken
came 3 pubiic company in 1994 It opeiates facy
Entain and Cuerto Rico
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Nroixe of Anaual Meeting Inude Back Cover

PRI I N W

©

wear &t senst
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Letter to the
Shareholders

11 is Che first arsneal 1epot to the sixscholders of Wis Leytlit Conrsx ony Cos pen aatee
(WCC) The imhal pubdic offeciny of approsanately 2.2 matlion sha:ey Gf the cesrpen - Last
July and Septenber was grevied with an enthustastic respoetie fsom boils indivatual orif 03t
tutsowsal irsvestors. From &he isutial offering price of §9 a shaee, the price went 10 325 & vhuamse i
the first seven manths of t:ading. In Decernbes. our average dady trading volume rea: bed $7_300
shares on Nasdag'’s national rmarket.

We are pleased o 1e3p to thrs with 3 1ejpont Of stsang carnangy
petformance. WCC reversues were up 68% ic 3105 million and nes inqome mcscased 176 ©
$2.2 mullion oc 30 cents pey share. The wbntant.al increxse in cevenues ard profire 1y the rewedt of
many years of carefully manzged compiny growth.

Since the early 1980, WCC has pioncered the concept of pnivatized developruent andt a=an
agement of Correctional 2and detention facilstes. At the ¢lose of 1994, there were spproumazely
47.000 beds under private management in the US. and intanationally WCC's 13.712 tweds
under conteact/award repecsent apprctimate’y 29% of the private Corrections masket 3* yoeat
end

Our dramatic increane in swardedicontsacied beds, along wrth the coneasponding mcreave in
market share, was due %0 winning ten new contsacts during fiscal 1994 which totaled appeezas-
mately 7,600 beds. These rmew WCT beds represent 49% of the ap 15,639 beds.
to the mnmrmmumqwnclmm'mxdmmmmrm—ﬂw
approximately $80 million in one-tome and design and 3100 mifbors N
annmlmlmmmmd-hmmdowm
until 1996.

mw««ummmmumwgmummmmxm 18

w a by 3 number of states of the need 10 expand theewr
mmdmmmwwmp&@mmmemh“m
nals. Accordingly, such states 23 Texas, Mississippi, Rorida and others sriected the privaticatiene
option as oNe means 10 ad«d core bed capaciry quickly 2nd cost effectively.

1t is SMPOrtant 10 Note two market Cends relative 10 the privatized facbties awarded m 19984,
le Immd!kmmdlmwmuwMMl&mn‘a

g™ of the p Second was the Exct that CCatact awards wert ot
mad(oﬂlhebashdlflm rwmmmum.vmdmm"m;m-a
ing p p and app 10 prisoner

In looking 20 the future, we see a Continuaon of the accTievated €xpanuon Of Prrsatiiataen
in the U S amd abroad. At mcdownl 1994 2pproximately i9 sfates hnd privatized (aciBr
ties within theis bound: others were 10 prrm nt
puvatization. There was punndu naﬂeu among thre whick want bupanﬂ thee ted ca
pacity to meet the Federal Crme Bails fundeng W that pracren erve B3%. o- the 3t
senrence At thye federal beved the Justxce Dep plans 10 pr Gre mow
pesans s the neas future sad additonal fachitey lhnrdlu
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wackgmiarl
CORRICTIONS

VALK b
[LC LY IRR YRVEN

Facility Operations

The twenty-two Wackenhut Correctons lacllrs under W/Wnl eckade Ked.
erol stote and ko of chernts, ond span ol security levels lrom mwwnam to mozenumn. The laﬂo.vvg

§ @ somple 0! mony urtigue focikiees under WCC's management

o o0 n eI e Gammanc o e Emied Kegdom 2ad Aus
Conwryany Pay g1 e (trited
ier conmtes s Lacopee and Aot

et en oy Letpl,

1lm3e e frewas

tratisan then prva
i NeW prisans Ay to be privately compett
4 ALY VKRS Sapes o] CONIICTING Kre privatizatm gt

14 Branaa) e ciganiza
ey Peewat wavey Ko ar 3142
HEDREPYPYISS S TEE XY NN

Aunsprh posstione? ta

3R st Waekentiol e taon

2zt

£t B wr ane w 2

Wb AL sLpport of our magor sarehicl3es (at /1K), The Wa, kesshut Uotporation, an re:
Gats nalfeddes i private secenty, 130 oflxes 1 80 countnes, we have enjoyet erice o
118 markels as well 35 those abrusd Intes aally, we see giowth opp a
new Mathety open te {ree enterprae and market bacriers fal)

In prepanng (o the third millennasm and the globatizanon of prvatized correcions, Wit
Bas teiers 3 number of imporiant sieps We have bl acentzal t ture

Capatie of sustainung global operations with numetous chents Addionally, we nave estat
tishe? two regronal offices in the U.S. and have offices n the Urnited Kingdom and Austral:a
The W corporate ofiscers constitute an p tevel of p

fise b andividuals who have successfully worked together fos five

in:hong we {eel privileged 1o
<ontitue OUr praneering elforts to
funihe: es.ablish the privatization
©Of corzetions in other states and
Countries Qur pledge to the

- shateholders is to conduct our
buniness activities in accordance
with ihe highest standasds of
managerial professionalism.

We hope that you share out ex-
Citemerit in playing 2 partin shap-
ng 2 newly emerging industry.

¢ expe;
yean.

Lockhart, Texas
Lockhart Work Program Facility
receives inmates {romn thee state sys-

Doncastes, England
H.M. Prison Doncaster houses

adult offenders in

Dependency
Treaument Center, the weoddd's lazgest

— iy =
PR :
: ’ tem who are within one year of te-  and 5 e Pr
i . the cemver, has S00 inmate residents. It
lease. Private industry is secruited 10 category “A* prisoners, highest e O o

Timothy P. Cole
Chaumasn of the Boird

provide on-site job-training and pad
positons to help transition the in.

system. Physically separate are S1

system with alcohol and/eor drug prob-

Mates 1o 2 productive civilian life. The  spaces foe special heatth care and pry- !""."MM'M mmp:g‘;x
a' ’?-*2 state stipulates what portion of the chiatric needs, and_: populstion : nodn.du‘:wnpybudln " g
ing. wicti - here cmp mode] recovery. aac3dition,
::::)""‘8::3 ::'p::‘:‘éepcm on counseling and rehabilitation.  Sem and vocational perograms are
!

Georpr C Zotey
Prewd oot and Chief Lrecutive
Otfscer

LIREN NRRE]

Coorge C Zoley. teh, ond Tumohy P Cole -




Sridgeport, Texas

Bridgeport Pre-Release Facihity ac
cepts munimun medrum securnity of-
(enders trom the state’s Institutional
Dhession whe are withum tno years of
paroie eligsbility 11 Concentrzies on
teu education prr emplivmenting
Lfe shalls 2
substance abuse programy
each person’s chatee £
I ERERNTE
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McFariand, California

McFartand Community Cotsec
fioaat Facihiry bouses sechniral pasole
vinlators tor the ¢ aliforma Degart
Ment of Correctic s (97 an dppror.
mate six-meath rendd, §
edusticnas. vocarengl and fou:
ing cpponurities It featute, Gitect
supeivision by nywed Tery and
setunty measures ahizh aclude
Aol o e w Tt laved et
monitens

et

Hoore Haven, Fiorida
Glades County Correctional Facl
iy, now undes construction, demen
strates the compiete capabilities ¢t
the ccipo:iation from design and
consttuct,ta. through recruitment
and traiming ot employaes, and man
agement of thie faciiny Thecompany
s piesently engaged in the design |
Rancing o construction of seven (3
dlres due 1~ openin 1998 and 16

sOdoenton oh g

Facilities

waCKE MU

conreCTIONS

Current facilities undes Wachenhut operation:

Faciity Nsme
Lecation
Federal Covernment
Contracts

Aurora INY Frocesstng
C.entes

Autoxa « olorada
New Yorb 185 Processang
Center

Queeny ow Lok
Stete Covernment
Controcts
Atten Corrrctional Centes

Kinder, louinianas
Bisdgeport Pre-Relrase
Center

Endgepo:t, Texas
Central Tazs Parole
Violator Facility

San Antoiio, Texay
Coke County Juvenale
sustice Center

County, Texas

Kyle New V.sion
Chemical Dependency
Trestment Center

Kyle, Texas
Lockhart hemale
Conrectional Facility

Lockhatt Texss
Lockhact *Nork Trogramm
Faclity

Lockhart, Texds
McFarland Community:
Correctiona! far

McFartard, Cal

arnia

Company Oenign

Facwity

Rete Capacity Trpe

Constructions 300
Managrment

Kenovation/ 105
Management

Management 1,282

Constnxcuion) 320
Management

Renovauons €23
Managemem

Constructions 9o
Management

Construction/ 520
Management

Construction/ 500
Management

Constructionf 500
Management

Construction/ 224
Managemeny

INS Detention
Facily

INS [vtentian
Facatuw

State Puson

Pre-Release Center
Teanster facitity,

U.S Marshall
Detention Faclity

Juvenie Otfender
Faciliry

in-Prsen
Chemical
Deperdency
Treatment Center

Srate Przon

Work Piogram
Faciliry

Pre Release Center

Securnty Onte of
Levet Opeming

Mimmums 108/
medium

ey

Medium [ )

Mimmum Awa

Al kel L &%

Mediem HENSE )

Minrmum 685

<
<

Forth Tenas .
Seactions Facihity
Foet warhy Texs

Management

Sanction Fac




Facxity Name
Lecation

Lecal Covernment
Controcts

ser Drego Ciry jadl
San Diego, alit

tnteragtional Cantracts

Wacol, Quecntiand
susteatia

Austealia

H M Prison Doncaster
Doncaster, Erglang
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Company Oeutgn
Rote Cepaaity

Constructicn 00

Mararement

Maragement ¢

Fodijties under contract, not yet open.

Fremty Name
Cocation
Favamon Regicrat
Dexention Center

Pucnio Rica

Glades Correctional
Facility
Moore Haven, Florida
Marshall County,
Mississippi

South Bay, Florica

Staie Jail Facility
Jack County, Texas

State Jail Facilicy
Willacy Count

Texas

Travis County Community

Jusixe Center
Travis County. Texas

Company Oesiga
Rele Capaecy

Consiructioni 750
Management

Dessgns 1,000
Construction/
financing/
Management
Design/ 1318
Construction/
Finanong/
Management
Desiga/ 1,000
Consutation/
Management

Design/
Consultation/
Management

Designs 000
Consutution/
Management

facmty
Trpe

Carv Jat Fanatiny

Nanonat f'son

Natidna! Prs

Faciney
Trpe
Regiona!
Detention
Center

State Prison

State Prison

State Prison

State Jai)
Facility

State fan) *
facility

State Ja:t
Facility

Securtty
tevel

Mamnum

At icvly

Medium

Al fever

Securtty
tevel

Medivm

Medium

Medium/
cloze
custody

Medium

Medivm

Medium

Oate of
Spening

92

7142

4193

6194

Qate ot
Openingt

1196

496

5196

95

8795

8795
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Austin and forner Direcior, National Institute of
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James R. Thompson
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ATTACHMENT 3

{FULL COMMITTEE PRINT]

REPORT

INGRESS
1014::1 S‘,C;:wz HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 104~

DEPARTMENTS OF COMMERCE, JUSTICE, AND STATE,
THE JUDICIARY, AND RELATED AGENCIES APPROPRIA-
TIONS BILL, FISCAL YEAR 1996

Juny, 1995.—Committed to the Committee of the Whole House on the Stste of the
Union and ordered to be printed

Mr, ROGERS, from the Committee on Appropriations,
submitted the following

REPORT
together with
ADDITIONAL VIEWS
(To accompany H.R. ]
INDEX TO BILL AND REPORT
Poge nimber

N Bl  Report
Title I—Department of Justice 2 9
Title Il-~Department of Ccmmerce and Related Agencies ............... 32 44
Office of the United States Trade Rep tative 32 4“4
International Trade C issi 32 45
artment of C: e .o 33 45
Title [II—The Judiciary 47 74
Title IV—Department of State and Related A 54 81
Department of State 54 81
Arms Cautrol and Di t Agency 65 99
United States Information Agency 65 100
Title V—Related Agendi 70 106
Depaﬁmsnt of Transportation: Maritime Administration ............ . 107
Commission for the Preservation of America's Heritage Abroad ... 73 108
Commission on Civil Rights s 73 108
Comngﬁaa on Immigration Reform 3 109
Commu-ﬁan on Security and Cooperation in Europe ................. — T4 109
Competitiveness Policy COUDGI wuvmmuuuunroeseemememrermmesssmseessorsemsems e oo 110

90-068 “~

«»
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State  Prison  Grants.—The  recommendation provides
$500,000,000 for State Prison Grants pursuant to H.R. 667 which
passed the House of Representatives on February 10, 1995. The
Committee recommendation provides an increase of $475,500,000
above the current year apprelpriatmn. In 1995, $24,500,000 was
provided for boot camps for violent offenders.

The $500,000,000 recommended by the Committee is available
under the provisions of H.R. 667, The Violent Criminal Incarcer-
ation Act of 1995. The Committee recommendation supports the
changes adopted by the House to the State Prison Grant program
included in the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act of
1994, which strengthen the incentives for States to implement
“truth in sentencing” policies and address States’ costs due to the
incarceration of criminal aliens. Of the $500,000,000 provided, up
to $200,000,000 can be used for reimbursement to. States for alien
incarceration.

:;flt:glthfg reimbumtzngatx;t for agen incamler?stion, $300,000,000 is
available for grants tes and to eligible States organized as a
regional compact to build, expand, and operate correctional facili-
ties for the housing of serious violent offenders. Funds can also be
used to build, expand, and operate temporary or permanent correc-
tional facilities, including facilities on military bases and boot camp
facilities, for the confinement of convicted nonviolent offenders and
criminal aliens for the purpose of freeing suitdble existing prison
space for ns convicted of a serious violent felony. Such grants
may also be used to build, expand, and operate secure youth correc-
tional facilities. All grants are subject to the distribution and re-
quirements outlined in H.R. 667.

The Committee also recognizes that substantial savings for tax-
payers, in both dollar terms and in the time newsaar,g to make
newly-constructed facilities operational, can be achieved by encour-
aging States to utilize the private sector. In reviewing and approv-
ing grants under this program, the Attorney General should take
steps to assure applicants have considerecf privatization of both
construction and operations, where most appropriate.
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ATTACHMENT 4

federal taxes, if any are incurred, with respect to the operation of the Facility.

Section 6.8 Utilities. Contractor shall pay all utility charges and deposits
incurred or imposed with respect to the Facility.

ARTICLE 7
INDEMNIFICATION, INSURANCE AND DEFENSE OF CLAIMS

Section 7.1. Indemnification. The Contractor shall protect, defend,
indemnify, save and hold harmless the State of Louisiana, all state departments,
agencies, boards and commissions, its officers, agents, servants and employees,
including volunteers, “from and against any and all claims, demands, expenses and
liability arising out of acts ¢r omissions of the Contractor, its agents, servants,
subcontractors and employees and any and all costs, expenses and attorney's fees
incurred as 2 result of any such claim, demand cr cause of action including, but
rot limited to, any and all clairs arising from:

(2) any breach or default on the pant of Contractor in the performance of the
Contract;

{b}) any claims or losses for services rendered by Contractor, by any person or
firm performing or supplying services, materials or supplies in connection with
the performance of the Contract;

(¢) any claims or losses to any person injured or property damaged from the
acts or omissions of Contractor, its officers, agents, or employees in the
performance of the Contract;

(d) any claims or losses by any person or firm injured or damaged by
Contractor, its officers, agents, or employees by the publication, tranclation,
reproduction, delivery, performance, use, or disposition of any data processed
uader the Contract in 2 manner not authorized by the Contract, or by federal,
state, or local statuies or regulations;

(e) | any failure of Contractor, its officers, agents, or employees to observe the
laws of the United States and the State of Louisiana, including but not limited to
labor laws 2nd minimem wage laws; and

(f) any claim or losses resulting from an act of an inmate while under
Contractor’s authority. -

i
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This indemnificati on provision shall not be applicable (o injury, death or da mage
to property arising out of the sole negligence or sole willful misconduct of the
State, its officers, agents, servants or independent coantractors (other than
Contractor) who are directly respoasible to the State. Contractor shall not wraive,
release, or otherw isc forfeit any possible defense the State may have regasding
claims arising frormn or made in connection with the opcration of the Facility by
Contractor without the consent of the State. Contractor shall preserve all such
available defenses and cooperate with the State to make such defenses available to
the maximum extent allowed by law. .

In case any action or procecding is brought against the State by reason of any
such claim, Contractor, upon notice from the State, shall defead against such
action by counsel satisfactory to the State, unless such action or proceeding is
defended against by counsel for any carmier of liability insurance provided for
herein.

Section 7.2 Insurance. The Contractor shall continuously maintain and pay for
such insurance as will protect the Contractor and the State as a named insured,
from: :

a)  all claims, including death and claims based on violations of civil nghts,
arising from the sexvices performed under the Contract

b)  all clzims arising form the services performed under the Contract by
Centractor; and

¢y  ections by a third party against Contractor as a result of the Centract.

Section 7.3 Types_of Insurance. Prior to the effective date of this Contract,
the Contractor shall previde insurance policics and endorsements in a form and
for terms satisfactory to the State’s Office of Risk Management evidencing
insurance coverage of the following types, for the following purposes and in the
following amounts:

a. Worker's Compensation and Uonemployment Compensation Insurance
protecting the Contractor from claims for damages for physical or personal
injury which may arise from opecrations performed pursuant to this Contract,
whether such operations are performed by the Contractor] by a subcontractor, or
by a person directly or indirectly employed by either of them.

b. General Liability Insurance, which shall specifically include civilrights and
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medical matters, in an amount not less than five million dollars (55,000,000) for
cach occurrence with an aggregate of at lezst ten million dotlars ($10,000,000)
per year. Such insurance shall also provide coverage, including the cost of
defense, for all state officers and empleyees, whether in their official or
individual capacities, against claims and actions as set forth in Section 7.2.

¢.  Automobile and other vehicle liability insurance in an amount not less than
five million dollars ($5,000,000) per occurrence.

d. Insurance in an amount not less than fifty thousand dollars ($50,000)
covering i es of employee dish y.

All insurance policies required under this Contract must provide no less than
thirty (30) days advance notice to the State of any contemplated cancellation. The
State shall have the right, but not the obligation, to advance money to prevent the
insurance required herein from lapsing for nonpayment of premiums. If the
State advances such amount, then the Contractor shall be obligated to repay the
State the amount of any advances plus interest thereon at the legal maximum rate,
and the State shall be entitled to set off and deduct such amount from any amounts
owed the Contractor pursuant to this Contract. Nc clection by the State to
advance money to pay insurance premiums shall be deemed to cure default by the
Contractor of its obligation to provide insurance.

Section 7.4 Fire and Property Insurance. The State shall maintain fire and
property insurance on the State's buildings and equipment located at the Facility
site.

Section 7.5 Deflense/lmmunity. By entering into the Contracty neither the
State nor the Contractor waives any immunity defenses which may be extended to
cither of them by operation of law, iacluding limitations on the amount of
dainages which may be awarded or paid.

Section 7.6 Notice of Claims. Within five (5) working days after receipt of
summons in any action by the State, or of any agent, employee or officer thereof,
or within five (5) days of receipt by the State or of any agent, employee or
officer thereof, of notice of claim, the State or any agent, employee or officer,
shall notify Contractor in writing of the commencement thereof.

Section 7.7 Financial Sirength. The Contractor shajl, prior to signing this
Contract, file with the State a financial statement showing a net stockholders
cquil_y, calculated according to gencrally accepted accounting principles
consisiently applied, of not less than five million doilars ($5,000,000) .
Thereafier, the Contractor shall file annually, on or before October 1 of each
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Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you very much.
Mr. Collins, welcome.

STATEMENT OF JAMES A, COLLINS

Mr. CoLLINs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman, I am
Andy Collins, executive director of the Texas Department of Crimi-
nal Justice, and chair of the American Correctional Association’s
Legislative Affairs Committee. I am honored to be here today to
speak to you on behalf of the Association and its 20,000 members,
representing a cross-section of corrections professionals.

Thank you for this opportunity to share our views with you on
the issue of the Nation’s prisons, and particularly the proposals
about truth in sentencing and incarceration of violent criminals. I
am submitting a detailed statement for the record, but I will briefly
summarize my comments for you today.

Earlier today, Mr. Chairman, you spoke about the importance of
a balanced approach to dealing with the issue of incarceration of
violent criminals. T'he American Correctional Association believes
that we must be more successful in our efforts to reduce crime
through a balanced approach, one that places equal importance on
prevention, policing, prosecution, punishment, and treatment,
while being sensitive to the rights of victims.

One of the most critical issues that is addressed by current legis-
lative proposals for controlling violent crime in America is the issue
of providing incentives to States for imposing tough truth in sen-
tencing laws for those who commit the most serious violent crimes.
In my view, there are two key principles that should be considered
in developing Federal incentives to States.

First, the truth in sentencing incentive should not be mixed or
diluted by trying to piggyback other reform incentives to the criti-
cal issue of truth in sentencing. We can see in some of the current
proposals attempts to tie truth in sentencing to other kinds of re-
form issues. For example, in S. 930, we see effort to tie truth in
sentencing to the imsues of inmate work and education require-
menfs. In H.R. 667, we see efforts to tie reimbursement for the cost
of incarcerating undocumented felons to truth in sentencing.

These kinds of efforts only detract from the central issue, and in
some cases provide mandates that are very costly for States to im-
plement, and they are overly intrusive in the day-to-day operation
of State prison systems.

For example, implementing the inmate work and education re-
uirement under- S. 930 would cost the Texas prison system about
14 million a year im additional security personnel. Additionally, it

would cost about $5 million for additional work supervisors. To
meet the mandates of the educational program requirements, it
would increase our budget by 400 percent. When these kinds of
mandates are included in the legislation, States are forced to
rethink the value of the truth in sentencing incentive.

Second, the truth in sentencing incentive should not be tied to
an unrealistic goal. Xf States are to work effectively toward truth
in sentencing, the goals set forth in the legislation should not be
so impractical to achieve that States are disco d from trying
to attain them. Current proposals would require States to imple-
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ment State laws requiring violent offenders to serve 85 percent of
their imposed sentences.

We suggest using a formula based on a progressive continuum of
truth in sentencing incentives that judges a State on its own
progress toward goals set for itself in place of the 85-percent re-
quirement. Also, given that it is nearly impossible to determine the
national average percent of time served, we think it is more logical
to require indeterminate sentencing States to assure that 85 per-
cent of the minimum sentence imposed will be served. We believe
that these requirements will provide a more realistic incentive to
States than those offered in current legislaticn. It will also help to
ensure that an optimum number of agencies are eligible to partici-
pate in the national crime control initiative.

In Texas, where both sentence imposed and time served tend to
be longer than most States, the 85-percent requirement would cost
Texas taxpayers an additional estimated $1.5 billion over the next
15 years. How can a State like Texas be motivated to work toward
85 percent when the costs to State taxpayers of doing so would far
outstrip the Federal funds we would receive?

Texas taxpayers, without any Federal incentives, have already
committed almost $2 billion to expand prison capacity from about
38,000 beds in 1987 to about 135,000 beds by September 1 of 1995,
We estimate that another 78,000 would be needed over the next 15
years to be able to implement an 85-percent requirement.

If the overall intent of the truth in sentencing legislation is to
motivate States to enact laws that protect citizens from violent
crime, the Federal legislation must look at performance measures
that are much broader than just served as a percent of sentence
imposed. By focusing solely on the 85 percent of sentence imposed,
States that are imposing longer sentences and that are requiring
longer periods of incarceration for violent offenders may still not
meet the 85-percent criteria, but may actually be doing more to
meet the goal and the spirit of teuth in sentencing legislation than
other States.

In a recent study published by the Bureau of Justice Statistics,
Texas was shown to have longer sentences imposed and longer
time served than any of the 4 States identified by the Congres-
sional Research_ Service as qualifying for 85-percent truth in sen-
tencing. According to the study, Texas' average sentence imposed
fur viswent offenders was 145 months, with an average time served
of 56 months, or 39 percent. However, even though California, for
:xa;telple, showﬂ %59 pemeﬂx:: of t;entem:e imposed, their average

entence was o months, wi i
33 mothey ly an average time served of only

In summary, I would like to make the following points. First, we
must be more successful in our efforts to reduce crime through a
balanced approach, one that places equal importance on preven-
tion, pohcxpg, prosecution, punishment, and treatment, while again
being sensitive to the rights of victims.

Second, legmla_tion to provide incentives for truth in sentencing
should not be mixed or confused with other reform issues, like in-
mate requirements for work or education, and should not be laden
with requirements that are not cost-effective to implement.

-
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Third, truth in sentencing incentives need to be tied to more
flexible, good-faith efforts by States to achieve the goals of impos-
in%lllon er sentences for violent crimes.

r. Chairman, this concludes a summ of the American Cor-
rectional Association’s testimony. Agam,arly provide an expanded
commentary on these issues, and I would be more than happy to
answer any questions that you might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Collins follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAMES A. COLLINS ON BEHALF OF THE AMERICAN
CORRECTIONAL ASSOCIATION

Mr. Chairman, and members of the Committee, I am James Collins, Executive Di-
rector of the Texas Department of Criminal Justice, and Chair of the American Cor-
rectional Association’s Legislative Affairs Committee. I am honored to be here today
to speak for the Association and its 20,000 members representing a cross-section of
the corrections profession. Thank you for this opportunity to share our views with
you on the issues of our nation’s prisons and, particularly, the proposals abowut
truth-in-sentencing and incarceration of viclent criminals. 1 am submitting a de-
tailed statement for the record, but I will briefly arize my cc 1ts for you

Crime is one of the top issues on the public’s mind today. Current sentiment could
lead one to believe that the crime rate has increased significantly and that our ini-
tiatives have done not.hil;g to control it. The truth is that the majority of persons
in this country are law abiding and do not commit crimes. The majority of crime
is nonviolent even t'gt:fh violent crime captures the public’s attention. A sector of
the public tends to think that something drastic must be done to curb the increased
trend. Some believe that the most effective method of curbing crime is to take crimi-
nals off the street so they can’t commit more crime.

While the total number of arrests have remained relatively stable since the mid-
19708, with a minoxr increase between 1987 and 1990, several factors have led to
increases in convictions and thus, incarceration. They include enhanced law enforce-
ment efforts, advances in forensic technologies, abolishing discretionary parole,
eliminating good time, and adding or increasing percentage requirements for time
to be served in prison before releage consideration. In reality, the crime rate
remained flat in the last 20 years while we have increased our prison commitments
by as much as 155 percent. . .

This unprecedented increase in prison population from 1980 to 1992 has largely
been due to drug, property and public order offenses (which comprise 84 percent of
the incarceration rate increase), and to increasing mandatory minimum sentences.
National research on the impact of the Federal Sentencing Guidelines indicates that
substantial numbers of low-level drug offenders have been sentenced to Federal
prison because of mandatory minimum sentences. o

The United States has now reached the point where we are vacillating between
first and second in the world in incarceration rates, yet the crime rate has been vir-

tuall unchanﬂ

In{980, we had 310,000 inmates. By June 1994, we had 945,000. We incarcerated
150 people 100,000 in 1980, and now, we incarcerate 519 people for every
100,000. Unfortunately, things will get worse. According to Dr. Jeffrey D. Senese,
University of Baltimore Department of Criminal Justice, the current consensus
among criminal justice research is that we can anticipate an increase in one area
of crime—that being juvenile cxrime. The juvenile crime rate is expected to increase
by 25 percent over the next 10 years. is largely due to the %randchﬂdren of

e original “baby boomers” reacimg the crime-prone age group of ages 16 to 24.
Both demography and policy are working against that crime rate dropping off. As
pmfesaionx‘ in the correctional community, we share an overwhelming consensus
that incarceration, in and of itself, does little to reduce crime or have a positive im-
pact on recidivism. . . L

We have an obligation to acknowledge the public’s fears about crime and victim-
ization. We need to help victims obtain true justice in a fair and practical manner.
Therefore, we as corrections professionals and members of our communities have a
regponsibility to work hand-in-hand with you as the ‘&ohcymakeu, to educate citi-
zens on empowering their communities to maintain public safety. We must be more
successful in our efforts to reduce crime through a ced approach * * * one that
incorporates prevention, policing, prosecution, punishment and treatment. It is our
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duty to formulate and promote po_licies based on informed, rational discussion, accu-

rate data and professional experience. Today’s hearing is a step in that direction.

There is compelling evidence that indicates that, when polled, four diverse seg-
ments of our society gave similar responses to questions regarding crime solutions.
R_edll)lies by local citizens showed that many favor strategies involving the use of re-
cidivism reduction programs such as literacy training and education to reduce

crime.

The first segment was a group of 1000 members of the general public. A national
public opinion conducted in June 1995 by The Wirthlin Group, an independent
researc‘l:hﬁm,l ound that three out of four Am:nmn citizens support the balanced
approach involving gr':venﬁon, punishment and treatment as a way of controlling
and reducing crime. These findings are consistent with other national polls.

The me: of this Committee are familiar with the results released in Decem-
ber 1994 of a poll conducted by the Senate Judiciary Subcommittee on the Constitu-
tion. That survey reached a fourth segment—corrections professionals. It revealed
that 85 percent of wardens surveyed do not think that most elected officials in
America are offering effective solutions to crime. The wardens polled overwhelm-
ingly support prison programs to reduce recidivism:

* 93 percent favor literacy and other educational programs,

* 92 percent favor vocational training, and

¢ 89 percent favor drug treatment.

_ Over 45 national, regional, state and local organizations and individuals have
joined the Amex-_wan Correctionsl Association in support of our position calling for
a balanced fublxc policy on crime control. We believe that incarceration is an inte-
gral part of combating crime when combined with a comprehensive, balanced ap-
proach that includes other effective tools aimed at prevention, policing, punishment
b

. State an corrections and criminal justice syst need more flexibility to
upogle?eqt ’mm l;o:foc::txnlhngl ing violent offenders and protecting citizens gom
violent crimes. egislation must contain langus; rtaini

and juvenile offenders that supports: " §¢ pertaining to adult

¢ using conventional correctional facilities for incarcerating serious violent offend-

eru_andpexmnsunngaﬁmmintbecommissionofa crime.
* using community-based punishments for nonviolent offenders.
. l;l&menhng recidivism reduction programs, prevention measures and drug

* requiring offenders to pay victim restitution and imposing community service
in those individual cases where 100 percent financial restitution is not feasible,

. :tta_dsu?;x])g frivolous lawsuits filed by inmates [Title II, H.R. 667 and Sec. 103(c)

ACA supports the concept of truth-in-sentenci Sentencing policies should be
based on the principles of proportionality so that the punishmentp‘i)s commensurate
with the seriousnees of the crime. When these policies fail in fairness and rational.
W irge the Bonate t ive ey ecied and. the publicis illserved,

na ow -in-sentencing grant funda to state and local
s‘\remmenta to be used for the construction and operation of correctional facilities
fn programs. nal administrators and criminal justice professionals must

_h‘ustedbkncwwb.tuthebstmmpmhenmvephnhaddreu their correctional
crises. We believe that we can reconcile truth-in-sentencing requirements with indi-
ggu:ln ;tltes’ u.?;.hon- while !upadmg atea'_n‘ghta to manage their criminal jus-
e ct:'lummncor::hﬁ cumin eadlmngthte; que fiscal, organizational and philo-

and localities need flexibility to implement strategies for controlling violent
offenders and ing citizens from violent crimes. As
he introduced Bill 3 on the Senate Floor in January: nator Dole stated when

.. ‘Stateoandloediﬁea,muhe?edunlcovmment,month front
lines in the war againat crime and are best equi to devise &wﬁn
::.tlla'imo mtegiegWhenitwmgtoﬁgbﬁng%g?dthe role of :ho Fe:l';
crime fghting o g jbe & ase Stataandloealitiulntheir‘own
ime i ¥ mzouunwmugulaﬁons and ‘one-

Genenl]y,AC@m the 1994 Crime Act. If th changes to
we suggest relaxing truth-in-sentencing ctandudse::th.:r‘ than ﬁght.en?x:gnéhag:;
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as proposed in pending bills. As states change their laws and implement statutes

to assure truth-in-sentencing, offender populations and related costs will -
cally increase for decades to come. A number of state correctional agencies have re-
ported to us the impact that the 85 percent requirement would have on their prison
ogg:&ationa. They project that construction-related costs will range from as few as
2000 beds for small states to as many as 44,000 beds for larger states over a ten-
year goﬁod. This type of &?anmo_n may cause states to incur constrution-related
costs from $64 million to $773 million. Increases in associated average annual oper-
ating costs are estimated to range from $34 million a year to $81 million a year.
I will address the specifics of our recommendations regarding truth-in-sentencing
> insumggeey gt nofny'f ula based i tin f truth

e ing & form on a progressive continuum of -in-sentenc-
ing incentives that judges a state on its own progress toward goals set for itself,
in place of the 85 percent requirement. Also, given that it is nearly impoesible to
determine the national average percent of time served, we think that it is more log-
jcal to require indeterminate sentencing states to assure that 85 percent of the mini-
mum sentence imposed will be served. We believe that these requirements will pro-
vide a'more realistic incentive to states than those offered in current legislative pro-
poeals. It will also help to ensure that an optimum number of agencies are eligible
to participate in the national crime control initiative.

CA encourages the members of this Committee and your coll es in the Sen-
ate to resist legislating additional mandatory minimum sentences for nonviolent of-
fenses because they encourage the release of violent criminals to make room for
newly sentenced nonviolent adult and juvenile offenders. They also reduce the use
of a broad range of less costly and effective sentencing options for nonviolent offend-

ers,

We are committed to comprehensive criminal justice and correctional planning. In
order to have a truly balanced approach to prison reform, we must recognize the
role of community-based sanctions and other alternatives in creating space for vio-
lent offenders in conventional incarceration facilities, Federal legislation should en-
courage state corrections agencies to develop comprehensive correctional plans that
are designed to provide an integrated approach to the management and operation
of correctional systems. .

The Association is concerned that current proposals no longer require a state to
consult with local governments as it develops its application for the use of the prison
gmtz. There must be provisions for states to share funds with local governments

at operate correctional facilities. In many states, local jails are used to house state

risoners due to crowding in state facilities, Other factors such as enhanced law en-
orcement efforts, three-strikes laws and the abolishment of parole have inundated
local detention facilities. .

ACA supports correctional facility programs that reduce idleness and promote safe
working conditions for staff. I know first-hand the value that correctional manage-
ment tools such as earned time credits and recreational programs have in maintain-
ing secure institutions and protecting public safety. Recent events show us that we
are moving toward an austere, punitive and harsh treatment of offenders in this
country.

'l‘h:ye are citizens who do not realize that these activities are necessary manage-
ment tools to operats safe and effective facilities for staff and commaunities. My col-
leagues and I know that when inmates are involved in constructive activities there
is less time for them to think of ways to make weapons, escape or beat up on staff
and other inmates. Exercise and recreation reduce idleness, r aggressiveness
and in the long run will reduce the health care costa in corrections. Treating a phys-
jcally ill inmate costs three times more than the cost of treating a healthy inmate.
It’s common sense that healthy inmates mean lower correctional health care costs
for the taxpayer. We request t the Senate evaluate the impact of eliminating of-
fender programs before potentially putting our nation’s communities and over
800,000 correctional staff at risk as as increasing coets. .

ACA believes that work and education are important elements within the correc-
tional system. We know that vocational training, alcohol and drug treatment, vio-
lence reduction programs and cognitive behavioral training reduce recidiviszm. Over
500 research studies validate the personal experience of corrections professionals.
Oﬂ'ender:h who saueeeasﬁzlly complete these programs have a lowered recidivism rate
of as much as nt. i .

For example, in a recent study, only 4.5 percent of the inmates in Illincis prisons
wbomdve%l"tbdr dognwhﬂoinmntedntunedto&r.lnnlﬁathmm
Also, National Institute of Justice (NLJ) research shows that over one-half of the

abusers involved in the Miami drug court successfully complete court-or-
dered conditions. ‘
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For the balance of my testimony, I would like to speak in more detail about a key
issue of today’s ing, that of truth-in-sentencing. In my view, there are two key

principles that should considered in developing Federal truth-in-sentencing in-
centives for the States. 5
i the truth-in-sentencing incentive should not be mixed or diluted by trying
to “piggy-back” other reform incentives to the critical issue of truth-in-sentencing.
We can see in some of the current propossls m%m to tie truth-in-sentencing to
other kinds of reform issues. For example, Senate Bill 930, attempts to tie truth-
in-sentencing to inmate work and education req ts and the state’s ability to
S:ve or take away inmate privileges. Also, HR. 667 tries to tie reimbursement for
e costs of i i ;! ted fel to truth-in-sentencing. These legisla-
tive efforts only detract the central issue and, in some cases, provide mandates
that are not conducive to effident, cost-effective management of state prisons. They
are too intrusive into the daily tions of our correctional facilities.

Implementing the inmate an-i education irements under Senate Bill 930
would cost the Texas pri. m:ﬁ:em about $14.7 ion year in additional secu-
rity personnel costs, gg:i illion per year in additional inmate work supervision

. costs, and our annual costs of mmedmﬁoml programs to inmates would in-
mbyMpavthhentgeu inds of mandates are attached to the incentive
programs, correctional administrators and policymakers are forced to re-think the
value of truth-in-sentencing i tives. They tend to interfere with the day-to-day
operations of state prison and local detention . State and local correctional
systems are too diverse in their composition to be forced into a mold that is not an
inappropriate fit for all.

nd, the truth-in-sentencing incentives should not be tied to an unrealistic

goal. If states and locals are to work effectively toward truth-in-sentencing, the

oals set forth in the legislation should not be so impractical to achieve that we are

d from trying to attain them. Current proposals would require States to

xpxz&l;menttg state laws requiring violent offenders to serve 85 percent of their im-
sentences.

In Texas, where both sentences imposed and time served tend to be longer than
most states, this 85 t requirement would cost the taxpayers of Texas an addi-
uongleshmatedsl.gh‘llbnovuthenutmyeamHowmnastabelikeTexube

mohvatedhm;khwudasmtwbenthemtomtetaxpayeu of doing so

would far outstrip the federal we would receive? Texas taxpayers, without any
federal incentives, have already committed almost $2 billion to expand prison capac-

ity from about 38,000 beds in 1991 to about 135,000 beds by September 1, 1995.

eeshmatteth-ta?othumooojiebymﬂdbeneededomthemt 15 years to

be able to impl an 85 p requir t
TheU.S_.Kmy(‘.enqdeaﬁmMMmmwﬂlspendumuchu$20for
every $1 in fe matching ls under the truth-in-sentencing guidelines pro-
ﬁuedmﬂ.llss?.omu?hnpna:iednryingmtg.mmingtommalysisby
arc Mauer, assistant director of ing Projoct, states will need to spend
between $2 and $7 of their own money for they receive in federal prison
ts under HR. 667. The ign for an Effective Crime Policy has estimated
t here from $3 to $5 of money will be required.

. The bottom line, from the states’ point of view, is that the prison ts have
“strings attached.” Over the mn.thueshingnnnmnkethg cost o% participat-

mthemq:l{;npunbo it
tly, violent offenders in the states serve about 46 to 48 percent of their sen-
tenees,aeeordmgto:hmwmu,hmnhthe“huthinsenmn'
gﬁ}ol_'SSpement,' stimates that states would need to more than double
eir time-served figures. For an average state with 8,500 violent offenders in prison
gone-ﬁfhetholthemhq'_lbhb.thnt'mldwtminaeueofmxgm 8,500
D mm&goowm-mmthetypiulmuu% illion for
ﬁuon construction plus $170 million per year for operations, Mauer calculated.
emx‘::, i m?ﬁrthc;:nh.An:ihtb:hi:Ld hﬁx‘nt'bo:‘ e (om0, e
P &. ok X gran typical state (one-fiftieth
Furthermare, &dﬂal%:.nbmacbeduledhendfdl ing the year 2000,
nﬁawhmhtbemtuvguld uhﬁndneymutoquor,ur :bindon,the
?@qﬁ;@ﬁmmdmmmwuubmhedmomr
mplymmhldmxmmmmadfhnbm W whetherourt;t:hmcc:n
: truth-in-sentencing grant guidelines. We have turned e Con-
g:smomlRmzdeqm( the National Institute of Corrections (NIC) and
t of Justice Office of Justice Programs (OJP), but as of yet, none have
been to provide a definitive judgement on whether individual states are in com-
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pliance with the first standard for truth-in-sentencing incentive grants. They are
working tirelessly om this effort, but it is an extremely complicated process.

Several key terms must be defined in the Office of Justice Programs (OJP) regula-
tions, yet to be published. OJP has indicated that the final rule will be out in the
fall of '1995. Needed, for example, are a definition of “violent offense” and clarifica-
tion on what the tersn “sentence imposed” means for purposes of the 85 nt cal-
culation. Thus, it is difficult to locate a state-by-state analysis of the ability to -
%fy for grant funds, though exploratory studies are underway at OJP, NIC, and CRS.

‘e commend the At-torne meral and the staff of the Office of Justice Programs
for their support in providing answers and ongoing technical assistance to the cor-
rections community an our efforts to understand and move toward compliance with
the 1994 Crime Law.

According to a May 1995 study conducted by NIC, 19 states were found to have
had truth-in-sentencing legislation in place before the 1995 legialative sesaion, and
legislatures in 29 states reportedly dealt with proposed truth-in-sentencing legisla-
tion in the 1996 session. Having the legislation in place does not necessarily mean
that the laws are co mpatible with the truth-in-sentencing language of the current
Federal legislative proposals. In fact, only seven states have been identified as
qualifying for Federal truth-in-sentencing d i n, n, California
and Minnesota (according to a February 1995 CRS report), and Arizona, North
Carolina and Delawa re (based on January 1995 OJP estimates).

Actual time served for a givem violent offense is longer in some states than in oth-
ers, yet can appear shorter when presented in percentag: terms. It is important for
other factors the percentage of sentence served to be assessed when evaluating
the degree of compliance with truth-in-sentencing guidelines.

There is some controversy regarding the compatibility of truth-in-sentencing and
earned or good time_credits. In many departments of corrections, an time
or good time system iis considered an 1mportant tool for managing offender behavior.
For example, Connecticut imposes disciplinary action pmc::iinngeﬁn inmate from
classification reductions if the inmate refuses to follow pi i rogrammatic
work or educational mssignments. Massachusetts awards inmates with earned
time as a result of icvolvement in positive programming such as education. In New
Mexico, good behavior is a requirement for participation in all programs including
education.

If the overall intent of the mnth-in-sentzndngéegislation is to motivate states and
locals to enact laws that protect their citizens from violent crimes, then Federal leg-
islation must look at osrmance criteria Lhatlm mucbl: broa:g than just lt.:a per-
cent of sentence imporsed. States are imposing long sentences iri ng pe-
riods of incarceration. for violemt offenders but .?51 are not meeting the % percent
criterion; and yet, they may actually be doing more to meet the spirit of truth-in-
sentencing legislation. than others. . i

In a recent study just published by the Bureau of Justice Statistics, Texas was
shown to have longer sentences imposed andlonggvtixme served than any of the four
states identified by thie Congreasional Research ce as qualifying for the 85 per-
cent truth-in-sentencing. According to the study, Texas's average sentence im)
for violent offenders was 145 ononths, with average time served of 56 months, or
39 percent. However, even though California, for example, showed 85 percent of sen-
tence im their average sentence was only 39 months, with an average time
served of only 33 mon.ths.

Additi y, the 886 &rwnt criterion alone does not address another aspect of
public safety that may be overlooked. Many states, like Texas, who require long pe-
riods of incarceration. for violemt offenders have crafled their correctional s
so that control can be exerted ower violent offenders after they are released into the

wﬁn;umnltyy ‘does T ire I jods of incarceration for violent offenders, but
ot o exas long periods of o
when at:mu vio:le:: ?ﬁen elrs are ev:g:uallof y released‘tyinto the commu Mmty, t.heyifﬁtgg
that are i ong peri community su on. Moreover,
termsoetheirmleaseam:‘r;vio tad,theywillberemrnertz“:nson' to serve the re-
m?i;dar of thleir lo t;ent‘;nee. X 4 ints

closing, I would Like to em hasize a few points. X

Fint,wemustbeznoresuw‘;esf\dinoureﬂ'omtpmducp_mmethmgh a bal-
anced approach * * * one that incorporates prevention, policing, prosecution, pun-
ishment and treatmemt. . i .

Second, Federal legislation to provide incentives for truth-in-sentencing should not
be mixed with or confused with other reform issues like inmate requirements for
work ar education aned should not be laden with requirements that are not cost-ef-
fective to implement.
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Third,weea.n.mthuildouryaymtofthi_s ‘We need a variety of sentenc-

ing options including community- ts. i .
‘ourth, h-in-sentendng i tivea need to be tied to more flexible, good-faith
efforts by states to achieve the goals of imposing longer sentences for violent crimes.

Fifth, correctional mansag t tools such as earned time credits and recreational
programs are vital to maintaining secure institutions and protecting public safety.

Sixth, Federal incentive grants should not impose requirements on state prisons
that will xmiﬁ’r corrections officials in the day-to-day management of their facilities
or in their ability to manage their inmate populations in & safe and secure manner.

I will conclude my remarks by emphasiring that incarceration is an integral part
of combating crime when combined with a comprehensive, balanced approach that
includes other effective toals aimed at prevention, policing, punishment and treat-
ment. We urge the Senate to consider a balanced approach to crime reduction. This
approach g}:cﬁﬂ as much emphasis on x{ﬁewnﬁon and treatment as it does on pun-
i o-thirds of inmates are illiterate and have limited, marketable job
skills. As high as three-quarters of inmates have drug and alcohol programs. As a
society, we will either pay now to teach inmates how to read and write, learn a
trade and get off drugs or we will pay later in higher crime.

Thank you for your attention today. We appreciate the thought and deliberation
that this Committee hss&'ventopnsonmfmmism}es. We that you and your
coll in the Senat mindful of our concerns when voting on related meas-
ures. The American Correctional Aseociation stands ready to work with you to meet
the challenges of today and to better the future of corrections in our nation.

Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you very much.
Mr. Lamb?

STATEMENT OF ZEE B. LAMB

Mr. Lams. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. In addition to my prepared
statement, I would ask that a resolution from NACo, the National
Association of Counties, concerning violent offenders, as well as an
article and a citizen’s guide concerning structured sentencing, be
entered into the record.

Senator ABRAHAM. They will be. Thani;geu very much.

[The information referred to is attached to Mr. Lamb’s prepared
statement.]}

Mr. LaMB. My name is Zee Lamb. I am a county commissioner
from Pasquotank County, NC. I am a member of the NACo Board
of Directors and chairman of its Subcommittee on Corrections. I am
also chairman of the North Carolina Association of County Com-
missioners’ Criminal Justice Steering Committee, and I serve on
the governor’s Crime Commission for the State of North Carolina.

Mr. Chairman, the problem we face in corrections is not that
States and counties are soft on crime or have been reluctant to con-
struct jails and prisons. The fundamental problem is that we have
not as a Nation ad quately managed and set priorities for existing
space. Out of $30 billion spent annually by States and counties on
adult corrections, roughly 85 percent is directed to capital and
operational e : ditures for jails and prisons. Only 11 percent is
spent on some kind of alternative program, including probation.

Mr. Chairman, the corrections systems in our country is inher-
ently intergovernmental. For example, when some is arrested and
charged with a serious felony, th? are not taken to State prisons.
They go to the county jail v%im ederal judges put population re-
strictions on State rison facilities to protect the constitutional
rights of inmates, actions inevitably impact on local jails.
Today, thex:e are more than 50,000 State»reag inmates who are
backed up in county jails. What this all means is that since the
problems are intergovernmental, so must be the solutions.
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Our urban county jails in the United States are at over 100-per-
cent capacity and account for more than half of the Nation’s jail in-
mates. But, Mr. Chairman, the overcrowding of our jails is sympto-
matic of the er crisis facing our corrections system. The -
damental lack of partnership between States and counties and a
general failure to develop a comprehensive intergovernmental
strategy is the core problem. Yes, there is collaboration, but it is
nowhere near the level it should be. .

In my State, Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to report, thanks in
part to the active participation of the North Carolina Association
of County Commissioners, a creative partnership has been formed
between county and State governments in both community place-
ment and secure incarceration. ]

Essentially, the North Carolina approach gives the county re-
sponsibility for dealing with nonviolent offenders in the commu-
nity, thereby freeing up valuable bed space for violent and repeat
offenders in State prisons. The effect of this new partqershlg.hm
that serious offenders will be spending more time in prison. The

ple of North Carolina, and I believe the Nation, got tired of

ing lied to. Victims of crime got tired of being lied to when in

court they were told someone was going to go to prison for 20 years
and they would be out in several years. .

Misdemeanants sentenced to 2 years in North Carolina were
spending 10 to 14 days, and a felon sentenced to 10 years was serv-
ing less than 1 year. With structured sentencing, there is no longer

time, no longer gain time, no parole, no early release. Rather,
we have bad time. You get a sentence of, say, 80 to 88 months. If
you act up in prisom, you serve more than 80 months. But if you
are good prisoner, you will serve 80 months, no less.

The State has also established a new relationship with the coun-
ties under the State-County Criminal Justice Partnership Act that
will enable counties to receive State grants to develop a wide range
of community programs, including education, job training, and drug
treatment.

The National Association of Counties is deeply concerned abc_mt
ublic safety, but we also recognize the importance of prevention
y focusing on early intervention. In North Carolina, just as the

State sees counties as a player in the field of corrections, the State
has also recognized the county role in prevention, as evidenced in
the Smart Start Program which targets newborns to 5-year-old

Under North Carolina’s new structured sentencing law, priorities
are set in the use of jails and prisons. Truth in sentencing is vigor-
ously promoted and policies are balanced with resources. In short,
North Carolina’s structured sentencing system ensures that viclent
offenders are locked up for longer periods of time. However, non-
career, nonviolent offenders are dealt with at the county level in
a variety of community programs, such as restitution, work release,
drug treatment, intensive probation, community service, and day

mﬁr. C gr?nan, in the past, there has been a fundamental mis-
conception by Congress and by the States of the county role in the
correctional system. The misconception is that the major partici-
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?ant is the State and that the counties only have a minor role in
inding solutions to our corrections problems.

Regresentative McCollum’s prison bill in the House, for example,
would grant counties only up to 15 percent of part II funds for jails,
leaving the State with at least the remaining 85 percent. This is
surprising in light of the fact that counties incarcerate virtually

one-third of the Nation’s non-Federal inmates in coun jails on

any given day, and spend well over one-third of total State and
county correctional expenditures.

Under current proposals, because of the lack of a comprehensive
planning requirement, counties fear that there is a real danger
that governors will take the money and use it solely for State pris-
ons and ignore the corrections needs of counties. How can there be
a partnership if one partner gets all the money?

The National Association of Counties offers the following rec-
ommendations. One, counties must be recognized as equal partners
with States in managing correctional systems. Two, this partner-
ship must be reflected in comprehensive funding and policy ap-
groaches. We recommend that relative corrections expenditure data

e used as a basis for determining the counties’ share of the State
allocation and that such funds be directed to local governments.

In summary, there are people who believe that we can simply
build our way out of this crisis in order to make sure dangerous
people are Iocke_d up. For more than 15 years, the National Asso-
ciation of Counties has pursued a management approach that seeks
to prioritize our limited institutional resources. Let me suggest that
the lack of prioritization and management is at the core of the
problem.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Lamb follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ZEE B. LAMB ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
OF COUNTIES

My name is Zee B. Lamb.lamacountycommissionerin?asqu tank Count;
North Carolina. I am a member of the National Association of Cougties (N?élo)yi
Vboardnh of directors and chairman of its subcommittee on corrections. I also chair the
b: _Carolina Association of County Commissioners Criminal Justice Steering
g azﬁx;t;ee and serve on the Governors Crime Commission for the State of North
Mr. Chairman, I wish to commend you and Senator Biden for holding this i -
I-ant Pearmg The corrections crises in our country is clearly the numbger on;n;]:gtx;-
em lacing county government in the area of criminal justice. As of last June, for
ex%plg, the Natlotg: Jails were at 97 percent of capacity. '
Mr. Chairman, correction’s system in our country is inh i -
mental in its nature. For uamgle, when someone is mtedh-y o ldxm:;'l{vixaxtiriz‘rlie:gs

jails.
Today, there are more than 50,000 “state-ready” inmates who are backed up in

g%l:;ty Jails. In short, since the problems are intergovernmental so must be the solu-

1The National Association of Counties is the onk tional izati i
;munmntxz%%ngd%ﬂm@lumm&wpmm:ndmn?‘wﬁnuag
:Alogetber m,mnmwmmtmrmhdmmuﬁonm
pr or

i the
standing of the role of counties in the Federal

the Bureau of Justice statistics, “the largest facilities, those with an
population of 500 or more inmates, were the most crowded—operating overall at
more than 100 percent of capacity. More than half of the Nation's jail inmates were
housed in these large facilities * * *"(Jails and Jail Inmates 1993-94).
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In the urban areas countyjaﬂsmnowdangemuslyovercmwded. Acwrdi%to
average daily

But Mr. Chairman, the overcrowding of our jails is ptomatic of the larger cri-
gis facing our corrections system: the fundamental m of ﬁ:tnﬁnhip between
Statet:l and counties annd a general failure to develop a comprehensive intergovern-
mental strategy.

lnmgStataMr.ChaimanI am pleased to report, tharks to the work of the
North Carolina sentencing and policy commission and the active participation of the
North Carolina Association of County Commissioners, a creative ip has
been formed between county andl State government in both community placement
and secure incarceration. Essentially, the North Carolina approach gives &e county
responsibility for dealing with nonviolent offenders in the community, thereby free-
ing up valuable bed space for violent and repeat offenders in State prisons. ef-
fect of this new partnexship is that serious offenders will be spending more time in

risons.
P Mr. Chairman, North Carolina®s oomflrghensive legislative package has dramati-
cally changed the States’ sentencing policies by establishing truth in sentencing as
a primary objective, . X

g’he State has also established a new relationship with the counties under the
State-County Criminal Justice Partnership Act that will enable counties to receive
State ts to develop a wide range of community pmﬂama. 3

Under North Carolina’s new structured sentencing law, priorities are set in the

‘use of jails and prisons, “truth in sentenciﬁ: is :;forously promoted and policies

are balanced with resources. Offe nders are based on the severity of their
crime and their prior crimirgl record. Based on these two factors, judges are pro-
vided with a range of sentencing options. .

In short, North Carolina’s strurctured-sentencing system ensure that violent of-
fenders are locked up for long periods of time. However, non-career, nonviolent of-
fenders are dealt with at the county level in a varicty of community pregrams su:
as restitution, work release, drug treatment, intensive probation, community service
and day reporting centers. . .

Mr. éhamnan, in the past the.e has been a fundamental misconception by Con-
gress and by the States of the county role in the correctional system. The misconcep-
tion is that the major participant is the State and that counties only have a minor
r le in finding solutions to our corrections problems.

Representative McCollum’s prison bill in the House, for example, would grant
counties only up to 15 percent of part II funds for jails, leaving State with at
least the remaining 85 percent. This is surprising in light of the fact that counties
incarcerate virtually ome-third of the Nation's non-Federal inmates in county jails
and spend well over one-third of total State and county correctional expenditures.

One of NACo's major concerns is that in the absence of comprehensive planﬁ
requirements in current proposals before Congress, State officials faced with Fed:
court mandates and the pressure to provide more prison space, will spend correc-
tions funds on State priscn needs instead of assisting counties in creating collabo-
rative State-county strategies and in meeting county correctional needs.

RECOMMENDATIONS

1. %unﬁes must be recognized ms equal partners with Statee in managing correc-
tional systems. .
2. Thisy;artnership must be reflected in comprehensive funding and policy ap-
proaches. We recommend that relative corrections diture data be used to de-
termine the counties share of the State allocation and that such funds be directed
tolx;a.llgo lai ents;xm template the fiscal effect ty courts and correc
3. islation m con on coun! 1 c-
tioxm]y s;lgtlenma. Unless these cognponenta are in balance, an inequitable result is
likely to occur.
In summary there are some who believe that we can simply build our way out
of this crisis-~in order to make sure 18 people are locked up. X
For more than 15 yeaxs the National ation of Counties has pursued a policy
objective that has taken us in another direction—that the best way to ensure that
serious offenders are locked up is to prisritize our limited institutional resources.
Let me that the lack of prioritization and management is at the heart of
the problem. Out of $30 billion spent annually by States and counties on adult cor-
rections roughly 85 percent is directed te capital and operational expenditures for
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eulsand nsons—o llpementmupentonmyfnﬂnofaltcmahve programs in-
J ding s tion dv (an additional 4 percent is spent on admimstration.)
Mrcﬂmrmnn.t.he mblanwefnummmmmnotthatsutesandeounhes
are soft on crime or have been reluctant to construct jails and prisons. The fun-
damental pmblmtbatwehavemt:deqtmtdymmgednndsetpnonhes for ex-
isting space.

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES POLICY ON FEDERAL-STATE-COUNTY
PARTNERSHIP PROGRAM FOR COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS

NACo su State-county rograms which foster local comprehen-
slve p! ppo;t;d provide 8 nnpp‘rm:}‘mpwmmumty alternatives to incarceration for
anmnghmy and misdemeanant populations. The Federal Government should
v1de incentive ends to assist States and counties in developing or enhancmg
gommumty Corrections Acts. State governments should assist counties in this B
ess by providing a stable source of ongoing financial and technical assistance. Part-
nership programs should emphasize the role of the private sector and encourage,
wherever feasible, the systematic sharing of resources on a multicounty basis. Inher-
ent in the practice of community corrections is the recognition that the community
is the best place to deal with the bdmvmr of less serious offenders and that county
gove y able to coordinsate, collaborate, and provide administra-
tive leadershxp and ovennght in developing programs suited for their communities,

THE NATIONAL ASSCCIATION OF COUNTIES POLICY LINKING SENTENCING GUIDELINES
TO COMMUNITY CORRECTIONS

In order to reduce sentencing disparity, eliminate unnecessary confinement, estab-
lish more rational and appropriate sentencing policies, and, in general, better man-
age limited correctional resources—incl jails and prisons—NACo supports the
develonment and enactment of rational an umfonn statewide sentencing guide-
lines. These should be tied to eompmhem.ve community corrections legislation and
leglslatwelf predetermmed jail and prison p?uh maximums at both the state

ahould set fixed pi tive
terms for felony and serious mmduneanant tions, indicating who shouﬁi go
to jail or prison, and who should be ternative community p.

for how loxﬁ_ The guidelines should based on an appropriate eombumhon of of-
fense and nder characteristics and allow judges to depart from the sentencing
guidelines only in exceptional cases, when they can provide written reasons explain-

why the sentence chosen is more AEpmpmtc or mare equitable than that gro-

vxedmthegmdelmes.Averytb and rigorous monitoring system shoul
established.
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Expenoiures ror FY 1992

in Thonzars of Dotars

TOTAL- $24,521,410

—
E!Correcﬁom
TOTAL: $22672.269 Wroice
M sudicial and Legal
Prepared by he National Ass=00aton of Countes
Note: The expendiures for JFYS2 wery obainedt from the U S. Buresu of e Censis The exp of the 28 cty-couy

Tue County/Crry Crivivar Justice PARTNERSHIP:

governiments are tecorded urader oy #xpendiures onfy. As 2 fesuk ifxe gures underrepon Counly expencitres J0f Crmenal ASICe Sciretes.
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JUSTICE AND PUZLIC SAFETY STEERING COMMITTEE
RESGLUTION ON VIOLENT OFFENDERS

WHEREAS, the Title Il of the Violent Crime Control and Law Enforcement Act
of 1994 contains $7.9 billion in cotrections funding and also provides for 2 comprehensive
planning requirement to promote collaboration between states and countics; and

WHEREAS, H.R. 667 increases Title II funding to 10.5 billion and eliminates the
current comprehensive plannmg process which assures that states create an integrated
approach to the g peration of onal facilities and programs and
which includes funds for lel:‘l"SlOn programs, particularly drug diversion programs,
community corrections programs and prisoner work activitics; and

WHEREAS, H.R. 667 requires states to have in place both truth in sentencing and
a requirement that all violent offenders serve 85 percent of their sentences; and

WHEREAS, NACo supports a truth in sentencing requirement that each state
publish on an annual basis actual time served for all violent offenders. However, NACo
believes that sentencing decisions should be determined by state legislators and not
Congress:

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the National Association of Counties is
opposed 10 a federal requirement that would specify any particular percentage of time.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that NACo opposes a federal percentage
requirement of time served that i |mpos¢5 additional burdens on state and local
governments; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that NACo supports maintaining the current
funding leve! at $7.9 biilion for Titic Il funding and that the remaining $2.6 billion from
H.R. 667 be used 10 fund prevention programs; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the comprehensive planning requirement be

ined and that ies shall actively participate in developing the comprehensive
plan; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOJLVED that states’ associations will be the aisons
between counties and states in this process.

Adopted by Jusfice and Public Safety Steering Committee
(unanimous)
March 4, 1995

Adopted by NACo Board of Directors
March 6, 1995

Adopted by Justice and Public Safety Steering Commitiee
{unanimous)
July 22, 1995

Adopted by the NACo Board of Directors
July 23,1995
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By William Claiborne
Waskingran Pou Snsll W rous

RALEIGH, N.C.—In the facz of icreased crime
and out-of-control prison cost 3, pdgcsmNm.hCu\)-
bnas criminal courts in October will begin using 2
simple, one-page chart of lett ers and numbers to dis-

pease justice that—quite Lterally—makes the puan-

July ¢6, 1994 The Washwglow As?

Bk
Making Sentences Fit the Prisons

to Control Demand for Prison Space
North Carolina Tties to Balance Punishment, State Resources

rapidly prisoa plo-
neered Uss approach, and pr 3
l.ﬂuhvcbecamdednallaumo(hum!c
Mh:dgmslnmodwvzb-uh:«gpwtby
rising health care costs and other social programs,
nmhavebeenukmgawboklnhehr&ke
anti-crime and
lmoalbtyuudedmlhel%—vnhh!kmwd
for Mm pnsou costs—and are examirmg more

For seven!yur: states have been tuming to sen-
teacing guidehines in an attemapt ta gain control over

'Thcyremhnnzﬂryhavelomavaom
to prison and who goes inte less costly community
corrections programs,” sad Donald Murray, assoa-
atc legislaive director of the National Assocauon of
Ceanlies.

States and oounties spend $25 billion a year for
corrections, 85 pescent of which goes to building and

See EENTENCES AI12Cel 1
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is from 33 months for a first offend-
er with mitigati ! to

cpesaung prisons and only 11 per-
for

158 months for 3 mukiple offender
with ing ci

of which is spent
ty-based corrections such as proba-
ton and day reporting centers.

North Caralina has spent $550
muibos soce 1985 to buwid prison
space for an additional 16.600 -
mates, and the Curmn& Degpart-
ment’s ations budget gown
from x:gsummsm in 1985 to $472
raillion last year. .

But North Carolina’s sentenciag
structuze. unkke those of most states,
15 2 hard and fast hist that either has o
be followed by axiges or scaled down
by the legulature to conform Lo avail-
abie prrson 1E30UICES.

Known 33 “structured sestenang™
of “capaciy-based sentencing.” the
system recognizes the impossitality
of buiding prisons fast enough to
heep up with the influx of offenders.

First and second offenders of
some felonies can, at the
jodge’s discretion, be given suspend-
ed senlences provided they com-
plete an alternative punishment,
such as intensive probation, house
arrest of boot camp.

Persoas convicted of fust-degree
murder wall coatinue to receive a
death sentence oc bife without pa-
1ole. and repeat offenders conmncted
of first-degree rape can get ke with-
out parole. Drug traffickers will con-
unue 10 receive preewsting manda-
tory mirumum sentences.

Besides 3 with

olent and repeat offenders and is wili-
g (o allow nonviokent offenders to be
punished more kghtty.

However, Ain J. Broustein, ex-
ecutive director of the American
Civil Liberties Union’s National Pris.
on Project, said, “There's a schizo-
phrenia going around the United
States on tus [sentencing). Many
states realae corrections costs are
out of cootral and they're koking for
ways 10 save money. But at the
same time they're lalking about
‘three strikes and you're out,’ trear-
ing psverules as adults and Amming
Uizough other laws that will jack up
the [prison} costs.”

Noting that several states besides
North Carofina kave enacied re-

avalable resources. the grad system

provides truth in sentenang for the

@irst time i North Carobna, Roa

L. Lubitz, executive director of the
i is S nd.

The new system also dg
the stte’s nability 1o imprison most
oflenders for anywhere near the du-
zaton of the sentences the courts
have been handing down.

While atclishing parole for all new
offenders and lengthening sentences
for viclent crinunals and repeat of-
fenders. tre new law will reduce
£71%04 serntences an average of 80
percent o conform more closely to
the lergth of ime that inmates actu-
aih are behud bars 3t present.

“What we're dong s setng poioee
s We're sayng we wall use our
o for violent offenders and -
eer oifenders. The converse of that,
of course. 18 that we will have to pun-
ish the ochers in other ways.” said Su-
oenoe Court Judge Thomas W. Ross,
charman of the state’s Sentencing
and Policy Advisory Commission,
whih propesed the reforms enacted
Lst year by the leprlature.

The “other ways® are community-
based alternatives such as dosely
superised probation, day reporting
centers, halfway houses, boot
<amps, ¢rug treatment facihities,
electroncally monitored bouse ar-
rest, fines and restitution.

Bat the heart of the new law 18 the
§rd. 3 compdation of ranges of ma-
“wm and matimum sentences for 10
categories of felonies that are
Tatched 10 3 defendant’s crumanal

s
He secalled that when the state be-
gan releasing pnsoners early 1o com-
ply with 3 1987 federal court order
that required it to reduce prisan over-
crowding. the kegislature put 3 ceibng
on the total imate population, setting
i at 97 percent of ay.
“That temporarily solved the
probiem of

that any new faw that af-
fects the prison population be ac-
companicd by a cost impact analysss,
Bronstein sad, “That locks kke a
step toward capacity-based sentenc-
mg. Maybe that’s where they are
headed.”

But Kenneth F. Schoen. director of
criming! prstice programs at the New
York-based Edna McConnell Clark
F 1on, 5aid the key to d
capacity-based sentencing is comemut-
ting suflicient funds to alternative

ity-based punish

ng. but 3t had
an obvious effect on sentencing
peactices.” Lubitz sad_Judges nsved
shorter sentences and parole boards
released inmates at such a rapsd rate
that between 1987 and 1990 the
average lime served deckined from
40 10 25 percent of the ongwal sen-
tence. Actual lime served now has
falen 15 18 percent of the original
senlence, and the commission po-
Jects that without sentenang reform
& would have falless to only 12 per-
For some crimes, Lubitz said. a
peton sentenced to two years of im-
prisonment typically would be out 0
five days because of the gressure to
make cell space avalable. .
Korth Carofina bys 22,115 inmates

feeacd thigugh a pont system.

O (he keli sde of the chart is 2 el of sentences that, at Jeast untd the
List of crime categories, rangiag  year 2000, will nX Cause an excess
from A (firstdegree of inmates over the number of peis-
w0 level I (fraud, forgery and lesser  on beds
drug offenses). The numbers across “U two or three years from now it
the 10p correspond Lo the pumber Tooks ke we will exceed our Capac-
ponts 2 def has ik ty. the legisty: can either redace
through prioe convictions. © sentences further or builld more pris-

When ready to impose sentences, ons. That is for 30Giety to decde,”
2 pdge matches the severiy level of  Lubits said. -
the crime 10 the defendant’s prior s easy for peopic Lo talk tough
muw-mm about putting criminals betwnd bars.
the corresponding sentence range  But when you have 10 back it up_ you
An aflender must serve at leasy the begin to see the dollar cost associat-

10 Want 1o i5¢ prison resoarces om vie

c

“They are beginning o introduce
some discipline to that very expen-
sive enterprise—building prisons.
There's moce prediclability in whea
Stuggo goes to prison and how long
he'll be there. But what they [North
Casolina legislators] are doing that
Hthers are not doing is putting mon-
ey into alternative pumishments,”
Schoen said.

A central elemert of North Carols-
na's reforms is the $20 milion the
legislature appropriated to hire Siq
additional probation officers and $12
midlion 2 year for grants to counties to
develop community-based alternatives
(0 prison sentences.

It may become expensive, but it's
still 3 ot cheaper than building new
prisons,” s3id Nancy C. Lowe, directar
of the Corrections Department's crim.
nal stice parinership program.

Although the new sentencing biw
received suppart=_{rom liberals who
{avor akernatives to ixcarceration to
conservatives who applauded the
towgher sentences for violent crimi-
nals—it was not without its critics.
These included some North Carcbne
podges who felt the gnd w3 100 nig-
o and 100k away their discretion,
and victims® rights adwncates.

“What | worry about is some b
feaucrat sitting at a computer say-
g, ‘Wel, let's see. What space do
w2 have availible next week” And
then 3 memo goes owt saying that
only 200 beds are available and we
need to lower sentences some
more.” s1id Catherine G. Smuth, ex-
ecutive director of the North Caroti-
na Victim Assistance Network

“We appeeciate the fact that they
are addressing truth in sentencing.
Bt you Jook at that grid and you see
that there are going to be 2 ot of
people who aren't going 10 do any
Prison time,” Smith said.
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INTRODUCTION

For several years, the criminal justice system in North Carolina has
been in crisis: sentences have lost meaning, offenders serve only a
fraction of their sentence, misdemeanants spin in and out of prison,
probation violations have escalated, and alternative punishments
are undermined by a lack of credible enforcement.

Against this background, the General Assembly created the North
Carolina Sentencing and Policy Advisory Commission in 1990 to
make recommendations to restore rationality, order and truth to the
criminal justice system. The recommendations of the twenty-cight
member commission were reviewed, amended, and adopted by the
General Assembly in 1993. These new laws, called "structured
sentencing”, were further revised and refined during the Special
Crime Session in 1994. The new sentencing laws apply to all
felony and misdemeanor crimes (except Driving While Impaired)
committed on or after October 1, 1994. The laws are based on the
following principles:

« Sentencing policies should be consistent and certain:
Offenders convicted of similar offenses, who have similar
prior records, should generally receive similar scntences.

* Sentencing policies should be wruthful: The sentence
‘imposed by the judge should bear a close and consistent
relationship to the time acwally served. Parole release
should be abolished.

* Sentencing policies should set resource priorities: Prisons
and jails should be prioritized first for violent and repeat
offenders and community-based programs should be first
utilized for nonviolent offenders with little or no prior
record.

* Sentencing policics should be supported by adequate
prison, jail and community resources.

27-255 - 95 - ¢
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QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS

WHAT IS STRUCTURED SENTENCING?

Structured sentencing is a new way of sentencing and punishing
criminals in North Carolina. Offenders are classified based or: the
severity of their crime and on the extent and gravity of their prior
criminal record. On the basis of these two factors, judges are
provided with a range of sentencing options. These options
prescribe the type and length of sentences which judges may
impose.
WHY WAS STRUCTURED SENTENCING ENACTED?

Structured sentencing is designed to help the State regain control
over the criminal justice system and to restore credibility to
sentencing.  Structured sentencing sets priorities for the use of
expensive correctional resources and balances sentencing policies
with correctional capacity. Under structured sentencing, parole is
climinated and truth in sentencing is restored.

HOW ARE OFFENSES CLASSIFIED?

Offenses are classified into letter categories (from Offense Class A
through Class I) depending on the severity of the offense. Crimes
which involve victim injury or the risk of victim injury are
assigned 1o the highest offensc classcs. Property crimes and other
crimes which do not normally involve the risk of victim injury are
assigned to lower offense classcs.,

HOW ARE OFFENDERS CLASSIFIED?

Offenders are classified into one of six prior record categorics
(from Prior Record Level I through Level VI) depending on the
exteat and gravity of their prior record. Offenders with violeat or
extensive prior convictions arc assigned to the higher levels, while
those with no prior convictions are assigned to the lowest level.




HOW IS THE TYPE OF SENTENCE DETERMINED?

Under structured sentencing, there are three types of punishments:
active prison seniences, intermediate punishments, and community
punishments.

Offenders convicied of crimes in high offense classes or who have
high prior record levels must receive active prison sentences.
Offenders convicted of crimes in low offense classes and who have
low prior record levels must initially receive intermediate or
community punishments. For offenders who fall somewhere in
between, the judge may elect to impose either an active prison
sentence or an intermediate punishment.

WHAT IS AN ACTIVE PRISON SENTENCE?

An active prison sentence requires felons to be incarcerated in a
state prison facility.

WHAT IS AN INTERMEDIATE PUNISHMENT?

An intermediate punishment requires the offender to be placed on
supervised probation, and the term of probation must include one
or more special conditions. These special conditions may include
boot camp (a regimented military style training program), a split
sentence (a stay in jail followed by supervised probation),
electronic monitoring (monitoring the offenders movements through
the wearing of an electronic device), intensive supervision
(requiring very close supervision and daily monitoring),
commitment (o a residential center (a highly supervised and
Structured program requiring overnight residence), or commitment
t0 a day reporting center (a highly supervised and structured day
and evening program). These intermediate punishments arc more
restrictive and controlling than regular probation but less costly
than prison. They generally require offenders to behave, work, pay
restitution, and participate in drug treatment or other rehabilitative
programs.
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WHAT IS A COMMUNITY PUNISHMENT?

A community punishmeat is any other type of sentence which does
not involve prison, jail, or an intermediate punishment. Most
people think of this as rcgular probation. A community
punishment may also include fincs, restitution and/or community
service.

HOW IS THE LENGTH OF THE PRISON TERM
DETERMINED UNDER STRUCTURED SENTENCING?

Today, judges impose a single prison term. Under structured
seatencing, judges impose both a minimum and a maximum prison
term. The length of the minimum and maximum terms depend on
the offense class, the prior record level, and the presence of any
aggravating or mitigating factors.

For cach unique comnbination of offease class and prior record
level, three sentence Tanges are prescribed: a presumptive range for
normal cases, an aggravated range for cases where the court finds
aggravation, and a mitigated range for cases where the court finds
mitigation. The judge sclects a minimum prison term from one of
these three ranges. Once the minimum term is set, a maximum
term is automaticallys set by statute (at Jeast 20% longer).

HOW MUCH OF THE PRISON TERM MUST BE SERVED
UNDER STRUCTURED SENTENCING?

Today, felons sentenced to prison serve less than one-fifth of their
seatence due to reductions for good time, gain time, and parole.
Under structured sengencing, good time, gain time, and parole arc
climinated. Felons seatenced (o prison must scrve their entire
minimmntcnnandmaymcnptodncirmaximummif.tbcy
misbchave, fail to work, or refuse to participate in speaﬁed
programs. Upon release, offenders convicm.! .of more serious
offenses must be placed on post-release supervision.
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WHAT IS POST-RELEASE SUPERVISION?

Post-release supervision is a mandatory term of supervision
following release from prison. The offender’s behavior is
monitored in the community and supervision is provided to help
the offender reintegrate into society. The offender may be returned
to prison and scrve additional time for violating the post-release
conditions.

HOW DOES POST-RELEASE DIFFER FROM PAROLE?

Like parole, post-release supervision requires the offender to be
supervised and monitcred in the community. Unlike parole,
however, the offender is not released from prison early. Post-
release supervision only applies after the offender has served his
prison sentence.

WILL THE LIKELIHOOD OF IMPRISONMENT CHANGE
UNDER STRUCTURED SENTENCING?

Under structured sentencing, imprisonment is mandatory for all
offenders convicted of crimes which carry high offense classes
and/or have high prior record levels. Compared to today, the
probability of going to prison will increase for these violent and/or
career criminals. Conversely, offenders convicted of crimes which
carry low offense classes and who also have low prior record levels
will be less likely to go to prison than they are today.

WILL THE AMOUNT OF TIME SERVED IN PRISON
CHANGE UNDER STRUCTURED SENTENCING?

In most cases, the sentence imposed by the judge will sound
shorter than under current law, but the time actually served in
prison will be longer (because of the elimination of parole and
other carly release mechanisms). Compared to today, the average
actual time served in prison will increase for most offenders,
especially for violent and career criminals.
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HOW WILL NON-PRISON PUNISHMENTS CHANGE
UNDER STRUCTURED SENTENCING?

The minimum and maximum prison term is suspended if an
offender is sentenced to an intermediate or community punishment.
However, if these offendcers fail to obey conditions required as part
of their punishment, they may be held in contempt of court and be
incarcerated for up to 30 days in jail, or the judge may activate the
minimum and maximum prison terms. If the prison terms are
activated, the offender must sexve the entire minimum term and
may serve up to the maximum texm. Offenders will now know that
if they fail to abide by the conditions of their non-prison
punishment, they face centain imprisonment.

HOW WILL STRUCTURED SENTENCING AFFECT
PRISON POPULATIONS?

Structured sentencing is calibrated to make sure sufficient prison
capacity exists to back up the sentence imposed. When current
authorized prison construction is completed, the State will have
capacity for over 30,000 inmates. This represents an increase of
more than 50% compared to just four years ago. Populations are
projected to remain within expected prison capacity over the next
five years. However, after five years, additional prison
construction will be necessary to support structured sentencing.

IibW WILL STRUCTURED SENTENCING IMPACT ON
NON-PRISON POPULATIONS?

Structured sentencing is expected to increase the number of
offenders initally sentenced to intcrmediate punishments. In
response to this increase, the Gencral Assembly has funded the
hiring of about 500 ncw probatioan positions to provide enhanced
supervision of thesc offenders. Furthermore, under the recently
cnacted "State-County Criminal Justice Parinership Act”, counties
are cligible to receive fimancial grants to help develop supplemental
community and intermediate programs tailored to local needs.
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SUMMARY

Structured sentencing is designed to restore credibility, rationality,
truth and cost efficiency to our criminal justice sysicm.
intended to help accomplish the following:

Increase consistency in sentencing. Similar sentences are
prescribed for offenders who commit similar crimes and
have similar prior criminal records.

Increase the certainty of the sentences. The system
means what it says. Offenders will know that there are
real and certain consequences for failure to obey the law
or to comply with criminal justice conditions.

Establish truth in sentencing. The system says what it
means. The offender must fully serve the minimum
sentence imposed by the judge. There is no eariy release.
Parole is abolished.

Increase punishment for violent and career offenders.
Prison is mandatory for most violent and career criminals.
Once imprisoned, career and violent offenders will serve
significantly more time.

Efficiently use existing_ cormectional resources. Use
existing resources intelligently and cost-effectively.
Prison is first reserved for violent and career offenders.
Non-violent offenders with little or no prior record are
channeled into less expensive intermediate and
community punishments.

Plan for future criminal justice resource necds. Allow for

long range planning of future criminal justice resource
needs. This is essential to assure that sentencing policies
are supported by adequate correctional resources.

It is

1,600 copies of this public document were printed at a cost of $76.71 or about
$.05 per copy
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Senator ABRAHAM. Thank you all very much. I would like to start
maybe by focusing on the issue raised by Mr. Thomas, and at least
I would like to ask a couple of the panelists here who are on sort
of the front lines of this issue what your general views are. We
have legislation right now, of course, that Senator Shelby has
raised and introduced with to work in prison.

So, Mr. Collins and Mr. McCotter, would you two take a minute
to just give us your opinion from the perspectives you represent as
t({ tl:x’e notion of putting some tough prison work requirements into
play?

Mr. CoLLiNs. Well, I would say that what is most important is
to eradicate the misconception. Inmates do work. I think there has
been a lot of discussion about the fact that there is a perception
that inmates generally don’t work, and that is simply not true. Vir-
tually every State in the Nation has a very sophisticated system of
job placement for inmates.

Those jobs are based on the needs, in great part, of the system,
as correctional administrators were very sensitive to budgets and
the fact that inmate labor should be used appropriatély to offset
the cost of confinement, and we try to do that and we try to do that
in a businesslike atmosphere.

To expend money on makeshift jobs that have no real meaning,
I think, is totally inappropriate. To arbitrarily set a number,
whether it be 48 or 60, as the work week may not necessarily
speak to the needs of the system or to the citizens that that system
serves. So I think it is very important that we look very closely at
any requirements that tie correctional administrators’ hands to
some goal that may or may not be achievable or realistic.

Senator ABRAHAM. Mr. McCotter?

Mr. McCoTTER. I would also speak to that perception. I think
that anyone that runs a prison system that doesn't require all
work-capable inmates to work is asking for some very, very severe
problems in security, everything from problems with inmate-on-in-
mate situations, et cetera. So inmate work programs are absolutely
essential to any good, safe, secure, constitutional prison system.

I think that any legislation that ties our hands—and I certainly
agreed with a lot of the comments that Mr. Thomas made— those
restrictions really hurt us. Prison industry programs—and this was
very, very big in the Federal Bureau of Prisons years ago—I think
have been cut back a lot because of Federal regulations that have
been passed.

I think right now we average about 5 percent of all inmates in
the Nation are involved in some kind of prison industries program.
In the State of Utah, we have increased that over the past 4 years
to approximately 15 percent, but we are in competition, then, with
private industry and they have a tremendous lobby and we have
a lot of problems in that .

But I think we need to do everything that we possibly can to try
to reduce the costs of incarceration through inmate work pro S,
and I hope that we do not get our hands tied any further with Fed-
eral regulations that keep us from doing that.

Senator ABRAHAM. I was going to ask Mr. Thomas to respond, so
please go ahead.
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Mr. THoMAS. Thank you, Senator. I didn’t mean to beat you to
the punch. In the comments made, a couple of points were raised
that I thought might deserve some elaboration. I certainly didn’t
mean to suggest that prisoners today do not work. Certainly, some
prisoners work. The problem is that because of the Federal statutes
I discussed, the percentage who work is very smail. The figures I
have seen most recently in Texas showed that only 8 percent work,
and that is hecause of Federal laws. That is not because of State
prison officials. Their hands are tied at the Federal level in a clas-
sic instance of Federal big government which has clearly outlived
its usefulness. We are talking about New Deal laws that, if they
made sense 60 years ago, clearly do not now.

I also agree make-work is not a good solution. Prisoners gen-
erally, like the rest of us, are no dummies. They know when they
are being given just make-work and they know when they are
being given something that is meaningful and productive, and I
would certainly urge that they be given full-time productive jobs of
the sort that I refer to where prisoners will be involved in indus-
tries that are competing not with workers in Detroit and Pitts-
burgh, which might have been the case 30 years ago, but with
workers in Hong Kong and Mexico City, as it would be today if the
proposal that I outlined and that Senator Gramm has endorsed
were considered and implemented.

Senator ABRAHAM. Mr. Collins?

Mr. CoLLINS. Just one point of clarification. Only about 8 percent
of our entire population is actively involved in one of the 45 dif-
ferent industrial plants. Overall, 84 percent of our inmates are ac-
tively involved in either some kind of construction work, agricul-
tural work, or a variety of types of occupations that are required
to maintain our facilities. In fact, the State of Texas actually has
a program where we work our death row inmates. They have a gar-
ment factory where they make clothing.

tSaQH;ator ABRAHAM. Mr. Cole, would you want to comment on that
at all?

Mr. CoLE. We do have one of the only private programs that 1
am aware of, a work industry program where we have brought peo-
ple into the facilities, businesses, to produce printed circuit boards,
eyeglass lenses. The wages that these employees earn go to the cost
of incarceration. They go to victim restitution. They go to support
their families while they are incarcerated in a trust fund to be used
upon their release. So these are all good purposes and the program
seems to be working well.

Senator ABRAHAM. Would anybody else like to comment on this?
I don’t want to limit other panelists.

[No response.]

Senator ABRAHAM. Let me switch a little bit here to Ms.
Finnegan. Would you just comment on how your experience has
changed your lifestyle and the extent to which—I mean, one of the
things that I think happens when we have these hearings and peo-
ple come in with a personal experience to share is that ple
sometimes dismiss these things and suggest, well, it is an a -
tional circumstance; this is a cne-in-a-million kind of circumstance
and it is not sometaing that affects a lot of people.
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So could you comment just a little bit about your own life and
how it has changed and the extent to which, based on your STOP
program, you have discovered other people have similar {ypes of ex-
periences as well?

Ms. FINNEGAN. Sure. As 1 said, this incident shattered my life.
My entire sense of. security has been stripped from me. I don’t go
out at night anymore if I can help it. I have security alarms in my
home, my car, and my office. I am scared all the time when I am
out in public on the streets. I have a permit to carry a firearm that
I carry at all times, even when I take my dog for a walk. Of course,
I couldn'’t bring it to this fine city, but I have to tell you, since I
have been here for 3 days I haven’t left the hotel room other than
to come here because I am scared to walk on the streets without
protection.

I spend a lot more money on hotels because I can’t stay in ones
with exterior hallways. I have nightmares, horrible nightmares. I
have depression from time to time, and insomnia. My whole per-
sonality chan for quite a while after the incident. In fact, my
nephew probably summed it up best when he said to my brother,
why did that bad man have to take Aunt Kathleen away from us,
too, because I no longer wanted to play with them or have fun with
them anymore. So it totally changes your life. Your sense of secu-
rity is gone.

{ am, as I said, one of thousands. As the spokesperson for STOP,
I travel throughout the State of Florida, and there has not been a
town that I traveled to that I have not heard what I call an earég
release horror story similar to mine, many of them very mu
worse. It is overwhelming in the State of Florida.

In our office, for instance, we have an 800 number for people to
call in. A day does not go by where we do not have a victim calling
in telling us they were victimized by an eag{-release criminal, or
someone calling to say, the person who killed my son or daughter
is about to be released, what can we do. It is a huge problem in
the State of Florida, and because of that and because of our public
awareness campaign to get this out to the people, I think that is
why Florida reacted with this tough litigation, the Stop Turning
Out Prisoners Act, uiring prisoners to serve 85 percent.

Senator ABRAHAM. The number in your referendum was 85 per-
cent, which is the same number that we have been talking about
here today with regard to the 1994 crime bill. What are your
thoughts with respect to some of the difficulties States have hitting
this number? I mean, how is Florida going to try to meet this tar-
get, and what comments would you have on how we might address
some of the concerns that Mr. Collins and Mr. McCotter and others
we saw on the earlier panel—I think anybody who worked in this
area sort of said they felt that the number was either unattainable
or unattainable in a timeframe that would allow them to benefit
much from the bill that was passed.

Ms. FINNEGAN. Well, I can tell you in 1991 when we first started
STOP, inmates in Florida wers sometimes serving less than 10 per-
cent of their sentences. As public awareness grew and our legisla-
ture started to bit the bullet, they are now up to about 50 to 60
percent, and they have said they are spending the money for the
prison beds to make sure they serve the 85 percent.
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I think the reason is because, finally, the State of Florida has re-
alized that the cost of housing prisoners pales in comparison to the
cost of crime. You have to take into account the increased insur-
ance rates. The cost of products is higher. Medical care is higher.
So when you look at it in those perspectives, I think you can see
that the cost of housing the prisoners is not that great in compari-
son to that.

Senator ABRAHAM. Mr. Collins, what is the sentiment in Texas?
I mean, you indicated earlier you didn’t think the voters would be
satisfied or would settle for a situation where you spent an addi-
tional, I think you said $1.5 billion over 10 years.

You know, I think in my State people might not equate it the
same way. I mean, you have higher levels, though, of incarceration
than most of us do. Do you think the voters feel that Texas is at
a reasonable level? I mean, just give me some thoughts on that.

Mr. CoLLINS. This construction program, I guess, really began in
earnest about 4 years ago, and there was a perception by most, if
not all, citizens t{xat Texas was an unsafe place to be. You are very
correct. The citizens at that goint in time came out and voted over-
whelmingly for huge bond obligations to construct prison beds, to
date to the tune of about $2 billion.

In my remarks, I did not-want to insinuate that they would not
again pass the needed bonds to build the additional 78,000 beds.
1 believe there still is a sentiment on the part of a number of Tex-
ans that they will continue to pay for confinement. Our own 1]])rojec-
tions indicate, regardless of the 85-percent rule, that we will have
to continue to build beds, as many as 20,000 additional beds, under
our current sentencing structure by the year 2000. So we are still
not out of the construction business.

Senator ABRAHAM. How much of that is demanded by this court
order or the consent decree that we heard about earlier from Sen-
ator Hutchison? I mean, is that a problem?

Mr. CoLLINS. There are certain asgects of the Federal litigation
that impact and actually have had a financial impact on, obviously,
the cost of construction. The actual pressure for beds was created
by the Texas Legislature by strengthening sentencing and requir-
ing to date a 50-percent minimum mandatory of sentence served
before parole eligibility.

One factor that I didn’t bring up that actually will tend to in the
future cause longer sentencing, maybe not to the 85 percentile, is
the fact that we have a parole release rate for violent offenders of
under about 12 percent. So even though they are becoming eligible
after 50 percent of sentence, there are probably going to %e many
years of parole denial ahead for each one of those people.

Again, I think the real issue is—again, in our position, the fact
that Texas does give longer sentences makes the 85-percent rule
unworkable because I think you reach a saturation point. At some
point, 50 percent of long sentences gets so long that the person
committing that kind of crime will be in prison the rest of their life
ang;;'ay Jjust trying to satisfy the minimum mandatory sentence.

. LAMB. If I may just say one thing from the North Carolina
perspective, we have built more grison beds and probably increased
the number of prison beds 25, 30 percent. We gave also come up
with the community corrections legislation which seeks alter-
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natives to incarceration for those who are not necessarily a threat
to society.

Also, whereas a class H felony used to be a maximum of 10
years, and they would serve a year, under structured sentencing it
may be now that the grid takes them anywhere from community
penalty to 8, 10, 12 years, or somewhere in between. So I think it
is hard for legislators in these States to cut what was a 10-year
sentence and potentially cut it down for a second offender to a
maximum of 4 or 5 years. But the fact is, under the 10-year sen-
tence, they were only serving a year anyway, so truth in sentencing
is what it is all about. '

Senator ABRAHAM. We are coming up to the very end. I just want
to go back to Mr. Thomas for sort of a final comment. I am in-
trigued by the notion of trying to identify prison industries that
would be noncompetitive. We in my State have, of course, as one
of our proud indigenous industries the furniture manufacturing in-
dustry. So, clearly, there are a lot of people in my State who would
not be happy if suddenly we made building furniture a prime occu-
pational activity of the people in the Michigan prison system.

But I think the notion of trying to identify the kinds of work that
maybe have left our shores is the right way to go. Have you
thought through and has your State looked at the feasibility of try-
ing to target 5mse kinds of industries as a way of kind of getting
the best of both worlds?

Mr. THoOMAS. Yes; in Arizona, for instance, the Department of
Corrections does have one program that is run out of Winslow, AZ,
which was made famous by a rock song, but not much else, and it
is attempting to take back, I believe, a minor electronics niche in
the market from Taiwan, I believe. .

I spoke to the deputy director of the department recently and he
said that they are having some success. He thinks that once t‘l:ﬁ
expand and become a bigger operation, the economies of scale wi
kick in and they will be able to comgete better. But, again, that
has to be done within the purview of the current law, and that only
allows for, for instance, 50 non-Federal work pilot projects to be
doing that sort of thing. It is on a very small scale, and what I am
talking about is just taking these laws off the books, period, and
having Congress perhaps target certain industries where there are
numerous jobs that could be brought back to American shores.

Senator ABRAHAM. I recently saw a little story about the fact
that one of the longtime American success stories in terms cof busi-
ness manufacturing had gone, I think, to Korea or to China, and
that was the manufacturer of Barbie dolls. It occurred to me that
if we had prison inmates in this country manufacturing Barbie
dolls inside the prisons, and took photos of them doing this, we
could certainly affect their ability to go back into their old neigh-
borhoods and be very intimidating if pictures of them with little
Barbie dolls were widely distributed. 5 the idea, in general, ap-
peals to me as a way of trymf to deal with this.

We are at about 3:55, and I regret to say that I actually have
another event I have to be in charge of here in a few minutes. So
although I have some additional questions, which we will submit
to all of you in writing, I have to bring the hearing to a close.

[The questions of Senator Abraham are located in the appendix.]
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Senator ABRAHAM. I would also like to just apologize to this
panel, as well, because other members clearly, because of this
morning’s votes, got, I think, off on different derailments here and
could not participate. But we will certainly make all of the other
members of the committee aware of the nature of the hearing,
make available to them the hearing record, and also encourage
them to submit questions pertinent to the issues that were brought
before us.

I thank you all very much for being here, and the hearing is ad-
Jjourned.

[Whereupon, at 3:56 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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APPENDIX

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR ABRAHAM TO LYNNE ABRAHAM

Question 1. 1 understand that the 1994 Cri i dres:
rime Bill
the rexl:;?ie tgréier problem. Why had this faﬂedeto do ;ag:dmv?himﬁztg 3 Co -
_gress ' lTotomakesure t we really put a stop to this? oes Gon-
Billmto lf:l X 0 my kn?wledge no jurisdiction had successfully used the 1994 Cr
Ellto pr:%ner rel easepsem‘mred by a federal court order. Legislative lumtrslm a
feae liﬁmu?ton Tim are es y ed to ensure reasonable limits in some fe?in
Suge ot ey S e on ompoehE ot 2%, cSeEtal fen bt hose
. . ey . » . e i i isi
g;t?slgmﬁgg a‘imghxi\.uahes, m; it easier for judges to avoid thﬁ:alt;uﬂtle p&wsseon
e Phighs pra it e8¢ Boln o aces v Contr e, Gt
(}ilty’a arg&mesrzts bt:sed on the 1994 C*n'mee Bi.!i.em1 judge has ref 0 consider the
urge the Senate to amend the 1994 Crime Bill rovisi i i
;f:;??eti ;nlggzon l;tlgagpn to nddmsseg some loop olgsﬁnt;zl: legsfgﬁ?r? x?‘gnate
ample, ¢ pﬁsonencnmbu‘: dix(]il :dtdm'  Eighth Amendment claims , the staﬂda.ré ?‘ox;
; ) rs, bu 0 exphadg address due process claims, the standard

regard the state’s own system of checks C ngmnt s en Saate faw or dis-
of attorney fee K:chws and confine the :élli g?lggzc?él%asterss. needs to limit abuse

{ there any circumstances § i

printe. respenss ) Lo ¢ circumst ces in which a release order is the appro-

mmedxe:rage}g:dail;;ue *on o?el;crg:m;' Y)Vhat about inmate caps? What &ltemagive
Answ 3 erally ordered releases of state i

defensible, Often these orders reflect a federal gg’?ﬁwﬁﬁessuagﬁ?uﬁsittsnzﬁ

Jjudgment as to appropri i i i
m!,ffh for the pos gzo pm_ate detention or corrections policy. This is an appropriate
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Question 3. Are you aware of any correctional facilities where genuinely uncivi-
lized conditions persist? Do we meed federal judicial oversight to prevent this from

occurring?

Answer 3. No. The presumption that federal judicial oversight is necessary to pre-
vent uncivilized prisom condition.s is inaccurate. Given the rise of corrections pro!;'ee-
sionalism, prisons todmy are a far cry from the abusive and inhumane prison sys-
tems found decades ago. While some abuses still exist, they are the exception. If ;y!
eral intervention is ne<cessary, it should be focused and limited to identifiable viola-
tions of federal law. Sweeping federal court orders that micro-manage state or local
prison systems are almoet never necessary. State courts and inmate grievance pro-
cedures also provide adequate remedies for most inmate claims.

Question 4. Under what circumstances, if any, do you think local authorities
should consent to ceili enforceable by release orders?

Answer 4. Never in the federal courts. If any population limits are neceseary they
should be the product of self-regulation by state correctional officials in accordance
with state law. Federal consent decrees with population ceﬂinﬁﬁ)ﬂen disregard state
law limitations and do not permit corrections officials to readily change their poli-
cies when the circumstances nge.

Question 5. Cen you ima%'ne circumstances where consent decrees would actually
impinge on prisoners rights?

er 6. Yes. Consent decrees often are the product of plaintiffs lawyers bar-
gaining away immediate remedies for immediate problems in exchange for long-
term control of grison management. In Phﬂsdeéghin, for exampie, the federal court
order did not address substanti al problems with medical care, but instead focused
on issues clearly unrelated to t-gl'lson conditions. The Philadelphia federal; court be-
came extensivei involved in the construction of a new criminal justice center, even
though that facility did not contain one prison hed. The federal courts should be fo-
cused on whether there is a violation of federal law and, if so, the expeditious and
narrowly tailored remedy for that violation. Permitting federal courts to micro-man-
age prisons removes the federall courts from its proper role—adjudicating constitu-
tional questions and remedying them.

Question 6, How do decrees imfringe on state and local authorities’ powers? Does
that distinguish these decrees from plea s ments in individual cases?

Answer 6. Consent decrees routinely iniringe on state and local authorities’ pow-
ers. Often parties to consent decree do not have the power, under the state’s system
of checks and balancess, to agree to many provisions routinely contained in a consent
decree. Qur states hawe a delicate system of checks and balances which is designed
to prevent one branch of a government from exercising power in a way that is not
monitored or controlled by another branch of power. For example, there is no one
segment of local state government that usually has the er to appropriate and
spend without restriction, taxpa yer money. Corrections officials can, however, essen-
tially give themselves that power by agreeing to a consent decree that requires them
to expend funds in a particular snanner. .

Consent decrees vastly from settlements agreements in individual cases. Consent
decrees often bind persons who were not ori, y parties to the litigation. Consent
decrees often have no time limit, and therefore affect prisoners who were not even
incarcerated at the tirne of the consent decree.

At the recent hearing on Semate Bill 400, people analogized consent decrees to
plea bargains in crimi nal cases. Consent decrees are really quite different. With con-
sent decrees, attorneys bind persons who are not parties to the litigation or the
agreement. This is more closely equivalent to a prosecutor agreeing to not prosecute
a particular defendant based upon his agreement that his children will be on proba-
tion and pay restitutio:gh Com;_entth decree practices allow parties to settle litigation
by &, ing to give ups rights of other persons. i L

szf:teion 7. E;e consent decrees the only mechanism for settling litigation? What
about private settlements? I understand Pennsylvania has specific limitations on
consent decrees. Could you attach those and describe how cases are nevertheless
settled consistent with these limitations? L

Answer 7. Consent decrees are not the only mechanism for settling litigation. Par-
ties retain the ability to settle civil actions through a monetary settlement or pri-
vate settlement agreemments. Private settlement agreements permit the parties make
contractual agreements that are treated simply as ordinary contracts. In a settle-
ment a| ent, for example, a plaintiff may agree to dismiss the action in ex-
chare for a monetary settlement, or an agreement that the corrections officials will
change a particular practice. The parties could also agree that the civil action will
be reinstituted if the parties do not abide by the terms of the settlement agreement.
These settlement agreements mre often preferable because they allow the govern.
ment defendants some flexibility to m terms of agreements that, based upon
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subsequent experiences, appear to be unwise or unworkable. Private settlement
agreements, as opposed to consent decrees, also get the federal courts out of the
busnl:lw of enforang contractual minutia that is often far remove from constitu-
tio irements.

Pennsylvania, for example, limits the consent decrees that may be agreed to b
counsel for the Commonwealth. Attached please find a copy of the Commonwea]tK
Attorneys Act that describes these limitations. These limitations have not precluded
the Commonwealth from settling cases. Rather, they encourage private settlement
agreements as opposed to consent decrees. The Austin litigation, involving a class
action challenge to the state correctional system, was settled by a lengthy settle-
ment agreement.

Question 8. Please describe in as much detail as you believe would be useful to
the Committee, what Philadelphia is required to do as a result of these consent de-

crees.

Answer 8. The two consent decrees in Philadelphia have two major components,
One is a prison population control mechanism, whereby the prisons are precluded
from admitting or mcameraﬁn%:::dt‘z’ial detainees charged with certain cnmes. For
the most part this is a “charge detention system. As a result of these consent
decrees, Philadelphia cannot detain persons charged with crimes such as voluntary
manslaughter, vehicular homicide, most robberies, burglary, stalking, terroristic
threats, dealing or gun charges, pretrail issues such as the defendant’s dan-
gerougness to the community are not considered. Issues such as whether the person
is alochol or drug dependent, how many times they've previously failed to appear
for court, mental health hmtm and prior criminal record are irrelevant to the
question of the person’s admittability to the prison.

The second major aspect of the consent decree is a prison planning process that
uires the Philadelphia prison :gshem to create and implement massive and de-
ed plaz under the control of the federal court. These consent decrees give the
federal court, for example, total control of the construction process of the Criminal
Justice Center, even tho that Center had no prison beds. Federal court control
all operational policies, renovation and construction plans, plans for expediting
criminal cases, and plans for alternatives to incarceration,

The consent decrees also require an extensive bureaucracy which is very costly
to the C‘xltly of Philadelphia taxpayers. Each and every prison operational policy must
be formulated by a consultant, hired with the approval of the federal court. After
the consultant and the prison’s own internal review formulate an operatioral policy,
it must be reviewed by the city’s lawyers, After this review, the prisoners’ lawyers
and the prisoners’ consultant (who are all paid at prevailing market rates by the
City) review the policy. If the prisoners’ lawyers or consultants propose changes in
the operational policy, and the City does not agree to these proposed changes, the
operational policy is then sent to the Special Master. The Special Master (who is
an attorney also paid by the City taxpayers) then reviews the proposed policy with
a court consultant (who is also paid by the City taxpayers). The Special Master,
based on the report of the court’s consultant, then makes recommendations to the
federal court. e federal court then either approves or discpproves the policy. If
the federal court disapproves the policy, the process starts all over again.

As a result, each and .eveg operational policy proposed by the City of Philadel-
phia prisons must be reviewed by three separate sets of lawyers, three separate con-
sultants, all at City yers expense. As a practical matter, the federal judge,
rather than the Mayor, the final say on fundamental criminal justice policies.

As a practical matter, the Ph:la(i:lfhm prison consent decrees handed over signifi-
cant state law functions to a federal judge. Successive political administrations are
powerless to overturn those agreements.

. Quesgwrg 9. In 1yov:u- view, are the Philadelphia prisons subject to consent decrees
in continuing violation of any federal statutory or constitutional requirement? If so,
is evg)ryt.hmg mandated under the decree necessary to remedy the violation or viola-
tions? Or do some or all of the requirements stem only from the decree itself? Please
specify which, if any, you believe are required to remedy or address a federal statu-
}flgl ;)xt‘o (:,;;rlx)sutut:onal requirement or standard that the Supreme Court would be

ly.
Answer 9, f’n the Philadelphia &rison litigation there has never been a trail or any °

finding that there has been a Constitutional violation. ] am also una

specific Constitutional violation that is presently occurring in the priszvr?sxjelgffincty
I l?ind it would be very difficult for anybody to succeed in claiming that the Philadel-
pnla rison system has been deliberately indifferent to the needs of prisoners. Not
;) ly do the consent decrees lack the fun({amental foundation of a Constitutional vio-
ation, the requirements of these consent decrees are far beyond what any federal
court could order in a litigeted case where a Constitutional violation was found, It
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is clear that the majority of the provisions in these consent decrees are completely
unrelated to any federal interest, i

Question 10. How much has Philadelphia spent to date in connection with these
consent decrees? How much do you anticipate spen

Angwer 10. I do know the precise amounts of mo that Philadelphia has spent
on these consent decrees. The direct ditures for Special Masters, attorneys and
consultants is several million dollars. The new construction of the courthouse and
pew prison is hundre-ds of millions of dollars.

The consent decreers have almo led to many financial coets that are impossible to
quantify. Persons rel eased becmuse of the consent decrees have been rearrested for
tens of thousands of new crimes. These new crimes result in police expenditures,
court time to process new criminpal cases, as well as pr tor and defe attorney
costs. In addition, the increased crime has resulted in untold financial losses to the
victim of crime. In addition to direct theft losses, crime victims also face medical
expenses, loss of earming capaci ,mugasedsecup costs, and increased insurance
premiums. The cost of this ki of crime, es; y crimes that affect businesses
in Philadelphia, causes businesses to relocate out of the City of Philadelphia. There
is no way to estimate at this t in time, the exact financial toll of these unwise

iminal justice polici es. Philad elphia is & large City with a declining tax base. Un-
wise criminal justice policies encourage businesses and citizens to leave the City.
There is no way that I can calculate those losses.

Question 11. How much has Philadelphia spent to date on Special Masters in con-
nection with these consent decrees? Are you aware of other instances involvins Spe-
cial Masters that should be brouight to the attention of the Committee in considering
their legislation? N . .

Answer 11. Philadelphia currently spends approximately $120,000 per year in
Special Master's fees and expenses. Attached is Information relating to inappropri-
ate expenses by a Special Master in Florida. .

Question 12, Questions were raised at the hearing regarding the consistency of
the proposed legislation with Plaut v. Spendthrift Farm, Inc. you believe Plaut

ests a Constitutional problem with any aspect of the legislation? If not, please
éxé%lfso,please t what can be done to avoid this difficulty. See especially
the court’s discussion’medhg & Belmont Bridge Co., slip op at 22, and Counsel
v. Dow, slip op at 25. .

Answer 12. No. Plarst addresses the problem of Congress essentially setting itself
up as a “super” Supreme Court to overrule an unpopular decision of the Supreme

urt. In Plaut the %u. preme Court rules th.nt Congress attempted to change the Su-
preme Court’s decision by a purely retroactive conce! the statute of limi-
tations. Plaut did not address the issue raised by 3. 400 of whether Congress can

the underlying substanti ve law which may ultimately terminate existing in-
junctions. The Supreme Court in Rufo bas made clear, however, that courts can be
ired to modify or wacate consent decrees based upon changes in the law. 8. 400
proposss to do exactly what Rufr permite. L
uestion 13. What wrould be thie effect of limiting the legislation to purely prospec-
tive remedial orders and consent decrees? . . . .

Answer 13. I recommend that the legislation limiting alzimpmte remedies in

rison conditions litigation should address litigation where the federal courts can,
in the future, enter ordlers affecting state and local prison systems. Even where con-
sent decrees have been aPpmed prior to the enactment date of this legislation,
these cases are not “final” in the traditional sense. Because these are ongoing in-
junctive actions with omgoing fed eral oversight over local prisons, they do not impli-
cate the same sort of questions imvolved in Plaut. If one was to limit the legislation
to orders entered after the effective date of the legislation, this would not address
the overwhelming number of inappropriate consent decrees that are being used to
micro-manage state and local prisons. . o

uestion 14. What would be the effect of replacing the 2 year limitation on reme-
dial orders with some kind of an obligation on the courts to terminate orders unless
they find them nf to remedy a Constitutional violation? R

Answer 14. Consent decrees should contain time limits so that parties can termi-
nate remedial orders. Fong-term consent decrees effectively Cga ude local govern-
ment officials from charnging operational policies based upon ed circumstances,
priorities, or funding. e current standards make it extremely cult for a gov-
ernment defendant to modify conmsent decrees. N

A two-year time limitation clearly notifies all parties that these orders will be
subject to review two years. This type of time limit helps prevent subsequent
administrations ﬁ::zelng gound by agreements of prior administrations. The two-
year time limit would mot preclude a court from continuing to enforce an order if
necessary to remedy a Constitutional viodation.
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RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR BIDEN TO LYNNE ABRAHAM

Question 1. U.S. District J mmﬁ u;h:mggutedt.hats.wo:msee’
i i ight to con!

cox:oemnb.l?egon‘xmpurmwt ly clear that parties to a consent decree have dif-
ferent legal entitlements than contracting parties. Consent dectees are orders of the
wm&ntmbomdiﬁdby&emnntvmmmmwpﬂstenﬂymect
claims that modification of t d iolates the contractual rights of a party.
Question 2. Are you concerned about the Constitutional separation of power is-
sues?

Answer 2. jon of powers issue is not implicated by S. 400 as that it
seehtou?dlzg::ey ders wh “"“xdizflgbeingiglemented.s.m

is not designed to overturn a j ent that is truly final, and Plaut v. Spendthrift
;a:ma does not pndudelaghm:i:dmndwlimit injunctive remedies that have

pnct.lti.verydmrthatthccaxmh.velhvay!mminedthepower
mm i onl?oi.ng" ive actions and can do so on the basis of changes in law
b; The United States Court has made that clear in the Rufo

S. 400 would automatically terminate all remedial orders, whether entered by
consent decree or after a trail, after two years. . . .

Question 3. Doesn't this create a of a continuing Constitutional violation
would exist without a judicial % 'ould courts be required to hold a complete
new trail in order to continue the .

Answer 3. S. 400 would not create a danger of continuing constitutional viclations
existing without & judicial remedy. S. 400 does Dot preciude a party from moving
to reimpose or continue relief based upon an onguing constitutional viclation. In my
view, no court would ever agree that it was powerless {o continue an injunction nec-
essary remedy an ongoing violation.

It is also clear that the courts would not be required to hold complete new hear-
ings in order to continue relief. This sort of issue arises frequently when parties
seek to enter a final injunction following the entry of a preliminary injunction.

evidence introduced in the imi; injunction hearing entered into the
by stipulation at the hearing on the final injunction. S. 400 does not require
duplicative testimony.

17

STATE OF MICHIGAN,
QFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR,
Lansing, MI, September 8, 1995:

Woshington, DC.

DEAR SENATOR HATCH: I would like to express my thanks to and the Commit-
tee for allowi metoﬁedifyontbeimpothnti&uesnddxeesejduringtheCommit—
tee’s prison reform i The following comprises my responses to the written
questions propounded by ittee members to the hearing:

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR KOHL TO MICRAEL GADOLA

Question 1. My question to the is, do you believe that we should dedicate
apomw:nofpnsonﬁmdafu’ facilities? If so, would you su a bill that

> and I introduced ( with Senatars Cochran and baum) en-
titled the Juvenile Corrections Act of which would dedicate 10 percent of adult

P mawer 1 Tha St et Moshignn supports federal legislation which docs
taf islation whi not tie
the States’ ith respect to the use of federal prison funds. Rather, we support

o
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risoners from adult prisopers. Similar to Wisconsin, Michigan and other '
gave been subject to unireasonable “sight and sound” regulations promufgated%?tti‘e
Office of Juvenile Justiice for D_elmquem‘l’mvenﬁon, such as not allowing juvenile
prisoners to use the same eating ute as adult prisoners, These and other re-
strictive regulations are an unnecessary strain on Michigans correctional and law
enforcement systems. Michigan has and continues to pro that the “sight and
sound” ent be eliminated, and be replaced by a restrictive “physical
:lezp.e nmu‘ym m%mmal en}. This te:é'mag similar ar amendment tit;ﬂ federal law would provide
ance of pro Juvenile prisoners while at i elimi-

nating the onerous and unnecessary federal r;;gulations. the same time

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR BIDEN TO MICHAEL GADOLA

Question 1. S. 400 would automatically terminate all remedial orders—whether

entered by consent decree or after a trial—after two years. Doesn’t this create a

that a continuing constitutional violation would exist without a judicial rem-

ed ‘;Would courts be required to hold a complete new trial in order to continue the
order

Answer 1. The currenat version of S. 400 requires a court to end prison litigati
invpl%mpeqt{ve relief once the prospective relief has reached tl:vo muﬁté%'f
ration. This provision will ensure that all prospective relief in prison condition cases
will be limited to a reasonable and certain time period, resulting in the protection
of states’ Tenth Amendrment rights from overly intrusive federal courts, while at the
same time protecting prisoners constituti _rights. This result will be achieved
under S. 400 for two reasons. First, courts will always have the ability to closely
monitor compliance with any order it issues in a case. Thus, judicial remedies and
powers currently available to a court (contempt, sanctions, ete.) will help ensure
that any unconstitutional acts are remedied during the two year period.

. Second, given Michigan's decades long history with continuing federal court over-
sight of certain prisons, this limiting provision within S. 400 will ensure that ju
do not extend their jurisdiction ond proper limits. Michigan’s prison litigation
history reveals a for specific Congressional limitations on prospective relief, as
the judiciary has been wnwilling to recognize the constitutional infirmities of a fed-
eral court attempting to micro-mamage a state prison.

Question 2. S. 400 allows broad standing to ciallenge an order which limits prison
populations. Specifically, it allows prosecutors, elected officials, and any other gov-
ernmental officials who “is or may be affected by” the order to intervene. Please
comment on the impact of this section of the bill.

Answer 2. Provi standing to public officials or governmental units which are
or may be affected by rexnedial orders of the court will ensure that political subdivi-
sions of the state-one of the govermmental units most affected by court ordered pris-
oner releases-have their interests placed before and litigated by the court prior to
the ordering of any remedial relief. Political subdivisions of the state, which house
the prisons and are directly respomsible (along with the state) for the safety of the
regidents near any prison, have an obviously significant interest in ensuring that
any remedial order will bee the least restrictive and will adequately take into account
the safety of nearby resi dents. Hence, al!awmf intervention by any of the persons
or entities set forth in Section 2 of 8. 400 would enhance the litigation process.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR ABRAHAM TO MICHAEL GADOLA

Question 1. Please describe in whatever detail you believe would be most useful
to the Committee what Michigan is required to do as a result of these consent de-

crees,
Answer 1. As outlined in my written testimony to the Committee, Michigmis
subject to innumerable consent decree requirements which, as interpreted by the
courts, go well beyond what is constitutionall Examples of these extraor-
dinnryrf‘?dnment-u m the A consent decree case of United
States v. Mﬂsncmm.cu-acgmdua:m; all cells with new
electrical outlets and ovexhead lighting; maintaining co t and cold water
tem tures; repla old kitchen cutting boards; a new door for the
place inoperative final rinse moni thermometer for
washer; replacing ald metal tray inserts in tion so that food
on the trays do not touch ofmetdddwhenmmhdim{oodmddm
removed from a can opener d‘;mdouw«nuﬁviﬁuuu:hn:’g:upwuuding,
therapy, 'K:::ner associational growp meetings, as well as other curricular ac-
tivities. are many more exam ples of similarly egregious requirements. The re-
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quirements set forth above, however, clearly reveal how far the courts will reach
into the dai tions of state guons, in name of enforcing CRIPA.
Question 2. In your view, are the Michigan prisons subject to consent decrees in

continuing violation of any federal statutory or constitutional requirement? If so, is
everything mandated un&r the d y to dy the violation or viola-
tions? Or do some or all of the requirements stem only from the decree itself? Please
specify which, if any, you believe are required to remedy or address a federal statu-
m orb cons;imﬁonal requirement or standard that the Supreme Court would be
apply.
An’;swcrpg. yNo. the Michigan prisons which are subject to overreaching federal
court scrutiny are not in violation of any constitutional or statutory requirement.
In fact, chhx%an is in full compliance with all constitutional and statutory require-
ments. As evidenced by the record iled in USA v. Michigan, the Civil ts
Division obtained, through the threat of a CRIPA lawsuit, a consent decree whi
outlines general unconstitutional conditions (eg. unsanitary conditions) but provides
a remedy which far beyond what is necessary to alleviate the unconstitutional
condition (eg. "-S:;nh" lighting in cell). However, although the consent decree
states that it is meant to mmﬂ only constitutional violations, the courts have in-
terpreted the consent decree state plan for compliance to require Michigan to
remedy much more than is constitutionally necessary. Thus, compliance with re-
quirements as minute and unsupported by law as those detailed in my answer to
question one stem only from the consent decree as interpreted by the courts, and
got from the constitution. Michigan has satisfied its obligations under the Constitu-
on.
Question 3. How much has Michigan spent to date in connection with these con-
sent decrees? How much do anticipate i
Answer 3. Since 1990 Michi has spent over million in complying with the
terms of two of the t decrees. Bety fiscal years 1990 and 1995, coets have
almost quadrupled as the state has continued to seek compliance and an end to
these decades long cases. A substantial portion of the 1995 costs have been
for iatric services, which continue to climb as the court and its experts push
for opening of more mental health beds for which there is no current need.
Question 4.  much has Michigan spent to date on Special Masters or inde-
pendent court-appointed experts in connection with these consent decrees?
foa. Rttormon B P ;l.ainﬁl;: b de:-:go o oty d S ]
ees. y fees consent attorneys tof approximate]
G.SQ millio nt:lsollusDo mmepmhl% . e PP v
uestion 5. ve anything you would like to add to the record a.rdmg
the Department o??!‘l‘uﬁm'_s failure actively to support the stipulation ch}:xeggm an
the Department had vszenoualy agreed to resolve the Michigan prisons litigation?
Answer 5. The Civil Rights Divisions failure to actively support the stipulation
tndmnm major portions of the USA v. Michigan case is clear evidence that prison
litigation against states is not driven sole! lz the facts or the law. The Civil ﬁights
Divisions reversal of position did not t ack in the facts of the case;
rather, it was a change in administration. Hence, artificial limitations placed on pro-
pective relief by Congress are exactly what is needed to preclude the Civil Rights
vigion or the courts from making deci not premised upon the facts or law,
which pmlosng ‘{h'he:e cases.
Question 6. t Reforms of CRIPA would ?
M&M{_nydthamndmm@b_%gmmnmwnﬂkzu
roper balance between a st t titutional right to operate its prisons without
o 28 10 e e po o ol o
, 8re C in S. 400. . c or consent decrees and other
prospective relief, and providing standing tomd ents most affected by
prison relief orders, are what is needed to ensure that CRIPA is interpreted and
enforced as intended-to provide the least restrictive remedy available to redress a
constitutional violation. ¢ appropriate amendments woufd include: rﬁﬁring the
g:ymeptofmmdﬁhngfees Vvia a prisoners prison account, thereby reducing the
b\ll'd;:lpheed on taxpayers by “indigent” mw lawsuits; iring the
Attorney General to provide a state with specific including the name of any
gxiaoner subject to allegedly unconstitutional misconduct-prior to bringing a
RIPA,.eu::.qwdlqdlg:mgm‘bmicwthemmnu of the Attorney
r n so can proceed with the
T T LT A,
. . iti islation to purel
— o egiala purely proepec-

Answer 7, The effect of limiting federal legialation to onl prospecti edial
relief would appropriately limit the over extension of foderal courts 1ato the mansge.
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ment of prisons. At the same time, lawsuits for compensatory damages to remedy
unconstitutional deprivations would remain a vital component to protect a prisoner’s
conc;ﬁmﬁoml rights. 8. 400 would not alter a courts power to award damages in
such cases.

Question 8. What would be the effect of replacing the 2 year limitation on reme-
dial orders with some kind of an obligation on the courts to terminate orders unless
they find them necessary to remedy a constitutional violation?

Answer 8. Without an artificial cut-off period for a courts jurisdiction over pro-
spective relief, the efforts by the courts and Civil Rights Division will most as-
suredly continue. As discussed below, CRIPA currentlieplaces specific limitations on
a courts juriediction, yet courts continue to go well beyond the jurisdictional con-
straints in adjudicating CRIPA actions. Heneg, Qongress must go beyond simply
stating that courts should dismiss minless constitutional violations exist. A combina-
tion of this standard with a mandatory review period (eg., every year) may be an
appropriate avenue to follow.

currently written, CRIPA would appear to place a very high threshold for find-
a statutory violation. Furtherrmore, CRIPA specifically outlines that only the
minimum corrective measures necessary to rem::!ly the constitutional violations
should be implemented by the courts. Unfortunately in practice these are hollow
words to the courts Michigan and other states have faced in defending against
CRIPA lawsuits. As the Committee is aware, courts and the Civil Rights Division
have gone well beyond “the minimum corrective measures™ necessary to alleviate
constitutional violations. Judges awe only too willing to continue consent decree
cases until even the smallest, most minute aspect of each prison is to a level which
the court (rather than the constitution) considers appropriate. Faced with this situs-
tion, Michigan has been subject to three continued consent decree cases which have
lasted eleven years, fifteen years, and eighteen years. Amazingly, the judge in the
case which has lasted eighteen years recently ruled that he anticipates continued
jurisdiction until the year 2000! In the same m}{‘:? the judge declared that a court
is not the appropriate forum for handling the M‘; rison issues which arise in a
consent decree case (an argument long posited by Michigan), but rather than declin-
ing further jurisdiction, the court established a committee of non-lawyers to
abjudicate all claims/motions which would have otherwise been presented to the Ar-
ticle III court.

Question 9. Can parties settle litigation through private settlements? Would the
House bill's limitations on consent decrees, which ______, interfere in any wa{ewit.h
private settlements? Is there benefit from consent decrees that cannot be ob-
tained by simple contractu.al settiements, not subject to court enforcement?

Answer 9. It is my understanding that under the House Bill private settlements
would not be subject to the limitations imposed upon proepective relief orders. As
such, if a state and the party prosecuting the case wish to agree to a settlement
of the case which provides for reme-dial efforts beyond two years, they may do so.
As is the case in private litigation, the settlement agreements are not subject to con-
tinued court supervision. Instead, if a party believes the agreement is being vio-
lated, it may seek to rescind or othierwise void the agreement, and return to the
court for continued litigation proceedings. If settlement is the course chosen by the
parties, the most approprimte vehicle would be a private settlement. As opposed to
a consent decree, a private settlement eliminates the inherent conflicts which arise
in court Xmeeedings, allowing for m more amicable resolution, and reduces the
courts and parties costs associated with obnin.iﬂx:f the settled results.

Senatorﬁnu:h,lhopemyanswe::muse to you and the Committee as you
continue to work on these very important issues.

Sincerely,
o v MICHAEL GADOLA.
STATE GF DELAWARE,
DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS,

Smyrna, DE, August 15, 1995.

Hon. ORRIN G. HATCH,

Chairman, Committee on the Judiciary,

U.S. Senate, Washington, DC.

E

DEAR SENATOR HATCH: In the morning mail, I received your kind letter i
me for my attendence at the Committee huringouJuly’ﬂ.!thquyouforthc
opportunity to share my thoughts about the matters before the Committee that day.
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RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FrOM SENATOR KOHL TO ROBERT J. WATSON

Answer 1, Juvenile funding, in my opinion, should focus on areas other than con-
struction of facilities. And, though I am head of a state agency responsible for adult
offenders only, I believe the priority for government at all levels should be juveniles,
More ghoullig be dedicated tt;‘ {ML uahx;n;:d ui,tsmakmg children safe, and

roviding life riences ce con 5
P If the focus ﬂ federal funds is construction of juvenile facilities, the emphasis is
in the wrong area for effective long-term management of y\?uth.

Answer 2. Separation by sight and sound is difficult to implement for many local
officials across the country. y thousands of dollars have been gFent building
jails and local detention facilities to comply with this requirement. To back away
now would be unfair to the hundreds, if not thousands, of lccal jurisdictions that
have complied by spending more on construction than would have been necessary
without this provision. X

I support the provisions of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act
requinng separation. This is a provision of the federal law that is clearly designed
to protect juveniles who come into conflict with the law and require detention.
Though it is a problem for local law enforcement officers, the alternative is worse.
A return to the days when juveniles had to be detained, then were victimized, sod-
omized, raped, brutalized and permanently inj for a relatively minor law viola-
tion, should be avoided. My advice is to keep this provision.

RESPONSE TO QUESTION FROM SENATOR BIDEN TO ROBERT J. WATSON

Question 1. S. 400 allows broad standing to challenge an order which limits prison
populations. Spedﬁ%it 1! b t lected officials, and any other gov-
ernmental official who “is or may be affected by” the order to intervene. Please com-
ment on the impact of this section of the bill.

Answer 1. 1 oppose ing the challenges to orders which in my opinion are
crafted after long and di t i Opening the challenges to an array of elect-
ed officials has the potential of turning a resm.n.ble order of a federal judge into
a “political football” In my i some officials do not have a Iong—term
commitment to government and use the headlines of challenging a federal
order for the sole purpoee of being elected or re-elected, only to fail to provide re-

uTees, supp t, assist , or any ongoing involvement in the matters being liti-
gal

A Governor is the chief executive officer of state government, Other elected offi-

cials have more limited roles, even those elededgo to statewide office. My rec-
D dation and advice is to not broaden the opportunity to challenge, leaving this

difficult to administer sector of government to those itically responsible.

ain, I appreciate the opportumz to provide input as the Senate Committee on

the Judiciary gives ideration to important matters.

Sin y,
ROBERT J. WATSON,
COMMISSIONER.

STEVE J. MARTIN,
ATTORNEY AT LAw, CORRECTIONS CONSULTANT,
Austin, TX, August 28, 1995.
Hon. ORRIN HATCH,
US. S Commuttee on the Judiciary,
Washington, DC. 20510-5275
. DEAR SENATOR HATCH: Thank you for inviting me to testify before the Senate Ju-
gxetiﬂrgygigz;‘nai:we rega.r@ingbthe Stop Tug’ni::%ht‘ Pﬁ:gnﬁ Act. [ also gppredate
opportunity to assist [} , posed
by Senator Biden, that panied mr August 9, lc;&gmng question

RmvonsmeumonhouSmamBmmerwzJ.Mm

Question 1. S. 400 allows broad standing to challenge an order which limits prison
populations. Sp {,.it-llm prosecutors, elected officials, and any other gov-
ernmental official who “is or may be affecied by” the order to intervene. Please com-
ment on the impact of this section of the bill. .

Answer 1. | strongly believe that prison conditions cases should be handled by cor-
rectional officials State Attorneys General who are familiar with the conditions

-
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in the system or facility at issue. Wholesale intervention by District Attorn
others will cause litigation of this nature to be more costl;’ and protracted. m
nors who have no responsibility for the operation of correctional facilities may be
motivated to take unreasonable and irryonsible positions because the negative
consequences of those positions will not affect them. , intervention by the
prosecutorial arm of the state may cause, and indeed require, federal courts fo be-
come immersed in the entire spectrum of local criminal justice affairs.

The grovision for wholesale intervention is one of many misguided aspects of the
STOP bill. I am also gxeatly concerned with the provisjons that limit attorney’s fees
and prohibit the appointment of special masters. These provisions do not appear to
be in response to any identifiable problem or concern with prison conditions litiga-
tion and will effectively hinder the resclution of these cases and increase the bum
on the federal courts. These prowisions should be changed to allow the award of ap-
propriate attorney’s fees and the appointment of ' sters when ded

Again, thank you for considering my views on this important issue. Please do not
hesitate to contact me regarding this, or any other, matter.
Sincerely,
STEVE MARTIN.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR KOHL TO KATHLEEN FINNEGAN

Question 1, Although the Senate sought to address the problem of overcrowded
juvenile facilities in last year’s cxime bill, a provision dedicating a portion of prison
funds to juvenile facilities was deleted during the House-Senate Confe , over
the next five years, we are planning to spen $8 billion on adult facilities, with none
of the money set aside for juvenil es. My question to the panel is, do you believe that
we should dedicate a portion of prison funds for juvenile facilities?

If so, would you sugport a bill that Senator Specter and I introduced (al with
Senators and Kassebaum) entitled the Juvenile Corrections Act of 1995,
which would dedicate 10 ﬁcent of adult prison money to juvenile facilities?

Answer 1. Although I have not reviewed the specific provisions of the Juvenile
Corrections Act of 1995, I am able to make some general statements about the issue.
Please consider my remarks in that context.

First, I Bpphudy the recognition that juvenile crime is a big problem across Amer-
ica and one that is gmm States should (and many are) spend more dollars than
they have been on j e detention facilities alternatives for delinquents.
However, I believe t the ﬁrst_pnong of our criminal justice system must be
truth in sentencing for adult criminals, Early Release sends a clear message to our
youth. * * * do the crime and you won't do the time. Children learn from example
:xi:lda prison system tha t acts as a deterrent is essentisl to the effort to reduce juve-

e erime.

For these reasons, I believe that the federal g ent needs to put every
sible resource into the adult prison facilities. ly when we proj house nm
criminals will we send a message to our youth that our society no longer toler-
ate criminal victimizations. We cannot fix everything at once, so we must prioritize
and I believe the $8 Billion is best: spent on adult prisons. However, I would encour-
ﬁ finding other fundimg sources for juvenile ities that do not take the money

t is s0 tely needed away from the adult system.

Question 2. Under the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act, in order
for states to receive gramts, they xnust separate juveniles from adults in jails. This
creates problems in some rural communities, and I have heard from man
Wisconsin sheriffs ing these problems. For example, in some counties, sheri:
must use two deputies to drive juveniles up to six hours one way to place them over-
night in an adequate separate juvenile facility. That's quite a strain on their re-
sourees.Do&oushsrem concern about the current law, and do you think we can
come up with a reasonagle compromise between the need to protect accused juve-
niles from a hardened adult criminal class and the need to properly conserve scarce
law enforcement resources?

Answer 2. Yes, I absolutely share your concern and do believe that there must
be a reasonable way to protect both the juveniles and our scarce public resources.
Since STOP does not really involve i in the juvenile system, I am sorry to say
I am not sure what the solution is, but I do agree that one needs to be sought.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR ABRAHAM TO ANDREW PEYTON THOMAS

ion 1. Please respond to the concern that prison labor will inevitably lead
bmedisphum::tdﬁeembypnaonhhmbomh‘nmy
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ideas for creating a more pux;ishing environment in our prisons without concomi-
tantly punishing our citizenry’ ] )

Aniv?er L Igg response to concerns that prison labor will displace free workers, it
should be noted that a mere of the federa! laws prohibiting interstate com-
merce in prisoner-made goods (Le., the Hawes Cooper and Aah\_xrst—&xmnem Acts)
would likjy- displace few if any free workers. This is because, _w1thout an exception
io the Fair Labor Standards Act (the minimum-wage law), prisoners would still be
required to receive the minimum wage. Employers would, in all likelihood, continue
to employ free workers under those circumstances because there would be no advan-
tage to K.iri.ng prisoners. Only if prisoners could receive less than the minimum
wage would employers be likely to employ them in any significant numbers.

oreover, Co: should create an exemption to the minimum wage only for
those prisoners who are employed in industries identified by Comess as having al-
ready lost the overwhelming majority of their jobs to foreign laborers. Thus, only
foreign workers would have their jobs endangered. By namwmung such in-
dustries, Congress could allow for the retrieval of many lower- jobs to Amer-
ica while safeguarding the jobs of free American workers. Given the international
economy in which America now competes, the restoration of prison labor would
mean that prisoners would be competing with workers not in Detroit or Pittsburgh,
but in Hong Kong and Mexico City.

Question 2. Please elaborate on your argument that prison labor is actually bene-
ficial for inmates.

Answer 2. According to a 1991 study by the U.S. Bureau of Prisons, the Post-Re-
lease Employment Project (PREP), employed inmates are half as likely to commit
additional crimes once released than are unemployed inmates. Employed inmates
are also more likely to secure employment upon release. Prison labor reduced recidi-
vism; it also instifls in inmates discipline and direction, which people need to be
happy and productive in society. Employment of inmates is far more humane than
the current system of enforced idleness. Historically, inmates have been much
happier when permitted to work in a meaningful-way.

uestion 3. Please comment on the advantages and disadvantages of privately-op-
erated prisons. ’

Answer 3. Like most institutions, privately operated prisons tend to be more effi-
cient economically than their state-run counterparts. However, if prison labor were
permitted once again under the lease system, prisoners could be leased out to pri-
vate companies add allowed off-gite, under close supervision, with much the same
savings. That is, since private empioyers would be using prisoners in either case
a iro t motive would be in place under either scenario, If prisoners were allowe
to keep a certain percentage of their pay depending on the quality of their perform-
ance on the job, as well as other perks such as better foog and rooms within the
prison, the incentives would exist to elicit from prisoners the quality of work nec-
essary to satisfy private employers.

For further analysis of the benefits of prison labor, please see my book, Crime and
the Sacking of America: The Roots of Chaos, pp. ll7—£’i.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR BROWN TO ANDREW PEYTON THOMAS

Question 1. You indicate in your testimony that there are three laws which inhibit
the expansion of Federal Prison Industries work ﬂ_progra.v:ns. Please describe thege
laws, why they were enacted, and explain their effect on prison industries. If these
Ié"x.mtgtxons were restricted or repealed, what would the effect be on prison indus-

es’

Answer 1. Ninety percent of American inmates are unemployed, according to the
most recent statistics that I have seen. I do not know the percentage for the federal
pnsgm system alone. The U.S. Bureau of Prisons should be able to provide this infor-
mation,

Question 2. Given the unique factors of prison life that must be taken into account
when devising prison work programs, please describe the types of work that are best
suited for Federal Prison Industries prmms.

Answer 2. According to the 1991 P, study, federal prisoners who were em-
ployed were roughly, half as likely to commit crimes upon release than were unem-
plcgiegl inmates. A year after release 6.6 percent of study offenders had committed
additional crimes, in contrast to 10.1 percent of comparison offenders. In other re-
cidivism studies conducted by the Bureau, about 20 percent of released inmates
were revoked or rearrested within a year of their release.

Please note that I erred when I stated previously to the committee that employed
prisoners are three times less likely to be recidivists. Kathleen Hawk, Director of
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}hetgureau of Prisons, has personally confirmed these revised figures. I apologize
or the error.

Of course, even a one-half reduction in recidivism is a substantial accomplishmen
that few other prison programs can claim. The study also found that employed pri :
oners are more likely to be employed once released. These findings militate in

o e 5 o federal laws prohib
er 3. ws prohibit prison labor on a broad scale. The Hawes
Cooper Act (49 U.S.C. Section 11607), passed in 1929, permits states to bar the im-
?omhon of prisoner-made goods, despite the usual rule that forbids local inter-
erence with intexstate cormmerce. The Ashurst-Sumners Act (18 U.S.C. Section
1761), passed in 1935, mekes it & criminal offense to knowingly transport prisoner-
made in interstate commerce. The penalty for violating this statute is a maxi-
mum fine of $50,000 or two years in federal prison or both. The only exception to
this prohibition are prisoner-made goods Produeed for use by federal or state govern-
ments or those goods generated by one of fifty non-federal work ﬁot projects whose
inmates are paid the prevailing wage (l.e., the union scale) . These workers also
i P“ﬁdp e vomnctedy- the beh foﬁamzed ba wage

ese laws were ena at the est of i labor to protect low- jobs
than were then thireatened by prison labor. Most of these job: have now been’lcst
anyhow to lower-paid foreign workers. For.further discussion of the history of these
restriction and the need for their repeal please see my book, pp. 117-23.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR KOHL TO ANDREW PEYTON THOMAS

Answer 1. Those juveniles who are prosecuted as juveniles should be incarcerated
in juvenile facilities. This will require separate d’}xvenﬂe facilities supported by ap-
propriate expenditures. As I have not the bill referenced in the question, I can-
not state whether to support or oppose the bill.

er 2. Limited exceptions for rural communities under the scenario nted
would seem appropriate, owever, in general, it is of course not a good iSea to in-
carcerate juveniles with adult offenders.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR ABRAHAM TO TIMOTHY P. COLE

Question 1. What protection does any government, state or federal, have against
“low-bnllinf' bids to provide correctional services?

Answer 1. The best protection the government has against “Jow-balling” is a well
planned procurement process conducted by professiol who have the total inter-
ests of the agency in mind. Solicitations for correctional services should have specific
evaluation criteria established with points awarded for price, employee compensa-
tion, company expexience and the ity of the technical proposal. Proposals should
be evaluated by several professio: (i.e., procurement, legal, correctional, financial,
etc.) so that no one factor can unduly skew the process and resultant decision. Once
the evaluation committee has completed its task the findings should bz presented
to a higher organization for review and ultimate selection.

Question 2. Amonyg government contracts, are correctional services especially sus-
ceptible to “low- balling™? .

Answer 2. We do not feel correctional services are anymore or less susceptible to
low-balling than any other government requirement.

guestion 3. Wackenhut withdrew its protest, the contract was awarded to Esmor,
and a recent 72 page INS report concluded that the company’s pursuit of profit had
thwarted the government’s need for properlgeperfo services. What assurance
can you offer that state governments won't be at least as likely to experience the
same outcome? - .

Answer 3. To a very great extent we feel that the ional Office of the INS in-
flicted this damage upon themselves as a result of a flawed procurement '5meas
and insufficient review at the national level. If an n&ex;chy il&redilpoaed to only con-
gider price there is mo assurance to be ﬂven by Wackenhut Corrections or any other
company that would prevent it from happening I'glln. If state governments accu-
ra state their requirements and then conduct the procurement process in a fair
and equitable manmer geared to m evaluation criteria there should never
be an instance of low-balling. We would suggest that the model Florida has devel-
oPed is a great examnple of how to ensure equity and fairness in the procurement
of private correctional services.

uestion 4. Is the profit motive the “best pencil sharpener”, as you put it, or is
it a double-edged sword?

L4
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_Answer 4. Our free enterprise system hes produced the most efficient and effec-
tive market for goods and services the world has ever seen. A cornerstone of this
system is the profit motive. Qualified and motivated companies competing in the
open market will deliver. A clear statement of work coupled with a point system
for scoring 'Lh_e important feat ires of & proposal along with proper oversight by gov-
ernment officials will allow private companies to deliver their services in a measur-
eble way and at a price the marketplace will allow. There are swift and severe rem-
e@xeg the government agencies can use if contract performance is not adequate. This
disciplire is an essential part of ‘the process. However, the great majority of compa-
nies ere menaged and operated in & manner so that a well-run project becomes the
testimony to their capabilities and allows further success. Companies that take the
shorter view and maximize profits on a singular project will not survive in a com-
petitive marketplace.

Qué;t;ogé What hope tl;']oes the Elizabeth experience offer that the General Ac-
coun .Jthce or any other government oversight agency will be effective, either
in awarding contracts to the best qualified bidder or correcting non-performance of
contract requirement when that occurs?

Answer 5. The Elizabeth experience is a failure of the process. It has clearly been
the exception if you review the history of private corrections procurements. I'm
hopeful thet the INS will learn from this and as a consequence the process will be
improved and there will be no recurrence. However, there are dozens of agencies
who have years of successful experience behind them in the awarding and perfoerm-
ance of private corrections contracts. It would be a grave injustice to allow the expe-
rience in Elizabeth to negate the preponderance of successful projects.

Ques:wn.s. Beforg states ehould be ellowed to use federal money for construction
and operaticn of private correctional facilities, should they first be required to show
&aﬁvthe:r procurement and contact management procedures are adaquate to the

Answer 6. Wackenhut Corrections would endorse this a in, wi
r | proach. Once agein,
would point out the Florida approsch to privatization, Th(f creation of a Pgiva":;e-
léon Com.:ms:lon t.hat;avj;ou!d be cherged with the responsibility to develop solicita-
cns, evaeluate propo and make recommendations {t 7 i 1S sitive
end proctia s Proposa endations for ewerds is a very positive

. COUNTY OF PASQUOTANK,
Elizcbeth City, NC, September 8, 1995,
Chairman, Scnate J, iary Corumitte,
Dirksen Sénate Office Building,
Washington, DC.
DEAR CHAIRMAN HATCH: In response to your | tost
% 1 : your letter of August 10, 1895, lost
tw? guestions submitted by SenatorHerb Kohl g3 a fo!lowg-.}; to the é)c:er;—i:‘eg%
July 27 prison reform hearing, my responses sre as follows: T

RESPONSES T0 QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR KOHL TO ZEE B. Lanms

Answer 1. On behalf of NACo, we would sY; i j
. er | ! Co, pport o 10 percent set-cside for juve-
nile fecilities, provided that it wes the outgrowth of a cgempmheasi; aessecssg:;:t

Hon. ORRIN G. HATCH,

eseary protection would be to require that gran ipi i

dates c.f the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency h:‘.;:%g;ei‘t;‘comply i the mea-
Answer 2. While counties favor flexibility, I am impressed by the creativeness cf

;oxt.\;madm complying with the mandates of the Act. In rural Michigan, North Da-

pgbucanbuﬁﬁgr st:teti, fgr example, retired palice officers sit with children in locgl

wc;x[;ked o wg:u . ntil the child is required to appeer in court, This system has

ﬁ&x{z?a?;mﬁ;s .fcr izviting me to testify es a representstive of the Naticnel Associa-

. ZeE B. LAMB
., Chairman, Board of Commissioners, Pasquotenh County, N
4nd Chair, Corrections Subcommittee of the Netiore] Asfoc;xwiné?'&féeks.
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RESPONSES 1O QUESTION FROM SE§AmR KOHL TO THE U.S. DEPARTMENT CF
USTICE

Question 1. Although the Senate sotixﬁht to address the problem of overcrowded
juvenile facilities im last year's crime bill, a provision dedicating a portion of prison
funds to juvenile facilities was deleted d the House-Senate Conference. So, over
the next few years, we are planning to spend $8 billion on adult facilities, with none
of the money set aside for juveniles. My question to the panel is, do you believe that
we should icate a portion of prison funds for juvenile facilities? If so, would you
su%pott a bill that Senator Specter and I introduced (along with Senators Cochran
and Kassebaum) entitled the Juvenile Corrections Act to 1995, which would dedi-
cate 10 percent of adult prisonn money to juvenile facilities?

Answer 1. The Attorney General shares the Committee’s concern that state and
local jurisdictions be able to provide secure confinement and elternative correctisns
facilities and programs for serious juvenile offenders who are often overlooked in
any corrections deb.ate. Also, recogmzinglthe increase in serious juvenile crime, the
Department would support Senator Koh!'s efforts to set azide funding to the area
of juvenile corrections and looks forward to working with him and other Senators
on this in the future.

It should be stressed, however, that programs relating to the confinement of juve-
nile offenders are already a major focus of the Department’s corrections initiative
being administered thro the Office of Justice Programs’ (OJP) Corrections Pro-
gram, and that considerable resources have already been committed to this area.

Over the last year, OJP's Corrections Office has been moving forward in imple-
menting the several corrections grograms authorized under both the Department’s
fiscal year 1995 ap propriations bill [Public Law 103-317], and the Violent Crime
Control and Law Enforcement Act of 1994 (Crime Law) [Public Law 103-322].
Through these progxams, states and localities are able to provide confinement space
for bods.l violent, and non-violent, juvenile offenders. .

Under the Justice De&artment’s fiscel year 1995 appropriations, $24.5 million was
made available to jurisdictions to plan, renovate, end construct beot camp facilities,
including boot camps for juvenile offenders. Under this program, such boot camp fa-
cilities, although eted] for non-viclent offenders, would have to meet the r
ment of making additional secure space available for violent offenders within a
state’s overall corrections system.

To date, as a result of the fiscal year 1995 Ecot Camp initiative, grants have beexn
awarded to 34 jurisdictions for the planning of boot camp facilities; to 7 jurisdictions
for the renovation o f facilities for use as boot camps; and to 10 jurisdictions for the
construction of new boot camps.

Further, more than half the awards made during this fiscal year have been to fa-
cilities which will seerve non-violent juvenile offenders. Of the 34 planning ts,
12 were for the pla cning of juvenile facilities. Of the 7 renovation grants, 5 were
for juvenile facilities. Of the 10 construction grants, 8 were for juvenile facilities.

For Fiscal Year 1996, the Administration has requested $500 million to imple-
ment the Truth in Sentencing Grant Program, and the Violent Offender Incarcer-
ation Grant Prograrn, as authorized under Title II of the 1994 Crime Law. Under
the statutory requirements of both these programs {see: 42 U.S.C. 13701 (b)], each
recipient state must develop and have approved a comprehensive corrections strat-
egy which, among other things, addresses the needs of their juvenile justice systems
at the state, county and municipal levels. With the inclusion of juvenile justice sys-
tems in the overal? planning process, states may then, at their discretion, fund juve-
nile corrections programs from any monies received under these programs.

In addition, Title 1I of the 1994 Crime Law authorizes the Punishment for Young
Offenders Program [ see: 42 U.S.C. 137%(ee)]. This program, elso administered under
OJP’s Corrections Program, w-ill provide formula grant monies directly to state and
local governments to assist in the provision of altercate sanctions for young offend-
ers nggch sanctions could im:luge community-based mcarcerahign, electronic lnsgzsx-
itoring, restitution programs, and community service programs. For fiscal year 5
the gfst in w}}’ich this pro, wouldtge implemented, the Administration has

ud?s{& million for tge ent for Young Offenders initiative.

uestion 2. Under the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Act, in order
for states to receive grants, they must separate juveniles from adults in jails. This
creates large problems in somme rural communities, and I have heard from man
Wisconsin sheriffs regarding these problems. For example, in some counties, sh
must use two deputies to drive juveniles up to six hours one way to place them over-
night in an adequate separate juvenile facility. That's quite & strain on their re-
sources. Questions: Do you share my concern about the current law, and do you
think we can come up with a reasonable compromise between the need to protect
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accused juveniles from a hardened adult criminal cless and the need to properly
conserve scarce law enforcement ? i .

Answer 2. The Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention (OJJDP) is
certainly aware of the difficulties faced by rural law enforcement in complying with
the jail removal irements of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Preventicn
Act of 1974 (JJDP:;, as amended. You and other members of the Wisconsin co! 5-
sional delegation, as well as a number of rural sheriffs, have communicated these
concerns to OJJDP reeen%!ndinthepnst. X

Under current law, OJJDP has no authority to extend or waive the co sion-
ally mandated time restrictions on holding juveniles in jails cr lockups. However,
over the years, OJJDP has consistently wo! with Wisconsin state officials to help
resolve a variety of j ile justices i , including the jail removal requirements.
We will be pleased to meet with and Wisconsin officials to review the state's
stetus with regard to jail rem We are also prepared to offer on-site technical
assistance to the state and localities. .

The State of Wisconsin has recently been awarded $1,220,000 in Fiscal Year 1995
Formula Grant funds, and their revised comprehensive plan has allocated $600,000
toward compliance with the jail removal core requirement. The state might wish to
consider the feasibility of providing transportation subeidies to rural sheriffs, which
could be used for additionel p 1 or reimb t

Finally, the JJDPA is due to be reauthorized in 1996, and OJJDP expects the jail
removal requirement to be thoroughly reviewed and ined as part of the proc-
ess. Beginning this fall, OJJDP intends to hold two field meetings with OJJ%P’S
constituent groups to receive first-hand feedback on implementsation of the Act. We
anticipate that jail removal will be raised as an issue of concern.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM Sznsmn ABRAHAM TO THE U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
USTICE

Question 1, Is it the Department’s position that the Michigan prisons gubject to
the Consent Decree are in continuing violation of any federal statutory or constitu-
tional requirement? If so, is evuw:? mandated under the decree necessary to
remedy the violation or violations? Or do some or all of the requirements stem only
from the decree itself? Please specify which, if any, you believe are retbmred to rem-
edy or address a federal statutory requirement or standard that the U.S. Supreme
Court would be likelg to apply.

Answer 1. First, CRIPA specifically does not permit the Attorney General to en-
force federal statutory rights in actions brought pursuant to the statute, 42 U.S.C.
§1997a(a), so whether Michigan is in compliance with various statutory obligaticns
is not at issue under the Consent Decree.

Second, compliance with the Consent Decree is under continuing assessment. The
District Court has already dismissed large portions of the Decree and State Plan
K;irta:\mng to the Marguetie Branch Prison and the Michigan Reformatory at Ionia.

chigan’s eomglmnee with outstanding Provisions is presently under review.

The United States Court of Appeals for the Sixth Circuit hes specifically found
that the C t Decree addressed physical conditions of confinement that rose to
the level of constitutional prohibitions against cruel and unusuel punishment:

1. Medical and mental health care;

2. Fire safety;

3. Sanitation, safety and hygiene;

g. Crowding and prolt:%ﬁclm ; and
. Access to courts mail. United States v. State of Mickigzn, 940 F.2

143, 147 {6th Cir. 1991). gl ! # d
Pursuant to the Decree, Michigan promulgated a State Plan for Compliance detail-
ing the measures to assure constitutionsl conditions and “other matters designed to
improve conditions of confinement.” Consent Decree, §H. Under the two atep proce-
dure adopted by the district court and approved and upheld by the Court of ppeals,
in order to obtain dismissal of a_consent decree provision, the parties most show
compliance with the State Plan. If the court does not find compliance, the parties
may show that constitutional standards are met nevertheless. United States v. State
of Mickigan, 18 F.3d 348, 352353 (6th Cir. 1994)

Question 2. Has the Department of Justice retained the guidelines on prison liti-
E:?n? forme:d %tlt?l;nety m Barr prq:czl: t.hted in January, 1992? If so, are they

0f rid of them or modi ?
nplacedmt.hzeuzmi‘th? y did you get odify them? What have you

Answer 2, ough we are unaware of formal guidelines promulgated by former
Attorney General Barr in Januery, 1992, we are aware that g;o made !peecgea simi-
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L_ar to his testimony before the Committee regarding his epproach to prison litiga-
on.

. In general, flexdbility govems our approach to resolution of unconstitutional condi-
tions. The Department does not initiate prison litigation or intervene in such litiga-
tion unless it determines that unconstitutional conditions of confinement exist. In
seeking relief, we seek relief that will remedy the constitutional violations, Not
every imvismn in and of itself may be constitutionally mandated. The relief that
we seek, however, is necessary to bring about constitutional conditions.

The Department does not rule out court supervision of prisons through injunctive
relief resulting from litigation on the merits or through enforcing and monitoring
compliance with consent decrees where such action is appropriate in bringing condi-
tions into compliance with the constitution. Similarly, we do not rule cut the use
of special masters or monitors should we view these devices as helpful or necessary
in a particular case.

Each of our consent decrees has a termination clause providing for dismissal of
the decree when substantial compliance with its terms and/or the state plan have
been met. As the 6th Circuit noted in the Michigan case, determining compliance
with the constitution may be a more difficult issue than determining whether the
specific provisions of a state plan have been met. In any event, when we are satic-
fied that compliance has beenn attained and will be maintained, we seek dismissal
of the decree or those portions no longer at issue.

Question 3. What is the Department’s position of the following proposals for re-
form of CRIPA?

a. Requiring the prisoner to exhaust administrative remedies before filing a law-
t.

sui

Answer 3a. We support enac tment of such a provisicn.

3b. Removing the inmate advisory role to a prison’s grievance procedure as a min-
imum requirement for certifica tion of a grievance procedure;

Answer 3b. Such a revision is unnecessary. By clarifying that states do not have
to permit inmates to sit on panels, the Department has already eliminated the cor.-
dition that had been té‘;:lgreatest impediment to the willingness of state and loca!
jurisdictions to seek certification of their grievarce systems. See 28 CFR §40.7(b..

3c. Including a provision allowing federal judges to issue sua sponte dismissals
of frivolous prisoner lawsuits;

Answer 3c. A rule of this type is desirable to minimize the burden on states of
responding unnecessarily to prisoner suits that lack merit. :

3d. Given the federalism concerns raised by these suits, replacing the “reasonablz
cause to believe” standard for IDOJ lawsuits under CRIPA with a “clear arnd convine-
ing” standard;

Answer 3d. The Department opposes chan§in CRIPA's “reasonable cause to be-
lieve” standard (42 U.S.C. § 1997a), the standard by which the Attorney General of
the United States may institute a civil action for a pattern or practice of constitu-
tional violations under CRIPA, with a “clear and convincing” standard. First, 2
“clear and convincing” standard is an evidentiary standard, used as a specific bus-
den of proof at trial. ically, it is the burden of proof for a finding of civil con-
tempt. See Jordan v. Wilson, 851 F.2d 1290 (11th Cir. 1988); Whitfield v. Pen-
nington, 832 F.2d 909 (5th Cir. 1987). The burden of proof in a civil action is the
“more likely than not” or “preponderance of the evidence” standard, a less stringezt
standard than the “clear and convincing evidence” standard. The imposition of a
clear and convincing standard as a pre-filing requirement under CRIPA, would re-
sult in the anomaly ofrequirh:i a higher standard to file a suit than would be re-
quired to ultimately prevail in the case on the merits. .

Second, Congress’ enactment of CRIPA’s “reasonable cause to believe” standard is
consistent with other civil rights statutes. See, e.g., Fair Housing Act, 42 U.S.C.
§3614 (reasonable cause to believe standard for Attorney General to bring pattern
or practice litigation for violations of the Act). .

ird, given the irement that the Attorney General must persom;lg sign the
complaint (42 US.C. §1997a(c)) and pemonal]% sign a certification that all prefiling
requirements have been met, 42 U.S.C. § 1997b, no CRIPA action is going to be ini-
tiated on any but the strongest factual and legal basis.

3e. Statutory restrictions on judicially-created remedies? .

Answer 3e. The Department is committed to preserving meaningful redress for
unconstitutional conditions of confinement. While Congress may validly enact pro-
scriptions on the nature and extent of prison condition remedies, it must assurs that
any measures adopted do not deprive prisoners of effective remedies for real con-
stitutional wrongs.
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Question 4. How many state correctionsl cases is the Department of Justice pres-
ently involved in? Include all past cases that are still ongoing. How many has the
Department initiated since January 1993? Please attach a copy of all court papers
ang attachments the Department hgs in its gssassion in connection with baoth the
ongoing cases and the cases initiated since 1993, as well as any court orders or con-
sent decrees entered in connection with gll these cases.

Answer 4. The Department is involved in 8 state correctional cases:

1. United States v. Montana, C.A. No. 94-90 (D, Mt.). Complaint attached.

2. Williams v. Lynn, C.AA. No. 92-1 (E.D. La.). Private attached. United States

articipates as emicus.
. United States v. Michigan, 1-84-CV-63 (WD Mi.) Consent decree attached.

4. United States v. Virgin Islands, C.A. No. 86-265 (D. VI). Consent decree at-

tached.

5. United States v. California, C.A. No. 89-1233 (E.D. Ca.). Consent decree at-

tached.

6. United States v. Territory of Guam, C.A. No. 91-20 (D. Guam). Consent decree

attached.

7. Battle v. Anderson, C.A No. 72-95-5 (E.D. Ok.). United States Court of Appeals

for the Tenth Circuit, June 27, 1995 Order and J rt attached.

8. Ruiz v. Collins, C.A. No. H 78-987 (S.D. Tx.). Final Judgment Approved De-

cember 12, 1992 attached.

One case has been initisted since January, 1033 resulting from an investigation
begun in 1992,

Question 5. How many state correctional institutions ere under federal court su-
pervision as a partial result of the litigation referenced in question 4. Please list all
the facilities, separating them by state. Please summarize the terms of the federal
court supervision.

Answer 5.

Michigan: Marquette Branch Prison, Michigan Reformatory, State Prison of South-
ern Michigan.

Virgin Islands: Golden Grove Adult Correction Facility.

California: California Medical Facility at Vacaville.

Guam: Adult Correcticnal Facility.

Oklahoma: State priscns.

Texas: State prisons.

See also answer to question 4.

Question 6. How many cther state correctionel fecilitizs ere under federal court
supervision, in whole or in part, whether or not the Department of Justice is in-
volved? Please list all the facilities, separeting them by State.

Answer 6. Because the Department is not involved in all of the cases, we do not
complete information.

Once agein, we would be pleased to share the results of cur constituent meetings
with you, and continue to work with you to find a solution that strikes the appro-
priate balance between juvenile protection end law enforcement resources.

RESPONSE TO QUESTION FROM SENATOR HATCH TO THE U.S. DEPARTMENT OF
JUSTICE

. Question 1. We ap?reciate the Department's support of legislation aimed at curb-
ing inmates’ abuse of the judicial system, as well as its support in principle of legie-
lative initistives to alleviate the burdens imposed on states by prison population
caps and excessive remedial decrees.

bviously, however, the Justice Department has a significant ability to affect
these issues as well, in its role as a complainant or intervenor in prison litigation.
What steps, within its discretion, is the Department taking to ad s these prob-
lems? In answering this question, please provide the information required of the At-
torney Gereral under 42 U.S.C. 1997(f), and compare this information for the
present Administration to similar reports provided by prior Administrations. Addi-
tionally, please Emwde details of the Department’s compliance with the require-
ments of 42 U.S.C. 1997 (h).

Answer 1. The Department seeks remedies designed to correct unconstitutional
conditions of confinement. The Department does not seek population caps in its pris-
on consent decrees and litigation. For specific information, please see the attached
Attorney General Annual Reports to Congress.
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The Department routinely complies with 42 U.S.C. 1997(h) b din
%‘Ih:al ?gﬁﬁc;t;'gn of t.lsx: cz.»mmené:extnhen]tJ of a CRIPA action to {h?nDepgri;gg{ g;
an uman Services an e Department of Education, i
the type of institution involved. P ucation, as appropriate for

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR KOHL TO WILLIAM P. BARR anND PavL T.
CAPPUCCIO

Answer 1. We believe that States should dedicate a portion of their corrections
bu\dfets to facilities that will prevent juvenile offenders from maturing into habitual
adult violent offenders by teac.hulge1 m discipline, responsibility and pride. Mili-
tary-style boot camps of the type being tried in Texas are a example. We be-
lieve t it would be appropriate for Con, to provide fun& for similar facilities
in the federal correctional system, if the Bureau of Prisons determines that it has
the demand and need for such facilities. Funds should not be appropriate, however,
for juvenile programs that do not teach offenders disciplire andp responsibility. We
are nptti famiﬁ'ar with the bill you have sponsored, and are not in the position to take
a position on it.

Answer 2. Yes, we share your concern about the costs and problems associated
with separating juveniles from adults in jails, and would support a reascnable com-
promise that protects accused juveniles from hardened edult criminal while properiy
conserving scarce law enforcement resources.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR BIDEN TO WrLLiaM P, BARR AND PAUL T.
CapPUCCIO

Question 1. The 1994 Crime Law enscted a new 18 U.S.C. 3626, which required
that consent decrees be “reopened at the behest of a defendant for recommended
modification” at-least every two years. Does this provision address your concern
that, currently, consent decrees sometimes continue in force long after they can be
justified? If not, can this provision be modified to address your concern?

Answer 1. We do not believe 18 U.S.C. 3626 is itself cient to address our con-
cerns—that consent decrees often require more than the constitutional minimum
and that consent decrees often continue to burden States and localities long after
genuine constitutional violations have been corrected. The main problem with sec-
tion 3626 is that it is too vague, and it does not require a court to do anything.
On its face, it only requires that the consent decree be “reopened” for recommended
modification.

It is, however, ible that section 3626 can be modified and expanded to help
alleviate the problems we have identified. For instance, our concerns would be sub-
stantially alleviated if section 3626 were modified to provide that, as soon as the
defendant showed both that: (i) the comstitutional viclations alleged in the underly-
ing complaint had been remedied, and (ii) there was no imminent likelihood that
the prison or jail would immediately lapse back into constitutional violation, the
Court must vacate the consent decree, even if the consent decree required more than
constitutional minimum.

Question 2. 8. 400 allows broad standing to challenge an order which limits prison
populations. Speciﬁcallxl, it allows prosecutors, elected officials, and any other gov-
ernmental official who “is or may be affected by” the order to intervene. Please com-
ment on the impact of this section of the bill.

Answer 2. I have considered whether S. 400’s standing provisions are consistent
with Article III of the Constitution, which requires an inj in fact that is particu-
larized to the person who claims to have standinidt.hat 1s different from a general-
ized grievance suffered by the public as a whole. My tentative view is the i

rovisions in S, 400 may be constitutional because certain correctional officials suf-

er a icularized iﬁjury from prison population cap orders, but I have not looked
into the issue in any detail.

RESPONSES T0O QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR ABRAHAM TO WILLIAM P. BARR AND PAUL
T. CAPPUCCIO

ilumion 1. Do you believe that Plaut v. Spendthrift Farm, Inc. limits Congress’
ability to reliave Sq:te and local correctional autharities from unreasonable ongoing
judicial supervision, and if so how? See especially the Court’s discussion of

& Belmont Bridge Co., slip op. at 22, and Counsel v. Dow, slip op at 25.
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Answer 1. No, Plaut v. Spendthrift Farm, Inc.,, No. 93-1121 (U.S. Apr. 18, 1995),
does not prevent Congress from relieving State and local correctional authorities
from unreasonable ongoing judicial supervision of prisons and jails. Under long-
standing Supreme Court au ority, Congress may directly supersede on a prospec-
tive basis a continuing injunction like a consent decree without thereby contraven-
ing judicial authority In violation of the Constitution's separation of powers. Indeed,
Plaut reaffirms Congress’ autherity to supersede a continuing injunction on a pro-
spective basis. Thus, Congress i3 entirely free to provide that existing (or future)
consent decrees shall not, going forward, epply to restrict unreasonably the conduct
of State or local officials. . ) ]

As Plaut points out, at least since Pennsylvania v. Wheeling & Belmont Bridge
Co., 59 U.S. (18 How.) 421 (1855), the Supreme Court has consistentl apxr&ved
Congress’ power to “alter [] the prospective effect of injunctions entered by Article
111 courts.” Plaut v. Spendthrift Farm, Inc. supra st 22 (emphasis added). This fol-
lows from the fundamental distinction between the judicial power and the legisla-
tive power: It is the “province and duty” of the iudxcial department “to say ‘what
the law is' in particuler cases and controversies,” in other words, “to decide” cases
in under existing law, Id. At 7 (emghasis in original) (quoting Marbury v. Madison,
5 U.S. (1 Cranch) 137, 177 (1803)); but it is the province of the Congress to say what
the law will be for future application by the courts. . .

In Plaut, the Court was careful to hold only that separation-of-powders principles
are violated when Congress attempts to “set aside the final judgment of an Article
111 court by retroactive legislation.” Slip op, at 19 (emphasis added). The Court de-
fined “retroactive legislation” to mean “legislation that prescribes what the law was
at an earlier ime, when the act whose effect is controlled by the legislation oc-
curred.” Id. at 14 (emphasis in original) The statute at issue in Plaut sought to re-
vive lawsuits that hadp been dismissed 25 untimely under preexisting law and whose
dismissals had become finsl by virtue of the waiver or exhaustion of appellate re-
view. “When retroactive legisiction requires its own application in a case already fi-
nally adjudicated,” the Court explained, “it does not more and no less that ‘reverse
a determination once made, in a particular case.’ The Federalist No. 81, p. 545 (J.
Cocke ed. 1961) . Our decisions [including Wheeling Bridge] have uniformly provided
fair warning that such [a retroactive] act exceeds the powers of Congress.” Plaut slip
op. at 15 (emphasis added). The Courts, however, was clear to state that in contrast
to the retroactive legislation involved in Plaut, the “pros%cﬁve effect” of the statute
at issue in Wheeling Bridge was sufficient in and of itself to “distinguish” Wheelirg
Bridge, and “nothing in our holding today calls [Wheeling Bridge) into question.” I
a

t 22.

Accordingly, it is quite clear that the separation of powers principles discussed in
Plgut do not prevent the Congress from either: (i) eltering the prospective effect of
any existing consent decree—by providing that it shall not govern the conduct of the
correction officials or the States and !ocjitiee going forward, or (ii) limiting the cir-
cumstances and/or scope of any consent decrees entered in the future by the federal
courts regarding prison conditions.

Question 2. Can parties settle litigation through private settlements? Would H.R.
667's limitations on prospective relief, which state that “[plrospective relief shall ex-
tend no further than necessary to remove the conditions that are ceusing the depri-
vation of the Federal rights of individual plaintiffs in that civil action,” Interfere in
any way with private settlements? Please list the costs and benefits of consent de-
crees versus contractual settlements.

Answer 2. Parties can, of course, settle litigation through private settlement.
There is nothing on the face of the provision in H.R. 667—providing “[pJrospective
relief shall extend rno further than necessary to remove the conditions that are caus-
ing I.be deprivation of the Federz! rights of individual pleintiffs in that civil sc-
tion"—that would prevent the parties from entering into a private settlement. We
do not understand the plain meaning of the term “(plrospective relief” to encompass
private settlement agreements.

In some ways, a settlement aireement if preferable to a consent decree. Most no-
tably, & settlement will not invol ive intrusive continuing federal court supervision of
the day-to-day operations of prison_and jails. Moreover, a settlement agreement
could be enfo only by the plaintiff bringing action for breach of the settlement
agreement and carrying his’her burden to show such a breach, In these important
x-es‘gecu, settlement agreements are less intrusive than consent decrees.

are, however, constrained to point out that encouraging facilities defendants
to resolve piison condition litigation by private seillement agreements does not ad-
dress the problem of agreements (be they consent decrees or settlement agreements)
in which the defendant agrees to do substantizlly more than the constitution re-
quires. As we pointed out in our orel testimony, there is some pressure on correc-
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tional facilities defendants to mgree to expensive obligations that the Constitution
does not ire as a means of circumventing tight budgetary controls. By limiting
the approval and enforcement of consent decrees to the ent that goes to far.
It is not clear to us how Congress could limit private ement agreements in the
same way-—at least to the extenit that they are enforced in State court. Accordingl
it may well make more seuse tc tolerate and encourage consent decrees, but stnct{_y'-
limit their scope and duration.

_Qu.e.stzon 3. Are you aware of any ongoing violation of federal statutory or con-
stitutional law that requires continued judicial supervision of Michigan's correc-
t:io;:ﬁlsvf;adlities? c

er 3. Mr. Cappuccio visited several Michigan correctional facilities in 1992.
At that time, he came back to the Department with the impression that there were
no obvious constitutional violations in the facilities that he saw, and that both the
Michigan correctional department officials and the Michigan Governor's office were
very serious and professional about maintaining the conditions in Mickigan facilities
above the constitutional minimum. Nor, at that time, could anyone at the Depart-
ment of Justice point to a genwine constitutional violation in the Michigan system
that justified federal involvement (exceit, ps, with regard to some narrow as-
pect of mental health care treatment which, if memory serves us correctly, was the
subject of & pruposed narrow settlement agreement with the Department of Justice).
Accordingly, at that time, we concluded that it was time for the Department of Jus-
tice to return con’rol of the Michigan correctional facilities to the people of Michigan
without ongoing federal court supervision.

Question 4. What is your view of the following proposals for reform of CRIPA:

. lRaeqmrtmg the prisoner to exhaust his administrative remedies before filing a

wsuit;

* removing the inmate advisory role to a prison’s grievance procedure 23 a mini-
mum requirement for certification of a grievance procedure;

¢ including a provision allowing federal judges to issue sua sponte dismissals of
frivolous prisoner lawsuits;

. re&ladng the “reasonable cause to believe® standard for DOJ lawsuits under
CRIPA with a “clear and convincing” standard, with particular mention of fed-
eralism concerns.

. tutory restrictions on judicially<reated remedies?

Answer 4. Neither of us are, at this time, familiar enough with CRIPA procedures
to take a formal position on any of the proposals you have presented, although we
would be happy to take a closer look at the matter. Generally speaking, however,
our tentative view is that it would be sensihle to require prisoners to exhaust mean-
ingfud administrative remedies before filing a lawsuit to allow federal judges to
issue sua sponte dismissals of frivolous pri lawsuits. It also seems quite sen-
sible to restrict DOJ involvement under 'A to cases of clear violations of federal
rights and to limit judicial remedies o correcting the violation of federal rights
without further burdening the State or local officials.

Question 5. What steps do you believe are necessary to correct the current defi-
ciencies in consent decree procedures?

Answer 5. In cur written testimony to the Cammittee, we cutlined ways in which
the Current deficiencies in consent procedures could be substantially allevi-
al

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FroM SENATOR KOHL TO JOHN J. DiIULIO, JR.
uestion 1. estion to the is, do believe that we should dedicate
o tson o el Blitions T

a portion of prison funds for juveni ea?
80, WO dyousu%portlh'llﬂnt&nlﬁnrsmnndlinhodueed(do with
Senators Cochran and Kassebaumn) entitled the Juvenile Corrections Act of 1995,

whizh would dedicate 10 percent of adult money to juvenile facilities?
SeAn::gl.I%onotkmwthedehﬂnh thabmhﬁ\;uﬁon.butielmﬂdurggthe

na consider increasing i rogiams incarcerate dangerous juve-
nile offenders. Given the demma. &n need for secure juvenile facilities will
grow rapidly over the next five yemrs. We are not .

Question 2. Do you share concern about current law, and do you think
we can come up with a reaso e cornpromise between the need to protect a
juveniles from a hardened adult criminal class and the need to properly conserve
scarce law enforcement resources?
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Answer 2. I am confident thet such a compromise could be reached. I would urge
the Senste to address &5 we!l the even bigger problem of keeping violent juveniles
away from non-violent onea.

RESPONSE TO QUESTION FROM SENATOR BIDEN TO JOHN J. DIIuLIO, JR.

Question 1. S. 400 would automatically te-minate all remedial orders—whether
entered by consent decree cr after a trail—after two years. Doesn't this create a
danger that a continuing consttutional violation would exist without a judicial rem-
e;ig. Would courts be required to hold a complete new trail in order to continue the
order?

Answer 1. I fail to see how requiring the courts to terminate orders after two
years would pose such a risk. If actual violations are still occurring (if indeed, they
ever in the first instence), the courts would have every opportunity to re-
open the matter and proceed accordingly. .

The bigger denger is the one we have already suffered, namely, that courts will
enforce and expand decrees well beyond the point of judicial authority. The two-year
limit is a necessary brake on court intervention. Without it, I worry that the essen-
tial preblems that STOP addresses would not be remedied. Any costs of the two-
yeer limit must be belanced against the costs of decede-old interventions that
threaten public safety, inflate budgets, and have a mixed effect on prison conditions.

RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR ABRAHAM TO JOHN J. DilvLIO, JR.

Questicn 1. Are you aware of eny correctionel facilities where genuinely uncivi-
lized conditions persist? Do we need judicial oversight o prevent this from occur-

ring?

Answer 1. Senator, before answering this question, please allcw me to highlight
those aspects of my werk in the field that may be deemed most relevant to it.

Since 1889, I have studied or toured scores of prisons and jails—public and pri-
vate, federal, state, and local—in dozens of jurisdictions all around the country. In
the mid-198C's, I served for a time as the chief consultant to the New York City
Board of Corrections, the agency that serves as a “watch dog” over the City’s De-
partment of Corrections. I have conducted leadership and management training for
a wide variety of corrections practitioners, including a majority of the wardens who
serve in the Federal Bureau of Prisons. I edited the first major book examining the
impact of court intervention on prisons and jeils. And just a few years ago, I di-
rected a U.S. Justice Department project which devised and disseminated to thou-
sands of federal, state, and local justice-system professionals a new and demanding
set of eight specific objective performance standards for criminal-justice agencies, in-
cluding institutional corrections fadlitie:éf!ease see Appendix attached).

There is, to be sure, inter-jurisdictional, intra-jurisdictionz], and historical vari-
ance in the performence of institutional corrections facilities (or what in my first
bock T termed the “quality %ié;rison life.”) Simply stated, some facilities are safer,
cleener, e program-oriented, and more cost-eflective than others. Even facilities
risdiction with virtually ideaticel inmate populations and which shore
other chjective cheracterictics (funding levels, czowding levels, staffing patterns, in-
stitutional architecture) often differ in terms of how orderly and livable they are.
. But the simple truth is that most incarcerated persons live without undue suffer-
ing, and are afforded a wide range of life amenities and services while in confine-
ment. Generally speaking, prison conditions are better than jail conditions, but in
neither prisons nor jails do genuinely uncivilized conditions persist. While most pris-
ons &nd jrils are nct “country clubs” or out and out “resorts,” even fewer are any-
thing even vaguely resembling “hell heles.” Indeed, I have seen any number of fed-
eral and state facilities which, theugh operating well above their rated capacities
(“overcrowded”), and though home to thousands of double-celled or cpen-bay
gg}x;x;n;oged hardened criminals, consistently produced safe and humane conditions

chind bars.

It is true that prisons and jails in many parts of this eounﬂ were once hotbeds
of physical abuse and official corruption. Even todsy, given facilities in given places
at given times may give rise to disorders or deprivations that most Americans would
consider uncivilized. But what STOP opponents fail to admit is that such facilities
are now clearly exceptions to the rule.

Still, T continue to believe that federal judges must intervene when particular in-
mates in particuler facilities suffer specific serious violations of constitutional pro-
tections cr federe] lavs that prohibit inhumene treatment (total lack of medical
care, rotten food, physical abuse, total lack of access io law books). Indeed, the
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whole point of my own scholarship on the matter has been to identify the conditions
under which judges can do more good than harm when they intgivene. There is
most definitely a role for the courts in ovetaeemf prison and jail conditions, and 1
for one would not support any changes in federal law that would eliminate this role.
The federal judiciary 1s to be credited for b-'.ngmg about many improvements in in-
stitutional corrections, The “hands-off” doctrine did contribute to the demise of well-
governed, civilized prisons and jails. The early, limited, incremental, and targeted
reversals of that doctrine made constitutional, legal, and moral sense. -

But where STOP is concern we are not talking about a return to the “hands-
of?” doctrine. We are not talking about prohibiting the federal courts from any legiti-
mate role in overseeing prison and jail conditions or acting to right specific constitu-
tional or legal wrongs in particular cases. Nor are wemﬁkmg about a flat ban on
consent decrees.

Rather, we are talking about the desperate need for a reversal of the “hands-on”
doctrine as followed by federal judges such as Ju Shapire in the Philadelphia
case, Judge Justice in the Texas case, Judge Mu in Arizona, and many other
irresponsible federal juggis who have given new meaning to the term “imperial judi-
ciary.” We are talking about limi ‘ggvemment by consent decree in the interests
of restoring government by consent o, governed.

Judge Shapiro and her ultra-activist brethren have, in effect, substituted the
ACLU's prisoners’ rights wish list for the Bill of Rights. Time and again, they have
intervened in sweeping ways that manifest only the most casual concern for the con-
stituijonal limits of their own authority, the bloody impact of prison caps and re-
volving-door justice on public safety, the necessities of institutional order, and the
stresses on the public purse. They have arbitrarily read into public law and correc-
tional practice en expansive definition of prisoners’ rights, and they have behaved
as if the protection of prisoners’ rights thus defined was the sole value at stake in

ublic decisions governing the sentencing process. Not only have they behaved as
egislators rather than as judﬁec, but they have behaved as bad legislators who ele-
vate one set of desirable public ends (in this case, prisoners’ rights) above all else.
These judge-legislators neither weigh competing values nor make necessary com-
promises and trade-offs.

In sum, while there is a proper role for the federsl courts in overseeing prison
and jail conditions, Congress must act to check and balance Judge Shapiro and
other practitioners of the hands-on doctrine for whom maintaining public safety, re-
specting victima rights, preserving institutional order, and resuaining public spend-
ing are peripheral concerns.

1 noted in my testimony on the 27th, a huge fraction of the financial costs of
institutional corrections is now the direct result of federal court orders and deci-
sions. There would appear to be no end to it. For example, to comply with Judge
Muecke's latest ideas about how to stock prison libraries would cost Arizona tax-
payers in excess of $2.5 million, plus another $1.6 million a year for 14 new librar-
ians and 60 new corrections officers to monitor inmates as they move back and forth
to the library at least 10 hours each week, Likewise, there would appear to be no
end to the instituticnal disorders caused by irresponsible interventions on the Texas
model, where scores of inmates were murdered as Judge Justice’s sweeping orders
were rammed into effect.

But the biggest issue for me, and undoubtedly for most Americans, is public safe-
ty. As I tried to est in my testimony on the 2ith, the statistical data are over-
whelming. But the statistica do not tell the whole story. Let every Member of
Congress look into the eyes of Philadelphia Detective Patrick Boyle, whose son, a
rookie cop, was murdererien cold-blood by a criminal out because of Judf:jlgap_zrp’s
ordg;a. It's painfully clear that Congress cen and should act to stop this judicial
madness.

Question 2. Are there any circtumstances in which a release order is the appro-
priate response to prison conditions? What about inmate caps? What alternative
remedies are available for overcrowding? . .

Answer 2. As I attempted to :&m!hin in my testimony on the 27th, there is abso-
lutely no empirical basis to the claims about prison “overcrowding” made by anti-

incarceration activists and many federal j As prison population densities in-
crease, life behind bars grows less comft and greater stresses are placed on
corrections administrators, i at the line level. But there is no constitutional

right to comfortable prisons or jails, and there are countless cases of prisons in
wﬁ.ich populations have soared without producing any significant ill effects on in-
mates and staff. Natunll{, many <o ns commissioners and bureaucrats er
smaller populations and bi per inmate bmt: (which, for all practical pur-
poses, is wgat oourt-lmpoee‘f:ps and related produce) to bigger populations
and smaller per inmate budgets. And, of course, for the ACLU and other anti-incar-
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Appendix 4. Nwmber of cell or bunk area shakedowns
conducted in a | -month period

Criminal Justice Performance Measures o Rote per inmote

for Prisons b.  Proporiion finding contraband

3. Number of wrinalysis tesis bared on susp ina

1-moneh period

lialicited items ore based on official records. Others we a. Rase per inmate

based on surveys of siaff or inmates (or both, in which case 5. Proportion lestiag pesitive for opistes

the 11{T and inmate means are counted as separale indica- C. Drug use (6-momh petiod)

tors). "Rate per capita-6™ means “divided by total number
of inmates resident at some time during a 6-month
selerence period.” Scale values are omiuted for ali scale number and rate per capita-6
e "
items (“iating of ...,” “perception of ...." etc.). D. Significant cldents (6- period)
1. Significant incidemts, total and rate per copita-6
8. Prapartion of b.month population involvedin

1. Drug-related incidents, number and rate per capita-6
2. Discipline reports related 1o drugs or contraband,

Survey and q{flcial record mensures of prison performance

any Incidents
Dimension It Security (koep them In") 3. &icapes, number and rate per coplia-6
A IO'M;::M of how the bullding design affects 8. Communlly exposurs (6:month period) E
: s ng design alfec 1. Furioughs, number and rote per capita-6

surveiilance of inmaies

B. Security procedurss (6-month period) F. Freedom of movement

1. Percived freedom of movemant for inmates:

B :o::alvld frequency of shakedowns In the living Day ! Bvening / Night
2. Percaived frequency of body sesrches Q. Sufling
3. Propoction of stall who have observed; 1. Botio of residens popwiation 1o secwrity staff
8. Any consequential problems within the
instinution Dimension 2: Safaty ("keep them safe™)
b, Laa security
A (nmate nafaty (6-month period)
¢ Poor masigament of sttt
d. Inmaie sacurlty violations 1 'Pn;.clulﬂnr likelibood of an isunate belng assaulied
. Stafl ignoring Inmate misconduct 2 1n hiliving srea o .
b Sulf ignoring disturbances " oiving I:c::f:l 100 pop of armed &:saulis
s Other problems 3. Catimated rate (per 100 population) of assaults

42 Performance Measures for the Criminal Jusuce System

ageinst Inmates without a weapon
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Appendix

Criminal Justice Performance Measures
lor Prisons

lialicized items are based on official records. Others are
based on surveys of staff of inmates {or both, in which case
the 3talf and inmate mcans are counted &8 separate indica-
tors). “Rate per capita-6™ means “divided by total number
of inmates resident at some time during 8 6-month
reference perfod.™ Scale values are omilted for all scale
tems (“unting of ...," “perception of ...." eic.).

Survey and qfficlal record mensures of prisan performance

Dimension 11 Security (“keep them in™)

A. GCeneral
1. Rating of haw the buliding design afTects
survelllance of inmates

B. Security procedures (6-month pertod)
1. Percelved frequency of shakedowns In the living
st
2. Perceived frequancy of bouly searches
). Proportion of stalf who have obsecved:
& Any consequential problams within the
insutution
Las security
Poos assignment of stafl
Inmaw scurity viotstions
Stalf [znoring inmate misconduct
Staff ignoring disturbances
Other peoblems

wrepsg

42 Performance Measures foe the Criminal Justice System
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4. Number of cell or busk area 1hakedowns
conducted in a I-monik period
a.  Raie per inmate
5. Proporiion finding coatraband

3. Number of wrinalytis tests based o suspicion in
1-monih petiod
a. Rate per inmate

U Proportion 1esiing positive for opiates
C. Drug use (6-month period)
1. Drug-relared incidents. number and rate per copita-6
2. Discipline reporis related to drugs or contradand,
number and raie per capita-6

D. Signiftcant incidents {6-munth periccd)
1. Significant incidents, 1otal and raie per capita-6
a.  Proportion of §-month population involved in
any incidents
2. Escapes, aumber ond rate per caplia.§
B Communily exporure (6-moath pariod)
1. Furloughs, number and rots per capita-6
F. Freedom of movement
. Percaived freedom of movement for inmatse:
Day / Evening 7 Night
Q. Suffing
1. Batio of resident population te security stal)

Dimenslon I: Safety (“keep theam safe™)

A. [rmate vafety (6-month period)
1. Perceived lixelihood of an laumate belng a1saulied
in hie lving cren
2. Ustimated rate (per 100 population) of armed ataulis
favolving inmates
3. Cuimated rate (per 100 populstion) of agraults
agalnst Inmates without a weapon
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4 Bailmated rata {per 100 population) of seaval assavli D. Ssfaty of environmeni (8. month period)

upon inmatas 1. Porceived fraquency of sccidents: g
s Jmated rate (per 100 populstion) of ) Housing Ualis / Dining Hali / Work Eavironment

Inmate has been pressured for sex 2. Pparcelved occurrence in housing units of clutier that
6. Inmates’ percelved danger of being: could fad u fire

s Kllled or injured E. Suffing .a'q“cy

b, punched or ansaulied
7. Proportion of Inmates who say they have been
physically assaulled by another inmate in & 6-month
petiod
Proportion of inmaies who 13y Lhey have been
physicaily asaaulted by siaff In 2 6-month perind
9, Discipline reporis that involved fighting or assoult,
aumber and rate per copita-6
Significant incidents involving inmate injury, number
and rate per capita-6
. Staff aafety (6-month perlod)}
1. Ratlng of how the building design affects stafl safety
2. Perceived danger (0 male stafl
3. Perceived danger to fermale ataff
4. Rating of how often inmates use physical force
agalnat stafl
5. Percelved likelihood that a staff member would be
assaulted
6. Proportion of staff who ssy they have been assauited
by an Inmaie In & 6-month period
7. Significant incidents involving s1aff injury, number
and rate per capiia-8

&

©

., Dangerousness of inmates
1. Proportion of inmates percelved to be catremely

1. Proportion of siaff and inmates who fesl there are
enough staff 1o provide for safaty of inmates:
Day / Bvaning / Night

2. Propostion of saff who feel thers ars enough suall to
provide for their own safety:
Day / Bvening / Night

Dimenslon 3: Order (“keep them In line™)

A.

Inmate misconduct (6-monh period)
L. Pe-celvad frequency of physical force by Inmaetes
sgainst siaff
2, Percelved sccurity of inmate personal propeny
3. Proportion of inmates who report being punished
In the Iast 6 months:
5. with s major sanction
b, with a leaser sanction
1. Number of inmates written up, as proportion
of 6-monih population
3. Discipline reporis, total and rate per capisa-6
2. Reports pet Inmate among those written up
8. Sigaificant incidents of disturb or incit
to riot, sumber and rate per capita-6

. Stafl use of force (6-month period)

1. Percelved frequency that stall have used force

dangerous - agalnst inmates over a 6-monh period
2. Proponion of inmates p 10 be 2. Significant incidents In which force was used,
dangerous number and rate per capiia-6

3. Perceved frequency of inmate possession of
weapons in living quaners

44 Performance Measures Jor the Criminal Justice System

. Perceived control

1. Agrecment that staff know what gocs on among
inmates

2. Agreement that stafY have caught and punished the
*“real troublemakers™

3. Perceptions of how much control inmates have over

other inmates: Day / Evening / Night
4. Perceptions of how much control stall have over
inmates: Day 7 Evening / Night

. Surictness of enforcement (6-month period)

4. Proportion of discipling reports that were: o Preponion of those who used the facilities who
a. Dimizsed felt the problem was propetly taken care of
b. g:&“g n;unlmm "PO': 2. Proportion of inmaies who reported having had
'3 ty of a repor . emergency medical reatment
2. M of minor report that received . Proportion of thoss who received emesgency
a sanction of: medical traaiment wha felt thet it was adequately

a. Warningireprimead

b, 510 extra howrs of duty
¢ 1330 eatra hours of duty
d. 2530 axira hours of dury

3. Proporiion of major repoct con viciions that teceived

@ sanction of

a. Sepregation only

b. Loas of goodtime only

¢. Segregauon ond loss of goodiime
4. Average number of goodiime days iaken away
3. Average number of days 1o be spent in 1egregation
8. Proportion of major report sanciions

o, Suspended ai commitiea lavel

b, Modified by warden

o

2. Significant incidents in whick restraint was used,
number and rate per capita-6

to sick call
4. Significant incidants involving suicide attempts or
self-injury, number ond rate per capita-6

3. Significant incidents requiring first aid or infirmary

visit, number and raie per capita-6

. ealth case detivered (6-month period)
Fropution of inmstes who used medical facilities
oiher than for smergency problenus

handled
Clinical contacis, total and raie per capita-6
Sick calis, number and raie per capiia-6

Lab appoiniments, number and raie per capite
Miscellaneous clinic visits, number and rate per
caplia-6

e NO A

C. Dental cacs {6-month period)

1. Proportion of inmates who received denial rsatment

& Propostion of those receiving dental isatment
who feit it was sdequately handled
2. Dental visits, number ond rate per capita-6

D. Counseling (6-month period)

Average number of days an Inmate was seriously il
enough that medical help was needed but did not go

Medical appointments, number and rate per capiia 6
Physicals and TB 1e3is, number and raie per cepita-6

g6l

¥61

Dimeaslon 41 Care (“keep them hasliby”) 1. The skcobol and drug counseling services have been
A. Suets and ilinest {6-month period) satisfactory (agree/ditagree)
1. Inmate suess scale: average of 9 items reporting 2. Other counseling services have been satisfaciory
feelings of mantal, physical, sd emotional sirain (agree/disagree)
2 Average number of days an inmate was i of injured

tice System
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3, Propoction of inmates who repon having
participaied in some kind of counseiing:
5. Drugy/alcohol counssling
b Thenspy
4. Piychologist contact ceses per capira for | month
3. Number of contact hours per consacl case Jor
1 month
Proportion of inmates who were iavolved in the

6.
llowing progroms: .
I:r' hol ychisiric; includes
abwe ' .
b, Empl P
7. Paychiatric visits (over a G-month period), number
and rate per capita-6

3 and services
B Sulllag for g ervices delivery nofy (FTE):

1. Number of program or i
a. Maedical clinicions
b Educationiwork
¢. Paychologycounsaling
d. TOTAL )

2. Number of inmates {average daily rasident
population) per FTE siaff position in programs or
services:

a. Per medicol cliniclan
b Per educotlon/work siafy
¢. Per prychologivcownasior
d. Per tosal progromiservice siaff
3. Program or services delivery safY as a proporiion

of 1otal ssafl
Dimenslon $t Activity (“keep them busy™)

A. General
1. Inmatcs ususlly have things to do (o kecp them busy

48 Performance Measures for the Criminal Justice System

c. College education courses
training

d. Vocsional
4. Average class hours per week among those
in ¢ds o trawning prog

B. Bducation and ralning evalustion (6-monih period)
1. The general education program has been satisfaciory
(agren/disagres)
1. Have the academic courses provided useful skills?
8 Percaived understanding of the Information
presanied in class
b, Percaived imponiance of the information
presenied in class
F.  Recreation (6-month period)
1. Recreational sctivities are satisfactory

(agres/disagres)
2. Rating of how olten prison recreations! facilitles e
voed

3. Rating of how ofien inmates are unabie 10 use the
recrssilonal facilities

G. Raeliglous sarvices (6-month peciod)
1. Religlous ssrvices have been satlefactory
(sgree/disagrea)
2, Rating of how ofen inmates stisnd religious services

Dimenston 61 Justice (“do It falriy™)

A, Sulf lalmess

1. Questions on sapects of sialf faimets
(sgrewdisagree)
& SIafY lot inmaten know what ls expecied of them
b.  Swaff are fair and honest
¢, lamates are wrilten up without cause

2. Siaff are 100 savoived In thelr own Interents to care
sbout inmate needs (agrea/disagree)

30 Parformance Measuras for ihe Criminat Justice Sysiem

. Work and Indusiry Involvement (6-monih period)

1. Involvement in prison indusiry, work release,
or institutional jobs:
a. Proportion of population eligible
b, Proportion working

2. Among sligible inmates, proportion involved in.
a.  Priron indusiry
b Work reieass
¢ Institutional jobs

3. Average work hours per week among smployed
iamates

. Work and Indusiry evaluation (6-month period)

1. The work ursining program has been satisfactory

(agrec/disagree)

Have the vocational irslning courses provided skills

that are useful?

s Percelved imporiance of Jeamning the
Information presented in class

b.  Percelved understanding of the safonmation
pratenied In class

Grievancas ikt involved problems with work,

number and rase per capita-6

ad

S61

. E ion and training invol (6-month period)

Proportion of inmates who report having participescd
In some educations! program

8. Pducational

b.  Social educatlon/pre-release skills

2. Enroll in aducation or ional training
classes:

o. Proportion of population eligible

b.  Proporiion enrofied

Among eligible inmates, propordion involved in the
Jollowing programs:

a.  Adult basic educaiion

b, Secondary education

-

Prisons 49

B. Limited use of force (6-moath period)
1. Stalf use force only when necessary (sgren/disagree)
2. Percelved frequency with which staff have used

fuece against inmates -~

Significant incidents in whick force was used,

number and raie per capita-8

4. Significant incidenss in whick resirainis were usea,
nwnber and rate per capita-6

3

C. Gnevauce volume (8-month period)

i. Prop of staff reporting having & gri filed
against them in last 6 months

2. Proportion of inmates who reported filing
» grievance againat staff or management

3. Inmaies fling grievances, number and proporiion
of 6-month populaiion

4. Grievances flled, total and rate per capita6

3. Number of grievances diracted ot individual siqff
a. Proportion of all grievances
b. Rare per capita-6

¢ process (6-month period)
i Pe d elfact! of the gri p
2. Percelved benefits of the grievance procedurs
3. Percolved effect of grisvance proceduis on the
quality of life
4. Proportion of inmats grievants who report their
grievance was taken cace of:
a. Completely
b Panially
c. Notatall
3. Propurtion of inmates who did not file a grievance,
who ciie the following reasons:
They never had any major complaint
The problem was solved informally
They thought it would te useless
They were alraid of negative consequences
Other reasons

961
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™' 6. Proportion of all ¢ that were appealed
l. The discipiine process (6-month period)
. Proportion of inmates recelving a major sanction
who felt It was & falr punishment

2. Proportion of inmates receiving a lesser sanction

)
[3

3

=

8
2.

3

4.

who felt it was a (ailr punlshment

Perception of haw many maximum sccurity inmaies
really belong there

Proportion of discipline guilty verdicis that were
appesied

a, Minor reporis

b, Major reporis
Proportion of majer report sanctions
a.  Suspended al commirtec level
b Modified by warden

Legal resources and fegst access (6-month period)

Propostion of inmates who have used the law library
Proportion of inmates who feei the law libeary bas

supplied adequats {nformation

Proportion of Inmates who feel the law libcary has
not supplied adequate information.

Gri that involved legal or access,
number and rate per capita-6

G. Justice delayed (6-month period)
1. Average number of days from the date of the

discipline report until the hearing

Proportion of minar reports with hearings heyond
7-day limit

From date of grievance report until resolved

by grievance officer:

a.  Average number of days

b, Proporiion beyond 20 days

4. From date of grievance report until resolution
approved by warden:
a. Average number of days
b.  Proporiion beyond 27 days

32 Performance Measures for the Criminal Justice Sysiem

d. Inmates per telephone
¢, Inmates per talevision

2, Grievances about malntenance, number and rate
pur capita-6

. Sanitation (6-month period)

1. Perceived occurence of insccts, rodents, of dint
in the housing unius

2. Perceived occurence of insects, rodents, or dist
In the dining hall

3. Percelved occurence of a bad odor or poor aic
circulation in the housing units

. Nolss (6-month period)
1. Percelved nolss lovel in the evening hours
2. Parcolved noise leve! in the sleeping houts

. Pood (6-month perfod)

Quallty nf food at the Institution

2. Varlety of the food st the inatltution

3, Propoetlon of Inmatas who fes] snough food

1s served for the main course

Proportion of inmaiss who fesl the appearsnce

of the food is appealing

3 iving food comp numoer
and raie per copiia-6

Commissary (6-monih period)

1. Thers is an sdequals commissary selcction
(ogree/dlsagrue)
Propoction of inmates who reported:
a.  No errors in thelr commissary account
b.  Emors that were corrected
¢ Erors that were not comrecied

Vigitation (6-month period)

1. Proportion of Inmates who find it hard 10 arvangs
vigits with femily and (riends

4,

34 Parformance Measures for ihe Criminal Jusiice Sysiem

Dimenslon 7t Conditiona (“without undue suffering”)
A. Qeneral

1

The adminlsuation is doing its best to provide good
living conditions (sgree/disagree)

8. Ctowdlng {6-monih period)

Average resident population as percentage

of capacity

Propartion of 6-month period in which capacity
was exceeded

3 Amau numblr of sq. A per mmm in housing units

4, P of g in the housing
units

S, Perceived of ing outside the
housing units

C. Soc(nl density and privacy

Proportion of inmates who were confined In:
a. Single-occupancy units of 60 5q. p. or more
b, Multlple-occupancy wunits with 60 3q. f. or more
per inmaie
¢. Multiple-occupancy units with less than
60 3. p. per inmate
Perceived amount of peivacy  thin the sleeping arca
Perceived amount of privacy In Lhe shower and toilet
area

D. internal freedom of movement

2.

Percelved freedom of movement for inmates:

Day / Evening / Night

Proportion of inmates who were confined io housing
units for over 10 hours perday

E. Plclllllu and maintcnance (6-month period)

Residents vi. conveniences in living areas
a. Inmates per shower

b. Inmates per sink

¢. Inmotes per toile!

Prisons 53

Proportion of inmates reporting family and friends

who find It hard to arrange visils

« Average number of visliors reporied by Inmates

Rating of the quality of visits

Percelved occurence of 100 many people in the

visiting area

Rating of how ofien it Is hasd 10 Walk to & visitor

because f noizs in the vialting area

. Proportion of inmates who fael the visiting room

has enough furniture

8. Proportion of inmates who feel the visiting room
has enough vending machines

9. Gri involving visitation and mall problems,

nwnber and raie per capita-6

waw

N e

. Community accesa (6-moath period)

1. Furloughs, numbar and rate per capita-6

Dimension #: Managemant (“as efficlently as possible™)
A, Job ssilsfaction (6-month period)

i, Inatlution satiefaction index: average acrocs 3 jlams
exprusting poaltive feelings oward the tnstituiion

2. Propoction of staff who tepocted flling a grievance

agalnst management

). Propontion of staff who have not flled & grievance,

who clts the following reason:

8. Naver had & major complaint

b. Problam was kan care of informally
c.  Thought it would be useles*

d.  Afraid of negative consequences

e.  Other reason

B. Sueis and burn-out

lJob stress index: average across $ items regarding
how ofien s1a(l experience itress on the job

2. Hardening-lowsrd-inmates indea: Average across

3 liems regarding how often swalf feel indifferent
or hatsh toward ininates

Prisons 33
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Texas v!s!.riu... OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE,
Hon. ORRIN HATCH, Huntsville, TX, July 31, 1995.
U.S. Senate, Build
Washington, DC.

alory

ved for violent criminals. We have also led the nation in creating the pri

ca-

n our laws.
e in Texas appreciate the work of the Senate Judiciary Committee under your
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56 Performance Measures for the Crimi




i
3
|

CE,
1, 1995.

: ﬂmmdwm mmwm by . __
gk i e R
i

LLINS,
ve Director.
SURGERY,
MI, July 17, 1935.
as our first

Jares A Co
Executi

Funzid en pRimilinc of
s iy i)

 Joke ”mz mmmmw i L
|l s

in these important areas,
Jackson,

Huntsville, TX, July 3
to
oo o
2
to
years to
exas contin
ion in
udiciary Committee under
, truth-in-se vic-
overcrowding.

PauL S. KeNYoN, M.D., P.C.,

TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF CRIMINAL JUSTL
Boanp CERTIFIED ORTHOPEDIC

200
ADDITIONAL SUBMISSIONS FOR THE RECORD

I »

PEEL 4 mm.m 5 mm um.m 3 . mWru mmum __

EH mmm“ 1 LT P TP Jhaisifhes |

m mwmm%mwmmm it memwmmw ”_
J SEeEagcgapsse™ A ERE TPl R Pl S M 1

Ho

= nnim i AnlRiEn fa et |
LR o B g FLPE
M gl el

wiaiths 2opsnf pourwys) Sy1 sof T2MIDIN 2rowIf1rg 9§
Ly rvoryd

weSosd Supuprar 2 Jo Liftenb pus 1aueAlIYd
TpaeBar swa) § 130238 aTesaaw rapu] Jupupny Cl
fupei D
{6 (W/DIF 9314428 FuppnioTa) vO)DINPY Josrosk afonay |
i vopesnp d




201

in the waiting room that he had to be removed by guards. Again, he is
mingmeﬁ:'%ﬂmtauut.
te is suing me because I would not do an elective operation
replacement because 1 did not feel that this man wanted
togctunybeﬂer.u" I am being sued because I did not perform elective
is suing me for a problem that I never even evaluated
him for. He had a A-C separation in his shoulder which is narmally treated
g nothing. He was seen elsewhere and the t was entertained
ok ingnne]ecuvesumalgﬁeedunwhmh would totally dis-
agree with. Again, I am being sued for failure to treat.
None of these inmates currently have lawyers. They are all doing these lawsuits
on their own and going through Federal courts. The judges in the Federal courts
are allowing these to through and, in, are causing great expense to the local
and state governments and the federalmym. These are clogging the Federal
courts and this needs to be . The least that I think that we should be able
do is to disallow inmates to these ridiculous, frivolous lawsuits. If they do,
eastnqtnmthgmbﬁutupsml,ooowmtheﬁdimlmcoum
L not, we are going to litigate ourselves out of existence.
I am also very much d:.sm:{ed 7 the activist positions that the federal judges
take. Currently the citizens m:mm:ﬂ;lg:mnmnthepﬁmn system. It is
being zur %y Ju E% who has direct authority to pull

oui of the State of Michi coffers to fund his pet projects for prisoners. -

mo;
Rk el ook T
Ihave a i Yyou have two young daughters, If we do not make
changes in the fed court systems to patrol these abuses of power by federal
, I don't believe that we are to have much of & country left for our chil-
dren You are on the Senate Judiciary Eomnuttee and I would appreciate your mov-
mgtheJugi{cm:yinthisdimcﬁonsotbatnemarychangeacmSSbemn e. I think
from a political standpoint for licans that this is a win-win situation. I would
be more than willing to testify before any Senate committee regarding these abuses
of r and of the court especinl{y by inmates.

. I anxiously await your reply. I thirk that this is one of the core issues for Repub-
licans and citizens of this country because if the changes aren’t made, I don't see
much of a future for us.

Sincerely,

i

PAUL 8. KENYON, M.D.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION

On Feb: 10, the House of Representatives approved the “Stop Turning Out

W("S.T.O.P.') (H.R. 667, Title III), an pAct whose appargnt pur:gse is,
and clear effect would be, to curb néult and juvenile inmates’ ability to obtain re-
dress for the violation of their constitutional rights. This Act was rushed through
the House of Representatives, with virtually no di ion of its unconstitutionality,
the burdens it would place on the federal courts, and the adverse, and tential.{
d;sutxms. ecta the Act woqld have on the already difficult job co onal oﬂi
cials face in managing this nation’s adult and juvenile correctional facilities.

The 'Sf-o‘p.'l‘nrmng Out Prisoners Act” has now been introduced in the Senate (S.
400). Set forth below is an analysis pr:?ared by the American Bar Association of
the provisions of the Act and just some the many problems with the Act. Because
of tgeae many problems, the American Bar Association urges the members of the
Senate to vote against §.T:O.P. At the same time, the ABA recommends that Con-
gress provide for the aj pointment of a broad-based task force to study the subject
of inmate htxggt;oq and provide recommendations to Congress about steps that can
be taken to minimize the burdens on courts and correctional officials of inmate liti-
gation while ensuring that conditions of confinement in correctional facilities are
constitutional and that the constitutional right of adult and juvenile inmates to

ve meamngful_ access to the courts is preserved.

1. Section. 3626(a): This section of S.’F.O.P. places & number of limitations on the
grospoctpw relief that may be ted in a cvil-rights suit challenging the condi-
tions of eonﬁnement. in an t ?:t{u"nﬂe correctional facility. Subsection (a)X1)
fnmdes that the relief is to be stri y limited to what is “necessary” to remedy the

egal condxtlom'of confinement. Subsection (aX2) furthermore prohibits federal
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One of the chief with §3626(a) is that it i the ity that most
major rdau-ncﬁons;'x!i:lum' the condi ofmﬁnunenm t in t and juve-
nile correctional facilities are through a settlement. When t offi-

dm‘mgﬁu@atlmwmgmlﬁgbﬁuewdiﬁmofwmmthe
ol e e pcmittions, Yy ol S it ie e
1N or an t to
nn'l'll:gyimnic result 'of §3626?%th by fiaf
a) - islative fiat,
wﬂhpmenﬁngmm&mmﬁﬁpﬁmma“ywmwmhan
concluded is in their best interest wrhen attempting to remedy unconstitu-
tional conditions of confinement, states agree to take steps waich are a reason-
able and effective means of ing the problem and yet technically not “nec-
essary” within the meaning of § a). L
For example, assume that inmates bring a civil-rights suit because numbers
mﬁwninmminamaxi.mummﬂz,&-innmbdngbaten,n and even
sitution does not generally matiste single colling. See, e, Fhocss v Chapman,
on no y eg., 3 V.
452 U.S. 337 (198]), State officials mpondxnga: unconstitutional conditions of
confinement might, however, decide that the way to remedy the problem of in-
mate violence is by single celling inmates. Such si celling might not be “nec-
essary,” as required by §3626(a), to cure the constitutional violation, since prison
officials could take other steps to curb inmate violence, such as i ing th
ber of staff members monitoring inmates in their cells. Yet the single celling of in-
mates would certainly be a reasonable way of remedying the unconstitutional condi-
tions of confinement prevailing at the )maon See American Correctional Associa-
tion, Standards for Adult Correctional Institutions, Standard 3-4128 (3d ed. 1990)
i r;&uu-edinmanm’ um-security prisons).
Section 36 aX2)simﬂnrlyﬁeamehandsoflhtamdlomlhoﬁdnlsasweuu
j This subsection prevents a court from placing a population cap on a prison
Jol:-dg:'son system unleup no other relief will redrees the ccnstitutional violations
caused by ove! ing. This requitement will, however, rarely, if ever, be met
since the construction of new prisons can, at least for a limi penodofhmﬁnﬂevx-
ate crowding and its adverse effects. The practical effect of §3626(a)2) would there-
fore often be to require states to build new prisons to te unconstitutional
crowding, even when officials would prefer to ease crowding by placing a cap on the
prison population and developing cost-effective community-based sanctions for the
punishment of the many nonviclent offenders whose incarceration is not necessary
to protect the public’s safety.
'on362g(a)notonly., ts an unprecedented encroachment on the pre-
rogative of state and local to enter into agreements to remedy constitu-
tional violations, but it will also impose added burdens on already overburdened fed-
eral courts. Because of §3626(a), courts will no.lﬂe_rbe able to s’lmplye_nfome a
settlement agreement that the jes have decd is in ¢ t
to enter into. Instead, courts will have to hold lengthy hesrings to determine wheth-
er the agreed-upon relief is indeed " “narrowly : L
trusive means” of remedying the constituticnal violation. And since the necessity of
the relief ordered d:ﬁ on the nature and ? of the constitutional violations
in question, courts . x
the relief conforms to tbemﬁmnﬁa of §3626(a). The incentive to settle condi-
tions-of-confinement cases the advantages of doing so will then be lost. of the
2. Section 3626(b): Section 3626(b) provides for the automatic termination
prospective relief ted in conditions-of-confin: t cases. Subeection (bX1) pro-
vides that such reli wﬂlautomnﬁallyondtw'yeqnaﬁuthednteaeourtfmnd
conditions in a correctional facility to be uncomstitutional or two years after the en-
actment of S.T.0.P., whichever is the latest date. The critical flaw in this subsection
is that Congress is directing that court orders be set aside even if the constitutional
violations which gave rise to the courts’ orders persist. This 0
raises grave t;ehpam-ation-o!‘-porwer\!sﬁll oonoernn,w tﬁt mdmmgards the constitutional t
of inmates to have “m n 5" 3
817,8313(1977))andﬂleireighthnmcndmentxightmtmbembjecwdwaueland
unusual punishmenta, 5 e
Subsection (bX2) provides for the immediate termination of prospective relief in
t:ondii:imm-;:ill;-oon.ﬁnt-ﬁ:\el:lt)e eas:h ‘when :?e relief wnnto_tde:ed gt“] :pprqvod by a court
without a finding that conditions of confinement in an adult or juve correc-
tional facility were unconstitutional. Once again, court orders will be voided wheth-
er or not the conditions of confinement to which adult and juvenile inmates are
presently subjected are unconstitutional.
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This ises the concerns that subsection (a) does.
addition, the effect of this subeection will be to place a potentially enormous bur-
on

In

den

Anomeua‘x'yl,IM irty-nine states and the District of Columbia, Puerto

Rico, irgin Islands one or more prisons operating under a consent de-

cree or other court order. Status : State Prisons and the Courts—January 1,

m,ib;yl,vlgmpﬁmhpjodl dl.ﬁ(Wintgl;‘lm).MmmgnngW

country’s largest are under court order. Bur. of

Ja;l-:h m 1993). When these court orders

court orders governing some jails and juvenile correctional
ities operating under court order because

ofthe:_mrtotden stex::fx&le: a settlement
as part of these agreements, arties typi-
y include in the consent decree a statement to the effect that thepdefendazga,
by agreeing to settle the case, are not ing that the conditions of confinement
in the correctional facility are unconstituti This statement is included in the
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facilities in question are still unconstitutional, the j ile or adult inmates in those
facilities _most likely hin‘g another lawsuit, placing on the courts the
burden f}f adjudicating these uits and lving i already resolved by the

3. Sections 3626 (c) and (d): Section 3626(cX2) provides for an automatic stay of
prospective relief after a pre i ofﬁmeupontheﬁlinﬁjofa:mtionto
modify or end prospective relief in a conditions-of-confinement case. Under § 3626(d),
this motion can be brought not only by the defendants in the lawsuit, but by an
government official “affected by” a population cap on a correctional facility, includ-

rosecu
mm.t §3626(cX2) does in effect is to permit defendants in these lawsuits and
other government officials to trump a court order simply by filing a motion. For ex-
ample, thirty days after defendants or other t officials who have standing
er S.T.0.P. file a motion to end ve relief in a conditions-of-confinement
case, a stay will go into effect, or not conditions in the correctional facility
are flagrantly unconstitutional and even life-threatening. Section 3626(cX2) there-
fore oot only permits correctionsl and other government officials to usurp judicial
authority, but will force adult and juvenile inmates, at the whim of those officials,
:;tl.mn“e to endure and suffer herm from unconstitutional conditions of confine-

4. Section 3626(e): In many conditions-of-confinement cases, courts appoint speci
masters or monitors to assist in ensuring that the court’s orders are enforced.
When questions are raised whether correctional officials are complying with
a court order, for example, a court monitor will submit a to the court contain-
mghuorher_objechvcﬁpdu_gs rning the matter in dispute. The monitor will
also often assist the parties in resolving tes sbout the requirements of a con-
sent decree or other court order, thereby avoiding the necessity for court interven-

iy

ton.
Section 3626(e) would permit only United States istrates to
monitors and would limit their role in conditions-of ent mserzr: rl;:oﬁovmgurt

of correctional facilities since magistrate judges be ibl
implementation of court orders rather than the vudens,r:?::c.ﬁg:a{o:u%u:en -
ents, and other correctional experts who mnt: serve as court monitors at the
present time. In addition, court monitors could no longer help to avoid court involve-
mtg'mmwmmmmbymmmhmfomuyrudu
5. Section 3626(): This subsection substantially curtails the attorney’s fees which
::{“bod:::rded under 42 US.C. §l%nm in;thx:? adult or juvenile in-
' This subsection ve eviscera
stitutional ts of adult and juvenile inmatunnd,likeaomnf yognegpamof

of § i
a to assist in the vindication of
m‘fw n tbdrmﬁmﬁonﬂmt;hbd

‘*
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suits, eg., City of Riverside v. Rivera, 477 U.8. 561, 576-578 (1986). Section
19688 is not only to protect individluals whose constitutional have
been violated, but to further the s intexrest in the enforcement of the Constitu-
tion and civil-rights laws. Id. at 17,: . o
These purposes 'm- b"‘u' mmk‘n’ ww 3826( since the
Hmihﬁonlwhkhitplmonattmmf:wmdmbyg
resenting inmates in conditions-of- t cases. Subsection 2), for ex-
ample, requires that the attorney’s fees awaxded be “proportionally to
court-ordered relief obtained by adult or juvenile inmates. In Riverside v. Rivera,
477 U8, 561 (1888), the Supreme Court refused to adopt such a ity re-
quirement. The Court recognized that a strict p ionality t failed to
take into account the nonpecuniary benefits to i andwmgubhcofvindi-
cating constitutional rights and the deterrence of future viola-
tions which occurs when plaintifis prevail in civil-rights suits. also recog-
nized that many meritorious civil-rights claims simply never be brought if a
nality requirement were

fendmtswﬂl'notbolhblafortberhin ttorney’s fees incurred after the da

of the offer. Marek v. Chesny, 473 U'.S. 1 (1885). Section 3626(1) is ore not onl
unscund since it will enforcement of the Constitution, but

to avoid the award of excessive a s fees in condxtions-of—eo&nmant caes.

. The
continually nudge the defendants to meet their legal obligations, the plaintiffs
mentiﬁe{iton sfeesinwmdinenfw%themms’ordmm.v.@r-
ruthers, 885 F.2d 1492 (10th Cir. 1989). If the t to these attorney’s fees is with-
dmwn%yCo , many court orders and corxsent decrees in conditions-of-confine-
ment cases become nothing more than an empty, and unenforceable, set of

words.
all of the reasons set forth above, the American Bar Association

R Lo, At B et St
8. T.0.P. reflects an insensitivity to the constituti rights of adult w_e
inmates, encroaches on-the authority of state and local governments to settle condi-
tions-of-confinement cam and places enormous burdens on the federal judiciary.
By ing it difficult, sometimes impoesible, for inmates to obtain redress for
the violation of their constitutional rights through nonviolent 8.T.0.P. will
also exacerbats tensions in correctional facilities and make the difficult
correctional officials face in maintaining control in those facilities even more dif-

plagues

government can greatly assist the states and local gov-
mmhis:d'l%thhmdiumd their correctional facilities into com-
gflinneo with the m“gtnﬁon prvvgdincfum ud-un:o‘int.bodcnlopnmt
m%mﬂm not necessary to protect the public safety. In addition, the

1
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federal government could condition certain monetary assistance to state and local-
muonthmreumphmeo,wnhinaddmdpuiodofhme,mthmrtmdmgovem-
condmonsofeonﬁmt.
e American Bar Association stands ready to in d means
tomxmm:utbeneedfd:hbgnmmmtnndm eorrechonnl ities

into compliance with welcome, and request,
;Jpglosmm&todxmuwmmsmal’ maheanngb:g the Sen-
ate Ju

JUSTH
Walhmgton,DCFebmaiyl? 1995.

DEARSENAmn.Iamwn on behalf of the American Bar Association to urge
you to o including in the p msonsotthe‘SJ'I\xmmgOuthuonem
Act” (“STOP”) as approved on February 10 by the RepresentahmmHR.
667. Tlusl tion lacks constitutional violating the principles of the
Tenth Amen; t,wh:chmcatampamatntbemtu.

THe “Stop Turning Out Pnnom impedes the ability of adult and juvenile
inmates to obtamx‘drecsfor viclation of their constitutional and other legal
ﬁfm in a number of different ways. The Act for example, limits the prospective

ief that courts can order in lawsuits conditio)
matically terminates proapechve relief after a
tial limits on the attorneys’ fees which can be
gon;vhxcl;_:guld:;;eamm “chilling effect” on inmates’ efforts to secure the vin-

cation of their

S’I‘OwanIeadtoanumberofd:ﬂ'erentpmblems,mstafewofwhmbarebneﬂy
capsulized below.

1. Muchofthe'StopTw-mng Prisoners Act” is Unconstitutional. The United

States Supreme Court has held that inmates have the constitutional t to have

“m access” to the courts. Bounds v. Smith, 430 U.S. 817 ( Much

0“;311 p Turning Out Prisoners Act,” however, flies in th face of this constitu-

tio ace ¢ h

ides that prospective relief ordered
contesting the tions of confinement in prisons, jails, and other aduit and ju-
venile correctional facilities must automatically termina
lfthe conditions of confi t to which i t Ju
tly unconstitutional two years later, the inmates and juveniles are,

legmlahve ﬁat, demednhef.&auseofdnngﬁtofmmtu andjuvemlestoha

to the courts can berendemdanmptyntunllfthemmmmnmply
notavailabletoreeﬁfytheviohﬁomwithmtwoye‘m'I'hen'ghtnotto'besub-
jected to cruel and unusual punishment bemipz;io:fdaﬂmninglfrecal
citrant or dilatory compliance dday: implementation twenty-four months.

time-consuming
A very 1 of the major lawsuits d:.llhl‘:fmg it
mentrym ﬁfx: and)u%lo facilities timately resolved t.hrough
'I'h ebx:x;ng, dnm‘ndthem&ehmomdupem a trial
ese el
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that remedial steps should be taken, they have the prerogative, and should have
the prerogative, tg.dzvisenremedial package which most effectively redresses the
ill conditions of confinement, even if the agzeed-upon relief goes somewhat be-
the specific requirements of the Constitution. .
*: ive but one example of the flexibility which courts and parties need to effec-
tively remedy i conditions of confinement, assume that juveniles in a juve-
nile detention facility bring a class-action §1983 suit because juveniles are being
severely beaten by correctional officers. The parties agree that the juveniles’ con-
stitutional r'?hta are being violated and enter into a consent decree. Part of that
decree provides for more training of correctional officers in the handling of juve-
niles to avert the unconstitutio excessive use of force.
The Constitution itself, however, does not mandate such training, and such court-
ordered %t technically exceed the limitations placed by STOP on
court-ordered reli et such treining, whether or not “necessary” to cure the con-
stitutional violation, is a r bl meamofcl.qeafso.sueesshouldnotbede-
pnved‘l:LCongreu of the leeway they need to e these and other lawsuits in
a wa ich best serves the interests of the e of the states. X
4.1;?'Stop7'umin30uth'i:on¢pAd’w the Already High Tensions in
This Nation’s Correctional Facilities. One of the values of prisoners’ civil-rights
sugta ul &ltnghthey ravxdl;:: ou]t:::d through 'hldtlh juvenile and adult inmates
whoee ights have vio can express their grievances non-
jolent means and obtain redress for the violation of thefrﬂ ights. S'rth(;l‘;“%cu a
of ble and insurmountable obstacles in path of tes
seeking the vindication of their constitutional and other legal rights. The practical
effect of STOP and some of the related provisions concerning inmate litigation in

HR. 667 is to eliminate litigation as an effective means of redressing violations

of inmates’ rights. Some inmates, unfortunately but undoubtedly, will then, at

some point, turn to violent means to protest the sordid conditions of their confine-
ment. In short, the end results of this legislation will, in the long run, prove to
be not only short-sighted, but tragic.

The foregoing problems arise because STOP violates fundamental principles.
Theo:ﬂnapleu are incorporated into Standards of the American Bar Association.
The Standards ﬁr iminal Justice: Legal Status of Prisoners provide that in-
mates are to have and meaningful access to the judicial process” and to have
the same rights that members of the general public have to in redress for the
violation of their rights. See Standards 23-2.1 and 23-8.6. The IJA/ABA Juvenile
Justice Standudcdnmﬂectaeommabouw;‘j!uvenﬂes'rightofmtothe
courts. The curbe on attorneys’ fees in STOP d, for example, undermine juve-
giles’ uhu'l_ilty to contest the conditions of their confinement, in contravention of

For all of the reasons outlined abave, the American Bar Association urges you to
vote against STOP. Should this legmla‘ ﬁon.groeeed any further in Congress, we

that ings be held on STOP and that the American Bar Associa-

LN

i

tion be afforded the op ity to further explain the grave problems in th's Act
and related provisions in H.R. 667. P gre
At the same time, however, we would like to offer our assistance to Congress, or
perhaps a Commission establisbed bPr Cougreu,inmdyinﬁ;ivﬂ-ﬁghts litigation in-
&lﬁmm eﬂ‘ecﬁv%‘m:x%ﬁmclndmudmd&tﬁ

Ances are an vo-
lovs clbizns o 5ot banden the sourt system Tha Corrertions sud Sentenctsg Com:
mittee of the ABA's Criminal Justice ion is these matters and
will be ng its recommendations to the American tion.
If the American Bar Association can provide m&: further information about
H.R. 667, please contact me or Tom Smith, the of the Criminal Justice Sec-

Sincerely,
E. MICHAEL MCCANN,

Chairperson of the ABA Criminal Justice Section.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF KENNETH KUIPERS, PHD, ON BEHALF OF THE NATIONAL
COMMSSION ON CORRECTIONAL HEALTH CARE

MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE: I am Kenneth Kuipers, PhD,

i aine the Mot acoigan, where I am o County Som wtf&“&fp::ng}g
)

of Directors of the National Commission on Correcti Hoaltth:n(NOCHC).
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Currently, I am the Chair-elect of the NCCHC Board ill assume ffice
cnmmnm.tm&@-mwggnnc the o of
3 ° h - by

ciate U oppahu:’tysou npmndedmtopruesz?tt.he
say

I I may, allow me a few moments to descxibe i organization—the Na-
tional Commission on Correctional Health Came-—co‘t}‘:ntmm credentiﬁn are undN:‘-

The National Commission on Correctional Health Care, a not-for-profit 591(cX3)
arganization, is supported by 36 national prosfessional organizations > mt
the fields of health, law, and corrections, inchading the National freid
tion; the National District Attorneys’ Association; the American Medical Association;
and my own ation, the National Association of Counties. (Please note that
while we enjoy mdme the opinions we ex-

here are those solely of the National on i Health Care
and not neceasarily those of any supporting orgmnization).

NCCHC is the only organization devoted solely to establishing standards for
health care in corrections, providing technical assistance to correctional
mhmhons,mdennm%nd rese=arch in the correctional th care
field. The NCCHC’s Standards for Health Services (separate volumes for
prisons, J%MMM%)mEMthm,

Furthﬁ!k?Q%CHC mmm 'mgio

er, . i has been hailed as a r
factor in the substantial nn@ci:‘tboluttwentyyunwwndimpmng

i
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ices, their numbers continue to decrease as correctional administrators wisely decide
to meet heslth standards set by a maturing society. . L L

We recognize that in some—or even most—instances, prisoner instituted litigation
is burdensome, costly, and unwarranted. Further, we understand that in some situ-
ations court orders or decrees seem to have gone beyond a judicial sphere, or a
court’s supervision of its decrees may seemingly have gone beyond the pale of good
judicial judgement. But these, in our experience, are not the norm. Instead, what

come to pass since the 1970’s is the complete turnabout of conditions in county
jails and prisons. Turnabouts that often are Sxe result of court actions or the threat
of such actions being visited on the state’s department of corrections or the county’s
jail system.
’ To, in effect, call a halt to the involvement of the courts would start us back on
a path leading to where we were twenty and more years ago. A "

(As an aside, let me note that we often quietly hear from corrections administra-
tors that they are grateful for the court orders, since only as a result of such actions
are they able to correct serious health services deficiencies; and, that without the
court’s involvement they can’t draw the attention of the budget people).

Now to comment on sections that arve particularly within the purview of our expe-
ﬁmSecthdSGZS(knowl)edgeRequ' irements for Relief—sub h (1) limits prospecti

ion a irements for jief—gul grap imits pros; ive re-
lief in a prison conditions case to a narrowly dgglv.:n order. On its face, It appears
as a reasonable irement——ore that courts would observe in any case. However,
on cloeer thought, it needs to be recognized that gains for both plaintiffs and defend-
ants often come about when other factors are thrown into the remedial pot. For ex-
ample, in the process of remedying one fault, another more substantial one may be
created. iring double-celling (two inmates per cell) may be fine in a department
of correction ( ) multi-prison system, but inappropriate in one of its facilities, or
in a part of a facility, say, where mental health conditions are pervasive. Or, on the
other side of the coin, iri ingle-celling may run in the face of sound medical
judgement that calls for multip :;ﬁ.l.y where inmates (or one inmate) may be con-
templating suicide (the leading cause death in jails).
hmiungpmspecﬁvemhefseemsmustobeanunneeessaryresﬁcﬁononthe
courts—one that may curtail an occasionsl abuse in discretionary power while, at
the same time, creating a whole new set of problems the solution for which is likely
to be costly, time consuming, and burdensome on the resources of courts and correc-
tional institutions.

Section 3626(b) Termination of Relief-This provision would sutomatically termi-
nate p live relief with res to prison conditions within two years after the
finding of a violation of a federal right or the enactment of this legislation.

In our experience, two years does not even begin to provide sufficient time for the
correction of a deficiency in health services that is present and clear to all parties.
In most prison condition suits, the flaws in the correctional system’s health services
program require substantial changes: the development of new procedures and poli-
cies; hiring of professional nnel! currently not on staff (this, alone, may take
the two years to accomplish); sometimes, the provision of adequate space to pro-
vide—gay—infirmary space, or special rooms to handle communicable diseases, or
space for a dentist, or for the evaluation and treatment of mental health patients;
and time for & “track record” to confirm that the situation has been co

An sutomatic termination of the court’s involvement in the follow-up to its decree,
without regard to whether serious faults have been remedied is, in our opinion, sim-

ply wrong.

Section 3626(e) Special Masters—This provision would require the special master
or monitor to be a United States magistrate and to limit his or her findings to com-
plicated factual issues submmitted to that master by the court.

It is our experience that the health services issues assigned to the special masters
and .momt:r mmalmoet m;llwaya ';:‘ complicated factual situations. While the feltli;:lnl
magltm are . likely to competent in many matters, they are not likely
to knowledgeahlemmedmalmh(e?iuues.Nm-m?heylikelytoaoqﬂmthat
mdnnngthowumoftheirworkWeﬁndthattbapeoplecumnﬂybeing

by the courts as masters or/and monitors are well qualified by experience
and education to enter into the morass of complicated medical and admi tive
issues and effect a succesaful conclusion for all the involved parties.

W.mmwmmmﬁm anpecialmastarian:;]
in our opinion, well fo In the process of righﬁng)n situation, the correctio:
mm,numwmmmngcm&wwi the complaining and
their atiorneys that the needed result may be ired in 8 way not speci
designated by the Court. It Joes not seem to be common sense to hold to re-

strictive langusge when all ies agree tha amall detour .
mmeﬂmmgnoc,mdpfpﬁﬁﬁinmtvi;x issue. would be beneficial

We , and court i 4,
monitor no_tbelimit?du " infhl‘m mﬁo‘e)‘n through a ma ‘er orfand
on tha of the i { ttee, in the main, it is our
opinion that consent decrees, enforceable by thes issuing courts, have been &

in the nation's prisons, jails, and juvenile confinement courts

helped a maturing society to its understanding -of the ofinamﬁonll.evff
fectxvepumshmex;t thedeptivnﬁmofliberty.welhwldnotbemoving
back to the way it was. Not for the counties’ a nd states’ sake: not for the corree-

tional institutions’ sake; not for the sake of the immate who needs medical

health treatment; not for the sake of the commurai whick o or mental

returns; not for ;'ur country’s sake. ty to the inmate or prisoner
No, not for the sake of any of us.

SUPPORTING ORGANIZ.ATIONS
American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychim
American Academy of Family Physicians =
American y of Pediatrics .
American Academy of Physicians Assistants

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DAVID RICHMAN, ATTORMEY FOR PLAINTIFF INMATES IN
HARRIS V. CryY OF PHILADEXLPHIA
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resentatives and is scheduled to present testimony in defense of the bill to this Com-
ttee on July 27, 1995.
mBueg%nuhlir tesmn:h‘ gefnre tl?e ngse of Rapresentlat;;e&..l anticipate that Ms.
nhmwﬂlportm larris litigation as an example uupooedmhwm
ab Plegmlaxtazon.Aleaunld orthoplamhﬁfn I feel a re-
&hmthe District Attorney’s inaccurate portrayal of the lawsuit. Be-
camel Mhnbletmtm&wminmlmpmenﬁngmym

First, a word about my background. A for 26 years, I am a partner in the
Philadelphia office of th’e law firm Pep; d})erwg:mﬂton & Scheetz. My practxce pri-
marily involves the representation of industrial clients in haun:bus waste and toxic
tort Litigation. I joi the law firm in 1974, following tiuﬂ an Assistant
District Attorney for the Ciz of Phihdelphu mostly u.ndu e leadenhlp of Arlen
Specter, who was then

HISTORY OF HARRIS V, CITY OF PHILADELPHIA

As a law clerk and then Assistant District A under District Attorney Arlen

Specter, I came to know well the conditions ot' phia's dldls through participa-
tion in two inv tions in the late 1960’s and s into rampant homo-
sexual assaults and a violent prison riot. Those evenbs were part of the
to a state court uvﬂ rights action trial i u: 1971 (in which I was not involved) that
produced a 254-page opinion detailing the conditions in Philadelphia’s jails that
were found to be subjecting inmates to cruel and unusual punishment in violation
of the Eighth Amendment of the federal Constitution. Affirmed by the Pennsylvania
Supreme Court,thoru.l.m&:pnwnedaunu of remedial decrees that, because they
'were neither honored by Ci r enforced by the state judiciary, left essentially
intact the conditions dnt the condemned.

Xn1982,agmu ofimnates the Harris case in federal District Court in

Thct.hrus’coﬁ.h lawnntwu tdesxut.hemtacourtﬁn ten earlier
3 fie the sate court fcing ten years earler

been unfulfilled.
District Court Judge Norma Shapiro, who is reviled here by the District Attorney
ﬁrh&oupg:edmﬁm,inihﬂiim tboHanulabv’nuit.Shedxdmonn
motion by Cif thntargned tthefedenlmtduphubdthesullpendmg
state court dl:’n hﬂ'dau,thoCourtoprpuh

forth&.hﬁs&mnttdmaud hwvmt,andth;&xpreme(}ourtdechned

view the ruling.

When the lawsuit returned to the District Court in 1985, the inmates and the
City administration se talyweighedthepotenualbeneﬁtamdﬁshofnmdon
t;uhmnh’:{e current conditions in t of the current state of th
City was faced with the reality that for much of the
thminnutu cells designed for one; using rec-

g
1

%
iE
£
3
H
HIn
i
E
:
bt

justice would persist
nndmunmﬂtdlongdehnhbﬁﬁiwmnuwﬁdandmm
lnmhe::w“l;.umfoml fﬁs DM%
W |-
billljlﬂlwuhrgely the product of an inzmdentandmnhdministateduystunof
With dmmshnulmmnd,?hﬂndelphnsé:en—hhyordeudodthntﬂmher

resistance to the litigation was not in the interest settling the
hwndt,heemﬂdi:g:vvenotonlythem gjailz,fbutnhomcrmx:il Jjustice sys-

&mh%mwmmmm%cgmmmm1m.m

in preference to defending a neededp not defending. Eight years
Dind.lyuareaﬂtofih eonlentdmmﬂdndbynumct

Attorney L; .OIG-mm‘ndn Ehhi-daylurwnhnwayﬁomopeninz for 0c-

a you’uen will
Phyncqltndopenhondshndaxd.for:tsnew ail-to.chieveeomph-
ance with correctional industry standards. The Jl.ﬂah.lnnnumod-ﬁm good-time

ty
Impottant.l the
in operation m Phila

d.xhonal Jl.ll space to houae na
n capacity o the oY who are released pretrial as a result of the

1 consent decree raquizgé the Ci
methods or criteria for ty to subrnit p for alternative

Caty nnd the plamhm.
tnct Attomey‘s

discretion
delphia hﬁ
the interest of public

h i prosecutor,
ﬁmchonsfort.heﬁmhmc.&m ing tried more spee and parole
excessive as i- the Jjail populstion (tmelf though pretrial
&pmblhon or pamle Teatment for in-patients and out-patients as

WI'W’M’MQQMMM

pnsong;:dxﬁonshhgahonunbelpawe:ﬁdbdfnr criminal justice as well as for

Allegation: The District Court im a prisol
propriate level of Philadelphia’s prison popuhﬁo = cap and decided the ap-

Fact: The City administration in 1
and with tbety Iminist mpw-Jﬂus-utyom?somm

that the Court a; prvveddtarabeanng.'l‘he ‘uonlevelunot.'cap-xtm

a threshold wlnch when croesed,
charged with non-violent crimes m a8 moratoriumn on the admission of persons

Ppersons convi
crime.

Philadelphia’s j
lowable

offenses. It has never applied to

ocnme,norhnlteverap to prersons charged with a violent

-upon ﬁonlevdunotla.the i
:ﬂeed c;pﬁpuh p mnlpopuhhonof
pulat:on. F'ortbemoetp the honhuhoveredbetweendeoo

from 20 to 40 percent: over the agreed-upon capac-

-upon level applies only to the t
y.theCltygu wnyibeenﬁej:ﬂt:gluun?al

mnmn%ht;be size of yrlson Pop! mUnﬁl recently,

Cltylnsnow
ia’s prisons. Onthestrengt.hofﬂntun—
mechanisms

population
, th DlstnctCalrti! i
embod.l i :heeo c likely to the po-pulation control

Allegation: The two consent d i
suire from the federst fudge s ecrees in the case w-ere entered “under pres-

Fact: Both decrees were arrived at arms-} negotia between
ies without any involvement by the Ji .lthagt&e sewngo d:ree beneﬁ:!:s
eonsultahonmthnmmnexputmhnmd to advisee the Court Indeed, the sec-
ond agreement of the parties sat on the Judge’s desk foxr over a before she was
convinced of its soundness and .ga.vghelppmvdaﬂa-l:unng objectisns of the

Allegation: The District Court mtad a system for
determining who ma.y enter pmvenﬁng state
A i tl

Fact: The criteria f(r dxverhng incarceration came from the
the Judge lndsm‘.tludgo'o only involvement volve: has
inmates’ objections, at i

-na'honthattbomdeu-eedepmﬂncltydm

miauntnw.UnderEarru,
topment release of any inmate bymblﬁtuhngnmt.hein'
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ion: A criminal defendant charged with a non-violent offense can-

Wdehinedpmmd' no matter how many times he fails to appear in

court.

Fact: The District Attorney’s statement is false. A defendant who fails to a;

i 1 i be detained pmh_'iafﬁ:
District abandoned a unit to enforce bench warrants and seize fugi-
tives who could then be detained and tried. The failure to pursue and arrest defend-
ants who persistently fail to appear for court does not result from the dictates of
the consent decrees and begs some other explanation.

ion: More than 100 murders have been committed by criminals set
free by the prison cap.

Fact: This inflammatory assertion has never been dommented.tg‘fenqm released
under Harris have been charged with murder allegedly commi du;\xzf pretrial
release, two jons must be asked: Were they itted or found guilty of the
charge? Would they have been “set free” on bail or on their own recognizance if Har-
ris were not in effect? In fact, the consent decrees have not resulted in the diversion
of any more defendants from pretrial custody than were diverted before the lawsuit.

Aﬂeﬁaﬂu‘ : Philadelphia can manage without population control mecha-
nisms like those afabnahed in Harris.

Fact: The District Attorney represented in her testimony before the House of Rep-
resentatives that Philadelpén almost 50,000 outstanding fugitive bench war-
rants. There are 5,000 le currently confined in Philadelphia’s jails, and
the City’s own 1993 study placed the appropriate cazgagl(')tg at 3,549. Where then does
the District Attorney propose to house the other 25,000, 35,000 or 45,000 persons
she evidently believes would be incarcerated but for Harris? If Congress mandates

be necessary to house the deluge of new i tes bound to d d on the jails? .

The District Attorney responsibly conceded in her testimony before the House of
Representatives that we are “mo r:’g\md to treat humanely all members of our
society, even those who break the (as well as, she might have added, those
merely with breaking the law, which describes two-thirds of Philadelphia’s
jail population), but she offers no legislative prescription for housing, let alone hu-
manely treating, 10,000 or 40,000 inmates in jails designed for fewer than 4,000.
Some form of population limitation is indispensable under these circumstances as
is greater utilization of intermediate punishments including treatment for drug and
alcohol abuse.

A":i:&on.' : The most icious of the District Attorney’s distortions is
that the Harris decreeem turned Philadelphia into a g"ime-ridden hell
with a demoralized citizenry and a “judicial system * * * broken beyond re-
pair by the prison cap.”

Fact: Philadelphia is the safest of the nation's ten est cities according to FBI
crime statistics. Arrests for crimes of violence have stealley declined in Philadelphia
since 1988 when the population limits took effect. Since 1990, arrests for crimes of
violence have decreased in Philadelphia by nearly 20 percent. The incidence of
crime in Philadelphia mirrors the national picture; it is no worse. The number o
criminal case dispositions in state court is much higher since the inception of Harris
then it was before.

Although it is true that the fulum-to—}a’pear for trial rate is unacceptably high
among persons diverted from jail under Harris, that shenomenon is due largely to
the City’s withdrawal of pretnial services to monitor defendants awaiting trial and
to take measures to promote their ap More significantly, the rate of re-
arrest for new crimes among those released pretrial under Harris is comparable to
the rearrest rate of those who were rel on bail or on their own recognizance
before the ion of Harris. Hence, the District Attorney’s statistics as to the
number of new crimes for which persons were arrested afler being released under
Harris are misleading in th that accomy the data;
those figures and similar anecdotes apply equally to the system in before the
Ctg:ﬁnegltothocumuyuemofmintainingaﬁmitedfrhonpo tion.

e City’s own plan for the to displace Harris (which probably take

toemmi;eowmhnl's'%t;" a t of "thfe Cgty’lof m&nanuﬁm that it is 8re re
) for size e 's prison on), the
City pm@t defendants will be diverted from pretrig custody &o &:»h same rate
as they are diverted today in Philadelphia. There is little reason to believe that the
rearrest rate among that population will materially differ from the existing rate.
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ion: The District Court has intruded into the affairs
Aofw:ﬁ:mloul e st L v jnnecessar ?
administration. Tem Against the wishes of the current Gity
Fad:DistrictAttomayAbnhnmlishlmongtheevihoftbefedﬂ:lComt’
tions in Philadelphia its oversight of j ; Sont
i phia hﬂqugh rﬂhmnnddalmg—ungepnm

industry o0
system information system; and to budget for these 3
and just before taking office, mmwmﬁﬂ lanning process
‘Mﬁsnmmﬁmbih&ﬂwmhn:.ﬁgmmmw‘ﬁ
In order to raise the funds to build a new jail and criiminal courthouse, the debt-
ridden City offered the investment bankers aean-ityolfedenljndi:i:fcu;;aight
of contracts. The City’s financing instruments—not its consent i
Court’s approval of contracts and contract changes as m condition of financing new
construction. As a direct result of the Court’s t, Philadelphia is about to
open & new criminal courthouse and & 2,016-bed j: both of which will be com-
ebgo:lrtth{d?dbu mahnngeorder o r
e approve a at the request of the is court
cotete: the Distsict At

tem to expand a room in the new courthoume for court i District
torney’s information to the contrary is bad. (The Court'ss letter of 26, 1994
approving the $5720 order is available to confiren the invalidity of the Dis-

trict Attorney’s charge.) other examples cited the District Attorney
Dm}f??ogﬁs%mdvpm’hwhwmkw“wmmdbi‘:
no on such subjecta, no arders, no approvals asked or needed.
Allegation: The City has no power to extricate itself from a burdensome
decree made by a prior administration. ! . .
Fact: A contract made by a state or municipality binds municipeli
gotjust the pohuet:lbuydmt,mt:s::hon in office wbu:?the eonttt:ct‘t:.:-zade. Cometzi
ecrees entered inf a or municipality are likewime bindi
2 o, s ty binding beyond the term

ion: The o of many Phil | -

m paeep‘t'ion mwﬂﬂddphiarddﬂhhthtl’hﬂndd

F‘aa.'l'hedlag tion is true, but the cause lies elsewhere than Harris reloases.
starters, Philad pﬂa’ﬁai&uhﬂdﬁﬁnﬁdiﬂl&mﬁh&%p@ﬂca
lneoonmmmjlﬂllnd .mnmy_ sentences will us before -
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on bail oro&h:rwia;lof nml persons witbmaime..lf Phﬂadelpll!u elects
to i em ilding enough j detain every single person
who is p::ith:cgme.thellaniscomgdwmwmﬂdnotstandmthe
way.

STOP IS A DANGEROUS COURT-STRIPPING MEASURE

In addition to correcting the misimpressions fostered the District Attorney, I
mmmmwmmmhmtﬁzapﬁmnwndiﬁomm-
form that has been accomplished under the federal civil rights laws. Those laws
mmmmeﬁﬁftgummwim';mmdie&;hg&e% s
of state t proved ostile or indifferen guaran e

i 'ﬁ:ﬁghb the right of indigent p d of crime
to be free from t without a trial and conviction. They include the right

convicted persons to be shizlded against punishments that are cruel and unusual.
Thos: who benefit directly from tae enforcement of these rights are typically those
ted ih¥ by their 1 e &% & sonmequence. thure has been Lo
ated our sym; ir lawless behavior. As a nce, n little
iti mcerhve h?:miallytoimprimpeophundcﬁdiﬁom that honor these
rights. With few exceptions, the federal courts, enforcing the federal civil rights
laws, have been the only agency of t to which inmates have been able
to turn for relief from conditions which are “di ing and degrading” and “severely
overcrowded”—to use the words of the P 'vania Supreme Court describing, in
1971, a Philadelphia prison that is still in service today—and to wlich the descrip-

tion still a]
If federal courts are themselves to be shackled—es the STOP bill evidently in-

tends—to prevent them from safé t.hecivi.lr'ightsofpﬁsonen,itmasafe
guess that prisoners will be the to lose their rights through a curtail-
ment of judicial power. It will not be long before other protections in the Bill of

Rights will be similarly trimmed—not by amending the Constitution, but through
the far simpler process of stripping judges of their powers to forge and enforce rem-
edies for violations of the constitutional rights of the powerless and unpopular.

CONCLUSION

of the Stop Turning Out Prisoners Act cannot be justified on the experi-
mmddphin': prison conditions litigation. If the bill were to be enacted into
law, its effect on Philadelphia, mit survived constitutional attack, would be
i movement now underway to revitalize the

criminal justi mmdecentjdh,nndto rovide a
range of alternatives to incarceration for criminal behavior, Theoretically, all of
these goals could be accomplished in the absence of the Harris decrees, but history

tion.

a in that is no longer sensible, fair, or just,
mmnnlndtumimﬁon gives the City the
the arr STOP’s erosion of the power

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CHASE RIVELAND, SECRETARY OF THE WASHINGTON
DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS

Good Morning. T would like to thank all of giving portuni
: o o e | :ﬂ.mu’:?mnemmopmm:o”
y Dame i am t of

Y hive worked in the taany

agement and operation of correctional facilities for over 30 years. Before assuming

ogmm&féwm.mm
system years sexving as Dep-
g hSupeﬁnupdpntdamninmncmity&ﬁmmdnnﬂetyofoM
positions. | ve also visited many prisons around country as a consultant at
Qnmmam.uwmmac«muummwm
1 would like to focus my testi the Stop Turning Out Prisoners ther-
wise known as STOP. 1 &ttﬁhpudhndnbeennumﬁ:z:ond-
“&Smwwnmmhwbmm,mmdhwwﬁu

Y
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nary matter, I would like to dispel confusioms between these bills. “abu-
sive'ot‘ﬁ-ivoloushwnﬁh'lilluw‘:gumd,motha i t,':xthhm}?ng?l‘vl-
olous prisoner lawsuits, STOP, on the other hamd, is an institutional re-
formP i ﬁonmﬁmmcomﬁ‘“‘- 1.n_nd‘i;‘ tory claims. If enacted,
STO a it Fit Halt ord Tt
andjuvenﬂeglgcnmﬁonlnd centers. ¢ jails,
My concerns fall into three areas:

lliﬁl;hedeﬁningpﬁndpludthincamﬁythst-mubempmminedbyﬂﬁsleﬁ»
n;

2,
jurisdictions; and

3. The enormous fiscal impact such legislation could have on state and local gov-

ernments.

First, the defining principles: I believe stronglyy in the Constitution and the Bill
of Rights. But many countries have constitutions; it is how they are applied that
determines the strength of the country or nation. This country has historically ex-
tended constitutional rights to all—wealthy or poswr, black or white, male or female.
Indeed, extension of constitutional rights and profections to our least privileged and
least empowered is what sets us apart from other nations. Extending those rights
even to prisoners who may have committed heinowus crimes exemplifies the dignity,
humanity, and moral character of the majority of” our citizens. I am that
we idering a shift or imitation in that < -
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murders were
tion lockdown became the sole manner in which offficials could prevent riots, mur-
andamulﬁ.lnmam.tworvthr;eetonm.neen,‘mb&dinthdreens

ders,

24 hours a day. e

.+ In 1979, a class action suit was filed and the primon was later found to be uncon-

stitutional on most The state has subsequently many millions of
. lars to the physical and operational activities up to at least constitutional

dent lawo'rmﬂ.un oy l::o.:ndwmgdlnd.
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My e;ﬁenewe with consent decrees and post-trial orders bas convinced me of
their uti ty,uwellutheuﬁligofthefedenlwurpsmenforcingthogeoxdenand
decrees, Each time I assumed epositionuthednectorpfacorrecﬂonalsyatcm,
1 inherited consent decrees and post-trial orders. Misxpenenco has been that each
one of those decrees and orders was essential, at that point-in-time. For example,
Ireeenﬂydgmdadeuuthatgovemthemedimlmpgovidadhwomen ris-
omannhington.Tberewemclmproblemsatthefaulitiﬁnt revented us

giving the inmates minimally decent medical care. Although I d have liked
fo resolve the problems that existed at the facility without litigation, 1 had been un-
able to do so. This decree will result in the allocation of resources that are necessary
to remedy those problems. X

You may wonder why a corrections administrator would reject a statute that a

vﬁ be

g

pears to relieve people like myself from litigation; in reality, this bill would si -
cantly increase, rather than decrease, the ditures that my d(ipartment
required to incur, By way of illustration, if P had been law, I would not have
been able to sign the consent decree xﬁsa.rdmg the medical care provided to women
prisonenianhhagton. Instead, 1 would have been required to go to tria' in a case
that I know I woul have lost. I would have ultimately been required by the Court
ttorney fee award that far exceeds the one that I have currently agreed
‘o pa; because I would have been required to pay for the time and expenses in-
by the plaintiffs in going to trial. A

The only way that I could have avoided a trial under the provisions of STOP
would have been to agree to a finding of liability. Such an agreement of liability
would have exposed me and the State of Washington to countless individual law-
suits by prisopers for damages, and the admission of liability would have prevented
us from mounting a defense. It is for this reason that consent decrees do not include
admissions of lisbility and, instead, typically include a provision to the contrary.

The decision to seitle a case by a consent decree must be left to correctional offi-
cials and State Attorney Ge who are familiar with the conditions in the sys-
tem or facility at issue. They should not be put to the choice of admitting liability
or going to trial in every case. iring them to go to trial, and requinng them
to.mkapasmtomincreasedltw-neyfeeamrd,maeuethatﬂx know they
will lose, 18 unconscionable. Their ogglather alternative, admitting lability, would

s.tn tz astronomical, money damages.

5
&
:

a.

extremely egregious
been remarkably flexible and understanding about the difficulty of implementation
of remedial orders and decrees in prison conditions cases, Since STOP requires the
tgrmimﬁonofpwt-tridptdgmtwozunaﬁeﬂsmmee,meniaﬁtﬂemwnmbe
Heve that courts will maintain this flexibility. Inst d, prison syst. will be forced
toimsimpen;thepmvimmofanorderwi in two years, hich is often an entirely
_cumeframe.lndeed, ing the required resources from the Legisla-
turety(plmlly consumes at least one of that time, If a state has been unable
the isions within two years, it will be ired to relitigate the
issues, even when the state knows that it will lose the litigation. And the state will
80 every two years thereafter, until they achieve compliance. Our
much better spent training staff and making conditions humane,
ting issues such frequency.
ne
te
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;
|

er with
_Apmvisionthati.relatedtothco thntprevenbeomentdeamintheﬁxmm
is the one that calls for the immedia tez:nnmtionofallexisﬁngeonsentdecrees.

will wreak havocb:nd w expenditure of an untold number
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